

Health-related activities of Big Tech

Retiene, Roman

University of Trier, Trier, Germany

19 October 2022

Online at https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/115080/ MPRA Paper No. 115080, posted 20 Oct 2022 13:36 UTC

Health-related activities of Big Tech

Roman Retiene*

October 19, 2022

Abstract

While the German health sector has often been criticised for its slow uptake of novel digital products, other health systems have been significantly faster in adopting these products. In the course of this development, Big Tech companies have entered these health systems, particularly in the United States and the United Kingdom. But also in Germany, the involvement of Big Tech companies has become increasingly relevant in recent years. Among these Big Tech companies are the "Big Four" (i.e. Alphabet, Apple, Meta and Amazon) but also companies like Palantir and Oracle which have reinforced their activities in the health sector without much attention of the broader public. In this paper, these health-related activities of Big Tech are described in detail. Also providers of electronic health records and hospital information systems like Epic Systems and Cerner and German companies like the Deutsche Telekom and SAP are taken into account. All in all, fourteen companies are covered and their activities are divided into six categories to facilitate an overview and reveal the different focuses of the companies.

JEL-classification: I11, L00, L86, O30, O31, O33, O34

Keywords: Big Tech, health data, eHealth.

^{*}Universität Trier, Universitätsring 15, 54296 Trier, Germany; e-mail: retiene@uni-trier.de; phone: 0049-651-2012673. I would like to thank Normann Lorenz, Laura Schmidt and Theresa Stein for helpful comments and suggestions.

Contents

1	Introduction			
2	Alphabet			
	2.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	2	
	2.2	Data Analysis	5	
	2.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	10	
	2.4	Innovation of Treatment	11	
	2.5	Logistics	14	
	2.6	Other Activities	14	
	2.7	Summary	16	
3	Apple		16	
	3.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	17	
	3.2	Data Analysis	23	
	3.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	24	
	3.4	Innovation of Treatment	26	
	3.5	Logistics	26	
	3.6	Other Activities	26	
	3.7	Summary	27	
4	Meta	Meta		
	4.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	27	
	4.2	Data Analysis	30	
	4.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	32	
	4.4	Innovation of Treatment	33	
	4.5	Logistics	33	
	4.6	Other Activities	33	
	4.7	Summary	34	
5	Ama	zon	35	
	5.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	35	

	5.2	Data Analysis	39
	5.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	40
	5.4	Innovation of Treatment	41
	5.5	Logistics	43
	5.6	Other Activities	46
	5.7	Summary	47
6	Mici	rosoft	48
	6.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	48
	6.2	Data Analysis	50
	6.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	52
	6.4	Innovation of Treatment	53
	6.5	Logistics	55
	6.6	Other Activities	55
	6.7	Summary	56
7	Pala	ntir	56
	7.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	57
	7.2	Data Analysis	57
	7.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	60
	7.4	Innovation of Treatment	60
	7.5	Logistics	60
	7.6	Other Activities	61
	7.7	Summary	61
8	IBM	[62
	8.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	62
	8.2	Data Analysis	62
	8.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	64
	8.4	Innovation of Treatment	66
	8.5	Logistics	67
	8.6	Other Activities	67

ii

	8.7	Summary	68				
9	Oracle						
	9.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	69				
	9.2	Data Analysis	69				
	9.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems						
	9.4	Innovation of Treatment	73				
	9.5	Logistics	74				
	9.6	Other Activities	74				
	9.7	Summary	75				
10 SAP 76							
	10.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	76				
	10.2	Data Analysis	76				
	10.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	77				
	10.4	Innovation of Treatment	79				
	10.5	Logistics	79				
	10.6	Other Activities	80				
	10.7	Summary	81				
11	Deut	tsche Telekom	81				
	11.1	Health Apps and Smart Devices	81				
	11.2	Data Analysis	82				
	11.3	Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems	84				
	11.4	Innovation of Treatment	86				
	11.5	Logistics	86				
	11.6	Other Activities	87				
	11.7	Summary	89				
12	12 CompuGroup Medical						
13	13 Dedalus Healthcare Group						

14	Epic	Systems

15 Cerner

95 101

1 Introduction

While digitalization is proceeding fast in other areas, the German health sector has often been criticised for being out of step with developments in comparable countries. In order to be able to face challenges in the health sector, media, associations, insurance representatives and politicians all seem to agree that the process of digitalisation has to be accelerated. While these developments have only recently been reinforced in Germany, progress in other countries, probably most notable in the United States and Great Britain, has shown that Big Tech companies have been able to use this overarching wish for new digital solutions as an entrance gate into the health sector. The Covid-19-pandemic seems to have reinforced this development even further.

It is the aim of this paper to describe the activities of these Big Tech players in the health sector in detail. Besides the "Big Four", i.e. Alphabet, Apple, Meta and Amazon, sometimes supplemented to "GAFAM" by Microsoft, also other important players like Palantir and Oracle and companies which focus on the implementation of electronic health records (EHRs) like CompuGroup Medical, Dedalus Healthcare Group, Epic Systems and Cerner are included. Also, the activities of certain companies with a prolonged importance especially in the German health sector like SAP and Deutsche Telekom are taken into account.

The various activities of Big Tech will be described company by company. To facilitate an overview over activities despite their huge variety, they will furthermore be divided into six categories for most companies, namely (1) Health Apps and Smart Devices, (2) Data Analysis, (3) Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems, (4) Innovation of Treatment, (5) Logistics and (6) Other Activities. By doing so, it is also possible to show that different players focus on different activities and follow different strategies, e.g. some try to be active in all categories while others do not. Within each subsection a chronological order is pursued unless content-related reasons suggest other approaches. The descriptions for the sub-categories are supplemented by a summary of the findings for each company (7). Since the companies in Sections 12 to 15 all have a clear focus on offering either electronic health records or hospital information systems (or both), their activities are described in chronological order without dividing them into categories.

2 Alphabet

Alphabet is a US-American holding dating from a restructuring of *Google* in 2015. Google was founded in 1997 in Mountain View, the centre of the Silicon Valley, and originally famous for its search engine. Its activities nowadays range from autonomous vehicles to building up fiber-optic networks and the company is ranked as the 9th biggest company by revenue in the United States in 2021 (Fortune Media 2021). Google had been active in the health sector already for several years before Alphabet was founded. Its scope of activities in the sector is varied and has been increasing even further recently, especially since the foundation of its subdivision *Verily* in 2015.

2.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

Google started being involved in the Health App-Sector in 2013 when it invested in *Doctors* on *Demand* in the start up's first funding round via its venture capital section *GV* (back then still called *Google Ventures*). At this time, Doctors on Demand had just released its app which connects patients with doctors for video consultations (Pai 2013). The company has a reputation of being an innovator in the sector and has been the first telemedicine company to include lab tests in its services. In 2020, the Doctors on Demand network included 700 doctors with 1,000 more waiting to be included (Rosenbaum 2020). GV, however, has apparently not been among the investors again in any of its following funding rounds.

In 2014, Google's Augmented Reality-device *Google Glass* was made available for the public. The technological capabilities of the device, e.g. hidden audiovisual recordings in public spaces, in connection with Google's market power triggered several public controversies which ultimately led to a restriction of sales to selected companies and institutions (Eveleth 2018, Bastian 2020). However, it is again easily possible to buy the device also as a private person according to Bastian (2020). Google Glass' applications in the health sector are manifold: The surgeon Dr. Rafael Grossman has used the device to stream one of his surgeries live to his students (Price w.y.). *Pristine*, a start up which was founded in Austin, Texas in 2013, develops apps specifically for Google Glass which can be used by surgeons, nurses and anaesthetists, and companies like *Philips* and *Accenture Technology Lab* have been collaborating with Google to show surgeons heartbeat, blood pressure and oxygen levels of their patients directly on the device (Price w.y.).

In 2015, the *Google Life Sciences*-department was renamed: *Verily* was founded to become the unit in which all company activities with a focus on biosciences are coming together (Cook 2017). Robert Califf, a former FDA-Commissioner and Karen DeSalvo, health official in the Obama Administration, are playing major roles in Alphabet's newly found department (Al Idrus 2019).

Among Verily's first projects was *Liftware*, a smart device designed to help people with Parkinson's disease with eating. The cutlery, which had already been available since 2013, back then without participation of Google, is equipped with a small computer which is able to distinguish between intended and unintended movements. Thus, tremors can be detected and balanced by Liftware in order to simplify the eating process (Price 2015).

Another early project of Verily was the development of a smart contact lens supposed to be able to measure blood glucose levels (Otis 2018). *Alcon*, a *Novartis*-department specialized on eye-diseases, had also been included in the project which was stopped in 2018 since it turned out to be impossible to establish a consistent connection between glucose levels in tear fluids and blood levels. Despite of this setback, the companies continued to work together on other projects including adapting contact lenses helping with hyperopia and smart lenses to improve eyesight after cataract operations (Handelszeitung 2018, Otis 2018)

Verily's collaboration with *Dexcom* was another Diabetes-related project. Dexcom is a company founded in San Diego in 1999 with a focus on developing continuously measuring glucose sensors for both Type 1- and Type 2-diabetics. Alphabet's role in this partnership, which does not seem to be directly connected with the aforementioned project with Alcon,

is the advancement and miniaturization of the electronic sensors (Comstock 2015).

Also in 2015, Verily was included in the foundation of a new company: In partnership with *Johnson&Johnson* the *Verb Surgical Inc* was created in the Silicon Valley. The joint venture aimed to develop smart devices and robots for surgeons who were also included in the development-process themselves (Johnson&Johnson 2015). However, Verily left the collaboration in 2019, which is thus completely Johnson&Johnson-owned since then (Rachal 2019a). Subsequently, the company continued its work on smart surgery-devices on its own under the name *Surgical Insights Platform* (Verily w.y.e).

2015 was also the year in which Alphabet became active in the Indian health sector for the first time. It invested in the company behind *Practo*, a health app which enables users to meet doctors for video consultations as well as to arrange meetings in person and also integrates services of other providers like hospitals. Among the other investors in Practo was the Chinese holding *Tencent* (Velayanikal 2015). By now, Practo has expanded its services and is available in more than twenty countries (Practo 2022).

Another company in which Alphabet invested at that time, was *Spruce*, the developer of an app which enabled patients to take photos of skin changes and send them to their dermatologists for further inspection (BioSpectrum 2015). Spruce had made its services available in 2014 but stopped its services in 2018 due to billing problems in the complex US-health sector and low uptake, allegedly owing to missing word-of-mouth-recommendations because of the shame associated with skin diseases. The company now develops the *Care Manager* which can be used by doctors and hospitals for scheduling appointments, messaging, video-consultations and the creation of chronological patient histories (Craig 2018).

In 2017, Alphabet acquired the Seattle-based start up Senosis Health which had focused on health monitoring and offered a range of health apps, among them *Bilicam* and *Hemaapp*: Bilicam can be used by midwives and mobile nurses to detect bilirubin via smartphonecameras and Hemaapp used smartphone-cameras to non-invasively measure blood hemoglobin concentration (Boyle 2017). Senosis Health had been closely connected to the University of Washington and previous start ups founded by Senosis-founder Shwetak Patel had been sold to the computer hardware-provider Belkin International and the trade company Sears (Beiersmann 2017, Cook 2017). Media coverage suggests that not Alphabet itself but Nest, which back then operated as an independent unit before it eventually was merged into Google Home, bought Senosis Health, a fact that Alphabet seemed eager to keep confidential (D'Onfro 2018b). Nest, which had been acquired by Google in 2014 for 3.2 billion USD, originally had focused on smart home devices like thermostats but recently seems to have bought several start ups which produce devices that are able to measure sleep- and lung-functions of their users (Kuchler 2020). Other media coverage mentions Nest's plans to integrate its products in retirement homes (Farr and D'Onfro 2018). Alphabet also filed a patent application for a toilet seat which is able to measure heartbeat and blood pressure, and bought Knit Health, a company offering a smart baby monitor underlining the company's ambitions in the field of ambient sensors (Kuchler 2020).

In the same year, Alphabet's *DeepMind*-department, which eventually was merged with *Google Health* in 2019, collaborated with the developers of *Streams*, an app used for diagnosing acute kidney damage. The partnership triggered controversies in the UK since health

data of 1.6 million patients of the *Royal Free Hospital* in London was used without their knowledge and against applicable law (Powles and Hodson 2017, Kuchler 2020, Pilkington 2019, Comstock 2017). Eventually, Streams was acquired by Alphabet in the end of 2018 (CB Insights 2021). In 2022, Alphabet faced a class-action lawsuit due to the unlawful use of patient data (Lovell 2022). DeepMind also has health data sharing agreements with four additional hospitals in the UK (Yeo 2021).

At the same time, Verily presented two versions of its *Study Watch* which is part of its collaboration with the health-start up *iRhythm*, a start up founded in San Francisco in 2008: The *Investigational Study Watch* is used in clinical trials and for research purposes while the *Study Watch for ECG and Irregular Pulse Monitor* is a FDA-approved device used in care collaborations with selected partner institutions. The Study Watch is only available on prescription and doctors are able to access the collected data after use (Verily w.y.d). The partnership of the companies also aims to find new ways of identifying auricular fibrillation, a field on which Alphabets's rival *Apple* is very successful with its Apple Watch (see *Section 3.1*) (Rachal 2019b).

Interestingly, it took until 2021 for Alphabet to become active in the market for activity trackers which are available publicly: After a lengthy struggle with competition authorities, with a long list of requirements issued by the European Union and despite of warnings by Amnesty International due to high risks for the human right of privacy, Alphabet acquired the market pioneer *Fitbit* which had been founded in San Francisco in 2007 and had been the world's fourth biggest provider of wearables ranked by units sold in 2019 (CB Insights 2021, Rondinella 2019).

Among many other projects, Fitbit is collaborating with the government of Singapore within the scope of the *Fitbit Inspire*-programme. Participants in the programme do not have to pay for the required Fitbit-devices but it is mandatory that they spend 10 USD monthly for one year for premium features like digital one-to-one training (Advisory Board 2019). Singapore's initiative to fight rising numbers of diabetes and heart diseases is called *Live Healthy SG* and according to Fitbit's CEO James Park also *Apple* was among the competing actors for Fitbit's role in the partnership (Farr 2019f) (see also *Section 3.1*).

In 2021, a data set of the New York-based digital health company *GetHealth*, which included 61 million records of fitness tracker-users including their names, GPS-records etc. was accidentally publicly available online. Besides data from *Apple*-devices (see *Section 3*) and Microsoft's smart watch *Band* (see *Section 6.1*), data of Fitbit-users was also affected. Only a few hours, after GetHealth was notified, the company managed to fix the problem (Osborne 2021).

In another attention-attracting collaboration, Alphabet announced to work together with Apple in 2020 to offer governments the interface for developing contact tracing apps during the Covid-19-pandemic. While many states, including Germany and France, first had preferred a solution in which the collected data is stored centrally (Böck 2020, Oerding 2020), they soon had to realize that they were not able to offer a functioning app without support of Apple and Alphabet and thus resigned themselves to the companies' wish for a decentralized approach (Böck 2020, Nosthoff and Maschewski 2021, Scheuer and Klöckner 2020).

2.2 Data Analysis

One of Google's first activities in the health sector was its investment in 23 and me via Google Ventures in 2007. 23andme, founded in the Silicon Valley in the same year, is a biotechnology company. Its name refers to the 23 pairs of chromosomes possessed by humans (Dowideit 2008). When the company began analysing genetic information of private persons, it did so without permission of the FDA (Farr 2020b). Until 2018, the genetic information of 3 Million people had already been analysed by the company, its service is also available in Germany and its self-proclaimed aim is to develop a genetic cartography of 98% of the world's population (Dowideit 2008). 23andme's services include testing on 200 different hereditary diseases and 99 risk-dispositions. The price of an analysis has dropped from initially 999 USD to 99 USD (Dowideit 2008, Wendt 2014). The company also operates its own research department and customers are encouraged to help by participating in surveys whose results can then be linked to their genetic information. A laudatory speech of 2019's Big Brother Awards, won by the company's competitor Ancestry due to selling genetic information to the pharmaceutical industry, mentioned a partnership of 23 and me, whose data stock seemed to be only half as big as the one of Ancestry back then, and GlaxoSmithKline according to which the pharma company paid 23andme 300 million USD in order to be able to use the genetic information it collected (Weichert 2019). Google is also associated with Ancestry via its Calico-unit (see Section 2.4) and analyses anonymized data to find similarities in DNA-profiles of people who live exceptionally long. In the same way, information of publicly available biobanks is used (Zeizinger 2019). Before she stopped working for 23andme in 2009, one of its founders, Linda Avey, mentioned that the company would not be disinclined to connect its services with the ones of Google Health (Dowideit 2008).

In 2011, Google Ventures invested in *Foundation Medicine* and *DNAnexus* for the first time. Founded in Boston in 2010 and also backed by investments from Bill Gates, Foundation Medicine focuses on genome analysis in order to develop new cancer treatments (Crunchbase w.y.c, Grabar 2015). Its services, which are already in use in 20 countries on three continents, help doctors to decide on the right therapy by creating reports which analyse the genomic profile of the tumour and refer to relevant clinical studies. In 2017, over 67,000 Foundation One-tests were ordered by doctors with costs of a single test amounting to 5,800 USD (Fidler 2018). In 2015, pharma giant *Roche* became the majority shareholder and in 2018 it took over Foundation Medicine for 5.3 billion USD (DeAngelis 2020).

DNAnexus is a Sofware-as-a-service-company which was founded in Silicon Valley as a spin-off of *Stanford University* in 2009 (Baresky 2018). It offers cloud-based administration and analysis of DNA sequence data and also collaborates with *Microsoft* (Lee 2017a). In partnership with the *Baylor College of Medicine* the company conducted the hitherto largest cloud-based genome-analysis including the analysis of complete genomes of 3,751 individuals (DNAnexus 2013). While the company also uses Alphabet's cloud services, for this project *Amazon Web Services* was chosen to provide the required cloud-infrastructure (Amazon Web Services 2014). In contrast to other early Google Ventures-investments which were not followed by further investments, DNAnexus also received money from Alphabet in 2014 and 2020 underling the company's importance on the health market (Crunchbase w.y.b). By now, its services are used by nearly all important clinical diagnostic and pharmaceutical companies and also national medical centers belong to its customers

(DNANexus 2020).

In 2013, Google was the main investor in a funding round for *Flatiron Health*, making the investment its second biggest after *Uber* until this date (Hartmans 2016). Flatiron had been founded by former Google-employees Zach Weinberg and Nat Turner after talks with one of Google Ventures' leading managers Krishna Yeshwant. The company collects genome and health data of cancer patients and suggests different treatment options on this basis. It was Yeshwant who recommended this focus by emphasizing the market size of cancer research and therapy: "Oncology alone is the size of the advertising industry, if not larger" (Hartmans 2016). In 2016, *Roche* invested in Flatiron and two years later, the pharma giant acquired the company for 1.9 billion USD as part of its "personalized healthcare strategy" (Muoio 2018). By then, Flatiron's Health Record Software was already used by 265 cancer clinics and 12 companies with focus on oncology. Its partners included the leading biotechnology company *Amgen* and pharma company *Celgene* which was acquired by the pharmaceutical company *Bristol-Myers Squibb* in 2019 for 74 billion USD (Kewon 2018, Kansteiner 2021).

Another company in which Google invested in 2013 is *SynapDx* which was based in Massachusetts and aimed to detect developmental disorders of children, especially autism, via blood tests. However, the company terminated its services in 2017 because its hypotheses on the early detection of autism proved to be wrong (Stendhal 2017).

In 2014, Google joined the *Global Alliance for Genomics and Health*, a consortium promoting standards for the collection and analysis of genome data, better interoperability and the establishment of an "internet of genomics" (Wendt 2014). Among the other members of the consortium are *Amazon Web Services*, *Microsoft*, *Amgen*, *AstraZeneca*, *Glaxosmith Kline*, *Merck & Co*, *Inc* and *Alibaba Cloud* (Global Alliance for Genomics & Health w.y.).

In the same year *Google Genomics* (which by now has been renamed *Cloud Life Sciences*, not to be confused with *Verily* which was called *Google Life Sciences* until 2015, see above) went online. Interestingly, while many of Google's moonshots triggered much media coverage, the foundation of its genomics-unit seemed to pass nearly unnoticed (Wendt 2014). Since the genome of one individual already has storage requirements of about 100 gigabyte, target-oriented searching in genome databases requires usage of algorithms, a field on which Google is able to rely on its experiences with its search engine. One of its aims is to make comparisons of the genetic material of healthy and sick people more cost-efficient. Partner institutions, hospitals and universities are enabled to search through Genomics' complete databases. It was not specified on the projects' website whether data is available in anonymised or pseudonymised form (Wendt 2014).

Still in 2014, one of Google's most discussed projects started: The so called *Baseline Study* which aims to define what constitutes a healthy organism and to derive risk factors from this definition. The by now infamous quote "We've mapped the world, now let's map human health" originates from Baseline's website (Verily w.y.a). The project was started under the roof of Google's moonshot-department *Google X* (since 2016 only referred to as *X*) (Amadeo 2014) which was also in charge of the development of *Google Glass* and responsible for the acquisition of the British *DeepMind*-laboratory for 500 million USD in 2014 (Alter 2014). Later, Verily took over the Baseline Project which will collect and analyse an unprecedented amount of health data of 10,000 volunteers (Maschewski and

Nosthoff 2020). Participants are equipped with Google's *Study Watch* (Verily w.y.c) (see above), pass through blood-, urine- and stool-tests as well as complete genome analyses conducted by Verily (Grabar 2015, Alter 2014) and have their sleeping patterns measured by sensors attached to their beds (Hamzelou 2017). By now, the study has been divided into several sub-projects including the *Weight Study*, the *Mirai Depression Study*, the *Skin Study*, the *Gut Research Project* and the *COVID-19 Immune Response Study* (Verily w.y.c). Additional health tech-devices associated with the study have been published by Verily including *Photo Studio* which can be set up by participants at home to take high-quality pictures for the Skin Study (Verily w.y.b). Project-partners include *Stanford University*, *Duke University* and the *American Heart Society* (Verily 2022b).

The Baseline Study has been triggering controversies right from the beginning since the depth of the data in combination with Google's handling of data in the past concerned data privacy activists. In order to participate in any of the studies, volunteers first need to create a Google-account being subject to a separate privacy policy and it remained unclear which data will be covered by which policy (Lomas 2017). Additionally, Verily is allowed to access IP-addresses and location information if participants of the study have switched on these features on their devices (Verily 2022a).

In 2020, Verily stated that it has collected 700 million USD from investors in order to finance new acquisitions and that also Project Baseline will profit from these acquisitions (MobiHealthNews 2020).

In 2015, coinciding with Verily's foundation, a *Precision Medicine Initiative* was announced by US-President Barack Obama in order to improve health by individualising treatments instead of old "one size fits all"-approaches. Verily and *Vanderbilt University* were chosen as partners for conducting the study which includes one million volunteers while existing public institutions, conversely, faced a decrease in funding (Yeo 2021).

Also in 2015, Google Ventures started investing in *Metabiota*, a San Francisco-based pioneer in the field of analysing real-time data and forecasting risks of epidemics. Its founder, Nathan Wolfe, a highly regarded virologist and participant in the World Economic Forum's *Young Global Leaders Program*, had warned already in 2008 that the world was not sufficiently prepared for a global pandemic (Ratliff 2020). Metabiota collaborates with *Amazon Web Services* (AWS o.J.) and the German reinsurance company *Munich Re*. The companies started offering an insurance for potential revenue losses during a pandemic several years ago (Munich Re 2016). Apparently, the insurance had not been bought by a single company. Metabiota's early-alarm system recognized the Chinese city of Wuhan as a potential hotspot for an outbreak of a pandemic as early as December 31, 2019 (Ratliff 2020). A main investor in the company is *In-Q-Tel*, the venture capital arm of the CIA which also belonged to the first investors supporting *Palantir Technologies* (see Section 7).

In the same year, Google Ventures invested in *PatientPing* for the first time, a start up which had been founded in Boston in 2013 (Crunchbase w.y.d). The company's product can be integrated into existing hospital infrastructures and notifies all relevant staff if a new event concerning a patient (e.g. an incoming lab result) has occurred. During the Covid 19-pandemic the service was used to notify hospitals when a new patient, who had been tested positive for Covid-19, was transferred to its facilities in order to enable staff to take quarantine measures as early as possible (Landi 2020e). Google Ventures invested in

PatientPing again in 2020. In 2021, PatientPing was acquired by *Appriss Health*, a cloud company with a focus on behavioural health which by now has rebranded under the name *Bamboo Health* (Bryant 2020).

Another Google Ventures-investment of this time was the San Francisco-based Insightsas-a-Service company *Zephyr Health*, founded in 2011, which developed a management system to combine study data and health data based on algorithms enabling the system to merge data from various sources (Belic 2015). Its customers included *Roche* and *Novartis* (Grabar 2015). In 2018, Zephyr Health was acquired for an undisclosed amount by *Anju Software*, a provider of software for the life sciences industry, which is financially supported by the investment trust *Providence Equity Partners* (Weyman 2018).

Still in 2015, Google started working together with the biotechnology company *Biogen* which is based in Cambridge and also has a branch in Germany (Biogen w.y.). The companies are conducting a study on multiple sclerosis aiming to find explanations for the different courses the disease takes for different patients including environmental and biological factors (Chen 2015). Similar to Project Baseline, the study started under the roof of Google X and was shifted to Verily at a later stage. Asked why his company is working with Google, Biogen's vice president of corporate development and strategy, Adam Koppel, replied: "What Google can do that a biopharmaceutical company can't is pool all this data - and they have the queries and search tools to create signals from noise in a way I don't think any of us can do on our own" (Terry 2016).

That conceding sensitive data to Alphabet is nevertheless still controversial was shown in the same year when a patient of the *University of Chicago Medical Center* sued both the hospital and Alphabet for conceding and analysing his data (Miliard 2020). Alphabet was using health data of the hospital's patients to train its algorithms and to conduct predictive analytics-projects. In this context, the hospital had shared hundreds of thousands of patient records with the company. Allegedly, the shared data had been anonymised but the plaintiff argued that the hospital conceded such amounts of data that it would be easy for Alphabet to re-identify him. In 2020, the case was dismissed: While the judge considered it likely that the data was in fact detailed enough for potential re-identification she did not find proof that Alphabet had actually done so (Miliard 2020).

In 2019, Alphabet started *Project Nightingale*, an undertaking triggering as much media coverage as the Baseline Study. The project was established in partnership with *Ascension*, the second largest US-American healthcare company, being in charge of more than 2,000 hospitals and similar facilities, and enabled Alphabet to access millions of diagnoses, prescriptions, data on hospital stays and other health data (Pilkington 2019, Bolzern 2021). Based on the data, Project Nightingale aims to make proposals for treatments, recommends tests, alarms doctors when it detects deviations and even might propose personnel changes in treatment teams. The data involved in the project are not anonymised and mark the most extensive transfer of health data to a third-party to date. Neither doctors nor patients were asked for their consent or informed about this transfer of data and according to the original agreement, Alphabet would have received even more data on all in all 50 million individuals until mid-2020. The companies only started talking publicly about the project when an anonymous whistleblower shared information on the agreement with the public (Pilkington 2019). In response, Alphabet assured that it will not use any data of Project

Nightingale to sell advertisings but will only use it for developments in the health sector (Elias and Farr 2019). Google Cloud-president Tariq Shaukat reacted to public criticism by asserting that the data "cannot and will not be combined with any Google consumer data" (Shaukat 2019).

In the beginning of 2020, when there were still less than 2,000 confirmed Covid-cases in the US, Verily developed a website with a questionnaire under the roof of Project Nightingale in order to check if participants should be tested for the virus. In response, President Trump thanked the company for offering its help (Reuters 2020). In order to be eligible for being tested, citizens need to log in with a Google-account (Verily w.y.). Questions on how the submitted data would be processed, were not answered by Verily's spokeswoman (Reuters 2020).

In the same year, Alphabet also started a multi-year partnership with the non-profit organisation which operates the *Mayo Clinics*. Also in this partnership, Alphabet seems to be able to directly access patient data (Landi 2019b). The partners aim to develop an algorithm which helps doctors to plan radiation therapy based on this data. Moreover, Alphabet established a branch in Minnesota next to the Mayo Clinic-buildings in order to build up an "AI-Factory" to develop solutions based on artificial intelligence suited to be integrated into the clinical routine. In a statement, Minnesota's governor Tim Walz emphasized the economic opportunities for the state of Minnesota which arise from the company's involvement in the area (Vaidya 2021, Hale 2021).

Still in 2020, *Google Cloud* developed two new AI-tools: *Healthcare Natural Language API* and *AutoML Entity Extraction for Healthcare* were designed specifically for the health sector and are able to analyse and search for information from unstructured texts (Wiggers 2020). As of August 2020, Google Cloud was the world's third-biggest cloud vendor after *Amazon Web Services* and *Microsoft Azure* and followed by *Alibaba Cloud* (Dignan 2021). Google Cloud-customers in the health sector include the *American Cancer Society, Ambra Health, Moderna* and the *Foundation for Precision Medicine* (Google w.y.). Additionally, Google Cloud is developing a research platform for scientists and universities in a collaboration with the *Massachusetts General Hospital* and the New York-based company *ProofPilot* (MobiHealthNews 2020).

Around the same time, Alphabet published a web-tool named *Covid-19 Community Mobility Reports* using data generated by *Google Maps* to show changes in people's behaviour and moving patterns to analyse if measures taken by the government in the context of the pandemic are having the desired effects. In September 2022, Alphabet announced that it will not publish any new reports starting from October 2022 (Google 2022). The company had already used data from Google Maps for health purposes in the past, for example between 2008 and 2015, when the company tried to analyse flu-activity via its service *Google Flu Trends*, and between 2009 and 2012 to show users the nearest flu vaccination place via the *Google Flu Vaccine Finder* (Farr 2020t).

Since 2021, Alphabet collaborates with *HCA Healthcare*, a US-American hospital chain which treats more than 32 million patients annually in its 186 hospitals. Anonymised patient data as well as data generated by medical devices which are connected with the internet are now saved on Alphabet's servers. The devices are monitored by Google Cloud which means

that patient data can be accessed by Alphabet in real-time. The partners aim to develop algorithms which will improve efficiency in HCA's hospitals, help doctors in their decision-making process and to monitor patients' health status (HCA Healthcare 2021, Evans 2021, Tobias 2021, Bolzern 2021).

Also in 2021, Alphabet started a partnership with the US-American health insurance company *Blue Shield of California* which uses *Google Cloud*-services to facilitate its payment procedures. For instance, Google Cloud will enable patients to see which parts of the costs of a treatment they will have to cover themselves in real-time (Blue Shield of California 2021). Blue Shield of California has also been collaborating with *Oracle* for several years (see *Section 9.2*).

2.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

While Electronic Health Records (EHR) have started to gather public attention in Germany only recently, Google's first attempts to succeed in this field occurred already back in 2006 when the company started its project *Google Health*. The associated EHR was officially made available to the public in 2008 but only three years later Google terminated the service (Dolan 2011, Jercich 2021). Users could save information on their general health status, allergies, lab results and medication. In the United States, the service was not subject to regulation by the *Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)*, which has been introduced in 1996 and regulates the security of health data transfers, since Google is neither a healthcare provider nor an insurance company (taz 2008). The platform used the results to create health profiles of every user and to point to individual risks and intolerances. While Google promised that it would not use health data to send individualised advertisements to users, it was planned that third parties could pay Google in order to obtain access to certain data sets (Datenschutz-Bremen 2008).

After this first rather unsuccessful attempt, it took nearly ten years until Alphabet conducted another project focusing on an EHR. Then, the company joined a group led by *Pricewater*-*houseCoopers* to apply for the development of a new EHR-system for the US-American *Department of Defence* (Tech Monitor 2015). However, also this second attempt was not successful and the deal being worth 9 billion USD finally went to the group of *Cerner*, *Leidos* and *Accenture* (Terry 2016) (see *Section 14* and *Section 15*).

As described in *Section 2.2*, there has apparently been a change in Alphabet's strategy concerning access to health data in recent years. Instead of providing its own EHR, the company now collaborates with hospitals to get access to their EHRs as can be shown for example and probably most strikingly for Project Nightingale. The company has by now also applied for a patent for predicting future health status on the base of aggregated EHR-data (Murphy 2019).

Fittingly, Alphabet confirmed in a blog post in 2020 that it is working on a new EHR-tool (Feinberg 2019). While at first not many details were publicly available, it seems that the company designs the tool to rather integrate with other EHRs instead of replacing them. All health records from other systems could be collected in the new search-friendly database allowing physicians to get an overview of patients' health status more conveniently. In

February 2021, the project was named *Google Health Care Studio* and more details on its functioning were mentioned in a blog post according to which Care Studio will allow physicians to quickly search through patient information and to bring together medical information from different systems (Kuraitis, Anderson, and Parker 2021, Matthews 2020). The tool will also be able to give recommendations concerning treatment and diagnostics. Apparently, *Ascension Health*, which collaborated with Alphabet already in Project Nightingale (see above), will be the fist company to test the new tool which could make Alphabet's aforementioned patent even more valuable (Matthews 2020). It remained unclear whether Alphabet is planning to offer its Care Studio free of charge which might create considerable pressure on dominant players on the market for EHRs like *Epic Systems* and *Cerner* (Kuraitis, Anderson, and Parker 2021) (see *Section 14* and *Section 15*).

2.4 Innovation of Treatment

In 2012, Google Ventures was the leading investor in the seed funding-round for *Transcriptic*, a company which focuses on projects like the development of robotics technology for scientific experiments (Shu 2012). In 2019, Transcriptic merged with *3Scan* and was renamed *Strateos*. The new company's aim is to automate processes in chemistry and biology in order to accelerate the development of new drugs (GlobeNewsWire 2019).

One year later, Google Ventures started investing in the San Francisco-based company *One Medical* which operates several hospitals with a focus on using digital technologies like EHRs and telemedicine consultations with doctors in nine cities in the United States. Patients can pay a fee of 199 USD annually to use the services but payment via health insurances or employers is also possible (Crunchbase w.y.g, One Medical w.y.). Alphabet does not only belong to the biggest investors but is also one of One Medical's most important customers accounting for 10% of the company's revenues. Alphabet covers the fees for its employees while One Medical operates clinics in the neighbourhood of Alphabet's office locations. In 2020, 400,000 members were using the services of One Medical which, in the same year, decided to go public. Its biggest investor is the private equity company *Carlyle Group* (Farr 2020c). In 2022, *Amazon* announced its plans to acquire One Medical (see *Section 5.4*).

Another company that Google Ventures invested in at this time is *Rani Therapeutics* which was founded in San Francisco in 2012 and develops pills which, after being swallowed, emit small syringes into the intestinal wall of the patient (Crunchbase 2022b, Shubarth 2020). This should make drug intake more comfortable and thus help to reduce the high number of deaths due to low adherence. First clinical trials with humans with drugs from *AbbVie* and *Astra Zeneca* were conducted in 2019 (Hale 2020) but Rani Therapeutics also develops its own drugs (Shubarth 2020). Google Ventures continued supporting the company with further investments in 2015, 2017 and 2018. Rani Therapeutics is by now regarded as unicorn (Shubarth 2020).

Also in 2013, *Calico* (short for *California Life Company*) was founded. The company, which became a subsidiary of the back then newly founded Alphabet-holding in 2015, focuses on research and the development of therapies for age-related diseases (Grabar 2015).

Its CEO Arthur D. Levinson is also a member of the administrative board of *Apple* and known to be a Silicon Valley-pioneer (Zeizinger 2019). Calico's vice-president is Cynthia Kenyon, a cell-biologist who, in the 1990s, had found that worms with specific gene mutations live twice as long as comparable worms. In a CNN-interview from 2015, the founder of Calico, Bill Maris, took the view that it would be hypothetically possible for humans to live for 500 years. While precise goals, methods and intermediate results are not disclosed to the public, it is known that Calico is cooperating with different partner companies: In its collaboration with *AbbVie*, a Chicago-based pharma company, Calico is responsible for basic research and AbbVie concentrates on implementation and commercialisation of the products. The companies share the expenses and profits arising from their partnership (Zeizinger 2019). An update to the companies' agreement was published in the beginning of 2021 (AbbVie 2021). The collaboration of Calico and *Ancestry* is described in *Section 2.2*.

Meanwhile, Google's moonshot unit X has been working on the development of so called nano-pills since 2014. The pills are swallowed by the patient in order to enable extremely small sickness-detectors to be sent through the whole body. If they meet sickness molecules on their way, they attach to them which is in turn registered by a sensor outside the body, e.g. in a smartwatch. This way, X is aiming to find signs for diseases like cancer (Grabar 2015, PraxisVita 2014). After much media coverage in the beginning, no information more recent than 2017 could be found on the nano-pills-project.

In 2015, GV invested in *Alector*, a company based in California, which tries to find new treatments for Alzheimer's disease by crafting molecules that enable the body to stop processes leading to neurodegeneration (Garde 2015). Other investors in Alector include Calico-partner *AbbVie* (Tindera 2018) and *MRL Venture*, an investment fond of *Merck & Co Inc* (Grabar 2015). GV supported the company, which also signed a deal with *Johnson&Johnson* (Garde 2015), with a further investment in 2018 (Tindera 2018).

In another Alzheimer's disease-related partnership GV invested in the San Francisco-based company *Denali Therapeutics* (Grabar 2015). The company, which develops medicine and aims to advance treatment options for Alzheimer's, also uses certain GV-services for its data management in sectors like marketing and human resources (Ungerleider 2017).

"What if we could repair broken genes?", asks the website of *Editas Medicine* (Editas Medicine w.y.), which was founded in 2013 in Cambridge in order to develop gene-modifying methods to find new treatment options. Google Ventures invested in the company in its funding round of 2015 with Boris Nikolic, publicly known to be a scientific advisor of Bill Gates, being this round's leading investor (Crunchbase w.y.f). In the course of a study conducted in partnership with *Allergan*, a subsidiary of *AbbVie* and famous for inventing Botox, the company was the first to use the CRISPR-method to modify the genes of a living person (Stein 2020). Since 2015, Editas has been cooperating with *Juno Therapeutics* aiming to find new treatments for cancer (Grabar 2015). Juno Therapeutics, which had focused on gene therapies to heal leukaemia, was acquired by *Celgene* (which was in turn acquired by *Brystol-Myers-Squibb (BMS)* only one year later (Bristol-Myers Squibb 2019)) in 2018 (Celgene 2018).

Since 2015, Alphabet has been a supporter of Oxford Science Innovation, a venture capital

company which mainly cooperates with the *University of Oxford* (Grabar 2015). The company uses research conducted by the university and supports so called "spin-outs", companies with business models that are based on this research. One of these spin-outs, *Vaccitech*, which was founded in 2016, is a co-developer of the *Astra Zeneca*-vaccine, one of the most widely used vaccines during the Covid-19-pandemic (Tyler 2017, Strasburg 2021). The aim of Oxford Science Information is to advance commercialisation of research in order to be able to compete with major US-institutions like Stanford University (Tyler 2017). Among its investors besides Alphabet is also the Chinese enterprise *Tencent* (Oxford Science Enterprises w.y.). Several former employees of Alphabet are now working for Oxford Science Innovation, among them Demis Hassabis, the founder of *DeepMind* (Agnew 2015).

In 2016, Verily started a partnership with the British pharma company *GlaxoSmithKline* (*GSK*). The aim of the newly found company *Galvani Bioelectronics* is to develop bioelectrical medication for the treatment of different chronic diseases (Diabetologie Online 2016). Verily holds 45% of the company's shares and both partners agreed to invest up to 540 million GBP in a time span of seven years and to bring their copyrights and patents into the partnership. GSK has already been active in the area of bioelectrical medication since 2012 and tries to show that diseases like arthritis, diabetes and asthma can potentially be treated with the help of miniature implants which are able to modify electrical nerve signals that are impaired if the aforementioned diseases occur. Verily can be helpful in this area due to its experience in miniaturizing electronic devices, developing software for clinical solutions and data analysis. The head office of the new company is in Stevenage in the United Kingdom but it was planned to establish a second office in Silicon Valley (Diabetologie Online 2016). GSK is also a producer of vaccines and has several branches in Germany (GSK w.y.).

In the same year, Verily and the French pharma group *Sanofi* established their joint venture *Onduo* which aimed to help people with diabetes to live healthier lives. Both companies invested 500 million USD in the beginning of their partnership. While Sanofi brought in its clinical expertise, Verily developed the software and offered its data analytics skills as well as knowledge in miniaturizing electronic devices (CHEManager 2016). The joint venture also aimed to connect devices of other companies, among them *Dexcom* (Muoio 2019) (see *Section 2.1*), with each other. Within the scope of a restructuring of the company, Sanofi stopped being part of Onduo in 2019 but planned to stay active as a financial supporter of its projects (Muoio 2019).

In 2017, GV invested in *Compass Therapeutics*, a Boston-based company which tried to develop antibody- and immunotherapies for cancer patients (Crunchbase w.y.e). Three years later, the company was acquired by *Olivia Ventures* but is still operating under its old name (Al Idrus 2020).

Also in 2017, GV invested in the Silicon Valley start up *Grail* which aims to find ways how to detect cancer earlier when patients do not have any symptoms in order to improve chances of recovery (Lee 2017b, Herper 2017). Market-readiness of Grail's services was at first predicted to be reached in 2019 (Steenhuysen 2016). More recent media coverage discusses a commercial partnership of the company with the British *National Health Service* (*NHS*) to trial its newly developed *Galeri Test* (Gregory 2020). Grail's CEO Jeff Huber is a former Google-employee (Herper 2017). Among the other investors in Grail are *Amazon*

(see Section 5.2), Bezos Expeditions, Johnson&Johnson and Bill Gates (Lee 2017b).

Alphabet also casts an eye on the market for clinical trials on which it has established numerous partnerships with companies like *Pfizer*, *Sanofi* and Japan-based *Otsuka*. Among the company's aims on this field is to make the recruitment process faster and to integrate health data from different sources (Oschmann and Stephani 2019).

2.5 Logistics

In 2015, GV invested in *TinyRx*, a San Francisco-based pharmacy network including a medication delivery service. Users could enter their prescriptions into a form on the company's website from where they were transferred to local pharmacies. Subsequently, TinyRx picked up the medicine and delivered it free of charge for its users. Revenue was generated by sharing agreements with the participating pharmacies and express deliveries for which the company charged 10 USD per delivery (Pai 2015). In 2016, TinyRx terminated its services (Crunchbase w.y.h).

By now, Alphabet has developed the potential to deliver medicine itself with the drones which are part of the company's *Wing*-project that in the beginning belonged to the company's *X*-unit but has become an independent subsidiary in 2018 (X 2018). At first considered to be rather a gimmick, Alphabet surprised the public in the middle of 2022 by announcing that Wing-drones had completed 50,000 commercial deliveries in the first quarter of the year showing its massive potential (Beer 2022). Areas served include the San Francisco Area and areas in Texas, Bonython in Australia and near Finland's capital Helsinki. Besides *UPS*, Wing is the only company with a full licence to operate delivery drones in the United States (Beer 2022).

2.6 Other Activities

Probably more than any other Big Tech-company, Alphabet has tried to establish itself as an actor in the insurance sector. In 2015, Alphabet invested 32.5 million USD in Oscar Health Insurance via its private equity firm Google Capital (by now renamed CapitalG) (MacMillan 2015). Oscar Health Insurance was founded in New York in 2012 by Joshua Kushner, brother of Jared Kushner who worked as senior advisor for Donald Trump during his presidency (D'Onfro 2018a). The insurance company offers its customers different plans and focuses on telemedicine and transparency of its premium system. Its business strategy has been referred to as a "move straight out of the Silicon Valley playbook: limit choice, and deliver a better user experience instead" (Molteni 2017). Apparently, Oscar Health does not contract a huge variety of doctors but uses its data-science-skills to find out which doctors suit the need of its members most and then concentrates on contracting these. In order to do so, the insurance analyses insurance claims to develop a new taxonomy of health care providers with about 400 sub-categories. It also bought Medicare-data to build a predictive model to determine how often certain services will be needed by its members and then connected their customers' place of residence with doctors' locations to arrive at an efficient number of specialists in each category and location (Molteni 2017). In 2016, Oscar Health and Verily considered taking over care for low-income earners on *Medicaid* in Rhode Island but ultimately decided against doing so (D'Onfro 2018a). In 2017, Oscar Health implemented its own EHR, which collects all health information in one place, the so called *Clinical Dashboard* (Pflanzer 2017). In 2018, Alphabet invested 375 million USD in Oscar Health. Including further investments by Verily and CapitalG, Alphabet now owns 10% of Oscar Health. At the same time, former Google-employee and *Youtube*-CEO Salar Kamangar started working for Oscar Health (D'Onfro 2018a). In 2020, 400,000 people were insured by the company which expanded its business to 14 additional states (Lovett 2020a). In 2021, Oscar Health started selling shares in its initial public offering and in 2022, the number of Oscar-insured people exceeded 1 million (Walton 2022).

Also in 2015, Alphabet decided to invest in the US-American health insurance company *Collective Health* via GV for the first time (Business Wire 2015). Further investments followed in 2018 and 2019 (Crunchbase 2022a). Collective Health was founded in 2013 in San Francisco. It aims to find new solutions for companies who offer health insurance for their employers themselves. By making health information transparent and available, it should become easier for employees to make informed health choices and employers are enabled to structure their benefits more flexibly based on data analysis. Collective Health sums up the company's goals on its website: "We're not building another health app or gadget – we're building a complete solution to replace your employer health insurance." (Diab and Batniji w.y.). Among others, *Uber, Pinterest* and *Activison Blizzard* belong to the company's customers (Business Wire 2018). Since 2021, Collective Health cooperates with the *Healthcare Service Corporation*, the fifth-largest health insurer in the United States (Minemyer 2021a). Collective Health had also supported the medication delivery service *tiny Rx* before it stopped its services (see *Section 2.5*).

In 2016, Adam Koppel, vice-president of *Biogen* stated that he is sure that Alphabet is aiming to replace the *Centers of Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)*: "They want to take over CMS...And they will say that to you" (Keshavan 2016).

In 2018, Verily established a partnership with *Walgreens Boots*, the biggest pharmacy-chain in the United States. The partnership includes different projects, ranging from a pilot project to improve patient adherence to a diabetes-app which is developed by *Onduo* (see *Section 2.4*) and offered to Walgreen's employees and their family members (Walgreens Boots Alliance 2018). Walgreens also collaborated with other tech companies including *Philips* and *Microsoft* and with the latter it developed a Covid-19-risk-test (Landi 2020c). Walgreens is a competitor of *Amazon* on the pharmacy market since Amazon acquired *PillPack* (see *Section 5.5*).

In 2020, Verily and *Swiss Re Corporate Solutions* established a new health insurance: The *Coefficient Insurance Company* (by now renamed *Granular Insurance Company*) is a stop loss insurance which is aimed at employers who offer insurance for their employees themselves. According to Verily's CEO Andrew Conrad, the company aims to provide precision risk solutions with better cost control for employers, and plans to integrate its product with other Verily-solutions like mobile health devices in the future (Lovett 2020b). One year after its foundation, the Granular Insurance Company already counted 100,000 insured individuals (Verily 2021).

In 2020, Alphabet joined the *Health Equity and Access Leadership Coalition* which deals with the effects of the Covid-19-pandemic on society and drafts recommendations for politics to fight the resulting inequalities. Among the members of the coalition are also other tech companies like *Microsoft*, *HP* and *Intel* (Muoio 2020a).

In the same year, Verily started its *Healthy at Work*-programme which includes Covid-19symptom checks, testing facilities and questionnaires in which employees are asked to give information on their health status (Muoio 2020b).

Alphabet often is the first contact point for people searching for medical advice as well as well-rated doctors and hospitals in their local area via its search engine (Gleiss, Kohlhagen, and Pousttchi 2021). The company states that 7% of all Google search queries are health-related (Rawal 2020). The functioning of the engine's algorithms is not disclosed to the public but is crucial for search results and their sorting (DeMers 2020, Rainey 2021) and thus for doctors' visibility for potential new patients. In the Covid-19-pandemic, the German Ministry of Health collaborated with Alphabet and achieved that official information by the ministry's health portal *gesund.bund.de* was displayed preferentially. In this context, Rudolf Thiemann, the president of the German *Federal Association of Newspaper Publishers*, spoke of an unique and novel attack on the freedom of press (Focus 2020) and the partnership has been prohibited by now (Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung 2021). In a similar manner, also developers of health apps are dependent on Alphabet's *Play Store*, the market leader in the field of app-stores, for distribution (Gleiss, Kohlhagen, and Pousttchi 2021).

2.7 Summary

What strikes most about Alphabet's activities in the health sector is their enormous variety. There does not seem to be a single section of the health market in which Alphabet has not least tried to establish itself as a player. This also includes the market for health insurance in which other Big Tech companies have not been as active yet. More than its Big Tech-competitors, Alphabet has extended its activities in the sector by investing in existing companies and start ups. Not all of these investments have been successful and the same is true for the company's own projects like the early implementation of an EHR with Google Health. While media coverage sometimes suggests that Alphabet and other Big Tech companies have appeared in the health sector only recently and suddenly, it is rather true that the company already has been active in this sector for a long time and intensified it efforts significantly in 2015 at the latest. While it seems clear that the company plans to expand its role in the health sector in the future, it is hard to predict how its ambitious and often secret projects under the roofs of Verily and X will develop.

3 Apple

Founded in 1976 as one of the first providers of personal computers, Apple has increased its product range especially since the beginning of the millennium when it developed several iconic devices like the *iPod* (2001), the *iPhone* (2007), the *iPad* (2010) and the *Apple Watch* (2015). Ranked by revenue, Apple was the third biggest company in the United States

in 2021 (Fortune Media 2021) with the iPhone accounting for nearly 50% of its revenue (McGee 2022). The company started its activities in the healthcare sector in 2014 and has reinforced its efforts in recent years. In 2019, its CEO Tim Cook famously said that "Apple's greatest contribution to mankind...will be about health." (Gurdus 2019c)

3.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

The Geisinger Health System-hospital in Danville, Pennsylvania already equipped its staff with *iPads* in 2011 (Strand 2020) and has implemented a far-reaching infrastructure of Apple-devices by now. The staff does not have to rely on unhandy work stations to transport heavy personal computers to patients beds anymore and can use apps like Haiku and Canto by Epic Systems (see Section 14), which are installed on the iPads, to retrieve new results directly in the hospital room. It is also possible to order medication at the bedside (Apple w.y.c). The hospital says that it also wants to learn more about the patient experience and for that reason it implemented different IT-devices at its hospital beds to establish an Interactive Patient System (Geisinger Health 2016). This means that also patients are equipped with iPads while staying at Geisinger's hospital on which they can use apps like MyChart Bedside (also by Epic Systems) which for example shows them their lab results in a patient-friendly manner (Apple w.y.c). Patients are also able to retrieve general information on their diseases and the devices are used as a means of distraction before surgeries, especially with children, which has allegedly reduced the necessity of prescribing sedatives before surgery. In the intensive care ward for infants iPads are used to connect mothers with their children via FaceTime (Apple w.y.c). Another Apple-project at Geisinger is Classroom *Connect* which enables children who have to stay in the hospital for a longer period of time to avoid social isolation and to follow class via iPad (Jamf 2020). A similar use of iPads is possible for patients who have to stay in quarantine because of an infection with Covid-19 (Strand 2020).

In 2014, Apple established its *Health Kit* which enables third parties to develop their own health apps (Apple w.y.f, Spiegel Online 2018). Together with the Health-App, which was also released in 2014 (Apple 2022b), it is Apple's first product that has been developed specifically for the healthcare sector. Users of the Health-App are able to enter activity-, nutritional- and health data manually but it is also possible to import data from apps and devices (e.g. of glucose measurement devices) from third-parties (Gleiss, Kohlhagen, and Poustchi 2021). By now, data from tens of thousands apps of different vendors can be integrated (Apple w.y.e). Data can be shared with family members via the app and a Medical ID is generated which offers important information for first responders in case of an emergency (Shibasaki 2020). According to Apple, it is completely up to the users which data they want to save and which apps are enabled to access them and the company says that it does not access any health data which is saved in the app (Apple 2021b). With the aforementioned Health Kit it is possible to develop apps which are able to interact with the original Health-app, for example by passing or receiving health data from the app. One of the first companies to use the Health Kit was the EHR-giant Epic Systems (Sullivan 2014) (see Section 14). The Health-app is continuously complemented by new functions. Since 2021, it is able to analyse walking stability and risk of falls (Apple w.y.h) and to create trend analyses of overall health status. An example is the app's ability to detect if the blood pressure in one week is considerably lower than in the week before and to inform users about this development (Apple 2021b).

In the same year, Apple strengthened its activities in the health sector by making its *Activity*-App available which enables users to track their training sessions (Apple 2014). In 2020, the app was renamed *Fitness* (Guyot 2020). The app has become famous for its three *Activity Rings* which users are supposed to close everyday. There is one ring for calories burnt, training minutes and for each hour in which the user has spent at least one minute standing, respectively. It is possible to share results with friends and to start competitions which are won by the person who has closed the highest amount of rings within the last 7 days. After using the app for 180 days, it is able to display health- and activity trends (Apple 2014, Nosthoff and Maschewski 2019).

In 2020, Apple announced *Fitness*+ (originally, the project had been called *Seymour*), a video on demand-portal which is free of advertising and streams clips with workoutinstructions. There are also yoga-, rowing- and dancing-courses available and users are able to display real-time data from their Apple Watch in the upper half of the screen while working out (Farr 2020m, CB Insights 2021, Apple w.y.g). Additionally, the *Time to Walk*-feature has been introduced in 2021 which enables users to listen to a podcast that is hosted by different celebrities while they are exercising (Apple 2021d). Apple started operating Fitness+ in the course of the Covid-19-pandemic when many people started exercising at home but it remains to be seen if the company will be able to compete with major players in the sector, especially *Peloton* which was very successful during the first phase of the pandemic (Farr 2020m). However, there has been a dramatic drop in revenues for Peloton since then leading to a major crisis and many dismissals in the company (Kort 2022a).

In 2015, the Health Kit was complemented by the *Research Kit*, an open source framework which enables the development of apps with a focus on the execution of clinical trials and participant recruitment. The aim of the project is to improve medical research and it is emphasized that enabling participants to engage in a study via their iPhones will make participation much more attractive compared to obligations to travel to respective facilities. It is possible to develop apps not only for skilled app developers but also for physicians and patients (Apple w.y.i, CB Insights 2021).

An example for an app based on the Research Kit is the *Autism and Beyond*-App by Ricky Bloomfield, at the time of development a physician at *Duke University*, who was later hired by Apple (Siwicki 2017). The app displays video clips on children's iPhones and at the same time films their reactions with the phones' front cameras. Subsequently, algorithms analyse the emotions and behaviour patterns of the children in order to make an early diagnosis of autism possible (Duke Institute for Health Information w.y.). The Duke University itself was also among the first users of the Health Kit when it partnered with *Epic Systems* to integrate patient-generated data into their EHRs (see above and *Section 3.3*).

Also *EpiWatch*, the first scientific app which relied on usage of the *Apple Watch*, was developed using the Research Kit. Here, the sensors of the watch collect physiological data during an epileptic seizure and in an upcoming version of the app, these data will be used to develop a seizure-detector which warns users that a seizure might occur in a timely manner (Johns Hopkins w.y., Apple w.y.c).

2015 was also the year in which the first version of the Apple Watch was released (Snell 2015). Already in the same year, the smart watch was implemented in a program of the Ochsner Medical Center, a hospital near New Orleans, which is regularly ranked as one of the best hospitals in the United States. Furthermore, Ochsner Health System operates 12 additional hospitals in the United States. In the course of the Ochsner Hypertension Digital *Medicine Program*, the hospital distributes Apple-devices to its patients in order to be able to detect unperceived high blood pressure (Apple w.y.b). The program is designed for patients who do not need acute treatment inside a hospital but still might profit from regular supervision. Also white coat high blood pressure patients, whose blood pressure only rises because they are afraid of doctor's appointments, might profit from the program. While blood pressure is regularly measured by the Apple Health-app on iPhones, the Apple Watch sends notifications that remind users to take their medicine and to engage in sporting activities. After filling in a questionnaire, participants are sent to the O Bar, which mimics the look of Apple Stores, where they receive their Apple-devices including a personalized preinstalled collection of apps (Apple w.y.b). By now, the hospital has expanded the program to the treatment of other diseases like diabetes, COPD, asthma, arthritis and high cholesterol levels and also uses other services provided by Apple (Apple w.y.b).

To improve the treatment of their patients, the physicians at Ochsner use their *iPhones* to display patient lists with room numbers, information on newly arrived patients and new lab results to avoid unnecessary delays. Apps like *Haiku* by *Epic Systems* (see above and *Section 14*) enable staff to retrieve patient information already on their way to work and the *MyChart Bedside*-app (also by Epic Systems, see above and *Section 14*) allows patients to see which medication they received at which time, who belongs to their care team and which appointments they will have in the course of the day (Apple w.y.b). Also telemedicine-appointments belong to the daily routine at the Ochsner Health System, a development which has been accelerated by the Covid-19-pandemic: While there were less than 4,000 consultations at Ochsner's facilities in 2019, there were 120,000 until May 2020 (Collins 2020b).

The *Apple Watch Generation 4*, which has been released in 2018, was the first device with an electrocardiogram-function certified by the FDA (Becker 2018). The associated app is able to classify the measured values as sinus rhythm, auricular fibrillation with or without high heart rate or inconclusive due to problems with recording. The measured values, graphs, date and time are subsequently exported as PDF-files into the *Health*-app for inspection by a physician (Apple w.y.j).

The device is now also able to send alarm notifications after measuring the heart rate if users are not physiologically active but still have a high heart rate. If the cardiac rhythm is irregular in a way that hints at the danger of potential auricular fibrillation, the watch notifies its user. This alarm-function is CE-certified and the app is authorised for anamnesis in several countries including Germany (Heuzeroth 2019). In a clinical trial, which compared the analysis via Apple Watch with an electrocardiogram conducted by a cardiologist, the watch reached a specificity of 99.6% for the classification of a sinus rhythm and a specificity of 98.3% for the classification of auricular fibrillation (Apple w.y.j).

The Apple Watch is now also able to measure six-minute-walking distance, stride length and walking asymmetries: metrics which enable analyses of the so-called "functional (aerobic) capacity" (Farr 2020j) which is relevant for physicians of different specialisations. In this context, Apple also collaborates with *Zimmer Biomet*, one of the world's biggest producers of cardio and orthopaedic products (Farr 2020j).

During the Covid-19-pandemic, Apple also introduced a feature which shows users how to clean their hands appropriately including a timer, motion sensors and a sensor listening to the sound of water (Apple 2020).

Additional new features of the Apple Watch seem to be aimed especially at older people and include an emergency pass which displays relevant information for first responders on the lock screen in case of an emergency (Apple w.y.m) and a fall detection which enables users to start an emergency call or to indicate a false alarm respectively by closing the associated display with one fingertip. If the user does not react within one minute, the watch automatically starts an emergency call and also informs designated contact persons (Apple w.y.n).

Newer features of the watch, which increase its attractiveness for the elderly, might be interpreted as response to critics claiming that the people who own the device already are mostly young and profit least from a continuous monitoring of the heart rate which might even turn out to be disadvantageous because it potentially triggers fear and leads to unnecessary doctor's appointments (Tsukayama 2018, Wetsman 2020).

The watch has been advertised by the slogan "The future of health is on your wrist." (Sherr 2020).

In 2016, Apple introduced the *Care Kit*, another programming environment for app-developers, this time with a focus on monitoring and improving health in everyday-life (Siwicki 2017). One aim is for instance to complement doctor's visits with information from the resulting apps to obtain a more complete picture of the patient's health.

Among the most popular apps based on the Care Kit was the *Corrie Health App*, which had been designed by *Johns Hopkins University*. It offers users support in the time after a heart attack, helps to monitor heart rate, medication intake and sporting activities and transmits data to the care-team which, in turn, is enabled to send users appointment reminders (Apple w.y.b, Apple w.y.a).

Another app developed via Care Kit is the *Caremap App* created by the *Duke University Health System* and the *Boston Children's Hospital* which enables daily monitoring of symptoms and the healing progress in order to reinforce a more individualised treatment (Caremap w.y.).

The New York-based start up *One Drop*, which was founded in 2015, also developed its eponymous app via Care Kit. The app is designed for diabetics and enables them to draw connections between their blood glucose level and their well-being. One Drop also allows its users to share data with family members and physicians (Apple w.y.k). Other institutions, which have collaborated with Apple via Research- and Care Kit include the *American Heart Association, Emory Healthcare, Harvard Medical School, Sage Bionetworks, Stanford Medicine, Yale School of Medicine, University of Oxford, University of Hong Kong, University of Cape Town and the Universitätsklinikum Freiburg (Apple w.y.l). The latter was the first German research institution to develop an app via the Research Kit. The development of the <i>Back on Track*-app has been supported by the German software company *Design IT*. It was used in a study on patients with anterior cruciate ligaments to collect data on different care strategies and patient satisfaction (Universitätsklinikum Freiburg 2015).

After being much more hesitant than other tech companies in the field of sleep tracking and also not offering associated functions in early versions of the Apple Watch, Apple acquired

the Finnish sleep tracking company *Beddit* in 2017 (Farr and Kovach 2019). In 2019, Apple additionally acquired the start up *Tueo Health* which had developed non-contact sleep sensors enabling parents of children with asthma to track their breathing patterns in their sleep (Farr and Kovach 2019).

Since 2020, an update of Apple's operating system enables users to track their sleep with their Apple Watch. Apparently, Apple tries to differentiate itself from its competitors in this field like *Fitbit* by offering nudges for sleeping goals instead of showing complex metrics and analyses which might trigger orthosomnia, a sleep-related fear which might result from pursuing perfect sleep via wearables (Farr 2020i). Apple's program is called *Wind Down* and enables users for example to set a time starting from which the display of their watch will get darker and no notifications will be shown (Farr 2020i).

In the course of the Covid-19-pandemic the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and the NHS Grampian introduced *iPads* to enable their hospitalised patients to stay in touch with family and friends without the mutual risk of being infected with the virus. The hospitals apparently chose iPads for these tasks because of their easy handling for both staff and patients, their supposedly good data protection and manifold scopes of application (NHE 2020). Third parties like the software developing company Jamf, which focus exclusively on implementing Apple-products in companies and institutions, ensure that the iPads can be given from patient to patient without revealing personal data being saved on the devices. For instance, the company offers its Jamf Healthcare Listener for a so-called "digital sterilization" of patient-iPads, deleting all personal data and defaults from the devices automatically as soon as it is entered into the EHR that the patient has been released from the hospital (Jamf w.y.).

In another effort related to the pandemic, Apple updated its voice assistant *Siri* which is now able to answer questions about Covid-19-symptoms. Depending on the severity of the described symptoms, Siri will recommend to call 911 or to stay at home and wait, respectively. Siri is also able to refer users to Apple's *App Store* where they will find telemedicine apps to arrange an appointment with a doctor. Its answers are based on information from the *US Public Health Service* and the *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention* (Farr and Stankiewicz 2020).

Despite the aforementioned activities it was Apple's collaboration with *Alphabet* (see Section 2.1) in order to develop an interface for contact tracing apps which attracted most media coverage during the first phase of the pandemic. The project had been named *Bubble* at first (while Alphabet had named the project *Apollo*) and among others Dr. Guy Tribble, vice-president of Apple for software and often referred to as "privacy czar", was involved in the development (Farr 2020n). As already mentioned in *Section 2.2*, the companies put pressure on countries who wanted to use the interface to save data in a centralized manner and succeeded (Scheuer and Klöckner 2020). While some researchers criticised that also the decentralized approach reveals much information on users of the app (Köver 2020), others were surprised about the companies' efforts to protect the personal data of app users: Marcel Salathé, a Swiss epidemiologist, commented on Twitter: "...I would not in a 100 years have predicted this: U.S. tech companies provide a privacy-preserving framework to do digital contact tracing, and some European countries are lobbying them to lower the standards." (Farr 2020n)

In Germany, the *Corona Warn App*, which also relies on Alphabet's and Apple's support, at first had been celebrated as a major escape route from the pandemic, with some actors even demanding its use to become mandatory for every citizen (DW 2021), but the app was not able to meet the high expectations and it was disputed among experts if the technology is helpful for improving the process of contact tracing (Rosenbach 2022). In 2021, new functions were added to the app which is now also able to display the vaccination status of its users and to check them in at events and in restaurants (Die Bundesregierung w.y.).

In 2020, Apple started its partnership with the government of Singapore. Together, they launched the *LumiHealth*-app which allows Singaporeans to earn money by going for a walk, meditating or improving their quality of sleep. In order to participate, people have to own an Apple Watch and in the course of two years they can earn a maximum of 280 USD for pursuing healthy habits. It was discussed if also Covid-19-vaccinations could be rewarded via the app. Participants can compete in different contests, which are composed according to socio-demographic factors, so that senior citizens, for example, will not have to compete with professional athletes (Farr 2020h). The government of Singapore had already started a similar project with *Fitbit* in 2019 in which Apple had also wanted to participate initially (see *Section 2.1*).

Apple also has a partnership with the UVA Children's Hospital in Charlottesville where Apple-devices are used to monitor infants whose status does not make inpatient treatment mandatory but calls for continuous monitoring (Apple w.y.c). This way, the infants can potentially be released from hospital months earlier which considerably unburdens parents who sometimes live far away from the hospital. Families are equipped with a scale and an *iPad* and then can transfer the relevant values into the infants' EHRs via the *Locus Health App*. The physicians are able to configure each device individually in order to make the transmission of all relevant values (e.g. nutrition, oxygen values etc.) possible. This approach is also used for children who undergo chemotherapy or have received an organ donation. Besides the advantages for families, the procedure also makes hospital beds available to new patients (Apple w.y.c).

In 2022, Apple published a document on its website in which the company offered proposals how its *iPhone* could be used to improve nursing care in hospitals. The potential advantages include secure video calls and messages between staff members, automated alarm notifications, which reach doctors even if their iPhones are in "do not disturb"-mode, scans of patients' wristbands and barcodes on pharmaceutical packages and thus fewer incidents of wrong medication, scanning and printing of instructions, mobile documentation of vital functions and wound documentation and automated integration of data in EHRs. Thus, according to Apple, usage of iPhones in hospitals has the potential to replace many devices, which only have a single function, and to free time for staff to take care of their patients (Apple 2022a).

The company also offers its *Apple Business Manager* to companies, a software which has been designed to facilitate the integration of Apple-devices in the infrastructure of other institutions. For example, the Business Manager enables hospital employees to share an *iPad* and to implement individual accounts to keep sensitive data private. It is also possible to distribute new applications wirelessly and securely (Apple w.y.b).

3.2 Data Analysis

In 2016, Apple hired Stephen Friend, the co-founder and former president of *Sage Bionetworks*, a non-profit organisation which aims to make science more transparent and to engage patients in research processes. The company also used Apple's Research- and Care-Kit (see above). Before the foundation of Sage Bionetworks, Friend had worked for *Merck & Co, Inc* for 10 years (Siwicki 2017).

In the years 2017 and 2018, Apple collaborated with the *Stanford University School of Medicine* to conduct the *Apple Heart Study* with more than 400,000 participants. The aim of the study was to find out more about the detection of auricular fibrillation (Garcia et al. 2022) and it culminated in a new Apple Watch-feature which alarms users if their heart rate is irregular (see above).

In follow up study on auricular fibrillation, Apple collaborates with *Johnson&Johnson* since 2020. With 150,000 participants the study is the biggest randomized study dealing with cardiovascular diseases so far (Farr 2020u). The participants of the study are all 65 years or older and divided into the two groups who either use an Apple Watch with its *ECG*-app and irregular rhythm notification feature (see above) or the *Heartline*-app on their iPhones. Participants, who do not own an Apple Watch, are eligible to buy it for 49 USD + taxes at *Best Buy*-branches and the remaining costs are borne by the companies. It may take up to three years until first results of the study are published. The health start up *Evidation Health* was also named as a collaborator but it is unclear which role exactly it plays in the project (Farr 2020u).

In the frame of another research collaboration, which started in 2017, Apple and the *Palo Alto Veterans Institute for Research* aim to find out more about periphery artery diseases. In order to do so, the partners use the *VascTrac*-app on Apple-devices to analyse physical activity. As of 2022, the study is still ongoing (Farr 2020j, Vasctrac w.y.).

In 2020, Apple started a whole string of new collaborations with research institutions to conduct different health studies:

For example, Apple partnered with the *Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health* and the *National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS)* to conduct the *Apple's Women Health Study* (Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health w.y., Advisory Board 2019). The study aims to find out how lifestyle choices and socio-demographic factors influence the menstrual cycle, infertility, menopause and gynaecological diseases. Based on the data, which are collected by the *Apple Watch* and the *iPhone* via the *Apple Research App*, the development of innovative products in this sector shall be supported and by now first pre-liminary results have been published (Harvard T. H. Chan School of Public Health w.y., Apple 2021c).

The Apple Heart and Movement Study is conducted together with the American Hearth Association and the Brigham and Women's Hospital (Advisory Board 2019). The study investigates correlations of cardiac diseases and physical activity and tries to identify factors which improve health and mobility. Data are collected via the Apple Watch and then made available to researchers via the Apple Research App (American Heart Association w.y.).

The Apple Hearing Study is conducted together with the University of Michigan School of Public Health. The study analyses how noise pollution affects hearing ability and stress

level. In order to so, the Apple Watch and iPhone measure headphone volume and environmental noise over the course of time (University of Michigan w.y.). Apple plans to offer the generated information to the *World Health Organization (WHO)* and first results have already been published in March 2021 (Apple 2021a).

In a collaboration with *Anthem*, the second biggest insurance company in the United States, and other partners like the *University of California* and the health-tech company *CareEvolution*, Apple tries to find out if the Apple Watch enables asthmatics to find better ways of dealing with their disease. A study with 900 participants is conducted for two years which also analyses whether collected data from Apple Watches and iPhones predict severe cases leading to hospitalization. While owning an iPhone was mandatory for participants, the Apple Watch and the *Beddit Sleep Tracker* (see above) were provided by the companies (Farr 2020f).

In another study with the University of California, which relies on these three devices, Apple analyses whether factors like sleep, physical activity, heart rate and daily routines have an impact on the course of depressions and anxiety disorders (Farr 2020a).

In an effort to support epidemiologists to fight the spreading of Sars-Cov-2, employees of Apple, *Amazon* and *Alphabet* worked together in their free time to establish the *covidnearyou*-website. Citizens were enabled to fill in their health status and in case they felt sick, could indicate if they suffered from symptoms specific for Covid-19. The collected information was meant to help with analysing the onset of the pandemic as long as there were not enough testing facilities available (Farr 2020n).

Similar to *Alphabet* (see *Section 2.2*) and *Meta* (see *Section 4.2*), Apple also offered a tool to find out if people were complying with the government's social distancing rules during the pandemic. The tool was based on data from *Apple Maps* and enabled users to see how the number of search queries concerning specific routes had developed during the pandemic. The data were not connected to individual Apple IDs so that it was allegedly not possible to analyse individual movement patterns (Haselton and Farr 2020).

3.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

As already mentioned in *Section 3.1, Epic Systems*, one of the biggest EHR-companies worldwide, was among the first actors who used Apple's *Health Kit* to develop its own apps (Sullivan 2014, Apple w.y.b). An example for this collaboration is the *MyChart*-application which is used for instance in the *Ochsner Medical Center* (see above). For example, values measured by blood pressure cuffs are transmitted into the respective EHR via Bluetooth and the data are then directly available to the care team which is able to give the patients feedback sooner than before (Apple w.y.b) (for more information on the apps *Haiku, Canto and MyChart Bedside*, see *Section 3.1 and Section 14*).

The *Duke University Hospital* was among the first health institutions to transmit patientgenerated data into the respective EHRs. For this purpose, the hospital used the *Health Kit* in combination with its existing hospital infrastructure based on the products of *Epic Systems* (Siwicki 2016).

In 2016, Apple acquired the health start up Gliimpse. The start up's goal had been to collect

the "bread crumbs of health data" (Siwicki 2017) which are generated by the individuals themselves and to bring them together in a single platform. Gliimpse had also used artificial intelligence in order to analyse the information in different EHRs and to merge them in a standardised language (Siwicki 2017).

One year later, Apple started collaborating with the start up *Health Gorilla* which is based in the Silicon Valley and focuses on healthcare interoperability. Its services are primarily aimed at physicians who are enabled to display patient data including blood values etc. on their *iPhones*. Also sharing EHRs with other physicians is facilitated with the app. There is also a version of the app which can be used by patients free of charge (Siwicki 2017).

In 2018, 39 hospitals (among them the *Ochsner Medical Center* (see above) started using Apple's *Health Records*, an application which enables users to access various health data concerning vaccinations, medications and allergies with their smartphone and to store health information from the hospitals' EHRs on their devices. Besides Epic Systems, also *Cerner* (see *Section 14*) and *Athenahealth* are among Apple's partners for this project (Spiegel Online 2018). While the more extensive use of health records in the recent past had focused on the transmission of information between health professionals, this project also enables patients themselves to store their respective health data on their own devices (CB Insights 2021).

Both Alphabet (see Section 2.3) and Microsoft (see Section 6.3) had already pursued the approach of making health data accessible for the patients themselves before but both projects had been terminated because of their lack of success. Apple, however, might profit from better conditions due to technological improvements since the early attempts of its competitors and a political framework in the United States which supports an easier transfer of digital health data. Two former members of the Obama administration, for instance, were favourably disposed towards Apple's project in an article for the Harvard Business Review in which they took the view that it "could really shake things up. And that is what the U.S. health system needs." (Blumenthal and Chopra 2018). Additionally, many experts claim that better interoperability between EHRs would make care much more efficient in the United States. Some observers think that Big Tech companies would be perfectly suitable for taking over the market by implementing a universal standard and that Apple might be a good candidate because patients might trust the company more than its competitors because it does not rely on selling user data (Gurdus 2019a). Apple claimed that it has no access to any health data which is transmitted into its Health Records-app (Apple w.y.d). As of 2022, Health Records is only available in the United States, Canada and the United Kingdom (Apple w.y.d).

In 2020, employees of Apple and *Microsoft* appeared as speakers in a meeting of the *Carin Alliance* which supports better access of patients to their health data. *Alphabet* and *Cerner* are also supporters of the alliance while *Epic Systems* is a prominent opponent revealing an interesting dual role of the company, being a partner of Apple on the one hand and being opposed to one of its central goals in the health sector on the other hand (Farr 2020g).

As described in *Section 3.1*, the *UVA Children's Hospital* uses the *Locus Health App* to enable parents to transmit health data of their children to the hospital which makes shorter hospitalisation times possible (Apple w.y.c).

3.4 Innovation of Treatment

While Apple has equipped its devices with various health functions and made considerable progress concerning the integration of its services into hospital infrastructures, it has so far not focused on innovations of treatment itself.

A considerable exemption is the establishment of high tech clinics for its employees under the name *AC Wellness* since 2018 (Farr 2019b). Potential goals are health improvements of employees and thus the reduction of health costs and absenteeism in the short run and a transformation of the whole health system in the long run. The clinics could be interpreted as pilot projects in which new health tools might be tested before they are offered to other health providers (Gleiss, Kohlhagen, and Pousttchi 2021, Farr 2018b, Farr 2019b). It was not publicly known if Apple is able to access health data of its employees when the project was announced. The clinics are situated in Cupertino and Sunnyvale, next to Apple's headquarters. AC Wellness is a separate company which means that the treating physicians are not employed by Apple but only Apple-employees and their relatives are treated in the clinics (Farr 2019b). Since 2019, AC Wellness collaborates with *Color Genomics* to offers genetic analyses for Apple-employees for free. Different from its competitors *Ancestry* and *23andme* (see *Section 2.2*), Color Genomics does not sell its tests directly to customers (Farr 2019b).

3.5 Logistics

As of October 2022, no activities of Apple in this section have been found.

3.6 Other Activities

In 2014, Apple made headlines by offering its employees money if they decided to vitrify their eggs in order to postpone their wish to start a family (Wendt 2014, Kaiser 2014).

The company also received media coverage for its personnel decisions. In 2016, Apple employed Mike Evans, a physician from *St Michael's Hospital* in Toronto who operates a Youtube-channel with 70,000 followers and is known to be a mobile health-enthusiast. In the same year, Apple also hired Rajiv Kumar, who had previously worked in the paediatric hospital of *Stanford University*. One year later, Apple employed Sumbul Desai who had developed a telemedicine-service named *ClickWell Care* before (Siwicki 2017).

While the company has not been as active on the health insurance market as its competitor Alphabet, it is in negotiations with different US-American health plans to offer *Apple Watches* to insured persons (CB Insights 2021).

Analogous to *Alphabet*'s *Play Store*, which is described in *Section 2.6*, Apple's *App Store* offers developers of health apps a possibility of distributing their applications (Gleiss, Kohlhagen, and Pousttchi 2021). Worldwide, the two stores combined reach a market share of 98% (Laricchia 2022). Previous lawsuits of Apple with app developers like *Epic Games* (not to be confused with the aforementioned Epic Systems) shed light on the enormous market

power of the duopolists leading to high revenue cuts which they are taking from developers (Muth 2021). This likely has an impact on developers of health apps.

3.7 Summary

Apple's activities in the healthcare sector are clearly focused on its popular devices: iPhone, iPad and Apple Watch. On the one hand, the company has managed to implement these devices in many hospitals in the United States and on the other hand, they are used in studies and clinical trials for which Apple has worked together with several renowned research and health institutions. The company rather focuses on offering the devices, apps and its app development kits to third parties than to analyse big amounts of data itself. While competitors like Alphabet and Microsoft had offered their EHR-services much earlier, Apple might have managed to catch the right moment to succeed with its Health Records-service. In this context, it might be an important advantage for the company that it has avoided any scandals concerning the misuse of sensitive data so far.

4 Meta

Meta Platforms is a technology company which was founded under the name *Facebook* by Mark Zuckerberg in Menlo Park in 2004. It is mainly known for operating the social network Facebook with 3 billion monthly users (Kelly and Guskin 2021). The company has been responsible for some of the biggest deals in the field of Big Tech with its acquisitions of *Instagram* for 1 billion USD in 2012 and *WhatsApp* for 19 billion USD in 2014 as the most popular examples (Canon 2020). Meta's customers can use its services free of charge and the company generates 98% of its revenue with the advertising business on its platforms (Kelly and Guskin 2021). Similar to its Big Tech competitors, Meta has already been active in the health sector for several years but the company seems to face the problem that users do not trust it with handling their data, especially since the *Cambridge Analytica*-scandal which was disclosed in 2018 and in the course of which the data of several million Facebook-users was collected by the British consulting company without their consent (Reader 2019). The renaming to Meta Platforms was announced in the end of 2021 and explained by the company's new orientation away from social networks towards the establishment of a metaverse (Meta 2021).

4.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In 2014, Facebook acquired the Finnish tech company *ProtoGeo* which had developed the fitness tracking-app *Moves*. The app tracked physical activity in everyday life and calculated the calories burned (Heise Online 2014). When ProtoGeo was acquired by Facebook, the app had already been downloaded by 4 million users. The developers promised their customers that no data would be transmitted to Facebook after the acquisition but only one month later, they had to revise their promise (Bergert 2018). In 2018, all Moves services were terminated due to declining user numbers (Meta Newsroom 2018).

In the same year, Facebook closed one of its biggest deals when it made its first step into the hardware business by acquiring *Oculus*, a Californian producer of Virtual Reality (VR)glasses, for 2 billion USD. Oculus had been founded by the 19 year-old Palmer Luckey in 2012 and the capital for its foundation had been raised on the crowdfunding platform Kickstarter. The glasses were at first aimed at gaming enthusiasts and when Facebook acquired Oculus, it had not yet been able to offer a single marketable product (Lindner 2014). In 2016, the first headset for consumers, the Oculus Rift CV1, was released (Oculus VR 2015). Since 2017, Oculus-devices are used in the training of surgeons in the Children's Hospital Los Angeles (CHLA) to simulate rare decision situations. A representative of CHLA praises the advantages of the new training possibilities: "Thanks to the immersive power of VR, we can replicate these training scenarios in true-to-life fashion, complete with paramedics rattling off symptoms, nurses and techs urging you to make a decision, and distraught parents praying for their child's survival" (Oculus VR 2017). Apparently, Oculus has also been used for surgeon training in other health institutions (Oculus VR 2017). Facebook has also acquired several further companies from the VR-sector (Alcantara, Schaul, Vynck, and Albergotti 2021).

Although representatives of both companies had promised that Oculus would remain an independent unit at the time of the acquisition, it was merged into Facebook's newly found company unit Facebook Technologies, LLC in 2018. One year later, the last founding member left Oculus and in 2020. Oculus Connect was renamed Facebook Connect and Facebook's VR- and AR-unit got the new name Facebook Reality Labs. In the same year, Facebook announced that it will become mandatory for Oculus-users to sign in with a Facebook-account in order to be able to use the services in the future. While Facebook justified the decision because it facilitates sharing of information between its platforms, it claimed that it would still be possible to keep friends-lists of the services separate. Users and data protectionists criticized the company claiming that it is not clear how to avoid information tracking and the use of the collected data for personalized advertising (Oculus VR 2022, Robertson 2020). In September 2020, Facebook stopped selling its Oculus Ouest-device in Germany because it was investigated whether the requirement to have a Facebook-account in order to use the device violates the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) (Sauter 2022). In 2021, Facebook started implementing targeted advertisements in VR-environments but claimed that no motion data and voice recordings would be used for targeting (Rodriguez 2021b). In the same year, Mark Zuckerberg announced on the French tech-conference *VivaTech* that he could imagine that more and more sports and fitness courses will be held in VR-environments in the future (Graham 2021). Since August 2022, it is again possible to use Oculus-devices without a Facebook-account but instead a Meta-account is needed for the login. It remained unclear if Meta will start selling its devices in Germany again after these changes (Oculus VR 2022, Sauter 2022).

In 2020, *Facebook Reality Labs* announced that it is additionally working on AR-glasses under the name *Project Aria* (Sauter 2022). Facebook was also collaborating with the eyewear brand *Ray-Ban* to develop smart glasses which were released under the name *Ray Ban Stories* in the United States and several other countries including Canada, the United Kingdom and Italy but not in Germany in 2021. The device allows users to take pictures and to record short videos but does not include AR-features so far (Lindner 2021). Facebook's CFO David Wehner had announced that this release was only a small step in Facebook's pursuits in this sector (Rodriguez 2021a).

As of 2022, Meta is still very active in the field of AR- and VR-research and lists several new publications on this topic weekly on its company website (Meta w.y.).

In 2017, Facebook announced that a unit with 60 employees, who were assigned to the company's Building 8-section, which was responsible for Facebook's secret moonshot-projects (Fussell 2020), was working on brain computer interfaces, which enable the creation of written texts by merely utilizing the user's thoughts and without having to rely on implants. According to the announcement, the interfaces scan the brain of its user 100 times a minute in order to convert the imagined words into text. Allegedly, it is possible to write 100 words per minute with this method which would be five times faster than typing on a smartphone (Constine 2017). Additionally, the interfaces will enable users to navigate through VRenvironments by utilizing their imagination. Facebook is developing the interfaces together with several renowned health and research institutions, among them the Washington University School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins Medicine, Johns Hopkins University's Applied Physics Laboratory, UC San Francisco and UC Berkeley (Constine 2016). A competitor on this field of research is the start up *Neuralink* which was founded by Elon Musk. Building 8 was also working on a project which focused on enabling users to hear with their skin (Constine 2017). Regina Duncan, at that time the head of Building 8, had worked for Google and the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) of the US-American Ministry of Defense before but left Building 8 in the end of 2017 after only 18 months. In the end of 2018, Building 8 was dissolved but Facebook assured that its projects would be progressed in other sub-divisions of the company like Facebook Portal Group and Facebook Reality Labs (see above) (McCracken 2018). According to media coverage in 2021, Facebook was still working on the development of the interfaces (Reader 2021).

In 2019, Facebook acquired the tech company *CTRL Labs* for an amount between 500 million and 1 billion USD (Pluta 2019, Rodriguez 2019). The New York-based start up had been founded in 2005 and developed an app which allows users to give commands in VRenvironments and to use their smart devices by utilizing the muscles in their wrists. For this purpose, the company has developed a wristband which recognises the electric signals that are sent from the nerves to the muscles and translates them into the respective handling instructions for the digital devices. One of the co-founders of CTRL Labs, Thomas Reardon, had previously been employed by *Microsoft*. Facebook planned to merge CTRL Labs into its subdivision *Facebook Reality Labs* (see above) (Pluta 2019).

In the same year, Facebook released its health tool *Preventive Health*, which is part of the company's smartphone-app. Preventive Health sends users notifications and reminders concerning vaccinations, recommended medical check-ups etc. The tool was developed together with the *American Heart Association*, the *American College of Cardiology*, the *American Cancer Society* and the *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention* (Reader 2019). Users enter their age and gender and receive the respective recommendations on this basis. Additionally, they receive information on the exact components of the measure, on how often the measure should be repeated and why the measure has been recommended. All information can be shared with other people on the user's Facebook friendlist (Reader 2019). Facebook assures that it cannot access any test results and will not share any data with third-parties. If users *like* the Facebook sites of physicians, health institutions or medications, the company will however use this information for targeted advertising (Fussell 2020). Else-

where, the company states that "...no information exchanged in the feature would be seen outside a small group of Facebook employees..." (Rohrer 2019) casting doubt upon the accuracy of the former statement. Data protectionists also warned that Facebook had assured that it would not access data, which it later accessed nevertheless, already in the past. But there were also more favorable comments that the company's initiative might help to increase the low number of Americans who registered for the so called "high priority"-check ups (only 8% in 2015) by reaching especially the poor and less educated parts of the population. The tool also shows citizens without health insurance where they can receive check-ups free of charge (Fussell 2020, Rohrer 2019).

In 2021, several media reported that Facebook is presumably developing a health tracker which includes a messenger-function (Reader 2021). Some reports spoke more specifically of a smartwatch with the ability to integrate services of third-parties like *Peloton* (see *Section 3.1*) and enough features to largely replace a smartphone (Muoio 2021). However, there has been no official confirmation of these reports so far.

4.2 Data Analysis

In 2013, Facebook acquired the start up *Mobile Technologies* from Pittsburgh which focuses on the development of voice recognition software and algorithm-based translation (Constine 2013).

In 2017, Facebook started its *Blood Donation*-tool in several countries which enables users to find out where they are able to donate blood in their region (Brodwin 2019). The project started in Bangladesh, India and Pakistan and until June 2018, 11 million users had registered (it was unclear how many actual donations had been enabled exactly by the tool) (Budaraju 2018). In 2019, the service also started in the United States which led to a rise in the number of new blood donors of 19% in participating facilities (Hutchinson 2021b). People who signed up receive a notification of the *Red Cross* if a blood donation is needed nearby. They can then decide whether they want to donate blood themselves or share the notification with friends. While the service is focused on institutions in the United States, person-to-person contacts are encouraged in Bangladesh, India and Pakistan. According to Facebook, this is due to a lack of infrastructure in these countries but in India health experts criticised the tool for supporting black market structures for blood donations leading to exorbitantly high prices (Brodwin 2019). On the World Blood Donor Day in June 2021, Facebook announced that more than 100 million users in 37 countries are now registered for the service. In India and Brazil, 14% of the new blood donors in the year in which the service had been made available said that they had become blood donors because of Facebook's initiative (Hutchinson 2021b). In Europe, the tool was only available in Finland, the United Kingdom and the Netherlands as of 2021 (Jin 2021).

In 2018, Facebook started a collaboration with *NYU Langone Health* to establish the research project *FastMRI* (Facebook 2020, Reader 2021). By applying artificial intelligence (AI), the partners try to make MRI-scans significantly faster than they are nowadays. AI is used to generate complete scans from less raw data which accelerates the process. The world's biggest data set of MRI-scans of the knee was used to train the algorithm. Facebook
stated that all data were anonymized and no Facebook-data was used when the data set was generated. According to a study, the results of the algorithm were as good as the ones of the common approach. The project is different from other AI-approaches in medicine since it does not try to replace physicians but rather to make their work faster and more efficient. The project is still in progress and Facebook and the NYU Langone Health have made their data, models and programming codes publicly available to enable other researchers to contribute and staff at health facilities to try whether the approach is working with their MRI machines (Facebook 2020).

Since 2018, Facebook uses AI to identify contents on its social platforms which hint at suicidal intentions (Goggin 2019). The algorithm flags the contents and subsequently, Facebook-employees check them and decide whether they send information material containing contacts of support structures or even inform the company's law enforcement team (Facebook w.y.). Data protectionists criticised these pursuits and demanded that information on suicidal intentions derived from applying machine learning must be considered sensitive health data (Goggin 2019).

In the same manner, Facebook invented a tool to refer people to a governmental crisis hotline who try to buy opiates or search for possibilities to fight their addiction in its social networks (Facher 2018).

Also in 2018, Facebook's subdivision *Building 8* (see above) tried to get access to patient data from different hospitals including the *Stanford Medical School* and the *American College of Cardiology* in order to combine these data with data from its own social network (Fussell 2020, Farr 2018c). The data would have been anonymized but by applying methods like *hashing*, the company would have been able to merge the data nevertheless (Farr 2018c). Facebook assured that this would happen only in order to support research by the medical community. The aim of this research would have been to analyse potential connections between cardiovascular diseases and relationships with friends and family and to examine how social connections could be taken into account while treating these diseases. Shortly after the announcement, the *Cambridge Analytica*-scandal became known to the public and the project never proceeded past its planning phase (Fussell 2020, Reader 2021, Farr 2018c).

In 2019, a study revealed that several period trackers including *Maya*, *Flo Health* and *MIA Fem* shared user data with Facebook (Lakshmanan 2019). Maya, for example, shared information on the mood of its users, when they had sex and whether the sex was protected or not. Apparently, Maya stopped sharing this information after the publication of the study. Despite stricter data protection in iOS, also the data of Apple-users was shared and users were not informed about the transfer of data to Facebook. Shortly before, it had become known to the public that many popular apps share user information with the company even if their users do not have a Facebook-profile (Lakshmanan 2019).

In 2020, more than 30 million people participated in a *Covid 19-Survey* which Facebook conducted in its social network together with the *Carnegie Mellon University* which also used the data for its pandemic forecasts (Reader 2021). Besides questions concerning symptoms, mask wearing behaviour and compliance with social distancing rules, Facebook also collected socio-demographic information. The company assured that it does not have direct access to the data and started a contest for researchers who could access the collected data

and win a cash prize donated by Facebook for the best scientific achievement (Farr 2020t).

In the frame of its *Data for Good*-initiative, Facebook also started conducting its own analyses of topics related to Covid-19 in 2020. They included "co-location data" indicating the probability that individuals will meet each other in a certain region, "movement range trends" and a "social connectedness index" which was designed to show where people might need additional support, for example because their friends live in a different federal state (Farr 20201). Facebook emphasized that it does not use individual movement patterns and that no individuals, who do not comply with Covid-19-rules, would be identified. Public Health Experts praised the programme and stated that Big Tech-initiatives might be particularly helpful because of the high amount of people they reach (Farr 20201).

In another effort related to Covid-19, Facebook partnered with the *Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health* to create maps which show the development of people's movement and travel patterns in order to help epidemiologists to get an overview over the occurrence of infection (Reader 2021). Also, institutions like the American *Red Cross* use the company's *disease prevention maps* to find out where their help is needed most (McGorman and Pompe 2019).

After much criticism, Facebook also made efforts to fight the spreading of fake news about the pandemic and especially vaccinations on its platforms. The company now also reaches out to users who liked the respective contents, informing them why they have been deleted, giving them the option to unsubscribe from the authors and showing them where they can find facts about the pandemic (Reader 2020). While some commentators, including US-President Joe Biden, who even accused Facebook of killing people by disseminating fake news, think that the company still has to do more to solve the problem (Breuninger 2021, Reader 2020), others took the view that it should not be for Big Tech companies to decide which information is shown and which is not (Strossen 2022). Facebook was also criticised for deleting several profiles including groups with information on holistic healing and Far-Eastern traditional medicine without indicating any reasons in the past (Raphael 2019).

In 2021, Facebook worked together with *NYU Langone Health* to develop a software which aims to predict whether the symptoms of a Covid-19 patient will become worse in the course of the illness. The goal is to prevent untimely hospital discharges and to enable a more precise requirement planning for oxygen in hospitals. The evaluation is based on chest X-rays and the partners claim that their model is better than human experts in predicting if more intensive care actions are needed up to four days in advance (Shead 2021b).

4.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

Different from other Big Tech companies, Meta has not yet been active in the EHR- and HIS-sector. In a sector, which relies heavily on handling sensitive health data properly, this might be due to a lack of trust in the company which had also impeded its collaboration with the Stanford Medical School and the American College of Cardiology. According to an article in the Washington Post, which is based on a survey from the end of 2021, only 20% of US-Americans trusted Facebook with their personal information, while 53% trusted *Amazon*, 48% trusted *Alphabet*, 44% trusted *Apple* and 43% trusted *Microsoft*. In the same survey, only 10% of respondents took the view that Facebook has a positive impact on

society (Kelly and Guskin 2021).

4.4 Innovation of Treatment

Except for its *FastMRI*-project, which is described in *Section 4.2*, no activities of Meta in this sub-category have been found as of October 2022.

4.5 Logistics

No activities of Meta in this sub-category have been known as of October 2022.

4.6 Other Activities

In 2012, Facebook enabled users to display their organ donor status in their user profiles and on the same day, the number of people, who registered as donors in the United States, reached 13,000 compared to an average number of 600 new donors daily (Johns Hopkins 2013). Andrew M. Cameron, a surgeon at the *Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine*, which partnered with Facebook for a study on the topic, stated that no campaign had generated such a short-term response ever before. The number of donors was still rising twice as fast as usually after two weeks. However, it will take many years to find out whether the people, who registered as organ donors, actually donated organs. (Johns Hopkins 2013).

Similar to *Apple* (see *Section 3.6*) Facebook started offering its employees money if they decide to vitrify their eggs in 2014 (Wendt 2014, Kaiser 2014).

In 2016, Facebook hired Fred Abnousi, a former cardiologist and professor at *Stanford University*. Abnousi, who was also part of the company's attempt to access patient information from Stanford Medical School and the American College of Cardiology (Farr 2018c), stated that he sees working for Facebook as a chance to find out more about the social determinants of health (Reader 2021).

In 2017, *Facebook Health*, an initiative for advertisers in the health sector, held a meeting under the name *Health in the Era of Mobile*. The aim of the meeting was to make the platform more attractive for advertisers from the pharmaceutical sector who still relied more on advertising in television and print media more than other branches back then (Farr 2017a). In 2019, spending of pharmaceutical and healthcare companies on mobile advertising in Facebook's social network reached nearly 1 billion USD. Among the companies, who spend most on advertising on Facebook, were *Pfizer*, *Merck & Co, Inc, Allergan* and *GlaxoSmith-Kline*. Facebook assured that memberships in its support groups and users' medical histories are not used to target ads but interests and user behaviour can be factors determining which ads are shown to users (Tiku 2020).

In a *Pharmacy Sales Impact Study*, which Facebook conducted together with the market research company *Kantar* and six health companies including *Elmex*, *Bepanthen* and *Doppelherz*, it could be shown that demand for the companies' products in pharmacies increased

by 5-7% during and in the weeks after displaying video advertisements for the respective products on Facebook and Instagram. In stationary pharmacies, the effect even remained for a longer time (Bonsai Research 2020).

In 2021, Facebook announced the foundation of the *Alliance for Advancing Health Online* in which it will work together with renowned institutions and companies like the *WHO*, *Merck & Co, Inc, Weltbank* and the *CDC Foundation*. The alliance aims to find out how social media and behavioural economics can be used to improve health outcomes and the project is planned to proceed for several years. In the beginning, it was planned to focus on increasing vaccination rates and the partners agreed to make research results publicly available as soon as possible (Hutchinson 2021a).

In the same year, Facebook announced that it will only allow employees to return to their offices who are fully vaccinated against Covid-19. At the same time, the company offered most of its full-time employees the possibility to work from home also after the end of the pandemic (Feiner 2021a).

Meta serves as an important source of health information for many people. While Alphabet's search engine is often the first contact point for these people, many of them rely on the health information which is disseminated in various Facebook groups that focus on specific diseases (Farr and Oreskovic 2014, Lupton 2014). These so called *support communities* often include several thousand participants who exchange their personal experiences. According to Melissa Adams van Houten, who manages a private Facebook group on gastroparesis with more than 21,000 participants, it was discussed to transfer the group to another platform when the Cambridge Analytica-scandal became publicly known but it turned out to be impossible to find a community site with as much flexibility and options indicating Facebook's market power in this sector (Pantuso 2018). The high number of participants in the support communities also hints at the relevance of decisions on the deletion of health information discussed in *Section 3.2.* In 2019, the company enabled users to participate in the support communities anonymously (Farr 2019e).

4.7 Summary

Meta's activities in the health sector seem to be focused on the application of artificial intelligence (FastMRI) and the utilization of its social networks. Here, the company aims to inform users about health topics in its support communities, influence their health behaviour with its Preventive Health and Blood Donation programs, conducts surveys and data-analyses (Data for Good) and offers pharma companies the possibility to display targeted advertisements. Meta's research on virtual reality devices (Oculus) and brain computer interfaces might have a considerable impact on the health sector in the future but it seems to be too early to assess their relevance. Meta's activities in the health sector are not as diversified as the ones of some of its competitors. While the company has recently reinforced its engagement with several projects related to Covid-19, it faces the problem that health data are often considered to be very sensitive and that people seem to trust it even less with handling their data properly than its Big Tech competitors.

5 Amazon

Founded as a mail order company for books in Seattle in 1994, Amazon has developed to be the second biggest company in the United States listed by revenue since then (Fortune Media 2021). Still being mostly known to the public as a mail order, the company is involved in many lines of business which are not directly related to its core business with its cloud-unit *Amazon Web Services (AWS)* at the forefront. While AWS accounts only for 14% of the company's revenues, it is responsible for 74% of its profits (Pope 2022). In 2020, Amazon was the company that invested the highest amount in research and development worldwide (Statista 2020). The company started being involved in healthcare much later than some of its competitors like Alphabet but has increased its activities rapidly in recent years although it has remained reluctant to speak publicly about its strategy in the healthcare sector. Big Tech-expert Scott Galloway said in 2019 that he believes that Amazon might be on its way to become the most valuable health company in the world (Galloway 2019).

5.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In 2009, Amazon acquired the online shoe retailer *Zappos* which cooperated with *Under Armour*. The aim of the cooperation was the development of a *Gear Tracker* which enabled users to keep track of the distance which they have already covered with their running shoes (Tam 2014).

Although Amazon has also been developing other smart appliances in the meantime, it is hard to imagine someone who will not think of the company's voice assistant *Alexa* at first when it comes to the field of smart devices. The technology for Alexa was acquired by Amazon in 2013, apparently in order to compete with *Apple's Siri* (Lunden 2013), and subsequently used in combination with the smart *Amazon Echo*-speakers developed by Amazon-subsidiary *Lab126* as its frontend (Stone and Soper 2014). In the beginning, Alexa was only able to follow rudimentary commands in peoples' homes like playing songs via connected music systems or setting alarm clocks but subsequently, Amazon started enabling third parties to develop additional functions, so called *skills*, which soon led to a high number of new application types (Amazon w.y.a). Amazon also offered companies its *Alexa Custom Assistant* which enables them to develop their own voice-assistants based on Alexa-technology (Curic 2021). By now, companies like *BMW*, *Deutsche Bahn* and *Spotify* are among its partners (Hansen and Zota 2016). 20,000 products of various companies interacted with Alexa already in 2018 (Heater 2018) and the voice assistant has also become a popular tool in the health sector (see below).

Already in 2016, one year after the first devices had been sold, the *Boston's Children Hospital* developed an app for the Echo-devices which enables Alexa to answer questions of worried parents, for example when their child has a fever and they need advice what to do about it (Gärtner 2019d, Plewinski 2016).

Since 2018, Alexa is able to detect the health status of its users by analysing deviations from their usual voice and to play fitting advertisements. The matching products can then be ordered directly via Amazon which has filed a patent for this approach in 2017 (Flemming

2018b).

Additionally, Amazon planned to implement its voice assistant on more wearables which have been developed by third parties (Flemming 2018b). For this purpose, a sub-unit of the company, the so called *Project Dylan*, worked together with *Lab126* to establish the development-tool *Alexa Mobile Accessory Kit* (Flemming 2018a). One of the results of the project was Alexa's new capacity to analyse mood-swings of its users via a wristband which is coupled with a smartphone-app. The research subsequently culminated in the smart wristband *Amazon Halo* which was released in 2020 (Farr 2020e, Gärtner 2020c).

The development team also includes the popular cardiologist Maulik Majmudar, who was hired by Amazon in 2018 after working for the Health-Care Transformation Lab in the Massachusetts General Hospital which, in turn, is cooperating with Google Cloud since 2020 (see Section 2.2). Like many other fitness trackers, Halo contains a heart rate monitor, an accelerometer, a temperature sensor and its own app but its unique feature are two integrated microphones which connect the wristband with Alexa (Moorstedt 2020). Users are also able to receive a bodyscan by taking photos in underwear which are used by Amazon to generate a 3D-portrait, to analyse the body fat percentage and to forecast how the user will look in the future if the company's proposals on how to lose weight are followed (Gärtner 2020c, Farr 2020e). Based on algorithms and the collected data, Amazon also makes proposals concerning potential improvements of the health status of its users and works together with the American Heart Association, Harvard Health Publishing and Weight Watchers in this context (Farr 2020e). So far, Halo is only available in the United States where it can be used for 64.99 USD in the first six months (Farr 2020e). The device has no connection with the Amazfit-fitness-trackers which are developed by the Chinese company Zepp Health Corporation. However, some of these devices, for example the Amazfit GTS 2, also include an Alexa-integration (Amazfit w.y.). Data protectionists are alarmed especially because of Halo's ability to analyse mood-swings and, above all, see the feature as an opportunity for Amazon to display even more personalised advertisements. The device also received considerable attention in the German media including warnings that Amazon might accumulate a vast variety of health information by combining shopping data with data collected by the Halo-device (Fuest 2020, Moorstedt 2020).

In 2017, the *Amazon Diabetes Challenge* started, a contest in which the developer of the best Diabetes-app with Alexa-support could win 125,000 USD donated by Amazon. The contest was supported by the pharma company *Merck & Co, Inc* and the consultancy *Luminary Labs* and was won by the health company *Wellpepper* with its app *Sugarpod*, an interactive Diabetes-plan with integrated voice control (Eckmann 2018).

Since 2019, the British *National Health Service (NHS)* has a partnership with Amazon. The NHS recommends patients with mild symptoms to ask Alexa for advice at first instead of directly seeing a doctor (Siddique 2019, Gärtner 2019a). In order to be able to give good advice, Alexa uses the website of the NHS to search for the according information. The service should for example help blind and older people for whom it is difficult to search for information online themselves. The former British Health Minister Matt Hancock hoped that the new service will disburden general practitioners and pharmacists. It is part of a long-term plan to integrate more and more digital services in the British health system. The NHS does not provide any Alexa-devices but the services can be used via a free app

(Siddique 2019). The NHS and Amazon stated that the company will not use any patient data which is disclosed while using the service. According to the contract it is however possible for Amazon to use the health data provided by the NHS including "copyrightable content and data and other materials." This licence applies worldwide and the company is also allowed to share the information with third-parties (Walker 2019).

Another Alexa-skill which was designed especially for blind people is the new *Show&Tell*-function which enables users to hold objects in front of the camera of their Echo-devices which Alexa will identify subsequently (Gärtner 2019c).

In the United States, Amazon has meanwhile received the authorisation to exchange data with health providers within the scope of the *Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)*. In this context, Alexa learned new skills which were then used in different partner projects: The *ERAS*-program in the Boston's Children Hospital enables parents to ask doctors about their children's health via Alexa (Gärtner 2019d, Plewinski 2016). The start up *Livongo*, which focuses on products for patients with chronic diseases, planned to enable its customers to find out about their blood glucose level via Alexa and the pharmaceutical distributor *Express Scripts* offers its customers to use the voice-assistant to find out about the status of their prescriptions. The device is now also able to tell its users which hospital suits their needs best (Gärtner 2019d).

Another Alexa-related project of this time is the development of wireless earphones which at the same time can be used as a fitness-tracker if they are connected with the voice assistant. Amazon started developing them under the project name *Puget* and apparently wanted to sell them at a considerably cheaper price than *Apple*'s *AirPods* (Kim 2019). However, the earphones do not seem to have reached market readiness to date and there is no recent information on their development status.

An incident in 2019 shows that it might be dangerous to rely on information given by Alexa too heavily. A user, who asked Amazon's voice assistant for information on the cardiovascular system, received the answer that it would be best if she stabbed herself in the heart to fight over-population. In an official reply, Amazon said that it had fixed the problem. It was assumed that Alexa had been referring to information from a faked Wikipedia-article (Blake 2019).

Since 2020, Amazon is working together with the care company *BestBuy Health* to develop an Alexa-equipped smartphone to facilitate communication between elderly people and health providers (Ahmed 2020). In the same year, the company also started a partnership with the hospital network *Christiana Care* to develop a *Home Care Coach* which creates nursing plans and enables patients to ask Alexa questions concerning these plans (Christiana Care 2020). Still in the same year, Amazon presented the *Care Hub*-feature which enables family members to supervise relatives who are in need of nursing via an activity feed. In order to make this possible, the dependent has to install an Alexa-device in his household while the family members only need to install the Alexa-app on their smartphones. Subsequently, their accounts are connected which enables the users, for example, to see when Alexa was activated for the first time on a particular day or for how long the device has not been activated. It is also possible to name emergency contacts. If the dependents activate Alexa by saying "Alexa, call for help", the persons in question will receive a SMS or a push message. Thus, family members can be notified even if no phone is reachable for

the dependent (Plewinski 2020a). The *Service Guard Plus*-skill allows Alexa-users to be connected to an emergency hotline which can then contact the police, the fire brigade or an ambulance where appropriate (Gärtner 2020f).

In 2021, Amazon was working on a new sleep monitoring feature under the project name *Brahms*. Apparently, it will include a millimetre wave-radar which would enable users to put the device on a bedside-table from where it could monitor their breathing patterns (e.g. to detect sleep apnea syndrome) and movements during their sleep. It is seemingly still unclear if the device will reach market-readiness (Herbig 2021).

Since 2021, Alexa-devices in the United States are also able to react on barking dogs and crying babies and users are able to establish individual routines concerning Alexa's reactions. If Alexa is triggered by a screaming baby for example, its routine could make Alexa play soothing music or dim the lights (Plewinski 2021a).

As can be seen for the NHS-partnership (see above), Amazon is hesitant on giving information about its usage of data which is generated by the use of Alexa. Since many people are surrounded by Alexa devices in their whole living environments (ambient computing), this has triggered much attention of data protectionists. In 2018, Alexa accidentally sent 1,700 voice recordings of an American couple to a user in Europe. Although the user informed Amazon right away, the company only reacted after German media had reported about the case and offered the couple a new Alexa-device and a free Amazon Prime-membership as compensation (Bleich w.y., Statt 2018). After a request of US-Senator Chris Coons, Amazon confirmed that only users themselves are able to delete the generated data and that they will be stored on the company's servers infinitely otherwise . But even if users know about this and decide to delete their data, some data are exempted from deletion. It is for example not possible to delete how Alexa reacted on certain commands and also settings for alarms and reminders for appointments cannot be erased. Furthermore, third-parties who develop skills for Alexa are also allowed to collect and analyse user data themselves (Nickel 2019).

An Amazon activity in the health app sector except from its projects around Alexa is its partnership with *Xealth* in 2018 (Farr 2018a). Xealth offers a digital platform for health apps which enables physicians to select and order suitable apps for their patients and is also supported by *Novartis* (Landi 2019c).

In 2019, Amazon acquired *Health Navigator*. The digital health start up was founded in 2014 by the physician David Thompson who is famous for having developed the *Schmitt-Thompson Triage Protocols* which help nursing staff to send patients calling the hospital to the right ward. Health Navigator offers online symptom checks for its users and helps partners to send patients to appropriate health providers. Many of Health Navigator's business clients are telemedicine providers themselves. The deal marked Amazon's first health-related acquisition after *PillPack* (see *Section 5.5*) (Farr 2019a). Before the acquisition, Health Navigator had also collaborated with *Microsoft* (Lee 2017a).

5.2 Data Analysis

As described in *Section 2.2, Amazon Web Services (AWS)* was used as infrastructure for the hitherto largest cloud-based genome analysis by *DNAnexus*, a company which was also supported by investments of *Google Ventures*, in 2013. DNAnexus continued its partnership with AWS also in the following years and its CEO Richard Daly takes the view that the products of AWS enable companies to conduct clinical studies which would not have been possible before (Amazon Web Services 2014).

Also Amazon's investment in *Grail* in 2017 is Alphabet-related because GV is among the investors in the Silicon Valley start up, too (see *Section 2.4*). Grail's aim is to detect early signs for cancer in the patient's blood (Farr 2020o). In order to achieve this goal, it has large data storage requirements and a high demand for computing power which made the company a suitable aim for AWS-services. Experts also assume that the company might be interesting for Amazon because of its activities in the large Asian market. Shortly before the investment, Grail had merged with the Chinese start up *Cirina* and announced a new data center region in Hong Kong (Lee 2017b, Farr 2017b). More recently, the genetic engineering company *Illumina* (which had already held 10% of the start up's shares before) has acquired Grail for 8 billion USD without permission of the EU-commission which announced a closer investigation of the deal. Illumina subsequently filed a suit at the EU-court, taking the view that the commission is not responsible and emphasizing that the possibility for Illumina to offer Grail's tests in the EU might save the lives of up to 100,000 Europeans (Finke 2022).

In 2018, Amazon developed a cloud-service which is called *Amazon Comprehend Medical* and was designed especially for healthcare purposes. It enables users to find relevant data from unstructured texts like doctors' notes and health records and thus to enable faster diagnoses. The service is already in use, for example in the *Fred Hutchison Cancer Research Center* in Seattle where it helps to recruit patients for clinical trials. Involved researchers say that Amazon Comprehend Medical reduced the time to process a document from hours to seconds (Kass-Hout and Wood 2018, Berger 2018). Amazon is paid for the service monthly and based on the volume of text which has been processed. There are no long-term fees or minimum charges (Berger 2018). Amazon emphasized that no data is stored or used for training of algorithms (Kass-Hout and Wood 2018).

In 2020, Amazon began an alliance with the *Pittsburgh Health Data Alliance* which aims to develop models based on artificial intelligence in order to be able to detect diseases like cancer earlier and to improve treatment (Pittsburgh Health Data Alliance 2019).

While Amazon's lacking interest in data protection around its Alexa-services has gained much media coverage, problems concerning protection of other customer data had not gained much attention until 2021, when three former employees gave insider information to the public. According to them, they informed Amazon at first internally about the company's weak points before they were expelled as a reaction to their criticism. According to Garfield Benjamin, a British scientist, the so called "right to be forgotten", which is a much discussed topic among data protectionists, could not be implemented by Amazon even if the company wanted to, simply because it does not know which data it has on its customers: "Amazon has grown so fast, it doesn't know what it owns…They don't know where their

data is, so they don't know if they are protecting it correctly" (Manancourt 2021) He sums up: "It seems bizarre – although perhaps unfortunately all too common – that a company so intent on making data its primary business should have such poor practises...Is their hubris so great, their assumed power so unassailable, that they see themselves as completely untouchable?" (Manancourt 2021). Apparently, several former Amazon-employees still have access to sensitive customer data. The company also employed several lobbyists in Brussels who were for instance fighting against the implementation of the *E-Privacy-Directive* (Gärtner 2020e). While the former employees are harsh in their criticism against Amazon in general, they emphasize that their criticism is not directed against AWS which is described as being "world-beating in terms of data security" (Manancourt 2021).

Like Alphabet, AWS is a member of the *Global Alliance for Genomics and Health* (Global Alliance for Genomics & Health w.y.). It also works together with *Metabiota* (AWS w.y.b) and has a partnership with the US-American healthcare company *Change Healthcare* which aims to establish a cloud-based network for claims and payments of physicians and health insurances. In 2021, the companies worked together to analyse socio-economic factors associated with Covid 19-cases (Drees 2021a).

5.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

Different from *Alphabet*, Amazon has not yet pursued any plans to establish its own EHR but the company has partnered with other players in the field of EHR and HIS.

Since 2016, AWS collaborated with Salt Lake City-based *3M Health Information Systems*, one of the world's biggest providers of healthcare software. Its products are used in 7,500 hospitals in 20 countries. In a case study published by Amazon, David Frazee, CTO of 3M says that AWS allows his company to fully concentrate on analysing issues directly connected with healthcare while AWS takes care of all IT-related problems. A major advantage of AWS' cloud services is their scalability which allows 3M to react flexibly on different order situations (Amazon 2016).

In 2017 and 2018, AWS worked together with the advertising agency *Ogilvy*. In this context AWS mined EHRs for patients who might be undiagnosed for a certain kind of narcolepsy via machine learning technologies and then offered the results to Ogilvy which allowed the agency to contact the patients with advertisings for fitting pharma products (Snyder Bulik 2018).

As already described above, Amazon offers its cloud-service *Amazon Comprehend Medical* since 2018. While not being designed exclusively for usage with EHRs, its seems obvious that they belong to the major fields of application for this new service.

In the end of 2020, Amazon launched *Amazon HealthLake* in order to help to standardize health data from different sources by using machine learning. The service is able to collect data from different data silos and subsequently store them in a central data lake in the cloud of AWS (Landi 2020a). Since EHRs still use various different formats, health providers face many problems if they try to create a complete picture of their patients' health. HealthLake is able to normalize the data automatically, sort it into a timeline and display standardized

labels for medication, diagnoses and procedures which helps providers to find relevant information. At the same time, there was an announcement that EHR-giant *Cerner* decided to intensify its partnership with AWS to benefit from its machine learning technologies (see *Section 15*). The companies also worked together in projects on topics like burnout of health staff (Landi 2020a).

Other customers using Amazon HealthLake include the healthcare information management company *Ciox Health* (Landi 2020a), the *Rush University Medical Center* in Chicago, *Cortica*, which focuses on health services for children with autism, *CureMatch*, offering individualised treatment in the field of oncology, and *Medhost* which helps its more than 1,000 business customers to standardize patient data via HealthLake (AWS w.y.a).

In 2022, the US-American healthcare provider *Geisinger*, which operates 11 hospitals and several smaller health facilities and pharmacies, decided to migrate its complete digital infrastructure including all EHRs to AWS (Siwicki 2022). By doing so, Geisinger hoped to become more cost-efficient and to enable clinical staff to spend more time with their patients (for information on Geisinger's partnership with *Apple*, see *Section 3*).

5.4 Innovation of Treatment

In 2018, Amazon started a partnership with the Irish consulting agency *Accenture* and *Merck & Co, Inc* which aims to increase productivity in the development of drugs (Accenture 2018).

In the same year, Amazon started planning to establish a clinic for its employees as a pilot project. The announcement came shortly after *Apple*'s announcement to build its own hospitals (see *Section 3.4*). The project started two years later in a cooperation with the primary care-start up *Crossover Health* which operates and staffs all of the 17 health centers as of 2021. The centers are all located next to Amazon locations (Best 2021b, Landi 2021a). Other customers of Crossover Health, which was founded in 2010, include *Apple* and *Microsoft* (Landi 2021a). The health centers offer Amazon-employees all relevant health services, same day-appointments, additional services like health coaching and physical therapy and 24/7-availability on the phone. According to Amazon, more than 75% of its employees are living in a 10 mile range around one of the centers and 115,000 employees were already using the services (Landi 2021a).

In 2019, Amazon started its *Amazon Care*-program, another service, which, at least at first, targeted its own employees (Best 2021b). Amazon Care was a telemedicine health portal which offered 24/7-virtual care and personalized health services. At first, Care had only been available for employees in Seattle but in 2021, Amazon expanded the services to all its employees (Landi 2021b). Subsequently, it was also possible for other companies in the United States to use Amazon Care (Coombs 2021). Stock prices of competitors offering health services for employers, like *Teladoc* and *CVS Healthcare*, fell as a reaction to this announcement showing the significance of Amazon's step (Kort 2021a). The hotel chain *Hilton* belonged to Care's first customers (Torrence 2021a). While at first only acute cases had been targeted, Care was later also able to help with chronic diseases and offered onsite appointments providing an alternative to consulting a general practitioner (Kort 2021a).

While enrolling in Amazon Care was free and not having any influence on agreements with other health providers, there were fees for special services like video care-visits and visits from mobile care nurses. They were paid through the Care-app which was linked with the users' Amazon-account (Amazon w.y.b).

In August 2022, Amazon announced that it will terminate all Care-services in the end of the year naming no exact reason other than that it was "not a complete enough offering for the large enterprise customers we have been targeting, and wasn't going to work long-term." (Palmer 2022a). While the announcement took some observers by surprise, others saw their view confirmed that the health system might just be too complex for Big Tech companies to succeed (O'Donovan 2022).

Under the name *Grand Challenge*, Amazon is working on projects for the future involving the application of machine learning. While so far not much is known to the public concerning these projects, CNBC reported in 2018 that the project aims to develop a cure for cancer, is led by Babak Parviz who invented *Google Glass* (see *Section 2.1*) and also employs several former *Google X*-employees (Kim 2019). In 2020, it was revealed that Grand Challenge is also trying to invent a vaccine for common colds (Farr 2020d).

In 2021, Amazon started two new health programs which were aimed exclusively at its employees and their families: *Resources for Living* focuses on their psychological well-being and offers personal consultations on-site, on the phone or via messages three times a week. An associated app supports the employees via cognitive behavioural therapy. *WorkingWell* focuses on health and security at the workplace and offers safety training as well as stretching and relaxation exercises (Gärtner 2021b).

In 2022, Amazon announced its plans to acquire One Medical which runs nearly 200 medical practices with a digital tech focus in the United States for customers who pay a yearly amount for their membership (Miranda 2022, Kort 2022b). The company is backed by money from Alphabet which is also one of its most important business customers (see Section 2.4). If the shareholders and regulation authorities approve, the deal will be Amazon's biggest acquisition in the healthcare market and its third-biggest overall (after the acquisitions of Whole Foods and the movie studios Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer) with a selling price around 4 billion USD (Kort 2022b). Observers see parallels to the company's acquisition of Whole Foods (see Section 5.5) in 2017 which meant a step away from purely digital services to more visibility in stationary trading. In this context, One Medical's facilities have been seen as a complement to the Amazon Care-services until the company surprisingly decided to terminate these services in 2022 (see above) (Miranda 2022). One Medical partnered with more than 8,000 companies as of September 2022 who offered its services to their employees. It offers 24/7-availability and appointments within 24 hours (One Medical w.y.). CVS, a major competitor of Amazon in the pharmacy market (see Section 5.5), had also begun to build up small medical practices in some of its branches shortly before (Kort 2022b).

Only shortly after releasing information on the planned One Medical-deal, it became publicly known that Amazon was also involved in an auction for *Signify Health*, a provider of technology for in-home care (Palmer 2022b). Amazon was competing for the deal with CVS and *UnitedHealth Group* and according to media coverage, Signify's value is even higher than the one of One Medical. In September 2022, it was announced that CVS succeeded in the auction and will acquire Signify Health for 8 billion USD (Minemyer 2022). Also in 2022, Amazon joined a group of 375 organisations in asking the Senate to renew the extensions of payment for telehealth consultations which had been introduced in the course of the Covid-19 pandemic (Goldman 2022).

5.5 Logistics

Already in 2016, Amazon established its delivery service *Prime Now* in Berlin and in Munich which meant that some products were delivered to users of the service within two hours. Since 2017, also over the counter-drugs and pharmacy-exclusive cosmetics of the *Bienen-Apotheke* in Munich have been among these products (Apotheke Adhoc 2017). Interestingly, the head of the pharmacy, Michael Grintz, contacted Amazon with the idea and not vice versa (Müller 2017). Users of Amazon Prime received their express-orders within one hour for 6.99 Euro per delivery and other users received their orders for free at a later date (Przegendza 2017). In 2021, Amazon abandoned the partnership without commenting on the reasons. Its service Prime Now has been replaced by *Amazon Fresh* which focuses on the delivery of food products (Hollstein 2021).

One year later, Amazon-executives met with managers of the Dutch-German mail orderpharmacy *Shop-Apotheke*, allegedly to discuss an acquisition. Shop-Apotheke denied Amazon's acquisition plans subsequently, Amazon was not available for a comment concerning the rumours (Handelsblatt 2017, Hollstein 2017).

In 2017, Amazon acquired the organic market chain *Whole Foods* which operated about 456 shops at the time of the announcement (Hirsch and Dastin 2017). Amazon paid 13.7 billion USD for the acquisition. Users of *Amazon Prime* could subsequently order Whole Foods-products online for free and Amazon installed lockers inside the shops in which they could pick up their Amazon orders after shopping (Hirsch 2018). In 2020, Amazon was criticised for ranking the shops by variables like area, unemployment rate etc. to estimate the probability of the foundation of labor unions in order to be able to ban such developments from the beginning (Gärtner 2020g).

In 2018, Amazon established a new private brand, *Amazon Basic Care*, which sells more than 60 products like hair restorers but also prescription-free medications and might also be used by Amazon as an instrument to put pressure on suppliers of branded products in the sector (Borsch 2018).

Also in 2018, the *Arcadia Group*, a British retail company and parent enterprise of *Topshop*, started selling medical products like glucose measurement devices exclusively via Amazon under the name *Choice* (Lineaweaver 2018). By now, the Arcadia Group has filed for insolvency (Nelson 2020).

In the same year, Amazon acquired *PillPack* including the company's sales licences for 753 million USD. The start up from Boston had started delivering drugs in personalized blister packagings in 2014. Customers receive their drugs in small packagings which contain their daily dose of medication, subsequent orders are automated and there is a 24/7 customer service available (PillPack w.y., Farr 2019g). *Google* and *Facebook* had listed the company as a drug manufacturer at first which increased the barriers to display advertise-

ments on their platforms (Farr 2019g).

The development of PillPack's own software *PharmacyOS* for automation of renewed prescriptions, insurance billings etc., which started in 2017, led to high costs that were not met by fast growth during Pillpack's first years. The software is apparently not only used internally but also by drug manufacturers, physicians and health insurances to make their processes more efficient (Farr 2019g).

Amazon was not the only company interested in buying PillPack. Among others also its rival Walmart had shown intentions to acquire the start up (Farr and Hirsch 2018) but allegedly, PillPack's executives were convinced that Amazon shared their view on the lack of consumer orientation in the pharma market the most. Other observers think that PillPackexecutives realized that Amazon might become a strong new competitor on the drug market and that this conclusion drove their decision to sign the deal with Amazon (Farr 2019g). Amazon itself might have been interested in getting in touch with Pillpack's clientele which is between 50 and 60 years old on average and thus way older than Amazon's customers. Additionally, the average Pillpack user spent about 5,000 USD in 2018 (if insurance payments and private payments are added together) while the average Prime user only spent 1,300 USD (Farr 2019g). Observers also hypothesized that Amazon might have been interested in obtaining Pillpack's sales licences without which it is not possible to sell prescribed drugs in the United States. Pillpack had licences for all but one state in the US and establishing Amazon Pharmacy (see below) would probably not have been possible without them (Sagonowsky 2018). After closing the deal, neither Amazon- nor PillPack-representatives were available for public comments (Farr 2019g)

In 2017, only one year before Amazon acquired Pillpack and established Amazon Basic Care, Stefano Pessina, CEO of *Walgreens*, had still told investors that he does not "believe that Amazon will be interested in the near future in the next few years in this market" (Farr 2019c) but the described activities show that Amazon is trying hard to establish itself as a major player in the drug market which has been dominated by companies like Walgreens and *CVS* so far.

In the United States, drug prices are not subject to the interventions by the government but entirely negotiated on the market. In these negotiations, Pharmacy Benefits Manager (PBM) are playing a major role. They are contracted by health insurances and negotiate drug prices with pharmacies and thus decide how much insured persons will have to pay (Farr 2019g). Often, they are integrated with a wholesaler or a pharmacy chain which, in combination with the lack of transparency of price negotiations, has led to the impression that the resulting prices often are way too high (Feldwisch-Drentrup 2016). Also CVS, one of the 20 biggest companies in the world ranked by revenue, operates as a PBM with its subsidiary *Caremark* and apparently made 60% (116 billion USD) of its total revenue in 2018 this way (Farr 2019c). Pillpack also relied on these PBM to reach the patients whose drugs are paid by their health insurers. According to their own statements, these PBM represent 90% of the insured persons in the US. Although Pillpack-CEO TJ Parker said, that there are no according plans for the near future, these PBM are now afraid that Amazon might make their services redundant by using its market power to negotiate prices on its own according to analysts (Farr 2019c).

Pillpack had threatened their business with their own mail-orders already before the acquisition. In 2016, *Express Scripts*, the largest PBM, had considered removing Pillpack from its network. The reputed reason was that Pillpack had defined itself wrongfully as a retail pharmacy instead of a mail-delivery pharmacy. The threat revealed the enormous market power of Express Scripts since the removal would have cost Pillpack instantly about a third of its clientele (Farr 2019g). In a lawsuit in 2019, *CVS* sued Amazon Pillpack because it had hired a former CVS-employee. The background of this complaint was the so called no-competition clause which prohibits former employees from competing with their former employers for 18 months after their employment has ended (Farr 2019c). These legal actions by large PBMs can be taken as hints that they take Amazon's engagement in their field of activity seriously.

Since 2019, Amazon Pillpack is planning to build a huge pharmacy building in Phoenix which is also planned to serve as a distribution center in order to improve its services in the west of the United States (Farr 2019g).

In the same year, Nader Kabbani, who previously had been responsible for *Amazon Kindle* and *Amazon Flex*, became chief of operations in Amazon's pharma unit (Gärtner 2019b).

In 2020, Amazon started operating its own online pharmacy Amazon Pharmacy which offers price comparisons for medications and also sells prescription drugs (Landi 2021b, Fuest 2020). It was planned to offer consultation by pharmacists day and night and to enable customers to order their medication and receive reminders via integrated Alexa-devices (Fuest 2020). Deliveries are free for members of Amazon Prime who are attractive customers for Amazon Pharmacy due to their high average incomes and health expenditures (Reed 2020, Fuest 2020). Due to its market power, Amazon might moreover be able to negotiate favourable conditions with both insurers and drug manufacturers. Direct payers might obtain discounts of up to 80% on generic products (Reed 2020) and Amazon promised that it will not use health data for commercial purposes. The company also operates an online-pharmacy in the Indian city Bangalore under the same name. Besides OTCand prescription drugs, also glucose measurement devices, massage sets etc. are sold there and discounts of up to 20% are offered on drug orders on India's highly competitive young online-pharmacy market on which also Mukesh Ambani, the richest Asian person by now, is involved (Singh 2020). In the same year, it became known to the public that Amazon considers working together with the large Indian pharmacy chain Apollo Pharmacy. It was reported that Amazon would pay 100 million USD in order to obtain the rights to sell and deliver drugs from Apollo's 3,700 pharmacies (Srivastava 2020). Already in 2018, Amazon had planned to invest in the Indian pharmacy chain Medplus (Reuters 2018).

According to a report by Reuters, which has not been confirmed officially yet, Amazon is also planning to establish a network of stationary pharmacies which could be integrated into the already existing network of *Whole Foods*-stores (Plewinski 2021c).

If Amazon planned to expand its various pharmacy activities to Germany it might be a successful endeavour according to a survey which was conducted in 2020: Nearly two thirds of the respondents could imagine to buy OTC-drugs via Amazon and nearly 50% could also imagine to buy prescription medicines. Already in a YouGov-survey of 2016, before the company had acquired Pillpack and established Amazon Basic Care, 15% of respondents said that they had already bought OTC-drugs via Amazon (Plewinski 2020c).

Also in 2020, a partnership with Carrier Global Corp, the world's largest developer of

cooling systems, started in order to improve supply- and cold chains in the frame of the transport of drugs and vaccines (Carrier 2020).

Amazon is also developing robots which can be used in the shelves of its distribution centers to kill Covid-viruses via UV radiation. This kind of disinfection is however not suitable for use with humans since their immune defence might be suppressed by the radiation (Gärtner 2020a). Amazon also used thermal imaging cameras in several of its warehouses in the United States to measure the body temperature of its employees in order to protect them from infection (Plewinski 2020b).

In another Covid-19-related effort, Amazon worked together with the non-profit health provider *Virginia Mason Franciscan Health*. Together, the partners set up a pop up vaccination center next to Amazon's head office in Seattle. On the first day, the 24th of January 2021, alone, 2,000 people were vaccinated there (Plewinski 2021b).

Additionally, the company started its *Amazon Diagnostics*-unit which offers self-tests for Covid-19 (and sexually transmitted diseases) and also established a market place for third-parties who sell their own self-tests (Gärtner 2021b).

Moreover, Amazon sent a letter to President Biden in which it offered to help fighting the pandemic by converting logistics centers to vaccination centers and by making its informationand communication-resources available (Clark 2021). The company also announced that it planned to invest 4 billion USD to help in the fight against the virus (Faulkner and Kastrenakes 2020).

However, there were also hints that the company does not always meet its own expectations: In 2020, Tim Bray, vice-president of Amazon Web Services, resigned due to the company's treatment of employees in its logistics centers in the course of the pandemic. Shortly before, several workers had been dismissed by Amazon after they had criticized insufficient safeguards against infections at their working places (Gärtner 2020d).

Still in 2020, Amazon began its partnership with the US-American *Red Cross*. Via *Amazon Sidewalk* the partners aim to monitor the supply chain of blood donations between different delivery points and distribution centers. Sidewalk is a neighbourhood-network (a so called mesh-net) which consists of different smart home devices that are connected via Bluetooth Low Energy (similar to the functioning of Germany's *Corona Warn-App*). Data transfers of up to one kilometre are possible; the more users are connected to Sidewalk, the bigger the scope of the network. As part of the same project, Amazon is also working together with the positioning chip-developer *Tile* in order to enable users of Sidewalk to retrieve lost pets and keys (Gärtner 2020b).

5.6 Other Activities

CNBC reported in 2017 that Amazon is working on different projects in the healthcare sector under the name *1492* which alludes to the date of the discovery of America. However, it was not specified what the projects deal with in detail. In the fist half of the year, the description "a1.492" appeared in several job-advertisements and LinkedIn-profiles but it then disappeared completely after July 2017 (Kim and Farr 2017).

In 2018, Amazon, the US-American holding Berkshire Hathaway and the US-American

bank *J.P. Morgan Chase* founded a joint venture which was called *Haven Healthcare* and aimed to improve healthcare and to lower costs in the health sector (Son 2021). Haven was designed to be a non-profit organisation and its CEO was the surgeon Atul Gawande (Toussaint 2021). The companies also planned to establish a joint health insurance for their employees (Kort 2021b). Similar to CVS' lawsuit against Pillpack, the health insurance company *United Health* filed a lawsuit against Haven for hiring one of its former employees but the motion was denied in 2019 (Farr 2019c).

In 2021, Haven dissolved without naming a reason. Observers stated that the differing goals, which the companies tried to achieve independently from each other, alongside with numerous personal problems might have caused the end of Haven (Son 2021, Toussaint 2021).

Amazon started selling pre-built hospital rooms of the New York-based company *EIR Health-care* via its Marketplace in 2019. EIR Healthcare aims to establish more transparency on the market which allegedly is dominated by companies with non-transparent price structures (Farr 2019h).

In 2020, Amazon began a partnership with the Irish consulting agency *Accenture* in order to modernize the digital platforms of the Japanese pharmaceutical company *Takeda Pharmaceutical* (Takeda 2020).

In the same year, there were rumours that Amazon might be interested in offering health insurance for companies which sell their products on its marketplace. Amazon had sent a questionnaire to these employers, asking them about their satisfaction with their current health insurance and also tried to get information about the premiums they have to pay. The final remark of the questionnaire read:"[w]e will keep you informed as we explore how Amazon may be able to support your needs better" (Del Rey 2020) In the United States alone, 900,000 vendors sell their products via Amazon Marketplace (Del Rey 2020).

In the course of the Covid-19-pandemic, Amazon banned dealers from its *Marketplace*platform who set unreasonably high prices for disinfectants and protections masks. Subsequently, the German *Federal Cartel Office* investigated against the company because some dealers were apparently banned without reason (Greis 2020).

In an effort to improve its heavily criticized working conditions, Amazon established *AmaZen* in 2021: Employees are now able to access boxes which are set up in the company's distribution centers and should enable them to take a relaxing break. Short videos with meditation instructions are displayed and the boxes contain plants and a soothing blue fanlight (Gärtner 2021a). Several years before, the company had attracted public attention because it paid workers in German distribution centers a premium of up to 10% of their incomes if they called in sick seldom. The highest premium could only be reached if all team members called in sick rarely enough (Laude 2017).

5.7 Summary

While Amazon is more hesitant than competitors like Alphabet and Apple to talk publicly about its engagement in the health sector, it is obvious that the company has established itself as a major player by now. As one might expect, it especially relies on its strengths in the sector of logistics and the attacks of established actors in the pharma market give hints that Amazon's activity in the sector of delivering medication is taken very seriously, especially after its acquisition of Pillpack in 2018. But also the high number of health institutions relying on the cloud services of AWS and the growing integration of Alexa-devices show that Amazon is highly active in health markets. Similar to Alphabet, the company however also had to face apparent setbacks with the end of its joint venture Haven and the surprising termination of all Amazon Care-services in the end of 2022. Since the exact reasons for these decisions remain unknown to the public due to the company's communication strategy, it is unclear what they mean for Amazon's engagement in the health sector in the future.

6 Microsoft

Microsoft was founded in Albuquerque, New Mexico, in 1975 by Bill Gates and Paul Allen and was the 14th biggest enterprise in the United States measured by revenue in 2021 (Fortune 2022b). The company focuses on the development of software and is famous for its operating system Windows and the software bundle Microsoft Office. In recent years, the company has broadened its field of activities, mainly by acquiring other companies, like the social network for business contacts LinkedIn in 2016 (Postinett 2016) and the instant messaging and video call-service Skype in 2011 (Bright 2011). After first attempts to establish itself as a player on the health market, which started in 2006, the company restructured its Microsoft Healthcare-Team as part of its research- and artificial intelligence-unit and abandoned several of its former projects in the years 2016 - 2018. Since then, Microsoft has clearly reinforced its activities in the sector.

6.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In 2014, Microsoft started selling the first version of its smartwatch with fitness trackerfunctions *Microsoft Band* in a limited amount in the United States. The device contained ten sensors and enabled users for example to measure their heart rate and track their sleep and calorie intake (Popa 2014). In the end of 2015, the company presented a successor device, the *Band II*, which was also sold in Canada, Australia and the United Kingdom (Callaham 2016). In the end of 2016, however, Microsoft terminated the product line and deleted all information about the devices from its website (Foley 2016a).

In 2015, the company introduced its *Microsoft Health*-app which could be accessed both via smartphone and personal computer. The app enabled users to analyse their physical activity via diagrams, import activity data from third-party apps and to receive incoming messages (Microsoft Devices Team 2015). In 2019, the company terminated its support for the app and all remaining applications which had been connected with its *Band*-devices (see above) (Microsoft 2019).

In 2017, Microsoft announced its *Healthcare NExT Initiative* for which it partners with various health companies and institutions. The aim of the initiative is "to dramatically transform health care" (Lee 2017a) according to the company. The initiative combines many

different projects which all have in common that they "establish a new model at Microsoft for strategic health industry partnerships" (Lee 2017a).

One of these projects is the company's *Health Chatbot Technology* which enables partner institutions to develop their own tools in order to improve communication with their patients (Foley 2017, Lee 2017a). Among the first users were the US-American health company *Kaiser Permanente* and *Children's Healthcare of Atlanta*, a non-profit health provider for children which runs several hospitals (Hawkins 2021b). The telehealth provider *MDLIVE* used the technology to let its patients perform "self-triage" before they see a doctor and *Premera Blue Cross*, one of the biggest health insurance companies in the United States, utilized it to offer more health information on its website (Lee 2017a). In the past, Microsoft had an unspecified partnership with the *Health Navigator* symptom checker in the context of its chatbot technology (Lee 2017a) which, however, seems to have been terminated as of 2022. Health Navigator had been acquired by *Amazon* in 2019 (see *Section 5.1*).

During the Covid-19-pandemic, Microsoft's communication application *Teams* became a standard tool for the coordination of health collaborations in different health systems including the British *National Health Service (NHS)*. The application is compatible with the *Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)* (see *Sections 5.1 and 2.3*) (Hawkins 2021b).

In 2021, Microsoft worked together with the New York-based digital health company *Teladoc Health* to include telemedicine applications for hospitals and other health providers in Teams. At the time of the collaboration, Teladoc Health was already active in 130 countries (Hawkins 2021b). In 2022, it became known to the public that New York's biggest health provider *Northwell Health* plans to implement the Teladoc platform in many of his hospitals to extend its telemedicine services (Torrence 2022).

Another health company collaborating with Microsoft and using the company's Teamsintegration is the digital mental health provider *Headspace* which merged with another digital health company named *Ginger* in 2021. The newly found enterprise *Headspace Health* is estimated to have a market value of 3 billion USD and owns the world's biggest mental health data set. The enterprise reaches 100 million users, partly via their health insurances, partly via companies like *Starbucks*, *Adobe* and *Unilever* who grant their employees access to the meditation- and mindfulness practices that Headspace Health offers in addition to establishing contact to psychotherapists and psychiatrists (Condon 2021).

In the same press conference, in which Microsoft announced its partnership with Headspace, the enterprise also gave notice of new so called "wellbeing"-features to be included in its Teams-application. The new features included the possibility to praise colleagues, to perform reflexion exercises and, curiously, even a feature which enables employees to digitally commute from their workplace, in order to reduce negative impacts of the Covid 19-pandemic on the working climate (Tung 2021).

In 2021, the enterprise reinforced its endeavours to strengthen telemedicine application by utilizing its *Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare* in order to integrate the virtual sphere in health facilities. (Microsoft w.y.a). According to Microsoft, the main aims of Cloud for Healthcare are to improve patient engagement, cooperation of medical staff and availability and analysis capabilities of health information (Microsoft 2022). By now, there are various health companies and institutions which use Cloud of Healthcare for a variety of purposes.

In the frame of this initiative, Microsoft also intensified its partnership with *Northwell Health* (see above) by implementing a chatbot extension called *NORA* in its *Teams* application. NORA had been developed by researchers of Northwell Health, who relied on *Microsoft Azure-* and *Microsoft Office-*technology in the development process, and was used to enable medical staff to instantly access information from EHRs on their mobile devices (Microsoft 2021c, Medcity News 2022). Another application created by Northwell Health in the frame of Cloud for Healthcare is the *Rounding-app* which was developed based on *Microsoft Power Apps*, a platform which enables third-parties to develop their own apps. Rounding has enabled Northwell to facilitate tracking of patient care plans (Microsoft 2021c).

Also the *St Luke's University Health Network*, a non-profit health organisation, which operates more than 10 hospitals with 16,000 employees, started working with *Teams* in the beginning of the Covid-19 pandemic. The application was used to coordinate the cooperation of medical staff, to keep contact with quarantined patients, to upload documents, which subsequently could be edited together, and to entrust researchers with data analysis projects (Microsoft 2020b).

Also in 2021, Microsoft announced a partnership with the Indian hospital chain *Apollo Hospitals* to offer a health and wellness app to the employees of *Microsoft India* (Hawkins 2021b).

6.2 Data Analysis

In 2006, Microsoft acquired the data platform *Amalga* which had been developed by physicians and researchers of the *Washington Medical Center* in 1996 (initially, the platform, which is used to merge health data from different medical systems, had been named *Azyxxi*) (Hawkins 2021b). After the acquisition, the platform was used by various hospitals in the United States, including the *Johns Hopkins Health System* (Chan 2009) and also integrated in other Microsoft-projects like *HealthVault* (Foley 2009) and *Caradigm* (Horowitz 2013) (see below).

In 2017, Microsoft introduced *Microsoft Genomics* as part of its Healthcare NExT Initiative. The service is aimed at facilitating genome analyses and is based on the company's cloud computing platform *Azure*. Microsoft collaborates with the Finnish software developer *BC Platforms* and the US-American data analysis company *DNANexus* (Lee 2017a) which had been backed with several investments by *Alphabet* in the past (see *Section 2.2*).

In 2019, Peter Lee, vice president of Microsoft, announced the *Microsoft AI in Health Partner Alliance* in a blog entry. The aim of the alliance is to overcome barriers concerning the use of health data. Partners of the alliance are enabled to profit from training programmes and get access to technology, data sets and the expertise of Microsoft employees (Lee 2019). *Walgreens Boots Alliance*, the biggest pharmacy chain in the United States and competitor of *Amazon* (see *Sections 2.6 and 5.5*), joined the alliance in order to connect patients with health providers via their mobile devices and to strengthen prevention and reduce visits in the emergency rooms this way (Lee 2019). The Catholic non-profit health system *Providence* collaborated with Microsoft to strengthen data based decision-making in its hospitals and to use voice recognition applications in its cancer therapy programs. The partners also founded a flagship "clinic of the future" near Seattle (Lee 2019).

The research enterprise *Adaptive Biotechnologies* asked for Microsoft's machine learning capabilities in order to support its project of decoding the human immune system (Lee 2019).

The European pharma company *Novartis*, which also collaborated with *Alphabet* (see *Section 2.1*) and had plans to acquire *PillPack* (see *Section 5.5*), joined the alliance to facilitate the development of new treatment options. Both companies planned to use their AI-capabilities in order to develop new medications (Lee 2019).

In the frame of the newly found alliance, Microsoft also partnered with *Nuance Communications* which it acquired in 2021 (see below). The companies planned to develop a solution which records doctor-patient-consultations so that doctors do not have to invest time in taking notes because transcripts of the consultations are created automatically (Lee 2019). Another company, which joined the alliance to work together with Microsoft, is the US-American health enterprise *Humana*. Microsoft signed a 7-year-deal with the company, which aims to promote more holistic ways of health provision. Through data analysis and AI, more personalized treatment options and a higher adherence should be enabled. The partners also planned to use smart home devices in the course of their project similar to *Nest* (see *Section 2.1*) (Lee 2019). Microsoft had been active on the market for smart thermostats for some time (Költzsch 2017) but seems to have abandoned this project by now.

In 2020, *MVP Healthcare*, a regional health insurance company in the United States, used *Microsoft Dynamics 365* in order to merge data from insured persons, which had been spread on many different sources before, in a single program (Microsoft 2020a).

In 2021, Microsoft and the University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (UCLH) announced a collaboration which aims at finding out how artificial intelligence may be used to improve health provision by the NHS (Hawkins 2021b).

In the same year, it became publicly known that 38 million data sets with private data were available in the internet without any access restrictions via various apps which had been developed with *Microsoft Power Apps* (see above). The data, for instance, contained information from contact tracing apps and information on vaccination status. The leakage occurred due to a misconfiguration of the Power Apps platform. The data were freely available online because the platform had chosen the variant without access restrictions as the default setting (Newman 2021)

After acquiring *Nuance Technologies* in 2021 (see below), the two companies founded an *AI Collaborative* together with the *Health Management Academy* in 2022. Similar to the partnership with UCLH, the aim of the collaborative is to explore the possibilities of AI-usage in the health sector. It planned to start operating in September 2022 (Kantor 2022).

In 2022, a psychiatric clinic in Australia operated by *Bethesda Healthcare* implemented *Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare* (see above) to merge patient data from various sources in one place in order to facilitate information exchanges between different facilities and to gain a better overview over carried out and recommended treatments (Smith 2022).

6.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

In 2007, Microsoft started a beta version of its EHR called *HealthVault* (The Economist 2007). The aim was to facilitate health data exchanges between patients and physicians. In order to be able to do so, the company also integrated the data platform Amalga into its EHR-project (see above). Different from *Alphabet*, Microsoft also displayed targeted advertisements in its EHR-platform if users opted in (Tiedge 2008). In 2017, Microsoft introduced *HealthVault Insights* as part of its Healthcare NExT Initiative. The company utilized its innovations in the field of machine learning to generate new insights into patients' health, improve their adherence and to integrate the patients themselves in the treatment process based on the data stored in HealthVault (Lee 2017a).

In 2019, Microsoft announced that it will terminate all services connected to HealthVault and all patient data, which had remained on the company's servers until November 2019, were deleted. Microsoft did not name specific reasons for its decision to abandon its EHR-project but observers stated that HealthVault's termination fitted into the general company strategy at this time to step away from services which were addressed at end users (the company had also stopped selling eBooks and music in its online store) (Foley 2019). According to *Get Real Health*, a health technology company form Rockville, users could seamlessly transfer their health data from HealthVault into the company's own EHR-platform *Lydia*. Microsoft recommended its customers to either contact Get Real Health or *FollowMyHealth*, a company which offers an EHR for smartphones in the United States, for the transfer of their health data (Foley 2019).

In 2015, Microsoft cooperated with *Epic Systems* (see *Section 14*). Hospitals using EHRs operated by Epic could now use the company's *Hyperspace*-application (the front-end of the EHRs) on Microsoft's virtualization platform *Hyper V* and store rarely used data in the company's *Azure*-cloud (Hawkins 2021b).

In 2017, Microsoft partnered with the *University of Pittsburgh Medical Center (UPMC)* which operates more than 25 hospital and offers its own health insurance with about 3 million insured persons (Lee 2017a). The partnership is part of Microsoft's Healthcare NExT Initiative and contains several common projects. At first, Microsoft and UPMC focused on finding ways to disburden physicians in UPMC's hospitals from electronic information input and processing in order to allow them to spend more time with their patients. The services resulting from the projects were supposed to be implemented in UPMC's facilities first but could also be sold to other institutions at a later time (Lee 2017a).

As already mentioned in *Section 3.3*, employees of *Apple* and Microsoft participated in an event of the *Carin Alliance* in 2020 in order to support the alliance's aim to improve patients' access to their health data.

In the same year, Microsoft introduced an advanced version of its *Azure IoT Connector for FHIR*. FHIR stands for *Fast Healthcare Interoperability Resources*-Standard, which is a standard that aims to enable and facilitate the transfer of patient data between different systems, and the Azure IoT Connector can, for instance, be used by physicians to access information on patients which are generated in their everyday lives (Best 2021a).

Microsoft's communication platform *Teams* has become considerably more important for communication in hospitals during the Covid-19 pandemic (see above) (Roy 2020).

In 2021, Microsoft acquired *Nuance Communications* for 19 billion USD making it one of the company's biggest acquisitions to date (Kovach 2021). Nuance is an AI-company with a focus on voice-recognition and -analysis solutions and had made two thirds of its revenues in the health sector. 85% of the Fortune 100 companies worldwide had relied on Nuance's applications and 77% of the hospitals in the United States had been full-service partners of the company (Microsoft News Center 2021). Microsoft stated that Nuance's health-related activities were the main factor driving the acquisition (Makris 2022) and that the deal had at once doubled the size of its market reach in the health sector (Microsoft News Center 2021). Microsoft News Center 2021). Microsoft news center 2021). Microsoft hoped that acquiring Nuance would enable the company to record and manage patient data even better. One of Nuance's products, *Dragon Ambient eXperience (DAX)*, automatically transfers doctor-patient-consultations in written form which enables a direct transfer of information obtained during the consultation into the patient's EHR (Best 2021a).

Microsoft and Nuance had already partnered for different projects years before the acquisition (see above). Even before, Nuance had been involved in the development of *Apple*'s voice assistant *Siri* (Best 2021a, Spiegel Online 2021).

Microsoft has close ties with both US-American EHR-giants *Epic Systems* and *Cerner* (see *Section 14*) (Farr 2020q). Both companies seem to rely heavily on Microsoft's cloud services (Obermaier 2022, Torrence 2021b) although it remains to be seen how this situation will change after Cerner's acquisition by *Oracle* which had invested heavily into its own cloud infrastructure recently (see *Section 9*).

While Cerner is in favour of Microsoft's endeavours to enable patients to get access to their personal health data, Epic Systems is opposed to these plans (Farr 2020g).

6.4 Innovation of Treatment

In 2017, Microsoft presented its AI-based software *InnerEye* as part of its Healthcare NExT Initiative. The software can be used for radiotherapy planning and enables to perform 3D-scans of patients in several minutes instead of several hours. Microsoft announced that the software would democratize imaging processes via AI and the company also wants to enable physicians and researchers to develop their own AI-models based on its cloud service *Microsoft Azure* (Lee 2017a, Microsoft w.y.b).

Another part of the initiative enabling innovative treatment options is *Microsoft Office* 365 Virtual Health Templates which, in combination with Microsoft's Skype for Businessapplication, enables health providers to contact their patients wherever they are residing at the moment (Lee 2017a). The customers of this new service include the healthcare communication platform *RingMD*, *Careflow*, which develops a cloud-based EHR and solutions for hospitals who want to offer digital services, the Swedish e-health-provider *Cambio* and Microsoft's former partner in the *Caradigm*-joint venture *GE Healthcare* (see below) (Lee 2017a).

In 2020, Microsoft developed a *Plasmabot*, a chatbot which was designed to question people who had recently recovered from an infection with Covid-19 to find out if they would be suitable donors of blood plasma. At this point of time, researchers hypothesized that either

blood plasma transfusions might heal infected persons or that the plasma might be used in order to develop medications until a vaccination would be invented (Farr 2020s).

In the same year, Microsoft once again partnered with *Adaptive Biotechnologies* (see above) and with *Illumina* (see *Section 5.2*). The aim of the collaboration was to analyse blood samples of Covid 19-patients to better understand why the disease turns out to be lethal for some patients while others show hardly any symptoms at all. The blood samples had been anonymized before they were examined (Farr 2020p). Adaptive Biotechnologies had been focused on the analysis of blood samples of patients suffering from various diseases already for a longer time and the company aims to offer an "immune check-up" with which patients can be tested on contagious diseases, cancer and autoimmune diseases. However, the company states that it still might take a decade until the test will be ready for use. Illumina brought its DNA-frequencing capabilities into the project and Microsoft contributed its cloud capacities and ML-algorithms (Farr 2020p).

Microsoft also partnered with *Infermedica*, a company which was founded in Wroclaw in 2012 and offers companies its symptom-checkers and triage-tools (Jak 2020). The companies developed the *Microsoft Healthcare Bot* which was also used as symptom checker by the *CDC* in the course of the Covid 19-pandemic. According to the CDC, Microsoft had no access to patient data in the frame of this collaboration (Lyons 2020).

Also in 2020, Microsoft started collaborating with the French insurance company *Axa* which was operating in 64 countries as of 2021. The companies set up an e-health-platform on which users are able to perform symptom-check-ups, arrange doctor's appointments and to access further telemedicine-services. Microsoft contributed its AI-technologies, its cloud service *Azure* and its various already existing partnerships in the health sector. Pilot projects started already in 2020 in Italy and Germany where Axa-customers could use the self-assessment tool, a solution for telemedicine consultations and a "medical concierge". It was planned to extend the service to Switzerland, the United Kingdom, Belgium and Spain in 2022 and in the long run, the platform shall also be made available to third-parties in order to improve the information exchange between health providers and patients (Orizet 2021).

Still in 2020, *Rancho Las Amigos*, a rehabilitation centre in California, started working together with the wearables company *Sensoria Health* which is a partner of Microsoft in the frame of its *Cloud for Healthcare*-initiative (see above) and used *Microsoft Azure IoT Central* and the *Azure API for FHIR* to continuously monitor its patients with diabetes (Microsoft 2021a). Some of these patients faced a high risk of amputation of a foot and were equipped with boots by the Italian producer *Optima Molliter* which on the one hand stabilized their feet and on the other hand also transferred data to both patients and medical staff who, in turn, were enabled to send patients feedback on their wearing behaviour (Microsoft 2021a).

Microsoft's *AI in Health Partner Alliance* (described in more detail above) is likely to also have implications for innovation of treatment. This is plausible especially for the company's partnership with *Novartis* to use AI in the field of medication development (Hawkins 2021b).

6.5 Logistics

As of September 2022, no activities of Microsoft in this category could be found.

6.6 Other Activities

In 2012, Microsoft partnered with *GE Helthcare*, the healthcare unit of the US-American *General Electric Company*, one of the biggest conglomerates worldwide, to found the joint venture *Caradigm* which aimed at improving the provision of health (Horowitz 2012, General Electric 2012). Except from *HealthVault* (see above), Microsoft shifted all of its health activities into the joint venture but subsequently sold all of its shares in 2016, shortly before it started its *Healthcare NExT Initiative* (see above). However, Microsoft announced that it still planned to act as a partner of Caradigm in the future (Foley 2016b). In 2018, Caradigm was acquired by *Inspirata*, an IT-service and consulting company which specializes in cancer research (Hawkins 2021b). The end of Microsoft's participation in the joint venture meant that the data platform *Amalga* (see above), which also had been shifted into Caradigm in 2012, was no longer part of the company.

Shortly after the end of Microsoft's participation in Caradigm, the company implemented a new *Microsoft Healthcare*-team and hired Joshua Mandel, who had been employed by *Alphabet*'s *Verily* (see *Section 2*) before (Hawkins 2021b).

As part of its Healthcare NExT Initiative, Microsoft also announced to introduce a software called *CGI Proper Pay for Claims Analytics* which aims to uncover insurance fraud (Lee 2017a).

In 2020, Microsoft hired former *GE Helthcare*-CEO Tom McGuiness who became vicepresident in the company's healthcare unit. Microsoft had previously abandoned its joint venture with GE Healthcare (see above). Before, the company had also employed Greg Moore, who had previously been working for *Google Cloud*, and David Rhew, the former Chief Medical Officer at *Samsung*. In March 2020, Peter Lee, who had been responsible for Microsoft's healthcare sector, was promoted to chief of *Microsoft Research* which hints at the importance of the health sector for the company (Farr 2020r).

In 2021, the company announced that it will extend its *Microsoft Tech for Social Care*-unit to the field of elderly care. The unit offers its tools and services at favourable conditions to non-profit organisations. The extensions meant that elderly care institutions could use the company's technologies for rates up to 75% beneath the usual prices and could also apply for further support by training programmes (Spelhaug 2021). Especially since the beginning of the Covid 19-pandemic, the utilization of IoT-technologies for monitoring patients remotely and of care robots had been widely discussed in the field of elderly care (Horwitz 2021).

One of the fist organisations to profit from Microsoft's new offer was the *Deutsche Rote Kreuz (DRK)* which used *Microsoft 365-Cloud Technologies* like *OneDrive, Teams* and *Share Point* to fulfil its task as usual despite the pandemic. For instance, Teams was used to enable residents to keep contact with their relatives despite visiting bans. The DRK considers to keep on using Microsoft's solutions also after the end of the pandemic emer-

gency (Hawkins 2021a).

Microsoft estimated that the extension of its program enabled 75,000 organisations worldwide to access its technologies at favourable conditions. The company also planned to implement its *Microsoft Cloud for Nonprofit*-program universally after a successful pilot project in 2021 (Spelhaug 2021).

The hospital chain *HCA Healthcare*, which also collaborates with *Alphabet* (see *Section 2.2*), is a partner company of *Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare* (see above) and uses *Microsoft Defender for Endpoint* to ensure cyber security in its facilities (Microsoft 2021b).

6.7 Summary

Microsoft has been active in the health sector for a long time. However, there has been a considerably discontinuity due to the company's decision to abandon all of its health projects in 2016 (except for HealthVault which was terminated in 2019). The start of its Healthcare NExT Initiative in 2017 marked a new beginning for the company's engagement in the health sector and since then Microsoft has massively reinforced these activities. According to observers, these developments might be connected to the appointment of Satya Nadella as new CEO in 2014 since which the company has been focussing on its cloud capabilities with Microsoft Azure and has been entering partnerships with many renowned health institutions and companies (Farr 2020q). Microsoft emphasizes that it aims rather to act as a partner of health providers than to compete with them and the company has a clear focus on B2B-activities compared to its Big Tech competitors whose offers are often directly aimed at patients or customers.

7 Palantir

Palantir was founded in 2003 and is known to be a "key company in the surveillance industry" (Krempl 2020b). One of its founders is Peter Thiel who was among the first investors in *Facebook* (Waldman, Chapman, and Robertson 2018) and the foundation of the company was supported by investments of *In-Q-Tel*, the venture capital arm of the *CIA* (Krempl 2020b). Palantir is famous for its collaboration with the US-Amercian secret services and by now the company also partners with police departments in Germany, for example in North Rhine-Westphalia and Hessen (*Hessendata*) where it helps to merge data bases and to search social media for indications of criminal activity (Krempl 2020a). Most activities of Palantir are based on two software projects: *Palantir Gotham* which was designed for anti-terror-analysts and *Palantir Foundry* which is mainly used by hedge funds and financial service providers. Palantir's engagement in the health sector is less well known but the company has reinforced its activities recently in the course of the Covid-19 pandemic and is active especially in the health sectors of the United States and the United Kingdom.

7.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In 2021, Palantir invested in the digital health company *Babylon Health* which was founded in London in 2013 (Davison 2021, Levy 2021). The company offers telemedicine appointments (*GP at Hand*) and an AI-based chatbot for symptom checking via its app. At the same time, it was announced that Babylon is merging with the special purpose acquisition company *Alkuri Global* (Winston and Strawn 2021). The new company operates under the name Babylon and its market value is estimated to exceed 4 billion USD (Downey 2021). In the same year, it also became known to the public that Babylon is using Palantir's *Foundry*software in order to improve healthcare provision in the United States. The resulting *Health Graph* is supposed to combine health data of its users from isolated sources to allow a more holistic view on their health. 80 billion data points were generated by combining data from over 100 sources by Foundry during the first two months of its use (Davison 2021).

Since 2016, Babylon is collaborating with the *Government of Ruanda* in order to support the public health system. The partnership was extended in 2020 and Babylon now offers telemedicine consultations to every citizen starting from the age of 12 (Postelnicu 2020). Since 2020, the company partners with the US-American health network *Mount Sinai Health Partners* to increase the use of its app in the state of New York (Landi 2020b). The company expected to generate 80% of its income in the United States in 2021 (Levy 2021). In 2016, also the founders of *DeepMind*, which had been acquired by *Google* in 2014 (Shu 2014) (see *Section 2.2*), invested in Babylon (O'Hear 2016).

Babylon has been criticised for "cherry-picking" of patients, questionable reliability of its artificial intelligence and dishonest advertising methods. While the company promises to enable patients to book appointments for video consultations within seconds and with waiting times of just a few hours, it also states that the service might not be suitable for patients with a wide range of serious issues (mental health problems, dementia, complex physical needs,...), a limitation which would not be accepted from common general practitioners (Bhatti 2017, Downey 2021).

Babylon CEO Ali Parsa took the view that his company will succeed in developing digital twins of its customers with the support of Palantir (Shead 2021a).

7.2 Data Analysis

Since 2018, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services is using software from Palantir to reveal Medicare-fraud, for example the prescription of large amounts of opiates. For instance, the company creates maps which indicate hotspots of drug activity to give hints in which regions there might be high incidences of prescription fraud. The company also analyses which providers prescribe most opiates in certain areas, how long patients travel to obtain opiates and if patients have previously been treated by physicians who had been accused of fraud (Chapman 2018).

Also the *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)* have collaborated with Palantir already several times. Among the projects were measures to contain Ebola, manage Antrax pathogens and to fight food-borne diseases (Nyczepir 2022). In the course of the Covid-19-pandemic, Palantir supported the CDC by managing the vaccination process (see *Section*

7.5).

In 2020, the British *National Health Service (NHS)* transferred data of millions of patients to Palantir and the London-based AI-company *Faculty* in order to contain the spread of Covid-19 (Gould, Joshi, and Tang 2020, Mageit 2021). These measures only became known to the public when initiatives like *opendemocracy* and *Foxglove* put pressure on the NHS. Allegedly, these interventions have also been responsible for the NHS' decision to terminate its cooperation with Palantir after the end of the pandemic (Mageit 2021).

The aim of the cooperation was to integrate data concerning the pandemic from different sources in one large data platform and also *Alphabet*, *Amazon* and *Microsoft* partnered with the NHS in the course of this project (Gould, Joshi, and Tang 2020). At first, the project had been framed as temporary measure to improve resource allocation in the beginning of the pandemic but in December 2020, the NHS extended its partnership with Palantir for two additional years (Gould, Joshi, and Tang 2020, Clark 2022). The transmitted data had not been anonymized but only pseudonymized and re-identification of the patients was not precluded. The NHS remains owner of the data at any time which allegedly limits Palantir's possibilities to analyse the data (Gould, Joshi, and Tang 2020) but it was not specified what this limitation meant exactly.

Palantir's part in this project had not been advertised publicly. The company had offered its software to the NHS already in 2019 but had not succeeded at the time (Shead 2021a).

The extension of the partnership in December 2020 triggered massive protests by a wide range of organisations and, led by opendemocracy and Foxglove, about 50 other organisations joined a campaign in order to persuade the NHS to stop the project (Shead 2021a, Davis 2021). Participants referred to Palantir's role in drone strikes and immigration raids and worried that its engagement in the British health system "will have a negative impact on patient trust, particularly among minoritized communities who may feel a threat from big government" (Shead 2021a). Neither the British Government nor Palantir commented publicly on the protest but in 2021, the government decided to terminate parts of its collaboration with Palantir (Downey 2021). While the British *Department of Health and Social Care* stated that it is "seeking to move away from reliance on third-party data analytics platforms and software" (Shead 2021c), Palantir assured that the terminated parts of the partnership had been intended to be temporary already from the beginning (Davis 2021). While a 23 million GBP contract remained in force, the *Adult Social Care Dashboard* which had been maintained by Palantir before, was moved to a new system which is called *EDGE* and was developed by the British company *BAE Systems* (Shead 2021c).

The British government is proceeding with its plans to integrate health data from various sources and planned to make all treatment data from 55 million citizens available for researchers and other third-parties including private companies in a single data platform. Patients, who do not want to participate, have the possibility to opt out (Foxglove w.y.).

In the same year, also the US-American *Department of Health and Human Services* collaborated with Palantir which has developed a version of its software *Palantir Foundry* that is specifically tailored to the demands of the department (Banco and Ackerman 2020, Clark 2022). The collaboration resulted in the data platform *HHS Protect Now*. The Department stated that 187 separate data sets were merged into the platform which contained information on crucial variables like hospital capacities, inventories, supply chain data and political actions taken by the states to contain the virus. HHS Protect Now also relies on "private sector partner contributions of data" (Banco and Ackerman 2020) and developed quickly to be the central contact point for all data related to the pandemic in the United States.

Besides the United Kingdom and the United States, also Greece decided to work together with Palantir to contain the spreading of the Covid-19 pandemic and implemented its software Palantir Foundry in 2020. In the end of the year, the partnership was reaffirmed (Gordon 2020)

In the same year, Palantir offered German state governments to use its Foundry-software free of charge in order to contain the pandemic. The Hessian state government consisting of the CDU and the Green Party at first planned to implement the software to create an overview over the spreading of the virus, hospital capacities and the supply of protection gear but then decided against doing so when it faced strong criticism of the opposition (Krempl 2020a). However, Hessen already has a partnership with Palantir in the field of fighting criminal activity which is called *Hessendata* and uses Palantir's *Gotham*-software (Krempl 2020b).

Apparently, also the German Federal Government received Palantir's offer but did not show interest in implementing its software (Krempl 2020b).

Also in 2020, the French pharmaceutical company *Sanofi* decided to use Foundry to build a data platform for real world evidence. The platform contains data of more than 300 million patients whose sources range from EHRs over billing data to data which were generated by wearables. Foundry is able to update the platform automatically as soon as new data is available and its analytical machine learning tools support the company's researchers with the conduct of epidemiological studies (Palantir w.y.).

In 2021, it became known to the public that Palantir is among the *Day 1 members* of the *GAIA-X*-initiative which aims to build up a trustworthy and competitive data infrastructure in Europe (Krempl 2020b). Among the other members are many medium-sized enterprises from Europe but also other Big Tech companies like *Amazon*, *Microsoft*, *Alibaba*, *Siemens*, *Deutsche Telekom* and *SAP* (GAIA-X 2021).

In the same year, Palantir partnered with *MSP Recovery*, a company which was founded in 2014 and focuses on healthcare reimbursement recovery solutions. Palantir's role in the partnership is to implement its Foundry-software in order to merge information from different sources like EHRs and billing data to enable health providers to increase billing accuracy (Diaz 2021).

Also the Swiss drug manufacturing company *Roivant Sciences* is using Palantir's data analytics tools since 2021. As part of the same deal, Palantir also invested 30 million USD in the company (Levy 2021).

Only four days after the deal with Roivant Sciences had been announced, Palantir closed a similar deal with the biotechnology company *Celularity* from New York (Levy 2021).

In 2022, the pharma company *Merck* which is based in Darmstadt and had been the parent enterprise of *Merck & Co, Inc* (see *Sections 2.2, 2.4, 3.2, 4.6, 5.1, 5.4*) until World War I, started collaborating with Palantir for a project called *Syntropy*. The aim of the project is to accelerate digitalisation processes in the health sector and, more specifically, to enable genome analyses by using AI. Merck had already previously worked together with Palantir

to improve its production processes of pharmaceuticals and its supply chain management (Merck 2017, Waldman, Chapman, and Robertson 2018).

In the same year, Josh Harris, vice-president of Palantir, stated in an interview at the World Economic Forum in Davos that he thinks that the Covid 19-pandemic changed the way how companies and institutions think about the use of data. He also said that the company sees *Amazon Web Services* and *Microsoft* as partners and not as competitors (CNBC 2022).

7.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

In 2022, a study, which analysed the impacts of Long Covid based on health record data of the National COVID Cohort Collaborative (N3C) and which was published in The Lancet Digital Health, used Palantir Foundry to integrate and harmonize the data of different EHRformats (Pfaff et al. 2022). The study was supported by the National Institutes of Health (NIH) and the N3C-platform contains data on 13 millions US-citizens of whom 5 million had already been infected with Covid-19 and 100,000 are assumed to be Long Covid-cases making the platform one of the biggest Covid-related data bases in the world (Pfaff et al. 2022). Many data go back to the year 2018 and the participating institutions committed themselves to update the data for at least five years (NCATS 2022). A NIH-committee decides if access is granted to researchers depending on the respective purpose and until June 2021, 215 projects reaching from analyses on ventilator use to fight the spread of the virus to the impact of Covid-19 on menstruation had been permitted. Melissa Haendel, who works for the collaborative, stressed the relevance of the pandemic for building up the platform: "We never would have gotten everyone to give us this degree of data outside the context of a pandemic, but now that we've done it, it's a demonstration that clinical data can be harmonized and shared broadly in a secure way, and in a transparent way" (Ferguson 2021). While the data are allegedly anonymized, zip codes and dates of treatment are not deleted, which potentially enables reidentification. Privacy laws in several states prohibit institutions from participating in N3C (Ferguson 2021).

Within the framework of its partnerships with *Sanofi* and *MSP Recovery* (see *Section 7.2*), Palantir uses its Foundry-software to merge EHR-data with health data originating from other sources (Diaz 2021).

7.4 Innovation of Treatment

Besides its aforementioned collaboration with *Merck* in order to improve the company's processes of production of medicines (see *Section 7.2*), no activities of Palantir in this sub-category could be found.

7.5 Logistics

The HHS Protect Now data platform (see above) is not the only measure for which the USgovernment partnered with Palantir in the course of the Covid-19-pandemic. The Trump administration also decided to collaborate with the company to organize the distribution of vaccinations as soon as they were available. The project had at first been named *Operation Warp Speed* and was later renamed *Countermeasure Acceleration Group* in the Bidenadministration (Clark 2022). In order to accelerate the vaccination progress, the *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)* used Palantir Foundry to set up the so called *Tiberius Platform* which integrated data from many separate data silos on a local level and soon became the backbone of the vaccination programme in the United States. In 2022, the contract with Palantir was renewed and now also other medical products related to Covid 19 can be distributed via the Tiberius Platform (Nyczepir 2022).

7.6 Other Activities

In 2020, the Japanese insurance company *Sompo*, which also founded the joint venture *Palantir Technologies Japan K.K.* together with Palantir, invested 500 million USD in the company (Lee 2020).

In 2021, Palantir hired William Kassler, a former leading employee of *IBM*'s *Watson Health* (Feiner 2021b) (see *Section 8.2*). Kassler became the company's US government chief medical officer. He took the view that many technology companies which try to get into the healthcare sector lack knowledge of its functioning and that he might provide this knowledge to Palantir. He also stated that the health system might profit from tech solutions, particularly regarding supply chain problems, sudden increases in case numbers of certain diseases and unequal treatment of different ethnic groups (Feiner 2021b).

In 2022, the *United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)* and Palantir signed a contract for a partnership over five years. HHS-employees are now allowed to use the company's services in order to fulfil their tasks, also when they are not related to the Covid 19-pandemic and Palantir received 90 million USD for offering its services (Clark 2022).

7.7 Summary

While discussions on the entry of Big Tech companies in the health sector usually concentrate on the GAFAM-companies, Palantir has succeeded to establish itself as an important player, too. The company mainly focuses on its abilities in the merging of health data from various sources, an important capability in the health sector where data originates from many different sources which are difficult to harmonize, like, for example, hand-written doctor's notes. This might have become even more relevant due to the new legislation in the United States which prescribes better interoperability of health data. The recent increase of Palantir's activities in the health sector is an ideal-typical example showing how the Covid-19-pandemic has accelerated market entries of Big Tech into health. While the British Government had not reacted on the company's offers before the pandemic, it eventually started using Palantir's services in its Covid-19 response and in the United States, Palantir succeeded in establishing itself as a major player in the fight against Covid 19 by building up both the central data platform HHS Protect Now and the infrastructure for the distribution of vaccinations, the Tiberius Platform. Observers stated that the company might intend to expand its activities in the health sector in Europe because European laws limit the use of its tools in the area of combating crimes and terrorism (Shead 2021a). But also in the health sector, Palantir faces many conflicts due to its heavily criticised role in projects related to data extraction and crime control based on algorithms.

8 IBM

The International Business Machines Corporation (IBM) was founded in Endicott, New York already in 1911 and in the beginning, the company developed punch cards, scales and clocks (IBM w.y.a). Since then, IBM has developed to become one of the largest IT- and consulting companies in the world. It had a revenue of 57.35 billion USD and employed over 280,000 workers in 2021 (Alsop 2022b, Alsop 2022a). IBM operates branches all over the world, several of them also in Germany (IBM 2019). Between 1992 and 2020, IBM was the company which applied for the most patents in each year (IBM 2021b). The company's activities in the health sector began already in the 1990s and in the recent past, there was much media coverage on IBM's attempts to implement its AI-project Watson in various health-related fields. In 2022, it became known to the public that the investment company Francisco Partners will acquire IBM's Watson Health unit.

8.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In 2021, IBM belonged to the consortium which was in charge of the implementation of the *CovPass*-app in Germany that enables users to verify their vaccination status. The other companies participating in the consortium are the German blockchain technology company *Ubirch*, the IT-company *Bechtle*, which operates about 100 branches in the DACH-region, and *govdigital*, an association which was founded in 2019 to establish IT-solutions in the public sector (Oeltermann and Leufgen 2021).

The consortium also developed the counterpart to the app, the *CovPassCheck*-app, which enables for example airport staff to check for the authenticity of the certificates (Oeltermann and Leufgen 2021).

Also in 2021 and in a similar manner, IBM cooperated with the State of New York to establish the so called *Excelsior Pass*. The service is based on the company's *Digital Health Pass*-platform and enables for instance customers in shops to verify their vaccination status (IBM 2021a).

8.2 Data Analysis

Already in 1973, the *Micromedex*-platform, which contains evidence-based health information, was introduced. The platform is still operating and has been complemented by AI-based search capabilities, which facilitate the process of accessing relevant information, by now (Merative w.y.).

In 1997, IBM's computer *Deep Blue* defeated the incumbent world chess champion which was seen as the starting point for the company's new focus on research on artificial intelligence (McClain 2011). Nearly ten years later, in 2006, IBM used the name *Watson* for a computer, which was build to succeed Deep Blue, for the first time (Bittermann 2019).

Since 2011, IBM was collaborating with *Nuance Communications* in order to teach its artificial intelligence Watson to understand spoken language (IBM 2011). Nuance was acquired by *Microsoft* in 2021 (see *Section 6.3*). It remained unclear whether the partnership of IBM and Nuance was still operating at this time.

Also in 2011, IBM acquired the software company *I2 Inc.* which focused on developing visual investigative analysis software. The company had been considered to the main competitor of *Palantir* (Waldman, Chapman, and Robertson 2018) (see *Section 7*).

In 2014, IBM set up an own business unit around its Watson-AI which contains a portfolio of various artificial intelligence applications. One year later, an own branch for activities in the health sector named *Watson Health* was established (Merative w.y.).

In 2015, IBM acquired *Merge Healthcare* for 1 billion USD (Dignan 2015). Merge's solutions had focused on the analysis of medical image data from different medical fields which originated from about 7,500 different medical facilities. The aim of IBM was to connect the images with other data via its Watson Health-AI in order to recognize certain patterns concerning anomalies etc. Observers interpreted the acquisition as a hint that IBM believed that healthcare is the field on which the capabilities of Watson have the best chances to be monetized (Dignan 2015). In 1990, Merge participated in the establishment of the *DICOM*-standard for medical image data which is still in use nowadays (Merative w.y.). Merge's cardiology software *Cardio* and its automated documentation tool *Hemo* were already established in 1995 and 2000, respectively, and have often been awarded with *Best in KLAS*-Awards. Its solution for clinical trials, *Clinical development*, has been used in over 3,000 studies in more than 100 countries with about one million patients (Merative w.y.).

In 2016, IBM acquired *Truven Health Analytics* for 2.6 billion USD. The company had developed solutions for data management and data analyses and offered services and consulting for companies in the health sector. After the deal had been closed, it was merged into IBM's *Watson Health*-unit (Reuters 2016). Truven Health Analytics had established *System2*, which offered data analysis-capabilities for employers, health plans and Medicaid agencies already in 1981. The service was later renamed *Advantage Suite* and is now called *Health Insights*. It is used, for instance, by the US-American insurance and finance company *Prudential Financial* to analyse data of its employees in order to find out how their satisfaction, health status and productivity are correlated with each other (IBM w.y.h). 40% of the Fortune 100 companies are customers of the service (Merative w.y.).

Since 2016, the *Liberty Mutual Insurance* uses the *Watson Benefit Manager* to enable their employees to select the most suitable health insurance plan. For this purpose, the programme accesses patient data of the last 18 months and uses its AI to find the best plan (Cooper w.y., IBM w.y.c).

In 2019, the German pharmaceutical company *Boehringer Ingelheim* started a partnership with IBM. In the frame of this pilot project, the companies aim to become the first conduc-

tors of clinical trials with the implementation of blockchain-technologies (Transkript 2019).

One year later, the research organisation *Biorasi* started collaborating with IBM. Biorasi was founded in Miami in 2003 and helps its partners to facilitate clinical trials and to bring medical products to the market more swiftly (Crunchbase w.y.a, Business Wire 2020). In the frame of the partnership, the company uses IBM's *Clinical Development Platform* which enables the storage of all data on a central platform that can be accessed by all authorized persons 24/7. According to the partners, Biorasi was able to reduce the time for setting up a data base by 25% and total costs of a project by 50% by using the platform (Business Wire 2020).

In 2020, IBM introduced the *Annotator for Clinical Data* which aimed at the retrieval of health data by means of natural language understanding. The service enables to access important clinical information from unstructured data (IBM w.y.f).

In 2021, IBM presented its *Imaging AI Orchestrator*, a cloud-based AI-service which supports radiologists with imaging processes and disburdens IT-departments of medical facilities by outsourcing of certain tasks to IBM. One of the first customers of the new service was *Life Image*, the largest network for the exchange of medical images in the world (IBM 2021c).

Also *HealthPartners*, a health provider from Minnesota, uses Watson Health for the analysis of patient image data (Boush w.y.b).

IBM also cooperated with the Australian research organisation *Southern Star Research* and supported its endeavour to set up a platform for clinical trials (Cooper 2021).

On its website, IBM offers health insurance data and patient data from EHRs in order to enable a better understanding of the Covid 19-pandemic free of charge. The data originate from the company's *MarketScan*-research program which includes various data sets that merge anonymized individual health data. The program includes data of 273 million patients which partly date back to 1995 (IBM Watson Health 2021).

8.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

In 1993, IBM implemented the health platform *Sundhed* in Denmark (see below) which also enables medical staff to access health information from the EHRs that are saved on the platform by now (von Grätz 2007, Management und Krankenhaus 2013). It is not clear since when this feature is available on Sundhed and it could not be established if IBM is still in charge of operating Sundhed since *Epic Systems* had won a bidding for operating the *Sundhedsplatformen* in some Danish regions in 2013 (Allen 2019) (see *Section 14*).

In 2008, IBM released *iConnect Access*, a completely web-based platform, which enables medical staff to view image data of their patients via a web-browser (Sertoglu 2021). In 2021, the company collaborated with the Japanese company *Ricoh*, which develops solutions for office communication and production printing, to extend the use of 3D-print-applications in the health system. In a new version of iConnect Access, medical staff is enabled to use image data, which is stored on the platform, to create 3D-models of their

patients and print them, subsequently (Sertoglu 2021).

In 2009, IBM and the Danish *Thy-Mors*-hospital experimented with a 3D-health record which included a three-dimensional avatar of the respective patient (Monegain 2009). The current status of the project remained unclear.

In 2015, IBM partnered with *Epic Systems* to apply for the development of a new EHRsystem for the US-American *Department of Defence*. The partners reached the group of the last three candidates (unlike *Alphabet* whose application was not successful) but in the end, the group of *Cerner*, *Leidos* and *Accenture* closed the deal (Boulton 2016) (see *Sections 2.3, 14 and 15*).

In 2019, the *Hardin Memorial Health Hospital* in Elizabethtown, Kentucky, was the first hospital to implement IBM's *Watson Imaging Patient Synopsis Solution*. The software is equipped with AI which enables medical staff to find relevant information in EHRs swiftly by searching though both structured and unstructured data. The solution is cloud-based and due to its interoperability, it can be accessed from all of the hospital's locations (IBM w.y.b).

One year later, also the *Tidal Health Peninsula Regional Hospital* in Salisbury, Maryland started a partnership with IBM. *IBM Micromedex with Watson* was implemented into the hospital's EHR-system from Epic Systems and thus enabled medical staff to receive answers on questions concerning patient data in spoken language (Moen w.y.).

In 2020, IBM partnered with *Siemens Healthineers*, a German provider of medical technology, to implement the health platform *teamplay digital health platform connect*. The aim of the platform is to facilitate the exchange of patient data between different health providers and it enables the sharing and discussing of image data with colleagues in different locations. The platform uses the same technology as the Austrian EHR *Elektronische Gesundheitsakte (ELGA)* and the *Elektronisches Patientendossier (EPD)* in Switzerland. However, the companies emphasized that their product is not meant to be a competitor for the EHR provided by the *gematik* which is in charge of implementing the *Telematikinfrastruktur (TI)* in Germany. Instead, the platform aims to complement the EHR with its focus on interoperability between different providers (kma Online 2020, Siemens Healthineers 2022).

The platform has already been tested by Germany's largest hospital, the *Charité*-hospital (kma Online 2020). In the course of the Covid 19-pandemic, the service *teamplay images* for the sharing of medical image data was offered free of charge for 90 days (Siemens Healthineers w.y.).

The *Schweizerische Post* set up its own health platform *Cuore* based on the technology of teamplay digital health platform connect which enables a connection between all common IT-systems via its connector component (Siemens Healthineers 2022).

Besides its project in collaboration with Siemens Healthineers, IBM is also one of four providers of EHR-systems in Germany which are authorized by the *gematik*. IBM, for instance, implements the EHR for the statutory health insurances *Techniker Krankenkasse*, *Viactiv* and *Barmer* (Fritz 2021).

The Utica Park Clinic in Tulsa implemented IBM's Phytel-solution into its new EHRsystem by Epic Systems. By doing so, the hospital staff is enabled, for example, to send appointment reminders to patients and the hospital reduced the no-show rate by 5 - 8% (Boush w.y.a). Other hospitals, which implemented Phytel, include the *Ogden Clinic* in Utah and *Loudoun Medical Group* (IBM w.y.d).

8.4 Innovation of Treatment

In 2014, IBM collaborated with the *New York Genome Center* to use a version of its AI *Watson* in order to enable innovations in the field of genome analyses in the therapy of cancer (Al Idrus 2017b).

In 2017, the leading physician of the cancer-unit in Kopenhagen's *Rigshospitalet* criticized the use of *Watson for Oncology* which had been implemented in the hospital and 230 further clinics worldwide, including the *Yale Cancer Center* and the *Cleveland Clinic*, in order to support the physicians during their search for the best therapy options for the respective patient (Meier 2018, Begley 2015). The Rigshospitalet terminated the collaboration with IBM subsequently (Ross and Swetlitz 2017). In the aftermath of these events, internal IBM-documents revealed that the company had apparently already known earlier that its AI was not able to fulfil the high expectations that the company itself had fuelled. According to these documents, leading IBM-employees had been informed about uncertain and wrong recommendations by Watson and still continued to praise their software in media reports. One article cited the example of a 65-years old patient with bleedings for whom Watson recommended medication which could be lethal for patients suffering from bleedings. IBM did not deny the fact itself but emphasized that it concerned an artificial test case and not a real patient (Ross and Swetlitz 2018).

Experts stated that too small data sets and bad data quality (for example due to wrongly tagged X-ray images) might have hampered the training of the AI. Additionally, the fact that there are various different treatment guidelines in different countries might have caused problems for Watson which was mainly trained with data from the United States (Ross and Swetlitz 2017, Meier 2018). While the software seemed to achieve good results in analysing quantitative data and diagnosed cancer reliably, the problems began when qualitative data, for example from doctor's notes, were involved. Since this kind of data accounts for about 80% of the health information contained in EHRs, this caused serious problems for Watson when it came to recommending the best treatment (He 2020).

Also the German *Universitätsklinikum Marburg* and *Universitätsklinikum Gießen* had tested Watson for Oncology but were happy when they were able to terminate the project according to media coverage (Stieler 2018).

In 2017, IBM began collaborating with the genetic engineering company *Illumina* (see *Sections 5.2, 6.4*). The aim of the partnership is to standardize genome-interpretations in the course of cancer therapies (Al Idrus 2017a).

IBM Research partners with the *Michael J. Fox Foundation* in order to develop machine learning models of the prognosis for the progression of Parkinson's disease based on first symptoms. The same company unit also partners with the *Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation* to implement a ML-model and with *Boston Scientific*, a US-American provider of medical technology, to facilitate tracking and understanding of chronic pain (Spinner 2022).
8.5 Logistics

Apparently already in 1993, IBM implemented the health platform *Sundhed* in Denmark's health system. The platform is still in use and the central contact point for both patients and doctors. With the required authorisation it is possible to arrange doctor's appointments, store prescriptions and to access patient data from electronic health records via the platform (von Grätz 2007, Management und Krankenhaus 2013).

8.6 Other Activities

In the company's publication called *Reinventing Healthcare*, which was probably released for the first time in 2006, IBM creates a future vision for improvements in the health sector which could be implemented until 2015. Besides a new focus on prevention, IBM recommended to orient the health system increasingly to market logic and to rethink patients as self-responsible consumers who are in charge of maximizing the utility they receive from the health system. Societies should be enabled to decide whether health care should remain a social right or if it should rather become a service which is traded on markets (IBM w.y.i).

In 2019, IBM started collaborating with the insurance company *Aetna*. The companies aim to implement a blockchain network which enables Aetna to improve its evaluation and payment processes (Landi 2019a).

In 2020, IBM offered its Watson Works-solution to employers who planned to enable their employees to return from home office to their workplaces in the course of the pandemic. The solution uses AI-based data analyses to determine the right point of time for the return and is able to register deviations of the body temperature of employees and violations against safety rules likes wearing a mask at one's workplace (Loomis et al. 2020, IBM w.y.). Watson Works consists of several components: Tririga supports room planning and determines which places can be occupied and which have to be left empty to ensure compliance with social distancing rules (IBM w.y.e). The IBM Return to Workplace Advisor used in combination with Tririga Reservations guarantees that only employees with a "green" health status return to their workplace. In order to be flagged as "green", employees have to fill in a questionnaire with health questions. Subsequently, they are able to reserve a workspace and the cleaning staff automatically receives the order to disinfect the workspace (IBM w.y.e). As soon as the "green" employees arrive at their workspace, they are monitored by cameras via Maximo Worker Insights and if two of them violate social distancing roles, automated notifications are triggered and the violation is stored in a database (IBM w.y.j). The continuous monitoring of employees also facilitates contact tracing if there is a Covid-19-case despite the precautionary measures (Loomis et al. 2020). While IBM emphasized that the sharing of personal health data with employers is voluntary and employees have to opt in before the process starts (Loomis et al. 2020), it remains questionable whether the option not to opt in was a realistic choice for most workers during the peak phase of the pandemic.

In January 2022, it became publicly known that Christian Klose, the former head of the subdivision for eHealth and the *Telematikinfrastruktur* in the German Ministry of Health, has been hired by IBM where he is employed as client manager. Klose's job change raised criticism because of IBM' involvement in the implementation of an EHR-system in Germany (Borchers 2022) (see above).

In the beginning of 2022, it became known to the public that IBM will sell its Watson Health-unit to the investment company Francisco Partners (Botelho 2022, Landi 2022, Volkert 2022). Besides its software, also the associated health data sets are part of the acquisition which also includes the data collected in the frame of IBM's MarketScan-programme (Landi 2022) (see above). The exact terms of the deal were not disclosed but apparently IBM hoped to earn about 1 billion USD by selling its health unit which seemingly had not been profitable until the end (Volkert 2022). Observers interpreted the deal as a sign that it is not enough to own a huge amount of health data; there also have to be the capabilities to analyse and interpret them. Although, this is exactly, what IBM was claiming to be its strength, it seems that external observers did not have as much confidence in the company. There were also rumours that IBM might try to sell additional company units in order to be able to fully concentrate on its business with cloud-services (Botelho 2022). In June 2022, Francisco Partners announced that it has completed the acquisition and that Watson Health will now be named Merative. The private equity firm True Wind Capital and the global investment firm Sixth Street will be investing in Merative (Francisco Partners 2022). Francisco Partners has already been active in the health sector before: For instance, the company has invested in *GoodRx*, an app, which enables its users to find the cheapest prices for their medication and which is used by 17 million US-Americans monthly (Francisco Partners w.y.). In the end of 2020, it acquired the calorie-tracker app *MyFitnessPal*, which had previously been owned by Under Armour, for 345 million USD (Francisco Partners 2020).

8.7 Summary

After being active in the health sector with few projects already for decades, IBM reinforced these activities by several big acquisitions (Merge Healthcare, Truven Health Analytics) in recent years and focused on establishing its AI Watson Health in various health contexts. If Watson truly is capable of achieving what IBM promised in its own announcements, has been heavily disputed and the termination of its use for support in the detection and treatment of cancer in several hospitals seems to be an example for the gap between theory and practise in the health sector which already several Big Tech companies had to face. IBM's visions for future health-systems, which are recommended to be orientated along market-logics according to the company, and its proposals for monitoring solutions in order to enable safe workspaces during the Covid 19-pandemic, reveal a surprisingly radical view on these topics. The acquisition of Watson Health by Francisco Partners in 2022 shows that besides the tech giants also large investment companies are gaining influence in the health sector.

9 Oracle

Oracle is a developer of software and hardware which was founded in Austin, Texas, in 1977. The company has been a market leader in the area of databases on which businesses run their accounting and supply chain applications already for centuries. Oracle's main competitor is SAP (see Section 10) and the companies have fought each other in a lawsuit which extended for several years (Finkle and Levine 2014). The company is also operating as a data broker enabling companies to display targeted advertisements based on its databases. In 2016, the company announced that it is able to offer 3 billion profiles which were generated from data of 15 million websites in its *data marketplace* which also allows to generate an Oracle ID Graph that merges all captured consumer interactions into one consumer profile and enables companies to track their potential customers across different devices (Christl 2017). Oracle has acquired numerous companies in its corporate history, among them the cloud marketing platform *Responsys* for 1.5 billion USD in 2013 (Oracle 2013) and the data broker *Datalogix* for 1.2 billion USD in 2014 (Forbes 2015). Oracle has been active in the health sector since the beginning of the century but has recently intensified these activities, a process which culminated in the acquisition of Cerner (see Section 14) in the end of 2021.

9.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

In the course of the Covid-19-pandemic, Oracle cooperated with the *CDC* in the United States to offer its *v-safe after vaccination health checker*, a smartphone-based tool which enables users to report side-effects of vaccinations (Lindquist 2021). Afterwards, a study in the New England Journal of Medicine, which was based on the data generated by the tool, analysed side-effects of vaccinations for pregnant women (Lindquist 2021). As of August 2021, over 9 million citizens had already used the tool (Gomez 2021).

9.2 Data Analysis

In 2004, the British *National Health Service (NHS)* closed a deal with Oracle which enables the NHS to use Oracle's products for prices that are up to 50% below their usual market price (DHI News Team 2004). The aim of the collaboration was on the one hand to standardize the databases of the NHS and on the other hand to implement the *Electronic Booking Service* which enabled patients with a referral of their general practitioner to book hospital appointments online. The health service had already been a customer of Oracle before and at the time the deal was made public, 70% of the NHS-trusts were using software by Oracle, for example in order to operate their finance systems. The NHS had started a similar partnership with *Microsoft* (see *Section 6*) in the year 2000 (DHI News Team 2004).

In 2007, the US-American non-profit healthcare provider *Harvard Pilgrim Healthcare* started a transformation process, which was planned to take eight years, with the help of *Oracle Health Insurance Components*. In the frame of this project, the company was able to increase the rate of payment claims, which were processed automatically, from 85% to 91%

(Ryan 2016). The partnership also lasted after the end of the transformation process enabling Harvard Pilgrim Healthcare to react quickly on new regulations, for example in the course of the Covid-19 pandemic, according to the company's CIO Deborah Norton (Oracle 2021a).

In 2010, the US-American health insurance company *Anthem* (see *Section 3.2*) became a member of the *Oracle Partner Network*. Members of this networks are enabled to implement Oracle's applications easier, to use specialised versions of the applications and to let their employees be trained by Oracle-staff (Anthem Healthcare 2010). The collaboration is still proceeding and in a video, which was uploaded to Oracle's website in 2021, Rick Misch, vice-president of Anthem, states that especially the standardisation of payment processes in one platform, which is accessible for all employees, is an advantage of partnering with Oracle (Glenn 2020).

In the same year, Oracle acquired *Phase Forward*, a company, which was specialised on developing software for the health sector, for 685 million USD. The company's software as a service (SaaS)-product *Integrated Clinical Research Suite* had already been used in more than 10,000 clinical trials at the time of the acquisition (Oracle 2010). Companies like *AstraZeneca* and *GlaxoSmithKline* had been among Phase Forward's customers (Fierce Biotech 2010).

In 2015, the NHS also decided to use *Oracle Machine Learning Solutions* to improve healthcare and cut costs. In the course of the partnership, the *Data Analytics Learning Laboratory* (*DALL*) was established and the NHS identified a potential for savings of 156 million USD in the fist three months of the partnership (Oracle 2015).

In 2016, the US-American health provider *Arlington Orthopedics* used Oracle's cloud services to modernize its human resources management. During the implementation process, also the IT company *Sensa Analytics* was involved in implementing the system on-site (Banks-Louie 2016).

In 2017, the British *Western Sussex NHS Foundation Trust* started using *Oracle Service Cloud* to establish its *Family Assist*-platform for expectant parents. The platform can be accessed from all common end devices, informs users about pregnancies and local points of contact and also enables them to chat with medical staff if the information provided is not sufficient (Oracle 2017).

In 2019, the South Korean *Sejong Hospital*, the country's only hospital which is specialised on cardiology, started using *Oracle Cloud Analytics* and *Oracle Autonomous Data Warehouse*. These applications continuously collect data on the patients during the care process which are subsequently used by the medical staff to make informed decisions on the further course of treatment (Oracle w.y.).

In 2020, the US-American health enterprise *Humana*, which offers a private health insurance and also collaborates with *Microsoft* (see *Section 6.2*), started a partnership with Oracle in order to modernize the payment transactions with insured persons (Oracle 2020e). The shares of medical expenses, which have to be covered by the insured persons themselves, are often not paid correctly which leads to costs of approximately 43 billion USD in the United States annually. The payment system established by Oracle aims to change the system so that these shares are directly paid on-site at the time of the treatment. The system also enables payments by *Apple Pay* and *Samsung Pay* (Oracle 2020e).

The collaboration of the companies also includes other Oracle-activities: For instance, Humana wants to use AI to make better choices relating to reimbursement for medical expenses. An example might be a patient whose insurance tariff does not allow for further doctor's appointments in a certain month which forces him to go to the hospital. Instead of this binary decision, a suitable AI might anticipate this and enable the doctor's appointment to save costs. Apparently, Humana also hopes to cut wage costs by substituting employees with algorithms (Oracle 2020e). The implementation of these solutions for customers was planned for the beginning of 2022 (Oracle 2020e).

In the same year, the Australian *Woolcock Institute of Medical Research* decided to collaborate with Oracle in order to use the company's *Oracle Autonomous Data Warehouse* (see above) for its research on sleeping disorders. In the course of this project, billions of data points concerning the patients were analysed (Oracle 2020i).

Also in 2020, Oracle started cooperating with the US-American non-profit health organisation Adventist Health which had acquired several hospitals before and faced the problem that administrative processes were organised in different ways in the respective hospitals. Oracle was chosen to standardize the systems by utilizing its services Cloud ERP (Enterprise Resource Planning), Cloud EPM (Enterprise Performance Management) and Cloud HCM (Human Capital Management) (Oracle 2020a). The systems were implemented in the frame of a "Big Bang"-approach, which means that the separate components were established in swift succession. Other companies involved in this modernization project have been the consultancy *Deloitte* and the IT-consulting company *InterRel* (Oracle 2020a). In the same year, EmblemHealth, another US-American non-profit health company, worked together with Oracle to modernize its administration. Like Adventist Health, EmblemHealth had faced problems because it operates many hospitals with formerly various fragmented processes. Together with the US-American IT-service provider Cognizant, Oracle succeeded in harmonizing these processes in a time frame of 11 months and EmblemHealth expected to save 700,000 USD annually in addition to IT-savings due to the system change (Oracle 2020d).

In 2021, the US-American health insurance company *Blue Shield of California*, which had been using Oracle's cloud services for several years, announced that it will start a collaboration with *Google Cloud* in order to automatize payment procedures (Minemyer 2021b) (see *Section 2.2*). It remains unclear, what this new partnership means for Blue Shield's cooperation with Oracle. On its website, Blue Shield states that also other technological partners participate in the new project (Blue Shield of California 2021); on Oracle's website, the company emphasizes Blue Shield's satisfaction with its cloud services which, for instance, enabled a swift reaction in the Covid-19-pandemic due to the easy accessibility of all relevant data (Oracle 2020c).

In the same year, Henry McNamara, Oracle's senior vice president and general manager of *Oracle Health Sciences* took the view that the advancing digitalization of the health sector is a positive consequence of the Covid-19-pandemic. He praises the company's platform *Oracle Health Sciences Clinical One* which he describes as a "single source of truth" (Upton 2021). The platform is able to harmonize data from various sources like EHRs, apps and

wearables and also allows for clinical trial functions like randomization. McNamara sees high potential in this new way of conducting clinical trials because: "AI and ML not only process data faster than humans, they can point to patterns and trends that humans can't see and ideally lead to a more accurate and detailed view of how patients are responding in trials, which can lead to better outcomes in the long run" (Upton 2021).

Also in 2021, Oracle planned to build 14 new data centers, allegedly to be able to compete with *Amazon*, *Alphabet* and *Microsoft* in the cloud-business (Kerkmann 2021, Knitterscheidt and Kerkmann 2021). In the related announcement, the company states that no other enterprise is expanding in the area of cloud-computing that fast. However, Oracle only had a market share of 2% at this point of time (Kerkmann 2021). In 2008, Oracle's founder Larry Ellison had still referred to the then emerging discussion about cloud-computing as "complete gibberish" (Nunns 2015).

9.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

The deal which Oracle closed with *Arlington Orthopedics* in 2016 (see above) also contained the implementation of Oracle-software in order to enable better access to patient data by standardizing EHRs (Banks-Louie 2016).

In 2020, Oracle started cooperating with the *Tony Blair Institute for Global Change* in order to implement cloud-based EHRs in Ghana and Rwanda (Oracle 2020g). The project also aims to help the countries in their fight against yellow fever, HPV and Covid-19 by helping to establish the respective vaccination programmes. For this purpose, the *Oracle Health Management System*, which is also used in the US-American Covid 19-vaccination campaign (see below), has been implemented. The Tony Blair Institute for Global Change is apparently negotiating with more than 30 further countries to implement the system (Oracle 2020g).

In 2021, the government of the Republic of Senegal closed a deal with Oracle in order to implement a digital health pass as one of the first African countries. The health pass was introduced in February 2021 and enabled citizens to travel freely again which had been prohibited before due to the spreading of SARS-Cov-2 (Oracle 2021e).

In the same year, the US-American health company *Kaiser Permanente* (see *Section 6.1*) worked together with Oracle to modernize its business processes. A renewal of the administration of the company's EHR-system has also been part of the deal (Oracle 2021b).

In the end of 2021, Oracle announced that it plans to acquire *Cerner*, one of the largest EHRcompanies worldwide (see *Section 15*), for 28.3 billion USD. The deal, which is expected to be closed in 2022, is the second-biggest acquisition in the software industry after *IBM*'s acquisition of the cloud-enterprise *Red Hat* in 2018 and Oracle's founder Larry Ellison said that the deal aims for nothing less than the transformation of the health sector. While Oracle's stock price fell after the announcement, observers praised the acquisition for making the company the leading supplier for IT-systems in the health sector (Knitterscheidt and Kerkmann 2021).

In their announcement, the companies cited a study conducted by the Mayo Clinics (see Sec-

tions 2.2, 8.4) in 2020, which suggests that physicians spend 1-2 hours on EHRs and other desk work for every hour they spend with their patients, a burden which the companies aim to eliminate in the course of their cooperation (Oracle 2021d). A major change after the closing of the deal concerns the way how the hospital information systems of Cerner's customers will be accessed: In the future, Oracle's *Voice Digital Assistant* will be the major way to do so, enabling medical staff to spend less time on typing (Oracle 2021d). The Voice Digital Assistant is a direct competing product to the services provided by *Nuance* which has been acquired by *Microsoft* by now (see *Section 6*). Analysts stated that Oracle might profit from an increase in the demand for telemedicine by a increasingly technophilic population, which in turn will increase the demand for AI- and voice recognition solutions, in the highly competitive EHR-market (Makris 2022). However, the deal might also bring problems with it for Oracle because Cerner is struggling with the large-scale modernization of the EHR-system for the US-American Department of Defence (Donovan-Smith and Dreher 2021) (see *Section 2.3, 15*).

Besides the relevance of the deal for Oracle's position as supplier of EHRs for hospitals, the company was probably also interested in the health data accumulated by Cerner which was also part of the acquisition. On the one hand, the data enable the company to train its algorithms and ML-models and on the other hand, Oracle is also operating as a data broker which might be interested in monetizing the health data contained in Cerner's patient records (Christl 2017, Christl and Spiekermann 2016) (see above). While the latter also triggered criticism aimed at the responsible authorities who permitted the acquisition (Sherman 2022), most media coverage on the deal concentrated on potential improvements in healthcare and the development of the companies' stock prices (Knitterscheidt and Kerkmann 2021, Southwick 2021, Makris 2022).

Cerner's biggest business and clinic system had been based on Oracle-infrastructure already prior to the acquisition (Makris 2022), but for its cloud-infrastructure, the company had been relying on *Amazon Web Services* (Cerner 2020).

Only one day after the announcement of the Cerner-deal, Oracle made public that it will also acquire the AI- and automatisation-company *Federos* (Rutherford 2022).

Oracle also has its own *National Electronic Health Records Database* which was utilized by the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in its vaccination programme during the Covid 19-pandemic (see *Section 9.5*).

9.4 Innovation of Treatment

In 2018, the British non-profit company *Turning Point* started cooperating with Oracle and used its *Oracle Cloud CX*-service (Oracle 2020h, Post 2018). Turning Point offers support for drug addicts and people with psychological disorders and collaborates with Oracle to fight the long waiting times these people face, once they have decided to see a doctor. In order to do so, patient information, data on prescribed medications and former drug abuse as well as information on former interactions with the patient are saved in Oracle's cloud. This enables Turning Point's staff to access relevant information also when they are not in their office and on the way to meet a client. Appointment allocation is automated by *Oracle Field Service* to ensure a more efficient occupancy rate and clients are enabled to contact staff via

text messages. The Oracle Live Experience Cloud enables safe online-video-consultations according to the company and chatbots can be utilized for example to recommend relaxation techniques via Oracle Digital Assistant. The Oracle Intelligent Advisor recommends fitting programmes for patients based on their health data which renders an appointment with a general practitioner of the NHS in order to receive a referral unnecessary. Apparently, this procedure reduced the average waiting time for participation in a programme from four weeks to two days. Information on new treatment options as well as new compositions of the drugs, which are sold on the streets, are constantly updated via Oracle Content Management and thus accessible for all employees of Turning Point in the cloud (Oracle 2020h).

9.5 Logistics

Shortly before the start of the Covid-19-pandemic, the US-American healthcare provider *Prospect Medical* started to use *Oracle Cloud*. Besides standardizing its staff management, Prospect Medical also worked together with Oracle to facilitate material procurement, which apparently paid off especially in the beginning of the pandemic when extraordinarily much protection gear had to be ordered (Oracle 2021f).

Besides *Palantir* (see *Section 7.5*), also Oracle is involved in the vaccination programme of the *CDC* in the course of the Covid 19-pandemic in the United States. The CDC use the company's *Health Management System* which has been developed especially for this purpose (Oracle 2020f). The system uses Oracle's *National Electronic Health Records Database* which enables the authorities to observe how many citizens in a certain region have already been vaccinated in real time, a procedure which would not have been possible with the fragmented system of common EHRs in the United States. The database also allows to generate an anonymized data set for the governments for information-purposes. The *Oracle Public Health Management System* enables patients to report side effects of the vaccinations via smartphone or computer. Based on these reports statistics are generated and in emergencies, the system notifies medical staff automatically. Another tool, which has been developed by Oracle specifically for this purpose, is the *Provider Order Portal* that enables the organisation of the distribution of vaccinations (Oracle 2020f).

Since 2021, also Tasmania is cooperating with Oracle to organise its vaccination programme. The *Oracle Health Management System* is used to enable citizens to register for appointments online and authorities are not only enabled to send confirmations and reminders but also to see who has already been vaccinated in which location and with which vaccine (Oracle 2021g).

9.6 Other Activities

In 2012, the State of Oregon collaborated with Oracle in order to establish its project *Cover Oregon* which enables citizens and small enterprises to take out a health insurance on a digital insurance marketplace (Turner 2015). The project is operating within the *Obamacare*framework and the state subsidizes citizens and enterprises who take out an insurance. When the website was due to go online in 2013, it was malfunctioning and in April 2014, it became clear that it would be cheaper to establish a whole new system instead of repairing the old one which would have cost 78 million USD (Manning 2014). Subsequently, Oracle and the State of Oregon sued each other mutually. The case was settled when Oracle agreed to pay 100 million USD to the state of Oregon and to maintain and modernize the state's software and IT for further six years (Condon 2016).

In 2018, the Catholic non-profit health organisation *Providence St. Joseph Health* partnered with Oracle and used the company's cloud applications to modernize its administration structures. The organisation hoped to cut costs in its financial operations in order to be able to spend more money on healthcare for the underserved (PR Newswire 2018).

One year later, the US-American *Glenn Falls Hospital* used *Oracle HCM Cloud* to modernize its human resources-department (Oracle 2019).

In 2020, the State of New York used *Oracle Fusion Cloud Customer Experience (CX)* to implement a digital platform to disburden the health department and other state authorities during the Covid-19-pandemic (Keene 2020). The staff could access the platform via webbrowsers from everywhere and citizens were enabled to contact them online via mail, chat or a web-portal or via their phones. For instance, the platform enabled them to register for social welfare online. Between the development of the concept and its implementations only four days passed. The State of New York recruited 4,000 employees to staff the call-centers, many of whom had been employed in departments not related to health and social benefits before (Keene 2020).

In the same year, the non-profit health network *Northwell Health*, which operates many hospitals in the State of New York (see *Section 6.1*), partnered with Oracle, *Deloitte* and the German consultancy *Baker Tilly* in order to improve its personnel planning, which had become increasingly challenging in the course of the Covid-19-pandemic. For this purpose, Northwell utilized the Oracle services *Oracle Analytics* and *Oracle Fusion Cloud Human Capital Management* (Oracle 2021c).

Still in 2020, Oracle also closed a deal with the US-American State Kansas and the consultancy Accenture to modernize the state's platform for social transfers which will be operated via Oracle Cloud Infrastructure in the future (Government Technology 2020)

In 2021, the *Texas Children's Hospital* announced that it will modernize its administration processes with a transformation in the Oracle cloud. The new administration platform will be called *Voyager* and will focus on the standardization of processes and automatization of everyday-tasks (Texas Children's 2021, Oracle 2020b)

9.7 Summary

Oracle has been active in the health sector already for a long time, considerably longer than some of the GAFAM-companies. While the company had limited its activities mainly on supplying software for the modernization of administration procedures in the past, it seems that it has changed its strategy in recent years by trying to gain market shares in the cloudsector and the market for EHRs, most notably with its acquisition of Cerner, which is expected to be closed in 2022. This reorientation in the health sector allows Oracle to manage huge amounts of health data; data which are contained in Cerner's EHRs but also obtained from projects with organisations like Turning Point and the company's collaborations with vaccination campaigns in African countries. It remains to be seen whether Oracle, which is also highly active as a data broker outside the health sector, will try to monetize the obtained health data.

10 SAP

The SAP SE with headquarters in Walldorf, Germany, was founded in 1972 by five former *IBM*-employees (SAP w.y.d). The company focuses on the development of business administration software and solutions that are able to handle the whole business process including production, distribution, purchasing, inventory and human resource management. SAP is the third most valuable German brand after Mercedes Benz and BMW (Weidenbach 2021) and 99 of the 100 biggest companies are SAP-customers (SAP w.y.d). SAP has been active in the health sector, where it offers its business solutions to hospitals and benefits from its products' capabilities to be implemented in combination with solutions of other companies, already since the 1990s.

10.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

SAP and *Deutsche Telekom* have been in charge of developing Germany's *Corona Warn App* which is based on an interface provided by *Alphabet* and *Apple* (see *Sections 2* and 3). The costs amounted to 20 million Euro of which SAP received 9.5 million Euro and Deutsche Telekom received 7.8 million Euro (Voss 2020). The development of the app was thus approximately ten times more expensive than in other countries like Switzerland (Dmitrienko et al. 2020). SAP and Telekom are also in charge of customer support which leads to additional costs (Voss 2020).

10.2 Data Analysis

In 2020, SAP developed its *Citizen Engagement Platform* together with *Qualtrics*, a US-American subsidiary of SAP which the company had acquired for 8 billion USD in 2018 (SAP News 2018). The platform aims to enable local authorities to make triage-decisions in the course of the Covid 19-pandemic. For this purpose, citizens answer questions concerning their symptoms, potential risk factors etc. on the platform and it is also analysed if particularly many people are accessing the service in a certain region in order to enable further steps like implementing a fever clinic in that region (Carlson 2020).

Apparently, the platform also includes features to enable supervising of citizens, who were tested positive for the virus, by requesting that they log in regularly from their quarantine location. According to SAP, it will be dependent on regional culture if this feature of the Citizen Engagement Platform is used (Carlson 2020).

In the same year, also the US-American health provider Parkland Health and Hospital Sys-

tem, which is based in Dallas, started a partnership with SAP to face the challenges caused by the Covid 19-pandemic (Kure 2021).

Via SAP Hana and SAP Analytics Cloud, a COVID Command Center Dashboard was implemented to find out faster, where infected people live in order to be able to send mobile test teams to them. Parkland also developed its own prediction model concerning the onset of the pandemic which turned out to be more accurate than the one used by state actors to inform citizens about the pandemic. Since Parkland's phone lines had been overloaded soon after the beginning of the pandemic, it implemented the *COVID symptom checker chatbot* based on *SAP Conversational AI* which is able to answer Covid 19-related questions in English and Spanish (Kure 2021). The *ER Greaseboard Dashboard*, which was used in Parkland's emergency rooms, was planned to be updated by new AI-features which, for example, aimed to predict the capacity of emergency rooms based on factors like weather and day of the week. Additional features of the dashboard include the identification of patients who are in need of a hospital bed but do not need to visit the emergency room, and the support of initiatives like the implementation of water stations on hot days (SAP 2021a). The partnership with SAP also included improvements of Parkland's logistics (Kure 2021) (see Section 10.5).

10.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

Already in the 1990s, the *Naemi Wilke Stift*, which operates a hospital and several further health facilities in the Lausitz, Germany, started implementing an integrated system of SAP-applications and the hospital information system (HIS) of the Telekom which is called *iMedOne* (see *Section 11.3*).

Since 1996, the *Kardinal Schwarzenberg Krankenhaus Schwarzach* in Austria uses the hospital information system *ISH Med* by *Siemens*, respectively *Cerner* (see *Section 15*), which is fully integrated into SAP. The hospital was a pilot customer for the new HIS and the first Austrian hospital to organize its medical processes and to base its own EHR on the system (Müller w.y.).

In 2007, the hospital engaged *T Systems* to support its nursing activities with digital solutions. T Systems is a subsidiary of *Deutsche Telekom* (see *Section 11*) which is a certificated "Gold Partner" of SAP (T-Systems Austria 2007).

Apparently since 2012, the hospital's EHR was also available on mobile devices via *SAP Electronic Medical Record (EMR)* (see below) which operates on *iPads* in the Kardinal Schwarzenberg hospital. Patient data are never stored on the devices but accessed in the HIS via wireless network. The *SAP Unwired Platform* also allows to access the EMRs via *Android*-devices by now. Senior Physician Dr. Rainer Pitzek praised the possibilities to explain image data or courses of surgery directly at the hospital bed (Müller w.y.).

Also since 1996, the HIS of the Universitätsklinikum Homburg was based on SAP Healthcare. Also in Homburg, ISH Med was used additionally. These modules are often used in combination whereby the focus of SAP Healthcare is on patient administration and finance and ISH Med is an extension for communication tasks and care planning (Bock 2015). Interestingly, ISH Med will soon belong to SAP's arch-rival Oracle once its acquisition of Cerner will be completed (see Section 9). It remains to be seen which consequences this will have for hospitals that use the two modules in combination. In the Universitätsklinikum Homburg, a relational database of Oracle had apparently been used for SAP's enterprise resource planning already as of 2015 (Bock 2015).

On the conhIT 2012, an event for health IT in Berlin, which recently has been renamed *Digital Medical Expertise & Applications (DMEA)*, SAP, joined by several partner companies, presented its application *SAP Electronic Medical Record (EMR)*. The presentation took place on a joint exhibition stand with *T Systems* (see above) and T Systems will be in charge of the distribution of the application, its integration in the existing IT-structures of customers and of operating it in its own computer centres, while SAP will further develop the technological platform. Additional partners participating in this project were the medium-sized software developer *PlanOrg* from Jena, *Siemens* and *Agfa Healthcare* with its HIS *Orbis* (Ärztezeitung 2012). Formerly, Agfa Healthcare was the leader in the German market for HIS before it was acquired by the *Dedalus Healthcare Group* in 2020 (see *Section 13*).

SAP EMR was the first mobile patient record which enabled connections with all HIS, no matter if they had been developed by SAP or not, and all clinical backend-systems like laboratory, health imaging systems and hospital archives (Ärztezeitung 2012).

In 2013, the *ARCUS-Kliniken* in Pforzheim started using SAP EMR. PlanOrg was involved in the implementation process and the clinics, which are specialized on orthopaedics, use the service to enable physicians to access patient data on mobile devices (Morales 2013).

In 2015, the *Dernbacher Gruppe Katharina Kasper*, an organisation, which operates hospitals and retirement homes in three German states, partnered with Telekom and *SAP* to establish interlinks between the individual facilities. For this purpose, SAP- and Telekom-applications are connected by bidirectional intelligent interfaces to enable an integrated workflow. It was also planned to establish the *iMedOne Mobile*-app (Deutsche Telekom 2015b).

In 2020, SAP started a partnership with *Eskenazi Health*, a health provider which operates its own hospital in Indiana. SAP's solutions were used to connect Eskenazi's formerly separate systems for healthcare, government, public health and public safety. The aims of the collaboration were the storage of all relevant data in one central platform, the automatisation of processes, access by mobile devices and the implementation of a new interface which was easier to navigate. The established features were also used to optimize the management of the newly implemented EHR-system by *Epic Systems* (see *Section 14*). Eskenazi Health also hoped to be enabled to conduct its own studies with its new data management system and planned to address topics like homelessness and food deserts (SAP w.y.b).

In the end of 2020, SAP announced its *SAP Healthcare Initiative* which aimed at facilitating digitalization processes in German hospitals in combination with the *Hospital Future Act* (in German: *Krankenhauszukunftsgesetz (KZHG)*) which makes 4.3 billion Euro available for investments in hospital modernization. In its announcement, SAP referred to a study conducted by the *Bertelsmann Stiftung* in 2018, which came to the conclusion that the digitalization in Germany's health system is underdeveloped compared with similar countries, and added that the situation is worst in hospitals (SAP 2021c).

The technological base for SAP's initiative is its open development platform Business Tech-

nology Platform which was already used by ten business partners when the public announcement was made (SAP 2021). One of them was the medical engineering company *OPASCA* from Mannheim which developed a patient portal based on Business Technology Platform that enabled hospital check-ins similar to self check-in counters in airports. An application of *Healex*, a software developer from Cologne, searches through data from patients with similar diseases to detect patterns and to predict which treatment options will yield the best results (SAP 2021c). A spokeswoman of SAP emphasized that the company intended to strengthen partnerships with the initiative instead of competing with other companies. Concerning the Hospital Future Act, she praised the government for taking the opportunity imposed by the Covid 19-crisis and hoped that procedures like sorting and managing medication and anamnesis dialogues during hospital check-ins will soon profit from innovations fuelled by the new law (SAP 2021c).

The nephrology-unit of the *Charité*-hospital in Berlin works together with SAP to improve its own research- and documentation platform *TBase* which has been developed by the hospital's researchers already many years ago (SAP w.y.a). The aim of the partnership is to extend the platform and to make it accessible for other units of the hospital. SAP implemented digital patient records into the platform and enabled researchers to develop tools which are specifically designed for the clinic's needs. Patient data, which are entered into the platform, can be accessed by physicians and researchers in real-time and the platform was planned to be extended to the endocrinology-, rheumatology-, neurology-, cardiology-, paediatrics-, psychiatry- and gastroenterology-units of the hospital (SAP w.y.a).

A further extension of TBase is planned for the future. So far, doubts concerning the protection of patient data had prevented the Charité-researchers from storing the data in the cloud but according to responsible managers, this could change with an implementation of SAP's *HANA*-service. This would enable physicians at the Charité to treat patients all over the world. It was also planned to offer the TBase-platform free of charge for non-profit projects (SAP w.y.a).

10.4 Innovation of Treatment

While SAP's activities in the health sector described in the other sub-sections of this chapter also have indirect impacts on treatment processes, no activities of the company, which aim at innovation of treatment itself, could be found.

10.5 Logistics

In April 2020, SAP developed a solution for the coordination of hospital beds in the beginning of the Covid 19-pandemic via its cloud services *SAP Cloud Platform*, *SAP Analytics Cloud* and *SAP Fiori* (Byczkowski 2020). The service was used by the *COVID 19-Koordinierungsstelle* of the Rhine-Neckar district which obtained a real-time overview over hospital bed-capacities in the region on one central platform this way. Accessing the bed management is possible via web-browser and various devices like desktop computers, laptops and smartphones are supported. Another difference to a common bed register like the one that is offered by the *Deutsche Interdisziplinäre Vereinigung für Intensiv- und Not*- *fallmedizin (DIVI)* nationwide, is that SAP's solution distinguishes between many different kinds of beds (for example, depending on whether they include a ventilator) and also includes hospital beds outside of intensive care wards (Carlson 2020).

In the frame of SAP's partnership with *Parkland Health and Hospital System* (see above), also SAP's subsidiary *Qualtrics* (see above) offered its services to Parkland and developed the *Critical Inventory Tracker* which enables Parkland's employees to check how much inventory, for example protection gear, is still available in real time and via mobile devices. If critical inventory is scarce, a notification will be sent to the *Command Center Dashboard* (see above) (Kure 2021).

In the course of the Covid 19-pandemic, SAP also started operating a *Vaccine Collaboration Hub (VCH)* which enables to organize the whole distribution process of vaccines, from production to the doctor's office, on one single platform (Meitinger 2021). The platform is based on several cloud-based solutions by SAP like *Logistics Business Network, HANA* and *Analytics Cloud*. Additionally, *Qualtrics Vaccine Management + Citizen Experience* by SAP's subsidiary is integrated in order to enable the federal government and municipalities to find out more about the citizens' attitudes towards vaccinations. Based on this knowledge, new measures and campaigns can be implemented to increase the acceptance of citizens. The platform also supports the planning of vaccinations and to analyse potential side-effects. The government of Saxony used the VCH to order vaccines digitally, for distribution purposes and to manage capacities (Meitinger 2021). It remained unclear whether the VCH was implemented nationwide in Germany.

Since 2020, the South African drug manufacturer *Kiara Health* is collaborating with SAP to improve its distribution processes. After the transition to SAP-Solution had been completed, Kiara Health managed to increase the rate of on-time deliveries from 80-85% to 100% (SAP 2021b).

10.6 Other Activities

In 2021, the *Universitätsklinikum Bonn* started working together with SAP and its "Gold"-Partner *CubeServ* to improve its personnel planning. Tools like simulation-scenarios and continuous planning based on new insights were implemented and helped the hospital to increase its productivity in the field of personnel controlling by 30% (SAP 2022).

On its website, SAP lists current "Release Highlights" and planned innovations for the health sector. Among the current highlights were, as of October 2022, a cloud-based portal for patient applications, a waiting time forecast for outpatient care and emergency rooms, a beta version of an AI-based patient billing solution and a solution for improved administration of data sources. The planned innovations included extended self-service options for patients, a beta version of a new cloud-based hospital information system and facilitated big data analyses via improved connections with real time-data and imported data sources. In the forecast-section of its website, SAP announced a secure and patient-oriented health cloud (SAP w.y.c).

10.7 Summary

The examples of the health facilities operated by the Naemi Wilke Stift and the Austrian Kardinal Schwarzenberg Krankenhaus, which implemented solutions by Siemens, Deutsche Telekom and SAP already in the 1990s, show that relations of dependence between health providers and profit-oriented enterprises have existed already for a long time, a fact that sometimes tends to be forgotten in the discussion about Big Tech engagement in the health sector. SAP's activities in the health sector have a clear focus on the implementation of hospital information systems. In this field, a particular feature of SAP's solutions becomes apparent: their ability to integrate with systems and services from other companies like Deutsche Telekom (see also Section 11 for more joint projects), Siemens and Cerner. The acquisition of the latter by Oracle raises the question how the company will interact with its rival in the future. The fact that many hospital information systems in Germany are based on SAP-applications also implies that solutions of other companies have to be compatible with SAP's applications to keep implementation efforts as low as possible. This might mean a considerable market power for SAP in this field. Like many of its competitors, SAP has reinforced its activities in the health sector since the outbreak of the Covid 19-pandemic and seems to plan to utilize the current momentum around the implementation of the Hospital Future Act for a further extension of activities in this field.

11 Deutsche Telekom

Deutsche Telekom is the parent enterprise of Europe's biggest telecommunication company, the 62th largest company in the world ranked by revenue (Fortune 2022a) and emerged from the privatisation of the *Deutsche Bundespost* in 1995 (Kesepohl 2019). In the aftermath of disclosures concerning *NSA*-activities in Germany by Edward Snowden, Deutsche Telekom started to take over important infrastructure tasks which had been fulfilled by international companies before (Reuters 2014), and nowadays, the enterprise is subdivided into six segments, of which one, *T-Systems*, is responsible for its activities in the health sector (T-Systems w.y.b). In the end of 2021, it became known to the public that the enterprise considers selling its deficient T-Systems-branch (Tagesschau 2021). However, according to KMA Online (2022), this would not include its health-unit.

11.1 Health Apps and Smart Devices

Deutsche Telekom has developed the *iMedOne Mobile*-App which enables hospital staff to access patient data and other features of Telekom's hospital information system *iMedOne* with mobile devices like *iPads* (Deutsche Telekom 2014b) (see *Section 11.3*).

Already in the very beginning of the Covid 19-pandemic, in March 2020, Deutsche Telekom developed a Covid-19-app together with its partner *BS Software Development*. At this point of time, it was not possible for citizens to use self-tests and also general practitioners had not begun to conduct tests in their practices so that it was only possible to conduct tests in test centres. The app enabled users to access their results online in the *Telekom Healthcare*

Cloud instead of having to enquire them on the phone which led to time savings of 4-8 hours on average. The service was offered free of charge for all participants and was implemented in ten laboratories in the first month of its existence (Borchers 2020).

Later in 2020, Deutsche Telekom partnered with *SAP* to develop Germany's *Corona Warn App* which is based on an interface made available by *Alphabet* and *Apple*. Deutsche Telekom is expected to receive 43 million Euro during the next years for operating the app including maintenance, security, network and hotlines (Voss 2020) (for more information on the Corona Warn App see *Section 10.1*).

In 2021, the *Krankenhaus Heinsberg* implemented an app which enables access to Deutsche Telekom's *m.Doc*-patient portal (Deutsche Telekom 2021b) (see *Section 11.3*).

The enterprise has also developed a *Medical Asset Tracking*-solution for hospitals together with *Sony Mobile Communications*. Medical devices and other inventory equipped with the tracker like endoscopes, ultrasound devices and hospital beds send their data via Wi-Fi connection into the cloud and are thus always traceable immediately (Deutsche Telekom w.y.c).

11.2 Data Analysis

In 2012, the Deutsche Telekom became active in the US-American health market when it closed a multi-year deal with *Presbyterian Healthcare Services (PHS)* to manage their data centre in New Mexico (Sverdlik 2012).

In 2015, the *Deutsches Herzzentrum Berlin* worked together with Deutsche Telekom and used the company's research portal *TrialComplete* to conduct the *Cardioproof*-study with participants all over Europe (Deutsche Telekom 2015a). The study deals with non-invasive imaging methods and besides the Deutsche Herzzentrum Berlin as coordinator, various international research institutions are participating. The Trial Connect platform enables researchers to save, assign and edit image data and is operated by Telekom's data centres in Frankfurt am Main. The platform is used based on a SaaS-contract and the system is fully scalable which means that it reacts flexibly on current needs for capacity and costs are calculated depending on the number of test persons and the duration of study (Deutsche Telekom 2015a).

Two years later, TrialComplete was also used by the *Deutsches Zentrum für Herz-Kreislauf-Forschung e.V. (DZHK)*. The DZHK had been founded in 2012 and used TrialComplete for several studies because the services allows for pseudonymization of data and enables to save image data centrally in standardized formats. The associated web-application can be accessed from everywhere without the need to install any additional software and it can be easily differentiated who is able to see which data enabling swift access to raw data and relevant results while at the same time the protection of sensitive health data is guaranteed (Deutsche Telekom 2021).

In 2021, the TrialComplete-platform has been used for a study of the *Nationales Forschungsnetzwerk der Universitätsmedizin (NUM)* which recorded medical image data of 11,000 participants from three cohorts to analyse potential long-terms impacts of Covid-19 (Deutsche Telekom 2021). Another health institution using TrialComplete is the Medizinische Hochschule Hannover which is supported by funds of the European Union to conduct the European Clinical Study of Regenerative Heart Valves (ESPOIR) (Deutsche Telekom 2021e). The study investigates potential ways to implant heart valves of human donors, so-called homografts, instead of artificial heart valves to help children with congenital heart diseases. The multi-year study generated many terabytes of data in various different image formats from clinics in Moldavia, Italy, France, Belgium, Great Britain and the Netherlands. In order to generate results, these images had to be linked to the respective patient data which had also been stored in different formats. In addition, the need for pseudonymization impeded the correct assignment of data even further. According to Prof. Dr. Samir Sarikouch, study leader and senior physician at the Medzinische Hochschule Hannover, there had been no system which could solve these problems until TrialComplete was developed. TrialComplete transfers all image data in a standardized format (DICOM (see Section 8.2)) and its web-application can be accessed via client so that no additional programs or licences have to be acquired. The application itself is operated on T-Systems' own Private Cloud, which ensures its compliance with data protection regulations, and is fully scalable in order to guarantee the availability of additional capacities if the number of study participants increases (Deutsche Telekom 2021e).

In 2017, the health start up *Fuse-AI* from Hamburg started a partnership with Deutsche Telekom which aims at facilitating the detection of cancer by using artificial intelligence (Deutsche Telekom 2021d). For this purpose, the start up has developed an algorithm which analyses MRI scans, flags anomalies and gives an assessment whether the anomaly is rather benign or malicious. On the one hand, this analysis relies on high computing capacities but on the other hand, it would be inefficient to provide these capacities continuously. With *Open Telekom Cloud* it is possible to react flexibly on these fluctuating requirements. The cooperation started in the aftermath of Telekom's start up initiative *Techboots* which enables young entrepreneurs to apply for support by the Telekom (Deutsche Telekom 2021d). Fuse AI is also active in other areas of the health sector and has, for instance, developed

apps for the *Deutsche Gesellschaft für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie, Psychosomatik und Nervenheilkunde (DGPPN)* and the *Klinikum der Universität München*. It also works together with *Radprax* which operates several medical care centers (MVZs) in North Rhine-Westphalia (Fuse AI w.y., Steffens 2018).

In 2021, Deutsche Telekom partnered with *apoplex medical technologies*, a developer of medical technology from Pirmasens, Germany, to develop a solution for the analysis of stroke risks in its cloud. Physicians are enabled to screen electrocardiograms, which have been saved in the cloud, for auricular fibrillation, which is considered to be the main risk for having a stroke. In Germany alone, 2 million citizens are estimated to suffer from auricular fibrillation which is often not detected because it often stays asymptomatic (Deutsche Telekom 2021a, Pharma Relations 2021).

The detection software of apoplex was already used by 200 clinics as of June 2021 and it was planned to transfer the first data into Telekom's cloud in August 2021. The software is also used in Italy and Spain and a further expansion in partnership with Telekom is planned. According to apoplex' managing director Albert Hirtz, Deutsche Telekom is an ideal partner for this project because their *Telekom Healthcare Cloud* fulfils all requirements of German and European data protection laws and can thus be used by physicians unhesi-

tatingly which is apparently not the case for US-American hyperscalers like *Google Cloud* and *AWS*. Additionally, Telekom's service is fully scalable (Deutsche Telekom 2021a).

In the Netherlands, Deutsche Telekom collaborates with the Utrecht-based *Perined Foundation* in a project which aims to analyze data about the birth-process in order to improve perinatal care in the Netherlands (Health Dutch w.y.b).

Other research projects with participation of Deutsche Telekom include the study *Gesundheitsregion der Zukunft Nordbrandenburg - Fontane* conducted by *Charité*-hospital in Berlin (Charite 2018) and a study investigating the effects of the *M-sense*-app for headache patients conducted by Charité-hospital and the health insurance company *Barmer* (Schäffler 2017).

11.3 Electronic Health Records and Hospital Information Systems

As already mentioned in *Section 10*, the *Naemi Wilke Stift* started implementing an integrated system of *SAP*-applications and the HIS of the Telekom *iMedOne* in the 1990s (Deutsche Telekom 2014a).

The functioning of the system and a seamless transfer of data are guaranteed by Telekom's *Interface Manager for Healthcare*. The interface manager, which is also used by German police and ministries in modified versions, is a so called enterprise service bus-solution (ESB) which enables data transfer of systems that are originally not compatible with each other. At first, it receives data as integration server and subsequently, it transforms them into the desired target format which enables the medical staff to continue its work with the familiar applications (Deutsche Telekom 2014a).

In 2014, the *Sankt Katharinen-Krankenhaus* in Frankfurt am Main implemented Deutsche Telekom's *Interface Manager for Healthcare* (see above) which connects the hospital's subsystems like *SAP*'s patient management (see *Section 10*) and the hospital information system *iMedOne* (see above), the laboratory system and even the hospital's kitchen system. It also contains connectors which enable a connection with the data bases of *Oracle* (see *Section 9*). The interfaces can also be controlled with mobile devices via a smartphone-app (Deutsche Telekom 2014e).

In the same year, the *Knappschaftskrankenhaus Bottrop*, which had implemented *iMedOne* already in 2005, decided to intensify its partnership with the Deutsche Telekom by additionally implementing *iMedOne Mobile* which enables medical staff to access and to edit digital patient data from everywhere via their mobile devices making the time-consuming entering of data into paper files and the burdensome transport of bulky ward round carts redundant. Each access is recorded in order to prevent misuse of patient data, schooling for staff took only 20 minutes and the easy handling of the system allegedly lead to high acceptance by the hospital's employees (Deutsche Telekom 2014b).

One year later, also the *Agaplesion Diakonieklinikum* in Rotenburg implemented *iMedOne Mobile* to complement its HIS. In this hospital, *Apple's iPads* are used to record and control the courses of treatment directly at the hospital beds. The cameras implemented in the devices can be used to take pictures of wounds which are instantly added to the hospital's EHRs. Thus, all patient data are instantly available for all relevant medical staff members and assignment errors are prevented. Additionally, it is possible for nursing staff to receive authorisations from doctors via the app which enables them to act swiftly without having to meet the attending physician in person first. Also here, each access is automatically protocoled so that it is always transparent who changed which data at which point of time (Deutsche Telekom w.y.b).

As mentioned in *Section 10.3*, the *Dernbacher Gruppe Katharina Kasper* partnered with Telekom and *SAP* to connect its facilities with each other. There had already been a multi-year collaboration between the Dernbacher Gruppe Katharina Kasper and Telekom before the developments in 2015 (Deutsche Telekom 2015b).

Also in 2015, the *Gemeinschaftskrankenhaus Bonn* started a partnership with Deutsche Telekom. The hospital aimed to abandon its old paper records system completely and to introduce a modern system of electronic health records instead. For this purpose, the hospital acquired 200 *iPad mini*-devices and installed Telekom's *iMedOne Mobile* on them. The software also offers medical advice for the attending physicians, recommends medications for patients and contains a security check for prescribed medications. Each ward in the hospital disposes over six devices, three for physicians and three for nursing staff. The staff always carry the devices with them and pass them on at the end of their shift which enables continuous access and editing possibilities of patient health records in real time (Gemeinschaftskrankenhaus Bonn 2015).

In 2019, the *Klinikum Esslingen* decided to transfer its *SAP*-applications on Telekom's virtual servers to optimize operating procedures and harmonize its server landscape. The clinic stated that Telekom's servers enable dealing with peak loads without the need to install any new hardware. The transfer of the data to the servers could be completed within two days during active operation (Deutsche Telekom 2019b).

In 2021, the *Krankenhaus Heinsberg* implemented the *m.Doc*-patient portal which was developed by T-Systems in collaboration with its partner *m.doc GmbH*, a software developing company which is based in Cologne (Deutsche Telekom 2021b). The *m.Doc-Smart Health Platform* enables patients to arrange appointments with physicians online and to access location plans and further information on their hospital visit. The complete service operates on the *Telekom Healthcare Cloud* on servers in Germany and patients as well as medical staff can get access via web-browsers or the associated mobile app. The appointment-tool is integrated into the hospital's HIS *iMedOne*, which had been implemented already several years ago, so that arranged appointments are integrated automatically in the physicians' timetables. The hospital has also implemented the mobile app *iMedOne Mobile* (see above), which is, for example, used for wound documentation and performance recordings for billing with health insurance companies (Deutsche Telekom 2021b).

In the same year, the *Ostseeklinik Schönberg-Holm* introduced the HIS *REHA.Complete* which has been developed by *T-Systems Austria*. On behalf of the clinic, the HIS does not operate on Telekom's cloud but on servers owned by the clinic itself (Deutsche Telekom 2021f). All devices, which are authenticated in the clinic's intranet, can be used for access. REHA.Complete is able to accompany every step during the patients' visits starting from the moment of hospitalization and ending with the billing process with the respective health insurance company. Medical, therapeutical and organizational data are stored in a central EHR which means that every member of the staff is able to access all patient data at any

point in time. The HIS also uses entered data to make proposals for the final report and potential follow-up treatments (Deutsche Telekom 2021f).

In March 2022, the Deutsche Telekom employed Gottfried Ludewig, who assumes the overall responsibility for the company's health department since then. Ludwig had been the head of digitization in the German Ministry of Health under the former minister Jens Spahn before (Deutsche Telekom 2022b).

The Deutsche Telekom is one of the partner companies of the *gematik* (see Section 8.3). The Telekom developed the Security Module Card-Typ B (SMC-B) which serves as electronic authenticity certificate for health providers (Elektronischer Praxisausweis) and enables them to access the Telematikinfrastruktur (TI) (gematik Fachportal w.y.). Also the so called *E*-Heilberufeausweis (eHBA), which enables physicians to prove their personal identity and enables them to access certain features of the TI, is developed by the Telekom (Deutsche Telekom w.y.a).

The enterprise also offers its own *Mobile Patient Record*, which is optimized for use on *iPads* and *iPhones* and contains functions like scanning of patient wristbands, storage of image data and a dictation function (T-Systems w.y.c). There is also a special version of the app which can be connected with *Cerner*'s HIS *i.s.h. med* (see Section 15) which, in turn, docks to SAP's solution IS-H. The HIS had initially been developed by SAP, *T-Systems Austria* and the *Gesellschaft für Systemforschung und Dienstleistungen im Gesundheitswesen* (GSD) in the 1990s. In 2009, Siemens Medical Solutions acquired the GSD and T-Systems' shares of the HIS (Siemens Healthineers 2009) but in 2015, Siemens Medical Solutions, and thus the HIS, was in turn acquired by Cerner (see Section 15).

As of October 2022, Telekom's HIS *iMedOne* was used in 250 clinics and 100 of them operated the system via Telekom's cloud services. Additionally, the enterprise had participated in 750 *SAP*-implementations (Deutsche Telekom 2022a)

11.4 Innovation of Treatment

The Deutsche Telekom has developed a monitoring platform which health insurance companies can offer their customers and which includes, for instance, therapy support for back pain patients and for the prevention of diabetes. Health insurance companies can offer the platform as SaaS-solution which means that they will not face any investment costs. The aim of the platform is to encourage users to monitor their health behaviour in order to improve their health, prevent diseases and to reduce health costs. It is possible to enter data manually but the platform also enables the import of data from other devices, for example of fitness trackers by *Fitbit* (see *Section 2.1*) and the blood glucose meter *GlucoDock* (Deutsche Telekom w.y.d).

11.5 Logistics

The Deutsche Telekom's activities in hospitals, which are described in detail in *Section* 11.2, often have interconnections with the field of logistics.

In 2019, the Universitätsklinikum Mainz implemented an Internet of Things (IOT)-device named Healthcare Service Button in cooperation with Deutsche Telekom (T-Systems w.y.a, Deutsche Telekom 2019a). While procedures like ordering medical devices for patients, for example a vacuum pump to accelerate wound healing, had meant an enormous bureaucratic burden for medical staff in the past, it is now possible to order the respective device with one push on the service button. A mail with the order is automatically sent to the hospital's equipment stores and use of the device is documented digitally. After the treatment has ended, another push on the button is sufficient to start the return procedure. This way, the nursing staff saves approximately 20-30 minutes per device-lending procedure and mistakes due to the need for manual documentation are prevented. T-Systems Multimedia Solutions (MMS) developed an associated mobile app which can be used via Android and iOS and works as a connector between the device and the cloud. It enables the staff to scan the barcodes on both the service button and the medical device to establish a connection between them and the automated dispatch of e-mails and documentation begin once the app has been started and the button has been pushed. The Healthcare Service Button contains its own battery-powered electricity-supply and connectivity via NarrowBand IoT, the network standard for IoT-devices, which means that it works independent from the availability of WLAN access (T-Systems w.y.a, Deutsche Telekom 2019a).

In the Netherlands, the Deutsche Telekom is collaborating with the *Regionale Ambulance-voorzieningen (RAV'en)*. The Deutsche Telekom offers information systems which enable a faster establishment of contact to relatives in emergencies and improvements of the exchange of information between different units, for instance if helicopter pilots are included in an operation (Health Dutch w.y.a).

11.6 Other Activities

In 2002, the *Universitätsklinikum Hamburg-Eppendorf* started to source out several human resources management tasks to *Telekom Healthcare Solutions (THS)*. Telekom's solution for the management of these tasks is based on the *SAP ERP HCM*-software and besides the creation of salary statements for 11,000 employees of the Universitätsklinikum, THS is also responsible for printing and sending the statements directly to the employees. Furthermore, the company also implemented a digital personnel file which is accessible for supervisors everywhere (Deutsche Telekom 2014d).

Four years later, also the *St. Joseph Krankenhaus* in Berlin decided to use the SAP ERP HCM-based outsourcing solution of THS. In cooperation with *Drakos*, a software development company from Hanau, THS also implemented *ID Expert*, a card-based solution, which is tied completely to the SAP-system and enables to control the access to medical devices. The companies also planned to regulate access to hospital buildings and digital signatures with the solution (Deutsche Telekom 2014c).

In 2013, the Deutsche Telekom started a collaboration with the Hausärztliche Vertragsgemeinschaft AG (HÄVG), a subsidiary of Deutscher Hausärzteverband e.V. As part of the deal, the Deutsche Telekom acquired 25% of the HÄVG Rechenzentrum GmbH. The new company, which was founded through the merger, is based in Cologne and became market leader in the area of billing for selective contracts in the health sector (Deutsche

Telekom 2013).

In 2015, the Deutsche Telekom closed a deal concerning the use of its entertainment programme *Entertainment for Hospitals* with several German hospitals. Entertainment for Hospitals enables patients to watch TV on flat screens, listen to the radio and audio books, access the internet, to make phone calls and to play video games. Already in the same year, the service was available at 3,000 hospital beds (Deutsche Telekom 2015c).

In 2018, the Deutsche Telekom became the first German enterprise to use *Nuance Voice Biometrics* in order to authenticate its customers. Instead of entering a password, customers speak a sentence ("At Telekom, my voice is my password") and the tool recognizes the voice of the respective customer. In 2021, Nuance was acquired by Microsoft (Mascellino 2022) (see *Section 6.2*).

In 2020, the research and consultancy company *ISG* named Deutsche Telekom as a leading enterprise in the areas of *Payer Digital Transformation Services* and *Provider Digital Transformation Services* in its *ISG Provider Lens*-report (Deutsche Telekom 2021c). In the same year, Mark Düsener, chief of Telekom's health department, promoted an accel-

eration of digitalisation processes in the German health system at the *Digital Medical Expertise & Applications (DMEA)* (see *Section 10.3*), an exhibition for digital health-related topics in Berlin. In the same comment, Düsener emphasized that Europe has to be careful not to become too dependent on US-American tech companies in this regard and named the dependency on *Alphabet* and *Apple* while implementing the *Corona Warn-App* as an example (Düsener 2020).

In April 2022, Deutsche Telekom presented its new *cyber-security-package* for hospitals on the DMEA. The financing of the project is supported by funds in the frame of the *Hospital Future Act* (see *Section 10.3*) which provides 4.3 billion Euro for the modernization of hospitals of which 15% have to be invested in improvements of the information security management. In 2021, a study with participation of the *Universität der Bundeswehr* in Munich revealed that one third of German hospitals showed weaknesses in the area of cyber-security (Becker 2022).

The Deutsche Telekom stated that it is one of very few German enterprises which offers suitable solutions for ten of eleven objects of funding explicated in the KHZG and, furthermore, fulfils all data protection requirements (Becker 2022).

The enterprise also offers a solution to facilitate billing procedures for care providers and payers: *De-Pay* enables automated billing and is compatible with other care provider solutions like *LEOS-Heilmittel* and *De-Touro* which was designed for the billing of patient transports. De-Pay is a complement of the *ZHP.X3*-platform which is operated by the Telekom-subsidiary *HMM Deutschland* and enables health insurance companies to interact with care providers (who have to be connected with the platform's counterpart *LEOS*). Applications, authorizations and payments can all be conducted via the platform which is already used by 40 health insurance companies and about 10,000 care providers enabling about 25 million insured persons to profit from the solution according to the Deutsche Telekom as of October 2022 (Deutsche Telekom 2022c).

On the website of its sub-unit *Health Dutch*, the Telekom advertises its *LMS*-software which is described as centre-piece of its software solutions for research on pathologies (Telekom

Healthcare w.y.b).

In the course of its *Healthcare Academy*, which takes place in the Netherlands, Deutsche Telekom offers training courses on information and communication technology in the field of research on pathologies (Telekom Healthcare w.y.a).

11.7 Summary

The Deutsche Telekom has been active in the health sector already for many years and has become an important partner company most notably for hospitals. Its hospital information system *iMedOne* operates as infrastructure for a great variety of processes in German hospitals, its Interface Manager for Healthcare allows for the merging of data from previously incompatible data and many clinics use Telekom's solutions in combination with applications by SAP. But the enterprise has succeeded in establishing itself as a major player also in other areas of the health sector: Its research platform TrialComplete is used as infrastructure for international studies and the Telekom collaborates with the German government in projects of high significance like the implementation of the *Elektronische Patientenakte* and the *Corona Warn-App*. However, besides few exceptions, the activities of the Deutsche Telekom are clearly focused on the European health market, where its supposed compliance with European data protection regulations in combination with widespread distrust in its US-American competitors might be a big competitive advantage for the enterprise.

12 CompuGroup Medical

CompuGroup Medical (CGM) is a publicly traded health software enterprise with headquarters in Koblenz, Germany. The company was founded in 1987 and belongs to the market leaders in the area of health software by now. In 2021, the company employed 8,500 workers in 20 countries. Its revenues surpassed 1 billion Euro and its software solutions were used by 1.6 million users in 56 countries (CompuGroup Medical 2022b).

In 2007, CGM planned to acquire *i-Solutions*, a medium-sized developer of hospital information systems located in Mannheim, Germany. However, in the end, the Australian corporate group *IBA* managed to close the deal. *Cerner* (see *Section 15*) had also been bidding on i-Solutions, which in later years belonged to various corporate groups until the Swedish stock corporation *Trill Impact* took over the majority stake and merged it with *Meona*, a developer of clinical IT solutions, under the name *Mesalvo*. At this point of time, i-Solutions operated HIS in 102 German hospitals (Mau 2018, kma Online 2022a).

In the field of HIS, the Czech Republic was among the first countries, in which the company became active. In 2009, the *CompuGroup Medical Czech Republic* was established as a merger of several subsidiaries of the company (CompuGroup Medical w.y.a)

In 2011, the CGM reinforced its activities in Scandinavia by acquiring the health software provider *Lorensbergs Holding* including all subsidiaries (Digital Health Portal 2011a). In the same year, the CGM acquired *Parametrix*, the market leader for hospital information systems in Switzerland (Digital Health Portal 2011b).

In 2012, the CGM acquired the Italian health software company *Effepieffe srl* to strengthen its position on the Italian health market. It had entered the market for health information systems in Italy in 2006 and was market leader in the field of primary care with a market share of 40% in 2012 (Digital Health Portal 2012a).

In the same year, CGM merged two of its subsidiaries in the Turkish health market and planned to become the leading provider of health information systems in the Gulf region and the Middle East (Digital Health Portal 2012b).

In 2013, CGM was among the companies which were in charge of implementing a nationwide EHR-system in Poland (Digital Health Portal 2013).

In 2014, CGM started a partnership with the *Hochschule Koblenz* and the German insurance company *Debeka* to establish a new study programme at the *RheinAhrCampus* in Remagen in which students specialise on software engineering in the health sector. Students complete practice phases in both companies in the course of their studies and receive a training allowance throughout their studies (Hochschule Koblenz 2014).

In 2016, the company planned to acquire *Agfa Healthcare*, which was the market leader in the German market for hospital information systems at the time, but in the end CGM failed to close the deal, apparently because the pension provisions at Agfa Healthcare were considered to be too high (Mau 2018). Four years later, CGM's competitor *Dedalus Healthcare Group* acquired large parts of Agfa's healthcare section (Przegendza 2020) (see *Section 13*).

In 2017, CGM acquired two Belgian providers of software solutions for dentists (Mau 2018).

In 2020, the company acquired parts of the portfolio of its US-American competitor *Cerner* (see *Section 15*) in Spain and in Germany for about 250 million USD (Collins 2020a). The deal included two HIS, which were implemented in German hospitals, *medico* and *Soarian Integrated Care*, as well as *Selene*, a HIS which was implemented in 65 Spanish hospitals at this point of time. Especially the acquisition of medico, which was used by 250 German hospitals back then, meant a considerable increase for CGM's market share in Germany and made the company the number 2 in the market for HIS after the *Dedalus Healthcare Group* (Collins 2020a, kma Online 2022a) (see *Section 13*).

Additionally, Cerner also sold its *Soarian Health Archive* to CGM, a platform designed for storing health data. Cerner itself had acquired medico and Soarian only five years earlier from *Siemens* (Collins 2020a) but then decided to focus on its core markets according to its Global President Emil Peters (CompuGroup Medical 2020).

In June 2021, CGM announced its plans to acquire the VISUS Health IT GmbH which develops software for health providers and has its office on the Gesundheitscampus Bochum. According to Thomas Simon from CGM, VISUS has become an important actor in the IT-infrastructure of German hospitals during the last 20 years and apparently, there is hardly a hospital left in Germany which does not rely on its *JiveX*-solutions for data management in its day-to-day running (Visus Health IT 2021).

In the same year, the *gematik*, who is in charge of the implementation of a standardized EHR-system in Germany (see *Sections 8.3, 11.3*) permitted CGM to participate in field tests for the implementation of the EHR-connectors in medical practices. The company's *KoCo-Box MED+*, which functions in combination with its information systems *CGM ALBIS* and

CGM M1 PRO, was tested in 30 medical practices of general practitioners for filling in and retrieving data from EHRs (CompuGroup Medical 2021). KMA Online (2022) named the company an important player for the set up of Germany's *Telematikinfrastruktur*.

Also in 2021, the German start up *Nia Health* collaborated with CGM. Nia Health had received a founder's grant of the *Charité Hospital* in Berlin (see *Sections 10.3, 11.2*) and operates an app which supports people who suffer from neurodermatitis. The company claims that its app is able to detect the causes of surges and, thus, helps to prevent them in the future. The partnership of the companies enables physicians to recommend the app directly through their doctor information systems if they are operated by CGM (Nia Health 2021). The costs for the app, which amount to 599.40 Euro per year, can then be reimbursed by most health insurance companies in Germany (Nia Health w.y.).

Unlike its main competitors in the market for health information systems, CGM makes the largest share of its revenues not in hospitals but in doctor's offices. While revenues in this field amounted to 467 million Euro in 2020, revenues with HIS only amounted to 187 million Euro (Apotheke Adhoc 2021).

In the end of 2021, CGM was victim of a ransomware attack which affected the company's intranet and phone-support. The company emphasized that most customer systems worked as usual and were considered to be safe to use. There were also no hints that customer data might have been accessed by unauthorized parties. No further information concerning the attack was disclosed (Borchers 2021).

In 2022, CGM announced on its website that in 2021 alone, 5,000 physicians decided to implement its *Clickdoc*-calendar in their medical practises to manage patient appointments. While established customers are able to integrate the calendar into their doctor management systems for free, additional functions like online-scheduling of appointments and patient reminders each cost an extra 49 Euro per month (CompuGroup Medical 2022a).

Also in 2022, Angela Mazza Teufer became member of CGM's board of directors. Previously, Mazza Teufer had worked in leading positions for *Oracle* (see *Section 9*) and *SAP* (see *Section 10*) (CompuGroup Medical 2022c). In the same year, Michael Franz, who was in charge of global communication at CGM, left the company and was hired by *m.Doc*, a company from Cologne which offers a digital patient portal (see *Section 11.3*), where he became chief product officer (kma Online 2022b).

Together with its subsidiary *intermedix*, CGM offers solutions for marketing campaigns in the health sector. The aim is to reach physicians, pharmacists and patients with the companies' messages in the right moment, namely while patients are treated or advised and while medications are prescribed. In order to do so, data from day-to-day running in medical practises and pharmacies are used. It is not disclosed which data exactly are utilized. In medical practices, messages of pharmaceutical companies can be displayed on the doctors' screens during the prescription process and messages on customer displays in pharmacies are used to stimulate impulse purchases. According to CGM, 65,000 general practitioners, 14,000 pharmacies and nearly one million patients in these pharmacies can be targeted this way every day in Germany (Intermedix w.y.).

CGM also offers information systems for physiotherapy facilities, midwives and health in-

surance companies (CompuGroup Medical w.y.b).

In March 2022, CGM's market capitalization was 3.8 billion Euro (CompuGroup Medical 2022b).

Summary

While competitors of CGM in the field of health information systems have a clear focus on offering their products to hospitals (see *Sections 13, 14* and *15*) CGM has established itself as a central player in medical practices especially in Europe. The company has achieved significant growth in recent years by several acquisitions, probably most notably of Cerner's hospital information systems in Spain and Germany, although it was not able to complete all of its acquisition plans. Further sources of revenue for CGM in the health sector are the company's partnership program with health app developers and its advertising solutions for pharma companies.

13 Dedalus Healthcare Group

Quasar Spa, the predecessor company of the Dedalus Healthcare Group AG, was founded by Giorgio Moretti in Florence in 1982 (Clinicum 2020). At first, the company had developed IT-solutions for health and financial markets before it merged with *Datamat* and abandoned its activities in the health sector in favour of developing services for defenceand space industries. In 2005, the company changed its focus again and since then, it has acquired about 75 health- and IT-companies, which have been merged into the Dedalus Healthcare Group making it one of the largest suppliers of hospital information systems worldwide. Since its acquisition of *Agfa* in 2020, Dedalus' new headquarters are located in Bonn and the company operates several additional sites in Germany, Austria and Switzerland (Dölfs 2016, Clinicum 2020). In 2022, the company managed more than 330 electronic health records from more than 6,100 clinics (Dedalus 2022a). Its self-declared goal is market leadership in the field of healthcare IT solutions in Europe (Dölfs 2016).

In 2000, Dedalus acquired *Bull Italia* and the Italian healthcare company *Milennium* in order to gain a foothold in the Italian health sector by offering an electronic medical record system for general practitioners (Dedalus w.y.b).

In 2010, the private equity investment funds *Mandarin Capital Partners*, which is based in Luxembourg, invested in Dedalus and offered the company the possibility to expand further. After the investment, Mandarin Capital Partners held nearly 20% of Dedalus' shares and further investments were planned for the near future (Reuters 2010). According to Dedalus (w.y.), Mandarin held 27% of Dedalus' shares between 2011 and 2013.

Since 2011, Dedalus is also active in countries in the Middle East, North Africa, Latin America and China (Dedalus w.y.b).

In 2012, Dedalus started collaborating with the software developing company *Tribe29* from Munich. Tribe 29's software *checkmk* is used by Dedalus to monitor its IT-solutions (checkmk w.y.).

In 2016, Dedalus acquired the Bologna-based pathology software company *NoemaLife* which made Dedalus market leader in the Italian health sector (Dedalus w.y.b). Noema-Life had developed the laboratory information system (LIS) *DNLab* and *HALIA*, a software which links the LIS to laboratory instruments (Dedalus w.y.a).

Still in 2016, *Ardian*, Europe's largest private equity company, took over Dedalus' majority stake with 60% of the shares (Villegas 2016). Ardian had been founded by the French insurance company *Axa* (see *Section 6.4*) in 1996 but became independent in 2013 (Ardian 2013) and has invested in several health companies including *CMG*, an operator of medical centres in Florida (Ardian w.y.), and the French laboratory medicine company *Groupe Bio7* (Ardian 2018).

In 2017, Dedalus acquired *Netika*, the French market leader in the area of laboratory software. One year later, the company acquired two further French companies, *DL Santé*, which had developed medical technological solutions, and the IT-developer *Infologic*. In 2019, Dedalus acquired the IT-company *Softech* and *Web100T*, a French company which had developed web-based applications for both public and private health facilities (Green 2019).

In 2020, Dedalus acquired large parts of *Agfa*'s healthcare unit (see *Section 12*) for 975 million Euro. The acquisition made Dedalus market leader for HIS in Germany. Before, the company had not been represented in the German market at all (Dölfs 2016). The deal includes all healthcare activities of Agfa in Germany, Austria, Switzerland, France and Brazil. Agfa's activities in the field of medical imaging software, which the company offers in Northern America and other international markets, was not part of the deal. Leading employees of Agfa said that the deal will not change much for the company's customers and that Agfa's staff will continue to work on their projects (Przegendza 2020). The deal with Dedalus was praised since both companies had been active in complementary markets before. Giorgio Moretti named the importance of the DACH region in the European health market as main reason for the acquisition (Przegendza 2020). In the context of the Agfa-acquisition, Dedalus' headquarters were moved to Bonn (Dölfs 2016).

In 2021, Dedalus continued its strategy of acquiring other companies in the field of health IT services. This year, it took over *Dosing GmbH*, a software provider in the field of medication safety (Dosing GmbH 2021), *Dobco Medical Systems*, which had offered software for diagnostics (Dedalus 2021b), *ix.mid GmbH*, which had developed a laboratory communication service (ix.mid 2021), and the *OSM AG*, a software developer in the field of healthcare, which had been a market leader for LIS and had collaborated with Dedalus already since 2006. According to Andrea Fiumicelli, CEO of Dedalus, the latter acquisition once more emphasized the great importance of the DACH-region for his company (Dedalus 2021a). In the same year, Dedalus also acquired *Swiftqueue*, a cloud service provider, which also operated a patient portal, that enabled users to schedule appointments and to view lab results, and self check-in solutions for hospital patients (Dedalus 2021c).

Still in 2021, the company also acquired the health provider-software of the US-American IT-giant *DXC Technology* for 450 million USD (Dölfs 2016).

In 2022, CEO Andrea Fiumicelli predicted that Dedalus' revenue would exceed the billionmark in the end of the year. In 2019, Dedalus had a revenue of about 210 million Euro, in 2021, revenues amounted to approximately 760 million Euro. To reach his ambitious goals, Fiumicelli planned to acquire even more companies in order to expand the company's technology portfolio. According to him, Germany is the individual market with the highest relevance for Dedalus. This statement might also be connected to the passed *Hospital Future Act* which encourages health IT investments in the German hospital market (Dölfs 2016) (see *Sections 10.3, 11.6*).

In the same year, the company took a majority stake of the *Care-Bridge GmbH* which offers cloud-solutions for the hospital discharge process and had been a subsidiary of the German *Asklepios Gruppe*, an operator of private clinics with headquarters in Hamburg, before (Dedalus 2022c). Additionally, Dedalus acquired the *CSG-GmbH* which had focused on the field of medicine controlling (Dedalus 2022b).

Also in 2022, Dedalus began cooperating with the software company *Diamant Software* which operates a solution that enables to implement AI-based automatization processes in accounting. As part of their partnership, the companies implemented Diamant's software in Dedalus' HIS *Orbit*. German hospitals, which are already using this new solution, include *Karl Jaspers Klinik* in Bad Zwischenahn and several hospitals of the *Artemed Gruppe* (Scarabis 2022).

According to information on the company's website as of October 2022, Dedalus manages more than 3 billion lab results, more than 330 million EHRs from over 6,100 different clinics, 28 million inpatient admissions and 32 million emergency admissions annually (Dedalus 2022a). Alone in Germany, Dedalus offers laboratory diagnostics in 550 clinics making it the market leader also in this field. Apparently, the company tries to go beyond its exclusive focus on HIS and tries to extend its portfolio of solutions for hospitals. For this purpose, the company recently also acquired several companies from areas like data analysis and artificial intelligence (Dölfs 2022).

Dedalus is the company with the highest capacities in the field of research and development in the sector in Europe. From 2020 to 2022, it has nearly doubled the number of its employees to more than 6,000 of whom more than 2,000 are working in the field of research and development (Dedalus 2021c).

In May 2022, however, media reports revealed that Dedalus itself is apparently up for sale. The majority stake holder Ardian (see above), which holds 75% of Dedalus' shares by now, seems to plan the start of an auction process together with the investment banks *Morgan Stanley* and *USB*. According to the article, the market value of the shares might reach 3 billion Euro (Dölfs 2016, Ruhkamp 2022). In 2020, Winfried Post, Dedalus' DACH-region chief, still had emphasized that Ardian's engagement with the company would be long-term and that its vision would be to develop Dedalus to become one of the three biggest health IT-companies in the world together with *Epic Systems* and *Cerner* (Dölfs 2016) (see *Sections 14* and *15*).

Summary

All things considered, Dedalus seems to be the ideal-typical example of a Big Tech company which plays a major role in the German health sector since the Agfa-deal in 2020 and whose engagement is nevertheless unknown to large parts of the public. The company has shifted its focus from the Italian market first to the French health sector and in recent years to the DACH-region and here most notably, Germany, where it even succeeded in reaching

the market leadership in the field of hospital information systems. The company's recent focus on the German market might hint at the importance that health IT enterprises attach to the Hospital Future Act. Ardian's role as majority stake holder of the company shows the influence of private equity funds in the health market and their aims might have to be considered when companies like Dedalus are granted access to billions of lab results annually in German hospitals. The fact, that Dedalus might be sold already in the near future after following an aggressive acquisition strategy in the recent past itself and gaining importance in the German HIS-market only in 2020, indicates the dynamics and volatility of European HIS-markets.

14 Epic Systems

Epic Systems was founded in Wisconsin in 1979 under the name Human Services Computing. The foundation investment was only 70,000 USD. The company founder Judy Faulkner, who is a computer programmer herself and is known as most successful female tech company founder in the world, is still Epic's CEO (Jennings 2021). She is famous for blocking all attempts of investments from third-parties to keep control over the company and in turn, Epic also differs from most of its competitors because it has never acquired another company, produces all of its software itself and never considered to relocate its headquarters or production units (Forbes 2021, Cobb and Sauser 2014). The company's motto is "Do good. Work hard. Make money." (Jennings 2021). Faulkner has signed the *Giving Pledge* which means that 99% of her assets will be donated to a private charitable organization. Epic has been active in the health sector from the beginning of its company history and is one of the biggest vendors of electronic health records in the world. While Epic's software is often described merely as an EHR-system, it has in fact extended to other functionalities already years ago and also includes "admission, discharge, pharmacy, specialty care...,billing, insurance benefits, referrals and more" (Eisen 2008b)

In 1983, the company developed an appointment software called *Cadence*. In the same year, the company's name was changed from Human Services Computing to Epic Systems. In 1987, Epic introduced *Resolute*, a software which linked appointment planning with a billing system. In 1992, the company invented *EpicCare*, its first electronic health record system based on *Microsoft Windows* (Eisen 2008a).

In 2000, Epic implemented *MyChart* into its system. It is an online portal which enables patients themselves to access key information in their health records and was later complemented by *MyChart Bedside* which makes information available on mobile devices in hospital beds of participating clinics like the *Geisinger Hospital* (see *Section 3.1*). At the time, in which MyChart was introduced, Epic Systems employed only 400 workers (Eisen 2008a). One year later, Epic implemented *Hyperspace* which improved the interface of already existing Epic-applications (Eisen 2008a).

In 2003, *Kaiser Permanente* (see *Sections 6.1, 9.2*), the largest non-state health provider in the United States, started to implement applications of Epic Systems in its facilities and invested 1.8 billion USD into the project. Also *IBM* (see *Section 8*) and *Cerner* (see *Section 15*) had applied for the deal (Eisen 2008a, Cobb and Sauser 2014).

In 2006, *Epic Europe* was launched in the Netherlands (Eisen 2008a). Apparently, the company had been active in the Netherlands already before when it partnered with *Philips Medical Systems* to develop solutions for medium-sized hospitals. However, the partnership was terminated in 2006 without any success, making Epic's first international pursuit a failure (Eisen 2014). Nevertheless, Epic chose health facilities the Netherlands for further implementations in Europe and received high approval rates among its customers (Heath 2015). As of 2022, the company also operated branches in Bristol, Dubai, Dhahran, Helsinki, Melbourne, Singapore, Trondheim and Soborg. According to a former employee, Epic has not been active on the big Chinese health market yet, because it fears that its intellectual property might be stolen (Eisen 2014).

In 2008, Epic's Chief Administrations Officer, Stephen Dickmann said that the implementation of Epic's applications is not feasible for every health provider and that in particular small hospitals would often not be able to afford to become Epic-customers (Eisen 2008b). In the United States, the company in general has the reputation to be expensive but to enable seamless implementations without unforeseen problems in return (however, this does not always seem to be the case with customers in other countries, see below).

As of 2008, the company did not create business plans because "such memorized strategizing quickly becomes outdated" and did not spend any money on marketing (Eisen 2008b, Cobb and Sauser 2014).

Also in 2008, Epic Systems was implemented in the *Mohammed Bin Rashid Academic Medical Center* in Dubai (The U.S.-U.A.E. Business Council 2016).

In 2009, Judy Faulkner was a member of Barack Obama's *Health IT Policy Committee* which aimed to accelerate digitalization processes in the health sector. In the frame of this cooperation, she also participated in the working group that developed the criteria which EHR-companies have to fulfil concerning interoperability criteria (Cobb and Sauser 2014, Caldwell 2015).

Also in 2009, the US-government issued the *Recovery Act* which aimed to end the financial crisis which had begun two years earlier. In the health sector, hospitals were supported by the act in particular. The *Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH) Act*, which is a part of the Recovery Act, guaranteed them 30 billion USD that could be used to digitalize their processes and to introduce electronic health records (Cobb and Sauser 2014). According to Barack Obama, this should enable the hospitals to "cut waste, eliminate red tape, and reduce the need to repeat expensive medical tests." (Caldwell 2015). The increased demand for EHR-systems, in turn, also helped Epic Systems to continue its growth path (see below) since there were only few vendors of comprehensive EHR-systems for hospitals at the time.

According to a study by the New England Journal of Medicine, only 1.5% of the hospitals in the United States had implemented a comprehensive EHR-System and 7.5% had implemented a basic EHR-System in 2008. In 2014, five years after the recovery act, 75.5% of the hospitals stated that they operate at least a basic system in their facilities (Boulton 2016). But there was also criticism because the act had not paid enough attention to interoperability and the ability to transfer data between hospitals and between health providers and patients (Cobb and Sauser 2014). This topic has developed to be a heavily disputed issue in the United States by now with Epic, on the one side, being rather opposed to higher degrees of transferability and many other tech companies like *Cerner*, *Microsoft* and *Apple* on the other side (Jennings 2021) (see *Sections 3.3, 6.3, 15*). A report of the *RAND Corporation* from 2014 named Epic a "roadblock to interoperability" (Caldwell 2015). Additionally, it was criticized that hospitals implementing EHR-systems apparently had to sign contracts which prohibited them from revealing exact terms and conditions. Another obstacle for more interoperability in the US-health sector is the prohibition for the government to support a health system with unique healthcare identification numbers (Caldwell 2015).

In 2012, Epic started implementing its system in Finland under the project name *Apotti*. In Finland, a unique approach is pursued and "Apotti is the first system in the world to combine social and health care records into one electronic record" (Apotti w.y.). The end of the implementation phase has been expected for 2021. (Apotti w.y.)

In 2014, Epic was among the first companies to use *Apple's Health Kit* to develop its own applications (see *Section 3.1*). Among them were *Haiku*, which enables the synchronisation of health data with mobile devices like *iPads*, and *Canto* which enables medical staff to perform tasks, for which they had needed computers before, like accessing patient data and taking notes, via their mobile devices. In 2019, there were rumours that Apple might plan to acquire Epic in the near future (Gurdus 2019b). However, the rumours were quickly dismissed by Judy Faulkner who also emphasized that Epic's customers did not pay much attention to media reports referring to the matter ("They all said they laughed") (Farr 2019d). While Epic used Apple's Health Kit to create applications, it also offers a solution for app developers itself: *App Orchard* makes Epic-interfaces available to enable developers to create their own applications for the Epic-System. As of 2018, about 100 apps had already been developed (Gawande 2018).

Contrary to criticism against Epic for blocking interoperability (see above), the KLAS ranking 2014 ranked the company highest in "user satisfaction with health information exchange". Concerning the depth of exchanged data, however, its main competitor *Cerner* ranked higher (Leventhal 2014).

Also in 2014, Epic reinforced its activities in Europe by implementing its EHR-system for the first time in a hospital in the United Kingdom, the *Cambridge University Hospitals (CUH)*. The deal included the implementation in all facilities of the hospital, which had been hardly digitalized at all before, and the implementation costs amounted to 200 million GBP. All facilities started operating Epic's EHR at the same time following the company's typical "big bang approach" (Allen 2019). Unlike with experiences in the United States, where implementations allegedly succeed seamless in most cases (see above), the CUH faced many problems in the aftermath of the implementation. For instance, the whole system collapsed for four hours and during this time, all ambulances had to be redirected to other hospitals. Also six months after the implementation, the *Care Quality Commission*, which inspected the CUH, was not satisfied with the developments, blaming Epic for making it "difficult for staff to follow required guidelines" and being responsible for wrong prescriptions of medication. One year after the implementation, the hospital's chief executive had to resign because "patient safety and welfare was placed at risk" (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019).

Two years after the implementation, most problems seemed to have been resolved and the commission emphasized that many of its concerns had been addressed by several modifica-

tions of the electronic health record in the meantime. The CUH now saves 460,000 GBP annually measured in saved working time (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019).

In 2015, *Mass General Brigham*, a group of renowned hospitals in Boston, began to implement Epic-applications in its hospitals. The costs were planned to be 1.2 billion USD. In 2018, however, it became clear that the estimates had been too low and that costs had already amounted to 1.6 billion USD. The costs for the software itself only accounted for 100 million USD, the rest of the cost resulted from lost revenues due to less patient treatments in the implementation phase, costs for support with handling the new programs and other cost items associated with the implementation (Gawande 2018).

Similar to *Alphabet*, also Epic Systems applied for the development of a new EHR-system for the US-American *Department of Defence* but in the end, *Cerner, Leidos* and *Accenture* closed the deal (see *Sections 2.3, 8.3, 15*).

Also in 2015, Epic reacted on criticism on blocking interoperability by waiving the fees for transferring data to hospitals which operate EHR-systems by other vendors. While data transfer had also been possible before, Epic had charged a fee for this service per patient and year. Epic, in turn, also blamed authorities for blocking interoperability by not offering certificates with which it could be established if third-parties asking for patient data are trustworthy (Caldwell 2015).

In 2016, Epic was already active in seven European countries (Allen 2019) and in May 2016, also the Danish *Herlev and Gentofte Hospital (HGH)* started operating an EHR-system by Epic with implementations in all hospitals in two out of five of the country's health regions to follow. Health records in the affected hospitals had been partly digitalized already before but there had also still been much usage of paper records and the systems were prone to crashes (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019, Allen 2019). A first attempt to introduce EHRs in the regions had failed in 2008. In 2013, a new tendering began, in which Epic succeeded against the Danish software company *Systematic* which focuses on developing solutions in the field of national defence but had already implemented EHR in West-Denmark in 2002. The costs for all implementations combined amounted to 375 million Euro making it Denmark's biggest IT-investment so far. The last implementation took place in the end of 2017 (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019).

Similar to the implementation in the CUH in the United Kingdom (see above), the HGH faced many problems after the go-live and apparently, two patients suffered injuries as a consequence of the faulty implementation. The *Danish Patient Safety Board* claimed that the implementation might have caused death or injuries but could not confirm that this really had been the case (Allen 2019). Technical problems caused faulty transmissions of reports and new-born babies were hard to identify because they appeared in the health records without their mothers' social security numbers. Gert Galster, one of the physicians, who were in charge of the implementation, even recalled that "Many who were there are still traumatized by having seen battle-hardened doctors and nurses weeping openly for days" (Allen 2019). The issues might have become worse due to insufficient training of medical staff and only one of 149 respondents of a survey conducted one month after the go-live felt prepared for using the system. Critical tests were delayed and known errors not fixed until the implementation took place. An important functional test was delayed until five months after the implementation and then revealed 196 errors. Additional problems arose

from translation errors, which, for instance, left physicians with the curious decision to either amputate the left or the "correct" leg, and differences in the hospital culture between the United States and Denmark: While it previously had been possible for Danish nurses to prescribe medication in emergencies, Epic did not offer this choice, complicating processes even further (Allen 2019). While there were also physicians, who praised certain aspect of Epic Systems, only 27% of the hospital staff were satisfied with it four years after the implementation. It remained unclear on which base the optimistic forecasts in the business case had been established and despite recent increases, productivity had not reached the baseline level 18 months after the implementation (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019).

In 2018, Systematic (see above) succeeded against Epic in a tendering for the implementation of EHRs in the remaining Danish health regions. Apparently, also the "Epic-regions" would prefer transferring their systems to Systematic by now but the burdensome implications with high costs cause lock in-mechanisms making Epic "too big to fail" (Allen 2019). According to Jonathan Schlusser of the Danish GP organization, Epic had offered to install its system in doctor's offices free of charge, a fact that was denied by the company, but the organization had refused: "You couldn't give us enough money to install Epic." (Allen 2019).

Also Norway planned to implement Epic Systems in a health region (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019). Differently from the UK and Denmark, it is planned to also include general practitioners, nursing homes and home-care services. Initially, the start of the project had been planned for 2021 but by now, the first implementations have been rescheduled to take place in 2022. Apparently as a reaction to the problems in Denmark, the authorities in Norway did not publish any information on expected benefits regarding efficiency and costs but rather concentrated on promoting better treatment quality and facilitated interactions between different health facilities (Hertzum and Ellingsen 2019).

Also in 2016, Epic started being active in Lebanon when it implemented its software in the *American University of Beirut Medical Center* (American University of Beirut 2016).

By 2016, all fifteen hospitals, which received the highest research funds from the *National Institutes of Health* in the United States, were Epic-customers and nearly two thirds of the medical students were trained in health facilities who had implemented a system by Epic. The clinics using Epic also included the top facilities for academia like *Cleveland Clinic* and facilities of the *Mayo Clinic* (see *Sections 2.2, 8.4, 9.3*) (Boulton 2016).

In 2018, the Mayo Clinic completed the implementation process in the frame of the so called *Plummer Project*. All 90 hospitals and clinics of the non-profit organisation are now using Epic which means that everyone at Mayo is able to access relevant patient data no matter in which facility the patient has been treated first (Madson 2018).

In 2017, Epic introduced its new *Share Everywhere*-feature which enables physicians, who are not employed by hospitals with Epic-implementations, to access patient data. However, this can only be done once and it is not possible for them to edit the data. Instead, it is possible for them to send a note to the respective treating physician in the hospital with Epic-implementation. Share Everywhere is a component of *MyChart* (see above).

Also in 2017, *Mackenzie Health* was the first Canadian health provider to implement Epic Systems in its facilities (Mackenzie Health 2017).

One year later, Epic implemented its applications in *Johns Hopkins Aramco Healthcare* which marked the company's first implementation in Saudi-Arabia (Epic Systems 2018).

In 2019, Epic announced its Big Data initiative *Cosmos*. As part of the project, the company, which had not been known for participating in the field of health research before, made deidentified patient records available for research institutions. The data set includes representative longitudinal health data and contains information about 162 million patients. The data set has been the source for various publications in academic journals and the company's *Epic Research*-team has analysed the data to deal with topics like Covid 19-breakthrough cases for vaccinated people and fire arm injuries (Jennings 2021, Epic Cosmos w.y.).

In 2020, Epic announced that it will no longer rely on *Google Cloud*-services (see *Section 2*) and will start using *Amazon Web Services* (see *Section 5*) and *Microsoft Azure* (see *Section 6*) instead. Shortly before, also Epic's main competitor in the United States *Cerner* decided against a collaboration with Alphabet and started to use Amazon Web Services (see *Section 15*) (Farr 2020k). Epic also operates its own cloud service (Eisen 2014).

In the same year, Epic started working together with *Lyft* in order to make the organisation of patient transports easier for hospitals. Lyft is the main competitor of *Uber* in the United States but has not offered its service in other countries so far. The collaboration enables medical staff to schedule Lyft rides directly from the patient's EHR without having to install any additional applications. Uber has also become active in the health sector with its subdivision *Uber Health* and a partnership with Epic's rival *Cerner* which is similar to the Epic-Lyft-collaboration (Landi 2020d).

Still in 2020, the US-American health provider *Eskenazi Health* implemented Epic's EHR System and combined the implementation with a partnership with *SAP* to yield optimal results (see *Section 10.3*) (SAP w.y.b)

In 2021, the health provider *AdventHealth* from Florida planned to implement Epic solutions in 37 of its hospitals. The expected costs of the implementation amounted to 650 million USD excluding costs for continuous maintenance work (Jennings 2021).

Also in 2021, Epic Systems was implemented in three Australian hospitals (Epic Systems 2021).

In the course of the Covid 19-pandemic, Epic faced a revolt of its employees, when it gave them the order to return to their offices. 89% of the employees were dissatisfied with the way in which Epic handled the pandemic. While, on the one hand, the company is known for its flat hierarchies and a campus "like a city out of a fantasy novel" (Atlas Obscura w.y.) with many amenities, there are also reports about high workloads, a "hypercompetitive" (Jennings 2021) working climate and similarities to the structures of a cult. Nevertheless, Epic seems to stay an attractive employer and according to a former employee, it is "easier to get into medical school than Epic" (Eisen 2008b, Boulton 2016, Jennings 2021)

Epic experienced rapid growth since the turn of the millennium. In 2000, its revenues had amounted to 47 million USD and in 2020, they were 3.3 billion USD. In 2000, Epic had employed 396 workers and by now, more than 10,000 people are working for the company. The company also offered software worth 500 million USD free of charge in 2020 to support health facilities in the course of the pandemic (Boulton 2016, Jennings 2021).

In 2021, the company had 564 customers which operated about 2,400 hospitals worldwide. The dominance of Epic was strong particularly in the United States where the company's customers represented two thirds of the country's population, its main competitors being *Cerner* and *Meditech* (Jennings 2021). According to a KLAS Global Performance Report from 2015, Epic did however not perform as strong in other regions of the world (Heath 2015).

Summary

Epic Systems has been a major player in the US American hospital landscape for decades and has succeeded to strengthen its dominant position in the market despite much criticism. The company differs from its competitors in terms of general company strategy (no acquisitions, no investments) and also concerning its negative attitude on facilitated health data transfers, but it is plausible that there are also strategic considerations at play on both sides of the discussion. A closer look at the implementations of Epic Systems in different facilities reveals surprisingly heterogeneous results with successful implementations in the United States and also the Netherlands and significant problems in other facilities in the United States, the United Kingdom and especially Denmark. This suggests that implementation success is highly dependent on external conditions and also reflects studies which generated mixed results concerning the impacts of EHRs despite theoretical benefits (Cobb and Sauser 2014). It remains to be seen how Epic Systems will react on the new EHRofferings of companies like Alphabet and Apple and, particularly in the United States, on the pressure to guarantee more health data interoperability.

15 Cerner

Cerner was founded in Kansas City, Missouri in 1979 and has been focussing on IT-solutions for health providers since its foundation (Cerner 2019). The company is mainly known for operating EHR-systems in hospitals and is the main competitor of Epic Systems in the United States. In 2021, Epic had a market share of 31% and Cerner had a market share of 25% in the US-market for EHR-systems (Drees 2021b). Besides its home market, Cerner also operated EHR-systems in more than 30 other countries including Germany as of 2019 (Cerner 2019, Collins 2020a). In 2021, it became known to the public that *Oracle* (see *Section 9*) will acquire Cerner for 28.3 billion USD (Knitterscheidt and Kerkmann 2021).

In 1982, the *St. John Medical Center* in Tulsa, Oklahoma was the first hospital to implement a Cerner-solution. The clinical IT-application *PathNet* had been advertised with the slogan "As fast as humanly possible is sometimes too slow" (Cerner 2019). Three years later, PathNet was also implemented in health facilities in the UK and Canada (Cerner 2019).

Unlike its main competitor in the United States, *Epic Systems* (see *Section 15*), which pursued a strict no investments strategy from the beginning, Cerner decided to go public already in 1986 (Cerner 2019).

In 2003, Cerner tried to close a 1.8 billion USD-deal with the US-American health provider *Kaiser Permanente* but in the end Epic succeeded in the negotiations which has been considered as the company's "breakout moment" (Cobb and Sauser 2014) (see *Section 14*).

In 2006, Cerner began operating its first health clinic on the company's *World Headquarters Campus* in Kansas City. The clinic had been built to offer care for Cerner-employees and their families and as of 2019, three further clinics on the company's facilities in different locations in Kansas City have been built (Cerner 2019).

One year later, Cerner planned to acquire *i-Solutions*, a medium-sized developer of hospital information systems from Mannheim, Germany. Also the *CompuGroup Medical* was interested in the acquisition but in the end, the Australian corporate group *IBA* managed to close the deal (Mau 2018) (see *Section 12*).

In 2015, Cerner acquired *Siemens*' health IT-unit *Siemens Medical Solutions* for 1.2 billion Euro. The deal also included three hospital information systems which had been developed by Siemens, *ISH-Med*, *Soarian* and *Medico*, and the deal made Cerner the second largest provider of HIS in Germany. However, some observers took the view that Cerner would probably resell the German-branches of its newly acquired HIS soon and that the real intention of the deal had been the acquisition of a competitor in the important US-American market (Mau 2016). As of 2016, ISH-Med was by far the market leader for HIS used by German university hospitals (Mau 2016).

In the same year, Cerner's revenue was projected to amount to 4.4 billion USD, a revenue twice as high as the one of its main competitor Epic Systems (Boulton 2016).

Still in 2015, Cerner partnered with the IT-company *Leidos* and the consultancy *Accenture* to apply for the development of a new EHR-system for the US-American *Department of Defence*. In the end, the group succeeded to close the deal being worth 9 billion USD. Also, companies like *Alphabet* and *Epic Systems*, which had partnered with *IBM* had been among the applicants (Boulton 2016, Terry 2016, Tech Monitor 2015) (see *Sections 2.3, 8.3* and *14*).

However, Cerner was facing many problems in the aftermath of the implementation in several pilot facilities and veterans relying on the health services of the Department of Defence criticised the new system harshly. For instance, cancer diagnoses were delayed by months, medications for post traumatic stress disorder could not be prescribed on time and other medications were accidentally double-dosed after the implementation of the new system (Donovan-Smith and Dreher 2021).

Like Epic Systems, Cerner is a partner of *Apple's Health Records*-project, which was launched in 2018 (see *Section 3.3*). Health Records is an application which enables users to access various health data concerning vaccinations, medications and allergies with their smartphone (Spiegel Online 2018).

In 2018, more than 500 hospitals in Germany operated an EHR-system by Cerner (Mau 2018).

In 2019, Cerner named *Amazon Web Services* its "preferred cloud provider" (Cerner 2019). The company had been searching for a partner being able to store its enormous amount of health data. Google had offered Cerner "tens of millions of dollars in incentives" (Farr 2020k) but Cerner still decided for Amazon. The company's decision might have been caused by the then ongoing discussions about the data scandal in the frame of Google's partnership with *Ascension* for *Project Nightingale* (see *Section2.2*) (Farr 2020k). Cerner
and Amazon had already collaborated in earlier years (Farr and Novet 2017).

In the controversial debate about more health data interoperability in the United States, Cerner supports the *Carin Alliance* which is in favour of better access for patients to their health data. While other Big Tech companies like *Microsoft* (see *Section 6*) and *Apple* (see *Section 3*) are also members of the alliance, Cerner's rival Epic Systems is hesitant about allowing for facilitated access (Farr 2020g).

Cerner collaborates with *Uber Health* and implemented Uber's services into its platform to arrange patient transfers (Landi 2020d).

In 2020, the *CompuGroup Medical* acquired huge parts of Cerner's portfolio in Germany and Spain for 250 million Euro (see *Section 12*) (kma Online 2022a, Collins 2020a). Apparently, the saturated market for hospital information systems in combination with low investments in the digitalization of the health sector had led to Cerner's decision to cut back on its activities in Germany (kma Online 2022a). A spokesperson of the company said that the plan was to "align around Cerner's core global assets" (CompuGroup Medical 2020). However, the hospital information systems *ish.med* and *Soarian Clinicals* were still owned by Cerner and used in about 250 hospitals in Germany (kma Online 2022a).

According to KMA Online (2022), the announcement of the *Hospital Future Act* (see *Sections 10.3, 11.6, 13*) has led to a further reassessment of the situation and Cerner's German headquarter emphasized that Cerner will reinforce its activities in Germany. The company had also advertised forty new positions in Germany with more to come in the future.

In 2021, *Oracle* announced its plans to acquire Cerner (see *Section 9*) for 28.3 billion USD (Knitterscheidt and Kerkmann 2021). The deal was closed in June 2022 (Oracle 2022). Cerner's system had already been operating on Oracle's database before, enabling a seamless transition and facilitated implementation of new components like Oracle's *Voice Digital Assistant*. According to Oracle, Cerner's established customers will benefit from extended Cloud-, AI- and machine learning-capabilities in the future (Makris 2022). However, there were also concerns of data protectionists due to Oracle's activities as a data broker (Sherman 2022) (see *Section 9.3*). For Instance, Cerner had advertised its *Cerner Real World Data*, a longitudinal data set with person-centric health information. The data are de-identified but it is not guaranteed that re-identification by Oracle (or its customers) is precluded (Sherman 2022).

Summary

Cerner is Epic System's main competitor in the HIS-market in the United States and after its acquisition of Siemens' health IT-unit, the company also belonged to the market leaders in Germany until it sold huge parts of its German business to CompuGroup Medical. It remains to be seen how the takeover of Oracle will impact Cerner's future activities and if the implementation of the Hospital Future Act will lead to a reinforcement of the company's activities in Germany.

References

- ABBVIE (2021): "AbbVie verlängert Forschungskooperation mit Alphabet-Tochter Calico," https://news.abbvie.de/news/abbvie-verlaengertforschungskooperation-mit-alphabet-tochter-calico-431757.
- ACCENTURE (2018): "Accenture and Merck Collaborate with Amazon Web Services to Launch a Research Platform to Drive Innovation in Drug Discovery and Scientific Research," https://newsroom.accenture.com/news/accenture-andmerck-collaborate-with-amazon-web-services-to-launch-aresearch-platform-to-drive-innovation-in-drug-discoveryand-scientific-research.htm.
- ADVISORY BOARD (2019): "The 5 latest health care moves by Amazon, Google, Apple, and more," https://www.advisory.com/daily-briefing/2019/09/12/ disruptor-watch.
- AGNEW, H. (2015): "Demis Hassabis: Game on at Oxford," https://www.ft.com/ content/64602a18-15ac-11e5-be54-00144feabdc0.
- AHMED, E. (2020): "Best Buy Health partnered with Amazon to launch a telehealthenabled flip phone for seniors," https://www.businessinsider.com/bestbuy-health-amazon-debut-telehealth-flip-phone-for-seniors-2020-9.
- AL IDRUS, A. (2017a): "IBM, Illumina deploy Watson for Genomics in cancer research," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/medical-devices/ibmillumina-deploy-watson-for-genomics-cancer-research.

(2017b): "IBM Watson takes on whole-genome sequencing of brain tumor in early study," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/medtech/ibm-watson-takes-whole-genome-sequencing-brain-tumor-early-study.

(2019): "Ex-Obama health official becomes Google's first chief health officer," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/biotech/ex-obama-healthofficial-becomes-google-s-first-chief-health-officer.

- AL IDRUS, A. (2020): "Compass aims at \$50M IPO to push lead antibody through the clinic," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/biotech/compass-aimsat-50m-ipo-to-push-lead-antibody-through-clinic.
- ALCANTARA, C., K. SCHAUL, G. D. VYNCK, AND R. ALBERGOTTI (2021): "How Big Tech got so big: Hundreds of acquisitions," https://www.washingtonpost. com/technology/interactive/2021/amazon-apple-facebookgoogle-acquisitions/.
- ALLEN, A. (2019): "Lost in translation: Epic goes to Denmark," https://www.politico.com/story/2019/06/06/epic-denmark-health-1510223.

ALSOP, T. (2022a): "IBM global number of employees 2000-2021," https: //www.statista.com/statistics/265007/number-of-employeesat-ibm-since-2000/.

(2022b): "IBM global revenue 1999-2021," https://www.statista.com/ statistics/265003/ibms-revenue-since-1999/#:~:text=In.

- ALTER, C. (2014): "Google Seeks Human Guinea Pigs for Health Project," https://time.com/3045429/google-baseline-study-human-health/.
- AMADEO, R. (2014): "Google X's "Baseline Study" applies big data techniques to healthcare," https://arstechnica.com/informationtechnology/2014/07/google-xs-baseline-study-applies-bigdata-techniques-to-healthcare/.
- AMAZFIT (w.y.): "Amazfit GTS 2," https://www.amazfit.com/de/gts2.
- AMAZON (2016): "Fallstudie: 3M Health Information Systems," https: //aws.amazon.com/de/solutions/case-studies/3M-healthinformation-systems/.

(w.y.a): ""Alexa, what are your skills?"," https://www.amazon.com/ alexa-skills/b?ie=UTF8&node=13727921011.

(w.y.b): "FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS - You've got questions? We've got answers.," https://amazon.care/faqs.

- AMAZON WEB SERVICES (2014): "DNAnexus-Fallstudie," https://aws.amazon. com/de/solutions/case-studies/dnanexus/.
- AMERICAN HEART ASSOCIATION (w.y.): "Apple Heart and Movement Study," https://www.heart.org/en/get-involved/apple-heart-andmovement-study.
- AMERICAN UNIVERSITY OF BEIRUT (2016): "American University of Beirut Medical Center leads a new era in patient care with Epic Electronic Health Record System," https://aubmc.org.lb/Pages/American-University-of-Beirut-Medical-Center-Leads-a-New-Era-in-Patient-Care-with-Epic-Electronic-Health-Record-System.aspx.
- ANTHEM HEALTHCARE (2010): "Anthem Healthcare Intelligence Teams with Oracle to Offer Healthcare Analytic Applications," https://www.prnewswire. com/news-releases/anthem-healthcare-intelligence-teamswith-oracle-to-offer-healthcare-analytic-applications-96888134.html.
- APOTHEKE ADHOC (2017): "Amazon: Prime Now startet mit Bienen-Apotheken," https://www.apotheke-adhoc.de/nachrichten/detail/ apothekenpraxis/amazon-prime-startet-mit-bienen-apothekenversandhandel/.

(2021): "CGM - TI-Anschluss in Apotheken lässt Kasse klingeln," https: //www.apotheke-adhoc.de/nachrichten/detail/markt/cgm-tianschluss-in-apotheken-laesst-kasse-klingeln/.

APOTTI (w.y.): "Apotti as a project," https://www.apotti.fi/en/apotti/oyapotti-ab/.

APPLE (2014): "Apple stellt Apple Watch vor - das bisher persönlichste Produkt von Apple," https://www.apple.com/de/newsroom/2014/09/09Apple-Unveils-Apple-Watch-Apples-Most-Personal-Device-Ever/.

(2020): "watchOS 7 adds significant personalization, health, and fitness features to Apple Watch," https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2020/06/watchos-7-adds-significant-personalization-health-and-fitnessfeatures-to-apple-watch/.

(2021a): "Apple Hearing Study liefert neue Erkenntnisse zur Hörgesundheit," https://www.apple.com/de/newsroom/2021/03/apple-hearingstudy-shares-new-insights-on-hearing-health/.

(2021b): "Apple verstärkt persönliche Gesundheit durch die Einführung von sicherem Teilen und neuen Werten," https://www.apple.com/de/newsroom/ 2021/06/apple-advances-personal-health-by-introducingsecure-sharing-and-new-insights/.

(2021c): "Apple Women's Health Study veröffentlicht vorläufige Daten um Stigmatisierung von Menstruationssymptomen zu beenden," https: //www.apple.com/de/newsroom/2021/03/apple-womens-healthstudy-releases-preliminary-data-to-help-destigmatizemenstrual-symptoms/.

(2021d): "Time to Walk: An inspiring audio walking experience comes to Apple Fitness+," https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2021/01/time-to-walk-an-inspiring-audio-walking-experience-comes-to-apple-fitness-plus/.

(2022a): "Deploying iPhone for Clinical Communication and Nursing Care," https://www.apple.com/healthcare/docs/productsplatform/Deploying_iPhone_for_Clinical_Communication_and_ Nursing_Care.pdf.

(2022b): "Wie Apple Menschen mit Informationen über ihre Gesundheit unterstützt," https://www.apple.com/de/newsroom/2022/07/howapple-is-empowering-people-with-their-health-information/.

(w.y.a): "Corrie Health on the App Store," https://apps.apple.com/us/app/autism-beyond-corrie-health/id1212463532.

(w.y.b): "Das Gesundheitswesen persönlicher machen. Mit Technologie.," https://www.apple.com/de/healthcare/products-platform/.

(w.y.c): "Die Zukunft des Gesundheitswesens liegt auf der Hand," https://www.apple.com/de/healthcare/.

(w.y.d): "Empower your patients with their health data.," https://www.apple.com/healthcare/health-records/.

(w.y.e): "Health zeigt dir jetzt mehr von dir," https://www.apple.com/de/ ios/health/.

(w.y.f): "HealthKit," https://developer.apple.com/healthfitness/.

(w.y.g): "Jetzt ist alles, was du brauchst, ein iPhone," https://www.apple. com/de/apple-fitness-plus/.

(w.y.h): "Measure your walking steadiness with your iPhone," https://support.apple.com/en-us/HT212503.

(w.y.i): "Mehr Möglichkeiten für Forschung, Ärzte und dich.," https://www. apple.com/de/researchkit/.

(w.y.j): "Mit der EKG-App auf der Apple Watch ein EKG aufzeichnen," https://support.apple.com/de-de/HT208955.

(w.y.k): "One Drop Diabetes Management im App Store," https://apps. apple.com/de/app/one-drop-diabetes-management/id972238816.

(w.y.l): "Partners," https://www.apple.com/lae/researchkit/.

(w.y.m): "Set up your Medical ID in the Health app on your iPhone," https://support.apple.com/en-us/HT207021.

(w.y.n): "Sturzerkennung auf der Apple Watch verwenden," https://support.apple.com/de-de/HT208944.

ARDIAN (2013): "AXA private equity becomes Ardian," https://www.ardian. com/press-releases/axa-private-equity-becomes-ardian.

(2018): "Exclusive agreement signes for sale of groupe Bio7 to Cerba Healthcare," https://www.ardian.com/press-releases/exclusive-agreementsignes-sale-groupe-bio7-cerba-healthcare.

(w.y.): "Investments," https://www.ardian.com/co-investment/ investments?page=10.

- ÄRZTEZEITUNG (2012): "SAP präsentiert mobile Patientenakte als App," https://www.aerztezeitung.de/Wirtschaft/SAP-praesentiertmobile-Patientenakte-als-App-279331.html.
- ATLAS OBSCURA (w.y.): "Epic Campus," https://www.atlasobscura.com/ places/epiccampus.

AWS (w.y.a): "AWS HealthLake Customers," https://aws.amazon.com/de/ healthlake/customers/.

(w.y.b): "AWS-Partnerstory: Metabiota," https://aws.amazon.com/de/ partners/success/metabiota-rescale/.

- BANCO, E., AND S. ACKERMAN (2020): "Team Trump Turns to Peter Thiel's Palantir to Track Virus," https://www.thedailybeast.com/trumpadministration-turns-to-peter-thiels-palantir-to-trackcoronavirus.
- BANKS-LOUIE, S. (2016): "How Arlington Orthopedic Grew 18% Despite High Cost Of Complying With Affordable Care Act," www.forbes.com/sites/oracle/ 2016/10/31/how-arlington-orthopedic-grew-18-despite-highcost-of-complying-with-affordable-care-act/.
- BARESKY, J. G. (2018): "DNAnexus Investor Gene Pool Includes Google And Microsoft," https://jgb7908.medium.com/dnanexus-investor-gene-poolincludes-google-and-microsoft-john-g-baresky-dc5e481a700b.
- BASTIAN, M. (2020): "AR-Brillenschwemme in China: Werden westliche Hersteller abgehängt," https://mixed.de/ar-brillenschwemme-in-chinawerden-westliche-hersteller-abgehaengt/.
- BECKER, D. (2022): "DMEA 2022: Telekom präsentiert digitale Booster-Lösungen für Krankenhäuser," https://www.telekom.com/de/medien/ medieninformationen/detail/digitale-booster-loesungenfuer-krankenhaeuser-1002466.
- BECKER, L. (2018): "Apple Watch Series 4 erhält grösseres Display und misst Herzströme," https://www.heise.de/mac-and-i/meldung/Apple-Watch-Series-4-erhaelt-groesseres-Display-4163322.html.
- BEER, E. (2022): "More than a gimmick? Alphabet's Wing makes record 50k drone deliveries in Q1," https://thestack.technology/wing-drone-delivery-50k-deliveries/?amp=1.
- BEGLEY, S. (2015): "IBM's Watson to guide cancer therapies at 14 centers," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ibm-canceridUSKBNONR2K520150506.
- BEIERSMANN, S. (2017): "Google kauft Health-App-Entwickler Senosis Health," https://www.zdnet.de/88307821/google-kauft-health-appentwickler-senosis-health/.
- BELIC, D. (2015): "Zephyr Health raises \$17.5M Series C in a round led by Google Ventures," https://mhealthspot.com/2015/08/zephyr-health-raises-175m-series-led-google-ventures/.

- BERGER, D. (2018): "Amazon-Service analysiert Patientendaten," https://www. heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Amazon-Service-analysiert-Patientendaten-4234061.html.
- BERGERT, D. (2018): "Unbeliebte Apps: Facebook stampft Moves, Hello und thh ein," https://www.heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Unbeliebte-Apps-Facebook-stampft-Moves-Hello-und-tbh-ein-4097833.html.
- BEST, J. (2021a): "Microsoft has big plans for healthcare, and it's taking a different path to the rest of big tech," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-hasbig-plans-for-healthcare-and-its-taking-a-different-pathto-the-rest-of-big-tech/.

(2021b): "Why Amazon's push into healthcare could be its most important project yet," https://www.zdnet.com/article/why-amazons-pushinto-healthcare-could-be-its-most-important-project-yet/.

- BHATTI, N. (2017): "Seeing a GP on a smartphone sounds wonderful but it's not," https://www.theguardian.com/healthcare-network/views-fromthe-nhs-frontline/2017/nov/16/seeing-gp-smartphone-soundswonderful-its-not.
- BIOGEN (w.y.): "Biogen als Arbeitgeber," https://www.biogen.de/de_DE/ biogen-als-arbeitgeber.html.
- BIOSPECTRUM (2015): "Google Ventures invests in telemedicine firm Spruce," https://biospectrumindia.com/news/75/6113/google-venturesinvests-in-telemedicine-firm-spruce.html.
- BITTERMANN, H.-J. (2019): "KI-gestützte Nachschubplanung," https: //www.it-production.com/industrie-4-0-iot/ki-gestuetztenachschubplanung/2/.
- BLAKE, A. (2019): "Amazon's Alexa suggests 'kill yourself' while reading from vandalized Wikipedia entry," https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/ 2019/dec/26/amazons-alexa-suggests-kill-yourself-whilereading/.
- BLEICH, H. (w.y.): "Alexa, Who Has Access to My Data? Amazon Reveals Private Voice Data Files," https://www.heise.de/downloads/18/2/5/6/5/3/9/ 6/ct.0119.016-018_engl.pdf.
- BLUE SHIELD OF CALIFORNIA (2021): "Blue Shield of California, Google Cloud Collaborate to Transform Medical Billing by Bringing Real Time Reimbursement Information to Providers," https://news.blueshieldca. com/2021/10/18/blue-shield-of-california-google-cloudcollaborate-to-transform-medical-billing-by-bringing-realtime-reimbursement-information-to-providers.

- BLUMENTHAL, D., AND A. CHOPRA (2018): "Apple's Pact with 13 Health Care Systems Might Actually Disrupt the Industry," https://hbr.org/2018/03/applespact-with-13-health-care-systems-might-actually-disruptthe-industry.
- BOCK, A. (2015): "Gewinnung und Analyse von Patientendaten aus der Datenbank eines Krankenhausinformationssystems," Dissertation, Medizinische Fakultät der Universität des Saarlandes.
- BÖCK, H. (2020): "Eine App, die nicht zuverlässig funktioniert," https: //www.golem.de/news/corona-tracing-eine-app-die-nichtzuverlaessig-funktioniert-2004-148057.html.
- BOLZERN, T. (2021): "Google analysiert Patientendaten von Spitälern," https: //www.20min.ch/story/google-analysiert-patientendaten-vonspitaelern-719178645039.
- BONSAI RESEARCH (2020): "Pharma-Studie für Facebook: Wie digitale Werbung auf den Absatz wirkt," https://www.bonsai-research.com/marktforschernews/facebook-instagram-wirkungsstudie-pharma-marketingbonsai-reserach-und-kantar.
- BORCHERS, D. (2020): "Corona-App soll Informationsfluss beschleunigen," https://www.heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Corona-App-soll-Informationsfluss-beschleunigen-4694251.html.

(2021): "Digitales Gesundheitswesen: Ransomware-Angriff auf Compugroup Medical," https://www.heise.de/news/Ransomware-Angriffauf-Compugroup-Medical-6301881.html.

(2022): "Unterabteilungsleiter im Gesundheitsministerium ist Client Partner bei IBM," https://www.heise.de/news/Unterabteilungsleiterim-Gesundheitsministerium-ist-Client-Partner-bei-IBM-6321906.html.

- BORSCH, J. (2018): "Amazon bringt stillschweigend OTC-Eigenmarke auf den Markt," https://www.deutsche-apotheker-zeitung.de/news/artikel/ 2018/02/23/amazon-bringt-stillschweigend-otc-eigenmarkeauf-den-markt.
- BOTELHO, B. (2022): "IBM offloads Watson Health business data, analytics," https://www.techtarget.com/searchbusinessanalytics/ news/252512328/IBM-offloads-Watson-Health-business-dataanalytics.
- BOULTON, G. (2016): "Epic Systems soars with transition to electronic health records," https://archive.jsonline.com/business/epic-systems-soarswith-transition-to-electronic-health-records-b99642837z1-366328781.html/.

BOUSH, K. (w.y.a): "Advancing patient care," https://www.ibm.com/casestudies/utica-park-clinic-watson-health-phytel/.

(w.y.b): "No Time for Downtime," https://www.ibm.com/casestudies/healthpartners-watson-health-iconnect/.

- BOYLE, A. (2017): "UW 'genius' Shwetak Patel works on health monitoring apps for Senosis startup," https://www.geekwire.com/2017/shwetak-patelhealth-monitoring-apps-senosis/.
- BREUNINGER, K. (2021): "'Facebook isn't killing people' Biden walks back attack over vaccine lies," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/19/facebook-isntkilling-people-biden-says-as-he-walks-back-attack-overvaccine-lies.html?&qsearchterm=facebook.
- BRIGHT, P. (2011): "Microsoft Buys Skype for \$8.5 Billion. Why, Exactly?," https://www.wired.com/2011/05/microsoft-buys-skype-2/.
- BRISTOL-MYERS SQUIBB (2019): "Bristol-Myers Squibb to Acquire Celgene to Create a Premier Innovative Biopharma Company," https://news.bms.com/ news/details/2019/Bristol-Myers-Squibb-to-Acquire-Celgeneto-Create-a-Premier-Innovative-Biopharma-Company/default. aspx.
- BRODWIN, E. (2019): "Facebook is about to launch a tool in the US that pings you to donate blood when there are shortages," https://www.businessinsider.com/ facebook-wants-help-you-give-blood-us-india-brazil-2019-2.
- BRYANT, B. (2020): "Appriss Rebrands as BambooHealth Following PatientPing Acquisition," https://bhbusiness.com/2021/08/31/appriss-rebrandsas-bamboo-health-following-patientping-acquisition/.
- BUDARAJU, H. (2018): "Making it Easier to Donate Blood," https://about.fb. com/news/2018/06/making-it-easier-to-donate-blood/.
- BUSINESS WIRE (2015): "Collective Health Closes \$81 Million Series C From Google Ventures, Founders Fund and NEA," https://www.businesswire.com/ news/home/20151020005616/en/Collective-Health-Closes-81-Million-Series-C-From-Google-Ventures-Founders-Fund-and-NEA.

(2018): "Collective Health Has Biggest Jump Ever in Member Growth and Prepares for 2019 Expansion," https://www.businesswire.com/news/ home/20181206005836/en/Collective-Health-Has-Biggest-Jump-Ever-in-Member-Growth-and-Prepares-for-2019-Expansion.

(2020): "Biorasi Selects IBM Watson Health as Preferred Vendor," https: //www.bloomberg.com/press-releases/2020-09-02/biorasiselects-ibm-watson-health-as-preferred-vendor.

- BYCZKOWSKI, M. (2020): "Betten-Management at SAP: Schnelle Hilfe für COVID-19-Patienten," https://news.sap.com/germany/2020/04/cloud-bettenintensivstation-covid19/.
- CALDWELL, P. (2015): "We've Spent Billions to Fix Our Medical Records, and They're Still a Mess. Here's Why.," https://www.motherjones.com/ politics/2015/10/epic-systems-judith-faulkner-hitech-ehrinteroperability/.
- CALLAHAM, J. (2016): "Microsoft Band 2 no longer being sold at Microsoft Store sites, no Band 3 coming in 2016," https://www.windowscentral.com/ microsoft-band-2-listings-go-missing-microsoft-storesites-worldwide.
- CANON, G. (2020): "Facebook faces antitrust allegations over deals for Instagram and WhatsApp," https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/dec/08/facebook-antitrust-lawsuits-instagram-whatsapp.
- CAREMAP (w.y.): "Frequently Asked Questions What is Caremap?," http://caremap.health/faq.html.
- CARLSON, S. (2020): "Transcript Blog- The Global Impactof COVID-19 on the Healthcare Industry," https://blogs.sap.com/2020/05/19/transcript-blogthe-global-impact-of-covid-19-on-the-healthcare-industry/.
- CARRIER (2020): "Carrier und Amazon Webs Services verändern den weltweiten Transport und die Überwachung von Lebensmitteln, Medikamenten, Impfstoffen und anderen verderblichen Gütern," https://www.carrier.com/trucktrailer/de/de/news/news-article/carrier_aws_transform_ how_food_medicine_vaccines_perishable_goods_are_moved_and_ monitored_globally.html.
- CB INSIGHTS (2021): "The Big Tech In Healthcare Report: How Facebook, Apple, Microsoft, Google, & Amazon Are Battling For The \$8.3T Market," https://www. cbinsights.com/research/report/famga-big-tech-healthcare/.
- CELGENE (2018): "Celgene Corporation to Acquire Juno Therapeutics, Inc.," https://www.celgene.com/newsroom/cellular-immunotherapies/ celgene-corporation-to-acquire-juno-therapeutics-inc/.
- CERNER (2019): "40 years at the intersection of health care and IT," https://www. cerner.com/perspectives/40-years-at-the-intersection-ofhealth-care-and-it.
- (2020): "One year later: AWS collaboration driving Cerner's shift to a digital platform company," https://www.cerner.com/perspectives/one-year-later-aws-collaboration-driving-cerner-shift-to-a-digital-platform-company.

- CHAN, S. (2009): "Microsoft's Rx for health care," https://phys.org/news/ 2009-10-microsoft-rx-health.html.
- CHAPMAN, R. W. (2018): "Anti-Terror Tech to Fight Rx Fraud," https://www. medpagetoday.com/primarycare/opioids/73986.
- CHARITE (2018): "Fontane-Studie: Telemedizin rettet Leben von Herzpatienten," https: //www.charite.de/service/pressemitteilung/artikel/detail/ fontane_studie_telemedizin_rettet_leben_von_herzpatienten/.
- CHECKMK (w.y.): "Healthcare-IT-Dienstleister bietet Monitoring-Service für komplexe IT-Systeme," https://checkmk.com/de/produkt/case-studies/dedalus.
- CHEMANAGER (2016): "Sanofi und Verily Life Sciences starten Onduo," https://www.chemanager-online.com/news/sanofi-und-verilylife-sciences-starten-onduo.
- CHEN, C. (2015): "Google, Biogen Seek Reasons for Advance of Multiple Sclerosis," https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-01-27/googlebiogen-seek-reasons-for-advance-of-multiple-sclerosis.
- CHRISTIANA CARE (2020): "ChristianaCare Builds One of the First Alexa Skills in the U.S. Exclusively for Home Health Patients," https://news.christianacare.org/2020/10/christianacare-builds-one-of-the-first-alexa-skills-in-the-u-s-exclusively-for-home-health-patients/.
- CHRISTL, W. (2017): "How Companies use personal data against people," https://crackedlabs.org/dl/CrackedLabs_Christl_ DataAgainstPeople.pdf.
- CHRISTL, W., AND S. SPIEKERMANN (2016): "Networks of Control A Report on Corporate Surveillance, Digital Tracking, Big Data & Privacy," https://crackedlabs. org/dl/Christl_Spiekermann_Networks_Of_Control.pdf.
- CLARK, D. (2021): "Amazon congratulates President Biden and Vice President Harris; lends support to vaccinating Americans," https://www.aboutamazon.com/ news/policy-news-views/amazon-congratulates-presidentbiden-and-vice-president-harris-lends-support-tovaccinating-americans.
- CLARK, L. (2022): "Palantir expands from Covid role, wins \$90m deal with US Department of Health," https://www.theregister.com/2022/05/05/palantir_leaps_from_covid_role/.
- CLINICUM (2020): "Gemeinsam ein starker europäischer Player," https: //www.clinicum.ch/images/getFile?t=ausgabe_artikel&f= dokument&id=2299.
- CNBC (2022): "Palantir VP: Consumers have a different view of data since the Covid pandemic," https://www.cnbc.com/video/2022/05/26/palantir-vp-

consumers-have-a-different-view-of-data-since-the-covid-pandemic.html.

- COBB, E., AND K. SAUSER (2014): "Case Study 3 Electronic Health Records," *The RAND Corporation - Redirecting Innovation in U.S. Health Care: Options to Decrease Spending and Increase Value*, pp. 25–46.
- COLLINS, L. (2020a): "German company acquires part of Cerner's assets," https: //www.bizjournals.com/kansascity/news/2020/02/05/cernercompugroup-medical-acquisition.html.
- COLLINS, R. (2020b): "Telemedicine Appointments Have Skyrocketed During Pandemic," https://www.bizneworleans.com/telemedicine-appointmentshave-skyrocketed-during-pandemic/.
- COMPUGROUP MEDICAL (2020): "CompuGroup Medical to acquire certain Cerner assets in Germany and Spain," https://www.cgm.com/corp_en/magazine/ articles/press-releases/2020/compu-group-medical-toacquire-certain-cerner-assets-in-germany-and-spain.html.
 - (2021): "Feldtest gestartet: KoCoBox MED+ wird als Konnektor für die elektronische Patientenakte getestet," https://www.cgm.com/deu_de/magazin/ artikel/pressemitteilungen-dach/2021/feldtest-gestartetkocobox-med-wird-als-konnektor-fuer-die-elektronischepatientenakte-getestet.html.

(2022a): "CLICKDOC KALENDER: Mehr als 5.000 neue Nutzer:innen in 2021!," https://www.cgm.com/deu_de/magazin/artikel/clickdoc/ 2020/clickdoc-kalender.html.

(2022b): "Geschäftsbericht 2021," https://www.cgm.com/_Resources/ Persistent/a69b11c3abe5751aad70627e3dc7174d2bfe496a/CGMSE% 26COKGAA_Gesch%c3%a4ftsbericht_2021.pdf.

(2022c): "Geschäftsführendes Direktorium von CompuGroup Medical erweitert," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/koepfe/detail/ geschaeftsfuehrendes-direktorium-von-compugroup-medicalerweitert-47115.

(w.y.a): "CompuGroup Medical Czech Republic LLC," https://www.avdzp.cz/katalog/en/compugroup.html.

(w.y.b): "Lösungen," https://www.cgm.com/deu_de/loesungen/ hebamme.html.

COMSTOCK, J. (2015): "DexCom taps Google for smaller, cheaper diabetes devices," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/46008/dexcom-taps-googlefor-smaller-cheaper-diabetes-devices. (2017): "Despite data controversy, Google DeepMind extends rollout of Streams app.," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/content/despite-data-controversy-google-deepmind-extends-rollout-streams-app.

- CONDON, S. (2016): "Oregon settles with Oracle for \$100 million over failed healthcare exchange," https://www.zdnet.com/article/oregon-settles-with-oracle-for-100m-over-failed-healthcare-exchange/.
- (2021): "Digital mental health platforms Headspace and Ginger to merge," https://www.zdnet.com/article/digital-mental-healthplatforms-headspace-and-ginger-to-merge/.
- CONSTINE, J. (2013): "Facebook Acquires "Mobile Technologies", Developer Of Speech Translation App Jibbigo," https://techcrunch.com/2013/08/12/facebook-acquires-mobile-technologies-speech-recognition-and-jibbigo-app-developer.

(2016): "Facebook's secretive hardware team signs rapid collaboration deal with 17 universities," https://techcrunch.com/2016/12/21/facebook-sara/.

(2017): "Facebook is building brain-computer interfaces for typing and skinhearing," https://techcrunch.com/2017/04/19/facebook-braininterface/.

- COOK, J. (2017): "Exclusive: Google buys Seattle health monitoring startup Senosis, bolstering digital health push," https://www.geekwire.com/2017/exclusivegoogle-buys-seattle-health-monitoring-startup-senosisbolstering-digital-health-push/.
- COOMBS, B. (2021): "Amazon is expanding Amazon Care telehealth service nationally for its employees and other companies," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/ 03/17/amazon-is-expanding-amazon-care-telehealth-servicenationally-for-employees.html.
- COOPER, E. (2021): "Rapidly building dependable clinical studies," https: //www.ibm.com/case-studies/southern-star-research-watsonhealth/.

(w.y.): "Personalizing the health benefits enrollment process," https: //www.ibm.com/case-studies/liberty-mutual-insurancewatson-health/.

- CRAIG, D. (2018): "Closing the Spruce Dermatology Clinic: Lessons Learned from Four Years of Innovative Medicine," https://blog.sprucehealth.com/ closing-the-spruce-dermatology-clinic-lessons-learnedfrom-four-years-of-innovative-medicine/.
- CRUNCHBASE (2022a): "Collective Health," https://www.crunchbase.com/ organization/collectivehealth/company_financials.

(2022b): "Series B - Rani Therapeutics," https://www.crunchbase.com/ funding_round/rani-therapeutics-series-b--00c47718.

(w.y.a): "Biorasi," https://www.crunchbase.com/organization/ biorasi.

(w.y.b): "DNAnexus," https://www.crunchbase.com/ organization/dnanexus/company_financials.

(w.y.c): "Foundation Medicine," https://www.crunchbase.com/ search/funding_rounds/field/organizations/num_funding_ rounds/foundation-medicine.

(w.y.d): "PatientPing," https://www.crunchbase.com/ organization/patientping/company_financials.

(w.y.e): "Series A - Compass Therapeutics, Inc.," https://www. crunchbase.com/funding_round/compass-therapeutics-seriesa--502bc009.

(w.y.f): "Series B - Editas Medicine," https://www.crunchbase.com/ funding_round/editas-medicine-series-b--b932c404.

(w.y.g): "Series F - One Medical," https://www.crunchbase.com/ funding_round/one-medical-group-series-f--83b7cf13.

(w.y.h): "tinyRx," https://www.crunchbase.com/organization/ tinyrx.

CURIC, N. (2021): "For the first time, Amazon enables companies to access Alexa's advanced AI to build their own intelligent assistants with Alexa Custom Assistant; Fiat Chrysler Automobiles is the first Automotive OEM to implement in vehicles," https://developer.amazon.com/en-US/blogs/alexa/alexa-auto/2021/01/Amazon-Announces-Alexa-Custom-Assistant.

DATENSCHUTZ-BREMEN (2008): "Ja, sind Sie denn noch ganz gesund?," https://web.archive.org/web/20120215014802/http://www. datenschutz-bremen.de/google4.php.

- DAVIS, G. (2021): "Palantir Controversial Data-Sharing Agreement With the UK Now Over Adult Social Care Dashboard Moves To EDGE," https: //www.techtimes.com/articles/265231/20210910/palantircontroversial-data-sharing-agreement-uk-now-over-adultsocial.htm.
- DAVISON, A. (2021): "Babylon and Palantir make rapid progress in developing one of the world's most advanced health data platforms," https://ir.babylonhealth. com/news-events/press-releases/detail/61/babylon-andpalantir-make-rapid-progress-in-developing-one.

- DEANGELIS, A. (2020): "Here's why a cancer-testing startup agreed to a \$2.1B buyout," https://www.bizjournals.com/boston/news/2020/11/ 03/cancer-blood-testing-exec-says.html.
- DEDALUS (2021a): "Dedalus mit zwei neuen Übernahmen auf Wachstumskurs," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/it-digitalhealth/detail/dedalus-mit-zwei-neuen-uebernahmen-aufwachstumskurs-a-45671.

(2021b): "Dedalus übernimmt Swiftqueue," https://www.dedalus.com/ dach/de/media/news/dedalus-uebernimmt-swiftqueue/.

(2021c): "Pressemitteilung - Dedalus übernimmt Dobco Medical Systems N.V.," https://www.dedalus.com/dach/wp-content/uploads/sites/ 24/2021/10/Dedalus-u%CC%88bernimmt-Dobco-Medical-Systems-N.V.-202110222.pdf.

----- (2022a): https://www.dedalus.com/dach/de/.

(2022b): "Dedals übernimmt CSG GmbH," https://www.dedalus.com/ dach/de/media/news/dedalus-uebernimmt-gsg-gmbh/.

(2022c): "Dedalus Healthcare übernimmt die Mehrheit an der Care Bridge GmbH," https://www.dedalus.com/dach/de/media/news/dedalushealthcare-uebernimmt-care-bridge-gmbh/.

(w.y.a): "Laboratory Management," https://www.dedalus.com/latam/ en/our-offer/products/clinical-laboratory-management/.

(w.y.b): "Unsere Geschichte," https://www.dedalus.com/dach/de/ uber-uns/history/.

- DEL REY, J. (2020): "Amazon is teasing a new health care offering for its sellers," https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/4/16/21223458/
 amazon-sellers-health-care-health-insurance.
- DEMERS, J. (2020): "How Much Do We Really Know About Google's Ranking Algorithm?," https://medium.com/swlh/how-much-do-we-reallyknow-about-googles-ranking-algorithm-ef031586681b.
- DEUTSCHE TELEKOM (2021): "Zeitgemäßes Werkzeug für professionelle Forschung," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/ user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_ DZHK_TrialComplete_Flyer_DE_EV.pdf.
- DEUTSCHE TELEKOM (2013): "Deutsche Telekom und Hausärzte schliessen Partnerschaft," https://www.telekom.com/de/medien/ medieninformationen/detail/deutsche-telekom-undhausaerzte-schliessen-partnerschaft-343716.

(2014a): "Einfaches Zusammenspiel und Überwachung komplexer medizinischer und administrativer Klinik IT-Systeme," https://www.telekomhealthcare.com/fileadmin/user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_ referenzen/DL_Referenz_Wilke-Stift.pdf.

(2014b): "Mobiler Zugriff auf das KIS für das Knappschaftskrankenhaus Bottrop," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/ user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_ Knappschaftskrankenhaus-Bottrop.pdf.

(2014c): "Optimierung der HR-Ressourcen durch Outsourcing der Personalwirtschaft mit SAP ERP HCM," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/ fileadmin/user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_ Referenz_St-Josef.pdf.

(2014d): "Personalwirtschaft als Outsourcing-Dienstleistung im Universitätsklinikum Hamburg-Eppendorf," https://www.telekom-healthcare. com/fileadmin/user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/ DL_Referenz_UKE-Hamburg.pdf.

(2014e): "Systeme per Integrationsserver kontrolliert und flexibel verbinden," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/user_ upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_St-Katharinen.pdf.

(2015a): "Bilddaten in multizentrischen klinischen Studien durchgängig verarbeiten," https://www.t-systems.com/de/de/referenzen/cloudund-infrastructure/deutsches-herzzentrum-berlin-dhzbtrialcomplete.

(2015b): "Erolgreiches Miteinander für eine einrichtungsübergreifende IT-Infrastruktur," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/ user_upload/t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_ Dernbach.pdf.

(2015c): "Telekom sorgt für Unterhaltung von Krankenhauspatienten," https: //www.telekom.com/de/medien/medieninformationen/detail/ telekom-sorgt-fuer-unterhaltung-von-krankenhauspatienten-349276.

(2019a): "Entlastung für Pflegekräfte," https://www.telekomhealthcare.com/mediathek/news/detail/healthcare-hackathonin-mainz.

(2019b): "Flexibles und sicheres Applikationsmanagement für Kliniken," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/user_upload/ t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_Klinikum-Esslingen.pdf. (2021a): "Cloud gegen Schlaganfall," https://www.telekomhealthcare.com/fileadmin/user_upload/t-health/dokumente/ 3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_apoplex.pdf.

----- (2021b): "Der Nächste, bitte...," https://www.t-systems.com/de/de/ referenzen/digital/staedtisches-krankenhaus-heinsberg.

(2021c): "Führender Anbieter für Healthcare Digital Services," https://www. telekom-healthcare.com/mediathek/news/detail/fuehrenderanbieter-fuer-healthcare-digital-services-1.

(2021d): "Fuse AI: Künstliche Intelligenz aus der Open Telekom Cloud," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/user_upload/ t-health/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_FUSE-AI.pdf.

(2021e): "IT-Lösung mit Herz," https://www.t-systems.com/de/de/ referenzen/cloud-und-infrastructure/mhh-trial-complete.

(2021f): "Patientenservice im Fokus," https://www.telekomhealthcare.com/ostseeklinik-schoenberg-holm.

(2022a): "Der IT-Provider für das Gesundheitswesen," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com.

(2022b): "Ludewig übernimmt Leitung von T-Systems Health Industry," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/koepfe/detail/ludewiguebernimmt-leitung-von-t-systems-health-industry-47222.

(2022c): "Versorgungsmanagement für Krankenkassen," https://www. telekom-healthcare.com/e-health/e-health-anwendungen/ versorgungsmanagement-krankenkasse.

(w.y.a): "Elektronischer Heilberufsausweis - Der Schlüssel für Fachanwendungen," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/klinik-it/telematikgesundheitswesen/elektronischer-heilberufsausweis-ehba.

(w.y.b): "Fortschrittliche Medizin braucht fortschrittliche Prozesse," https: //www.telekom-healthcare.com/fileadmin/user_upload/thealth/dokumente/3_referenzen/DL_Referenz_Agaplesion-Diakonieklinikum-Rotenburg.pdf.

(w.y.c): "Internet of Medical Things - Asset Tracking im Krankenhaus," https://www.telekom-healthcare.com/e-health/internetof-medical-things/asset-tracking-krankenhaus.

(w.y.d): "Selbstmonitoring-Portal für Krankenversicherte," https://
www.telekom-healthcare.com/e-health/e-health-anwendungen/
selbstmonitoring.

- DHI NEWS TEAM (2004): "NHS signs national deal with Oracle," https: //www.digitalhealth.net/2004/01/nhs-signs-national-dealwith-oracle/.
- DIAB, A., AND R. BATNIJI (w.y.): "Why We Started Collective Health Founder's Story," https://collectivehealth.com/blog/insights/collectivehealth-founders-story/.
- DIABETOLOGIE ONLINE (2016): "GSK und Google-Schwester gründen Galvani Bioelectronics," https://www.diabetologie-online.de/a/gsk-und-googleschwester-gruenden-galvani-bioelectronics-1782525.
- DIAZ, D. (2021): "MSP Recovery and Palantir Partner to Transform Connectivity Across the U.S. Healthcare System," https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/ 20211011005178/en/MSP-Recovery-and-Palantir-Partner-to-Transform-Connectivity-Across-the-U.S.-Healthcare-System.
- DIE BUNDESREGIERUNG (w.y.): "Corona-Warn-App Die wichtigsten Fragen und Antworten," https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/themen/ corona-warn-app/corona-warn-app-faq-1758392.
- DIGITAL HEALTH PORTAL (2011a): "CompuGroup Medical baut Präsenz in Skandinavien weiter aus," https://www.digitalhealthportal.de/compugroup/60compugroup-medical-baut-praesenz-in-skandinavien-weiteraus.

(2011b): "CompuGroup Medical steigt in den Schweizer Gesundheitsmarkt ein," https://www.digitalhealthportal.de/ compugroup/33-compugroup-medical-steigt-in-den-schweizergesundheitsmarkt-ein.

(2012a): "CompuGroup Medical stärkt Marktposition in Italien," https: //www.digitalhealthportal.de/compugroup/300-compugroupmedical-staerkt-marktposition-in-italien.

(2012b): "Synchronizing Healthcare: In der Türkei - im Mittleren Osten weltweit," https://www.digitalhealthportal.de/compugroup/396synchronizing-healthcare-in-der-tuerkei-im-mittlerenosten-weltweit.

(2013): "CGM Polen bei der elektronischen Patientenakte beauftragt," https://www.digitalhealthportal.de/compugroup/492-cgmpolen-bei-der-elektronischen-patientenakte-beauftragt.

DIGNAN, L. (2015): "IBM buys Merge for \$1 billion, gives Watson medical imaging heft," https://www.zdnet.com/article/ibm-buys-merge-for-1billion-gives-watson-medical-imaging-heft/.

(2021): "Top cloud providers: AWS, Microsoft Azure, and Google Cloud, hybrid, SaaS players," https://www.zdnet.com/article/the-top-cloud-

providers-of-2021-aws-microsoft-azure-google-cloud-hybridsaas/.

- DMITRIENKO, A., L. FRÖHLICH, M. MIETTINEN, T. D. NGUYEN, AND A.-R. SADEGHIT (2020): "Sinn und Unsinn der Corona-Warn-App," https:// tracecorona.net/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/20201013_Sinnund-Unsinn_Corona-Warn-App.pdf.
- DNANEXUS (2013): "DNAnexus and the Human Genome Sequencing Center at Baylor College of Medicine Announce Ultra Large-Scale Collaboration to Advance the Clinical Analysis of Genomic Data," https://www.businesswire.com/ news/home/20131025005063/en/DNAnexus-and-the-Human-Genome-Sequencing-Center-at-Baylor-College-of-Medicine-Announce-Ultra-Large-Scale-Collaboration-to-Advance-the-Clinical-Analysis-of-Genomic-Data.
- DNANEXUS (2020): "DNAnexus Completes \$100 Million Financing," https:// www.businesswire.com/news/home/20200609005217/en/DNAnexus-Completes-100-Million-Financing.
- DOLAN, B. (2011): "10 Reasons why Google Health failed," https://www. mobihealthnews.com/11480/10-reasons-why-google-healthfailed.
- DÖLFS, G. (2016): "Herausforderer mit Verkaufsschild," https://www.kmaonline.de/aktuelles/management/detail/dedalus-fiumicelliherausforderer-mit-verkaufsschild-47785.

(2022): ""Wir sind ein Unternehmen im Aufbruch"," https://www.kmaonline.de/aktuelles/it-digital-health/detail/interviewdedalus-winfried-post-investitionen-47474.

- D'ONFRO, J. (2018a): "Alphabet puts another \$375 million into Josh Kushner's Oscar Health, just months after previous investment," https://www.cnbc.com/ 2018/08/14/alphabet-invests-375-million-in-josh-kushnerfounded-oscar-health.html.
 - (2018b): "Google's Nest reportedly went to great lengths to hide its health ambitions when it acquired a Seattle start-up last summer," https: //www.cnbc.com/2018/09/19/nest-not-google-bought-senosishealth-start-up-summer-2017.html.
- DONOVAN-SMITH, O., AND A. DREHER (2021): "Veterans here are tired of being guinea pigs': After more than a year, new health record system still causing problems at Spokane VA hospital," https://www.spokesman.com/stories/2021/dec/ 05/veterans-here-are-tired-of-being-guinea-pigs-after/.
- DOSING GMBH (2021): "Dedalus übernimmt Dosing, einen führenden Experten für Medikationssicherheit," https://www.dosing-gmbh.de/dedalus-

uebernimmt-dosing-einen-fuehrenden-experten-fuermedikationssicherheit/.

- DOWIDEIT, A. (2008): "Experten warnen vor neuen Internet-Gentests," https: //www.welt.de/wirtschaft/webwelt/article2062628/Expertenwarnen-vor-neuen-Internet-Gentests.html.
- DOWNEY, A. (2021): "Babylon goes public in the US and secures investment from Palantir," https://www.digitalhealth.net/2021/06/babylon-goes-public-in-the-us-and-secures-investment-from-palantir/.
- DREES, J. (2021a): "Change Healthcare, Amazon team up on health data research offering for vulnerable patient populations," https://www.beckershospitalreview. com/digital-health/change-healthcare-amazon-team-up-onhealth-data-research-offering-for-vulnerable-patientpopulations.html.

(2021b): "EHR market share 2021: 10 things to know about major players Epic, Cerner, Meditech & Allscripts," https://www.beckershospitalreview. com/ehrs/ehr-market-share-2021-10-things-to-know-aboutmajor-players-epic-cerner-meditech-allscripts.html.

- DUKE INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH INFORMATION (w.y.): "Autism & Beyond," https:// dihi.org/project/autism-beyond/.
- DÜSENER, M. (2020): "Wenn Apps wie virtuelle Medikamente wirken," https: //www.telekom-healthcare.com/mediathek/news/detail/wennapps-wie-virtuelle-medikamente-wirken.
- DW (2021): "Kampf gegen die Pandemie Denkfabrik fordert gesetzliche Pflicht für Corona-Warn-Apps," https://www.dw.com/de/denkfabrik-fordertgesetzliche-pflicht-f%c3%bcr-corona-warn-apps/a-56269362.
- ECKMANN, S. (2018): "Neue Ideen für Pharma finden: Alexa Diabetes Challenge," https://www.healthrelations.de/alexa-diabetes-challenge/.
- EDITAS MEDICINE (w.y.): "What if we could repair broken genes?," https://www.editasmedicine.com.
- EISEN, M. (2008a): "Epic Systems: An Epic Timeline," https://isthmus.com/ news/cover-story/epic-systems-an-epic-timeline/.
 - (2008b): "Epic Systems: Epic tale," https://isthmus.com/news/ cover-story/epic-systems-epic-tale/.

(2014): "Epic Systems makes strategic next moves for expansion," https://isthmus.com/news/news/epic-systems-makes-strategic-next-moves-for-expansion/.

ELIAS, J., AND C. FARR (2019): "Google has a trust problem, and it could kill the company's cloud ambitions," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/11/13/googletrust-deficit-could-kill-the-companys-cloud-ambitions. html.

EPIC COSMOS (w.y.): "What is Cosmos?," https://cosmos.epic.com.

EPIC SYSTEMS (2018): "Epic Goes Live in Saudi Arabia," https://www.epic.com/ epic/post/epic-goes-live-saudi-arabia.

- (2021): "Three Hospitals in Australia Launch Epic in the Midst of the Pandemic," https://www.epic.com/epic/post/three-hospitals-inaustralia-launch-epic-in-the-midst-of-the-pandemic#:~: text=The%20Royal%20Melbourne%20Hospital%2C%20the,COVID-19%20response%20for%20months.
- EVANS, M. (2021): "Google Strikes Deal With Hospital Chain to Develop Healthcare Algorithms," https://www.wsj.com/articles/google-strikesdeal-with-hospital-chain-to-develop-healthcare-algorithms-11622030401.
- EVELETH, R. (2018): "Google Glass Wasn't a Failure. It Raised Crucial Concerns," https://www.wired.com/story/google-glass-reasonableexpectation-of-privacy/.
- FACEBOOK (2020): "How AI Is Accelerating MRI Scans," https://about.fb.com/ news/2020/08/how-ai-is-accelerating-mri-scans/.

(w.y.): "Suizidprävention," https://www.facebook.com/safety/ wellbeing/suicideprevention.

- FACHER, L. (2018): "Facebook to redirect users searching for opioids to federal crisis help line," https://www.statnews.com/2018/06/19/facebook-toredirect-users-searching-for-opioids-to-federal-crisishelp-line/.
- FARR, C. (2017a): "Facebook is making a big push this summer to sell ads to drugmakers," https://www.cnbc.com/2017/05/26/facebook-health-summit-june-6-will-focus-on-pharma-cannes-to-follow.html.

(2017b): "Why Amazon invested in this cancer-testing startup founded by a Google exec," https://www.cnbc.com/2017/07/26/amazon-sees-grail-as-a-special-opportunity-for-its-cloud-business.html.

(2018a): "Amazon and start-up Xealth are planning a pilot where doctors would 'prescribe' products to be delivered after patients leave the hospital," https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/11/amazon-providence-xealthpilot-hospital-discharge.html. (2018b): "Apple's first hires for its health clinics show how it's thinking differently about health care," https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/02/apples-firsthires-for-its-clinics-are-delivering-care-and-not-just-.html.

(2018c): "Facebook sent a doctor on a secret mission to ask hospitals to share patient data," https://www.businessinsider.com/facebook-is-usingai-to-try-to-predict-if-youre-suicidal-2018-12.

(2019a): "Amazon acquires start-up Health Navigator, its first health-related purchase since PillPack," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/10/23/amazonacquires-digital-health-start-up-health-navigator.html.

(2019b): "Apple is offering free genetic tests to all its Silicon Valley employees," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/12/13/apple-teams-withcolor-to-offer-free-dna-tests-to-employees.html.

(2019c): "CVS just laid out a big reason why health companies are worried about Amazon," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/06/20/new-cvs-lawsuit-to-block-exec-from-working-for-amazon-reveals-concern.html.

(2019d): "Epic CEO Judy Faulkner: We would never sell to Apple," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/02/15/epic-ceo-judy-faulknerwe-would-never-sell-to-apple.html?&qsearchterm=epic.

(2019e): "Facebook will allow patients in support groups to post questions anonymously," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/04/30/facebook-adds-health-support-groups-with-anonymous-posting.html.

(2019f): "Fitbit wins contract with Singapore to supply trackers to potentially hundreds of thousands of citizens," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/08/21/ fitbit-to-supply-trackers-to-hundreds-of-thousands-insingapore.html.

(2019g): "The inside story of why Amazon bought PillPack in its effort to crack the \$500 billion prescription market," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/10/whyamazon-bought-pillpack-for-753-million-and-what-happensnext.html.

(2019h): "You can now buy an actual hospital room on Amazon," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/24/medmodular-prefabhospital-rooms-on-amazon.html.

(2020a): https://www.cnbc.com/2020/08/04/apple-ucla-tostudy-depression.html.

(2020b): "23andMe lays off 100 people as DNA test sales decline, CEO says she was "surprised" to see market turn," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/ 23/23andme-lays-off-100-people-ceo-anne-wojcicki-explainswhy.html. (2020c): "Alphabet-backed One Medical files for IPO as money-losing tech companies struggle on public market," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/03/ alphabet-backed-one-medical-files-for-ipo-on-nasdaq.html.

(2020d): "Amazon is secretly working on a cure for the common cold," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/06/amazon-is-secretly-working-on-a-cure-for-the-common-cold.html.

(2020e): "Amazon unveils Halo to battle Apple Watch and Fitbit - tracks activity, body fat, emotions," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/08/27/amazonhal-wearable-tracks-activity-body-fat-emotions.html.

(2020f): "Anthem to study whether Apple Watch could help people with asthma," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/16/anthem-to-studywhether-apple-watch-could-help-people-with-asthma.html.

(2020g): "Apple and Microsoft representatives are set to join a meeting on Monday promoting patient access to health data," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/ 01/24/apple-microsoft-joining-meeting-promoting-patientaccess-to-data.html.

(2020h): "Apple and Singapore will reward Apple Watch owners for healthy activity," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/15/apple-partners-with-singapore-to-encourage-fitness-with-apple-watch.html.

(2020i): "Apple doesn't want Watch users to stress out about their sleep, so it's focusing on goals, not data," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/30/apple-sleep-tracking-interview-with-kevin-lynch.html.

(2020j): "Apple Watch will soon let doctors remotely monitor patients as they age - here's what experts think," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/25/applewatch-mobility-metrics-lets-doctors-monitor-agingpatients.html.

(2020k): "Epic Systems, a major medical records vendor, is warning customers it will stop working with Google Cloud," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/ 17/epic-systems-warns-customers-it-will-stop-supportinggoogle-cloud.html.

(20201): "Facebook is developing new tools for researchers to track if social distancing is working," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/06/facebookto-help-researchers-track-if-social-distancing-isworking.html.

(2020m): "Here are two new health features Apple could announce for the Apple Watch," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/15/apple-watchhealth-and-fitness-features-likely-at-tuesdays-event.html.

(2020n): "How a handful of Apple and Google employees came together to help health officials trace coronavirus," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/28/ apple-iphone-contact-tracing-how-it-came-together.html. (2020o): "Illumina buys Jeff Bezos-backed cancer-testing firm Grail in deal worth \$8 billion," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/09/21/illumina-topay-7point1-billion-for-cancer-test-developer-grail.html.

(2020p): "Microsoft and Adaptive Biotechnologies are studying how the human immune system reacts to the coronavirus," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/ 20/microsoft-adaptive-studying-coronavirus-immune-systemreaction.html.

(2020q): "Microsoft health's Peter Lee says medical data needs to be opened up so patients can get better access," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/01/ 26/microsofts-peter-lee-says-health-care-needs-to-letpatients-get-data.html.

(2020r): "Microsoft hires a former GE exec to work with health companies in the midst of the coronavirus pandemic," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/21/ microsoft-hires-former-ge-exec-tom-mcguinness-as-vp-ofhealth.html.

(2020s): "Microsoft is launching a 'plasmabot' to encourage people who recovered from the virus to donate their plasma as a possible treatment," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/18/microsoft-plasmabotencourages-covid-19-survivors-to-donate-plasma.html.

(2020t): "Over 30 million people told Facebook if they had the coronavirus or wore masks - and now it will be used for science," https: //www.cnbc.com/2020/09/04/over-30-million-people-toldfacebook-if-they-had-covid-or-wore-masks.html.

(2020u): "Why Apple and Johnson & Johnson's new heart study is a big deal for digital health," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/25/apple-johnson-johnson-heart-study-is-a-big-deal-for-digital-health.html.

- FARR, C., AND J. D'ONFRO (2018): "Google is mulling a new market for Nest smart home products: seniors," https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/20/google-nestsenior-living-aging.html.
- FARR, C., AND L. HIRSCH (2018): "Walmart is looking at buying PillPack, an online pharmacy, for under \$1 billion," https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/02/walmartbuying-pillpack-online-pharmacy-sources.html.
- FARR, C., AND S. KOVACH (2019): "Apple bought a start-up that was working on monitoring asthma in children," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/24/appleacquires-asthma-detection-start-up-tueo-health.html.
- FARR, C., AND J. NOVET (2017): https://www.cnbc.com/2017/11/22/awsis-partnering-with-cerner-on-cloud-deal-for-healtheintent. html.

- FARR, C., AND A. ORESKOVIC (2014): "Exclusive: Facebook plots first steps into healthcare," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-facebook-healthidUSKCN0HS09720141003.
- FARR, C., AND K. STANKIEWICZ (2020): "Apple updated Siri to help people who ask if they have the coronavirus," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/21/ apple-updated-siri-to-help-people-who-ask-if-they-havecoronavirus.html.
- FAULKNER, C., AND J. KASTRENAKES (2020): "Amazon says it'll spend \$4 billion or more dealing with COVID-19 - It plans to spend all of its Q2 earnings," https://www.theverge.com/2020/4/30/21243112/amazon-q1-2020-earnings-covid-19-coronavirus-jeff-bezos.
- FEINBERG, D. (2019): "Tools to help healthcare providers deliver better care," https://www.blog.google/technology/health/google-healthprovider-tools-launch/.
- FEINER, L. (2021a): "Facebook requiring U.S. employees to be vaccinated to return to work," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/28/facebookrequiring-us-employees-to-be-vaccinated-to-return-towork.html?&qsearchterm=facebook.

(2021b): "Palantir hires former IBM Watson Health exec as its first US government chief medical officer," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/05/03/palantirhires-former-ibm-watson-health-exec.html?&qsearchterm= palantir.

- FELDWISCH-DRENTRUP, H. (2016): "Wie "Pharmacy Benefit Manager" die Arzneimittelkosten treiben," https://www.deutsche-apothekerzeitung.de/news/artikel/2016/11/29/wie-pharmacy-benefitmanager-die-arzneimittelkosten-treiben.
- FERGUSON, C. (2021): "It took a pandemic, but the US finally has (some) centralized medical data," https://www.technologyreview.com/2021/06/21/1026590/ us-covid-database-n3c-nih-privacy/.
- FIDLER, B. (2018): "CMS Starts to Cover Broad Cancer DNA Tests, Boosting Foundation, Thermo," https://xconomy.com/boston/2018/03/19/cms-startsto-cover-broad-cancer-dna-tests-boosting-foundationthermo/.
- FIERCE BIOTECH (2010): "Phase Forward Agrees to Be Acquired by Oracle," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/biotech/phase-forwardagrees-to-be-acquired-by-oracle-0.
- FINKE, B. (2022): "Warum Illumina sich der EU-Fusionskontrolle widersetzt," https://www.sueddeutsche.de/wirtschaft/grail-illuminadesouza-vestager-eu-krebstest-1.5516449.

- FINKLE, J., AND D. LEVINE (2014): "Oracle, SAP settle long-running TomorrowNow lawsuit," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oracle-sapse-settlement-idUSKCN0IX2RJ20141113.
- FLEMMING, C. (2018a): "Alexa: Amazon bringt smarten Sprachassistenten auf immer mehr Wearables," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/1201alexa-amazon-spachassistenten-mehr-wearables.html.

(2018b): ""Gute Besserung" - Alexa erkennt Gesundheitszustand und spielt passende Werbung aus," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/ 1510-alexa-erkennt-gesundheitszustand-spielt-passendewerbung.html.

FOCUS (2020): "Welte zu Google-Koop mit Spahn-Ministerium: "Einmaliger Angriff auf die Pressefreiheit"," https://www.focus.de/digital/internet/google/ welte-zu-google-koop-mit-spahn-ministerium-mechanismender-freien-information-ausser-kraft-gesetzt_id_12648364. html.

FOLEY, M. (2009): "Microsoft links HealthVault service with Amalga software," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-links-healthvaultservice-with-amalga-software/.

(2016a): "Microsoft pulls Band listings from its Store; admits no Band 3 this year," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-pulls-bandlistings-from-its-store-admits-no-band-3-this-year/.

(2016b): "Microsoft quietly sold its stake in Caradigm health venture with GE," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-quietlysold-its-stake-in-caradigm-health-venture-with-ge/.

(2017): "Microsoft tries again to tackle healthcare with new services, tools," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-tries-again-to-tackle-healthcare-with-new-services-tools/.

(2019): "Microsoft is closing its HealthVault patient-records service on November 20," https://www.zdnet.com/article/microsoft-is-closing-itshealthvault-patient-records-service-on-november-20/.

FORBES (2015): "Here's Why Oracle Paid Over \$1.2 Billion for Acquiring Datalogix," https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2015/02/ 20/heres-why-oracle-paid-over-1-2-billion-for-acquiringdatalogix/?sh=57c663685d7d.

(2021): "America's Self-made Women - #2 Judy Faulkner," https://www.forbes.com/profile/judy-faulkner/#7acb4f733b81.

FORTUNE (2022a): "Deutsche Telekom Company Profile," https://fortune.com/ company/deutsche-telekom/global500/. ---- (2022b): "Microsoft," https://fortune.com/company/microsoft/.

- FORTUNE MEDIA (2021): "The Top 10," https://fortune.com/fortune500/2021/.
- FOXGLOVE (w.y.): "NHS patients want privacy not privatisation. We call on Sajid Javid to:," https://www.foxglove.org.uk/campaigns/sajid-javid-drop-your-plan-to-seize-55-million-peoples-gp-data/.
- FRANCISCO PARTNERS (2020): "Francisco Partners Announces Acquisition of MyFitness-Pal from Under Armour," https://www.franciscopartners.com/news/ francisco-partners-announces-acquisition-of-myfitnesspalfrom-under-armour.

(2022): "Francisco Partners Completes Acquisition of IBM's Healthcare Data and Analytics Assets; Launches Healthcare Data Company Merative," https://www.franciscopartners.com/news/franciscopartners-completes-acquisition-of-ibm-s-healthcare-dataand-analytics-assets-launches-healthcare-data-companymerative.

(w.y.): "GoodRx is the leading digital platform for healthcare in the US," https://www.franciscopartners.com/investments/goodrx.

- FRANKFURTER ALLGEMEINE ZEITUNG (2021): "Google will Spahns Corona-Box behalten," https://www.faz.net/aktuell/feuilleton/medien/googlewill-gesund-bund-de-weiter-bevorzugen-koennen-17248949. html.
- FRITZ, R. (2021): "Elektronische Patientenakte (ePA) schiebt die Digitalisierung im Gesundheitswesen an," https://www.ibm.com/blogs/think/de-de/ 2021/03/elektronische-patientenakte-epa/.
- FUEST, B. (2020): "Die Apotheken-Attacke offenbart die Perfektion der Amazon-Strategie," https://www.welt.de/wirtschaft/article220465860/ Gesundheitsmarkt-Die-Apotheken-Attacke-offenbart-die-Perfektion-der-Amazon-Strategie.html.
- FUSE AI (w.y.): "Medizinische Apps," https://fuse-ai.de/en/services/ entwicklung-und-zertifizierung-medizinischer-apps/.
- FUSSELL, S. (2020): "The Sneaky Genius of Facebook's New Preventive Health Tool," https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2020/01/ facebook-launches-new-preventative-health-tool/604567/.
- GAIA-X (2021): "List of new Members to the GAIA-X AISBL," https://www.datainfrastructure.eu/GAIAX/Redaktion/EN/Downloads/gaia-pressrelease-march-31-list-en.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=3.
- GALLOWAY, S. (2019): "2019 Predictions," https://www.profgalloway.com/ 2019-predictions/.

- GARCIA, A., V. BALASUBRAMANIAN, J. LEE, R. GARDNER, S. GUMMIDIPUNDI, G. HUNG, T. FERRIS, L. CHEUNG, C. GRANGER, P. KOWEY, J. RUMSFELD, A. RUSSO, M. T. HILLS, N. TALATI, D. NAG, J. STEIN, D. TSAY, S. DESAI, K. MA-HAFFEY, M. TURAKHIA, M. PEREZ, H. HEDLIN, AND M. DESAI (2022): "Lessons learned in the Apple Heart Study and implications for the data management of future digital clinical trials," *Journal of Biopharmaceutical Statistics*, 32(3), 496–510.
- GARDE, D. (2015): "Google, OrbiMed buy into Alector's novel take on Alzheimer's with a \$32M round," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/venture-capital/google-orbimed-buy-into-alector-s-novel-take-on-alzheimer-s-a-32m-round.
- GÄRTNER, M. (2019a): "Alexa soll britische Patienten beraten," https://www. amazon-watchblog.de/technik/1800-alexa-soll-britischepatienten-beraten.html.

(2019b): "Amazon macht Logistik-Experten zum neuen Pharma-Chef," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/1652-amazonlogistik-experten-neuen-pharma-chef.html.

(2019c): "Kurz und Knackig: Alexa hilft Blinden — Prime Wardrobe und AWS in Deutschland — Amazon startet Care," https://www.amazonwatchblog.de/unternehmen/1887-kurz-und-knackig-alexablinden-prime-wardrobe-aws-deutschland-amazon-care.html.

(2019d): "Neue Skills für Alexa: Amazon rollt den Gesundheitssektor auf," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/1697-neue-skillsalexa-amazon-gesundheitssektor.html.

(2020a): "Amazon baut Killer-Roboter gegen Corona," https: //www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2155-amazon-killerroboter-corona.html.

(2020b): "Amazon Sidewalk verbindet Smart-Home-Geräte zu einem Netzwerk," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2331-amazonsidewalk-smart-home-geraete-netzwerk.html.

(2020c): "Amazons neues Gesundheits-Armband Halo überwacht Schlaf, Stimme und Gewicht," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2304amazons-gesundheits-armband-halo-ueberwacht-schlaf-stimmegewicht.html.

(2020d): "AWS-Vizepräsident kündigt wegen Amazons Umgang mit Mitarbeitern," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/kritik/2145-awskuendigt-amazons-umgang-mitarbeitern.html.

(2020e): "E-Privacy-Verordnung: So beeinflusst Amazon EU-Gesetze," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/kritik/2445-e-privacyamazon-eu-gesetze.html. (2020f): "Neue Funktionen: Alexa hilft bei Notfällen und liest Kindern vor," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2338-neuefunktionen-alexa-notfaelle-liest-kindern-vor.html.

(2020g): "So geht Amazon-Tochter Whole Foods mit Heatmaps gegen Gewerkschaften vor," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/kritik/2130amazon-whole-foods-heatmaps-gewerkschaften.html.

(2021a): ""Einfach nur lächerlich": Amazon-Mitarbeiter sollen sich in Mini-Boxen im Lager erholen," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/ 2677-amazon-mitarbeiter-mini-entspannungsboxen.html.

(2021b): "Kurz und knackig: Neue Amazon-Gesundheits-Programme und -Marken — Innovationslabor Logistik — E-Book-Verleih erlaubt," https://www. amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/2668-kurz-und-knackigamazon-gesundheits-programm-marken-innovationslaborlogistik-ebook.html.

- GAWANDE, A. (2018): "Why Doctors Hate Their Computers," https: //www.newyorker.com/magazine/2018/11/12/why-doctors-hatetheir-computers.
- GEISINGER HEALTH (2016): "Geisinger's Interactive Patient System (IPS) informs and entertains patients," https://www.geisinger.org/about-geisinger/ news-and-media/news-releases/2017/03/24/16/47/geisingersinteractive-patient-system-ips-informs-and-entertainspatients.
- GEMATIK FACHPORTAL (w.y.): "Security Module Card Typ B," https: //fachportal.gematik.de/karten-und-identitaeten/securitymodule-card-typ-b.
- GEMEINSCHAFTSKRANKENHAUS BONN (2015): "Klinik-Tablet im Gemeinschaftskrankenhaus," https://www.gk-bonn.de/gkbn/aktuelles/meldungen/ 2015/Vorstellung-Aerzte-Tablet.php.
- GENERAL ELECTRIC (2012): "GE, Microsoft Share Plans for New Joint Venture, Caradigm," https://www.ge.com/news/press-releases/gemicrosoft-share-plans-new-joint-venture-caradigm.
- GLEISS, A., M. KOHLHAGEN, AND K. POUSTTCHI (2021): "An apple a day how the platform economy impacts value creation in the healthcare market," *Electronic Markets*, 31, 849–876.
- GLENN, C. (2020): "Rick Misch discusses the benefits Oracle Revenue Management and Billing have provided Anthem.," https://videohub.oracle.com/media/1_ ozmscopm.
- GLOBAL ALLIANCE FOR GENOMICS & HEALTH (w.y.): https://www.ga4gh.org/ community/organizational-members/#.

- GLOBENEWSWIRE (2019): "Strateos combines Transcriptic and 3Scan to become Premier Drug Discovery Technology Partner for the Pharmaceutical Industry," https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2019/06/03/ 1863485/0/en/Strateos-combines-Transcriptic-and-3Scan-tobecome-Premier-Drug-Discovery-Technology-Partner-for-the-Pharmaceutical-Industry.html.
- GOGGIN, B. (2019): "Inside Facebook's suicide algorithm: Here's how the company uses artificial intelligence to predict your mental state from your posts," https://www.businessinsider.com/facebook-is-using-ai-to-try-to-predict-if-youre-suicidal-2018-12.
- GOLDMAN, M. (2022): "Cleveland Clinic, Amazon join call for Senate to extend telehealth pay," https://www.modernhealthcare.com/government/ medicare-teleheath-flexibilities-senate.
- GOMEZ, A. M. (2021): "V-Safe: How Everyday People Help the CDC Track Covid Vaccine Safety With Their Phones," https://khn.org/news/article/v-safehow-everyday-people-help-the-cdc-track-covid-vaccinesafety-with-their-phones/.
- GOOGLE (2022): "Unterschiede in den Bewegungsmustern aufgrund von COVID-19," https://www.google.com/covid19/mobility/.

(w.y.): "Google Cloud-Kunden," https://cloud.google.com/ customers?hl=de#/industries=Healthcare.

- GORDON, L. (2020): "Greek Government and Palantir Reaffirm Digital Transformation Partnership," https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/ 20201207005526/en/Greek-Government-and-Palantir-Reaffirm-Digital-Transformation-Partnership.
- GOULD, M., I. JOSHI, AND M. TANG (2020): "The power of data in a pandemic," https://healthtech.blog.gov.uk/2020/03/28/the-powerof-data-in-a-pandemic/.
- GOVERNMENT TECHNOLOGY (2020): "Kansas Chooses Cloud to Put Citizen Services first," https://www.oracle.com/a/ocom/docs/industries/publicsector/kansas-chooses-oracle-cloud-infrastructure.pdf.
- GRABAR, E. (2015): "Unter Kontrolle," Süddeutsche Zeitung, 12.12., 38–39.
- GRAHAM, M. (2021): "Facebook CEO Mark Zuckerberg envisions Peloton-like fitness subscriptions for VR," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/17/zuckerbergenvisions-peloton-like-fitness-subscriptions-for-vr.html? &qsearchterm=facebook.
- GREEN, A. (2019): "Dedalus to Acquire Agfa's HCIS Business: Impact on European EMR Market," https://hitconsultant.net/2019/12/03/dedalusto-acquire-agfas-hcis-business-impact-on-european-emrmarket/.

- GREGORY, A. (2020): "NHS to trial "game-changer" blood test able to detect more than 50 cancers," https://www.independent.co.uk/news/health/cancerblood-test-nhs-galleri-grail-england-latest-b1762575.html.
- GREIS, F. (2020): "Kartellamt prüft Sperrung von Wucherangeboten," https://www. golem.de/sonstiges/zustimmung/auswahl.html?from=https%3A% 2F%2Fwww.golem.de%2Fnews%2Famazon-marketplace-kartellamtprueft-sperrung-von-wucherangeboten-2008-150303.html.
- GSK (w.y.): "Unsere Standorte," https://de.gsk.com/de-de/uber-uns/ unsere-standorte/.
- GURDUS, L. (2019a): "Cramer: If Apple doesn't buy Epic Systems, here's what it could do instead," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/23/cramer-if-apple-doesnt-buy-epic-systems-heres-what-it-could-do.html.

(2019b): "Cramer: If Apple doesn't buy Epic Systems, here's what it could do instead," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/23/cramer-ifapple-doesnt-buy-epic-systems-heres-what-it-could-do.html.

(2019c): "Tim Cook: Apple's greatest contribution will be 'about health'," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/08/tim-cook-teases-newapple-services-tied-to-health-care.html.

- GUYOT, A. (2020): "The New Fitness App in iOS 14," https://www.macstories. net/stories/the-new-fitness-app-in-ios-14/.
- HALE, C. (2020): "Rani Therapeutics nets \$69M to transform injections into its easy-toswallow 'robotic pill'," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/medtech/ranitherapeutics-nets-69m-to-transform-injections-into-easyto-swallow-robotic-pill.

(2021): "Google solidifies Mayo Clinic ties with Rochester office space," https://www.fiercebiotech.com/medtech/google-solidifies-mayo-clinic-ties-rochester-office-space.

HAMZELOU, J. (2017): "Google's new project will gather health data from 10,000 people," https://www.newscientist.com/article/2128707-googles-newproject-will-gather-health-data-from-10000-people/.

- HANDELSBLATT (2017): "Gerüchte um Amazon-Übernahme treiben Aktienkurs in die Höhe," https://www.handelsblatt.com/unternehmen/handelkonsumgueter/shop-apotheke-geruechte-um-amazon-uebernahmetreiben-aktienkurs-in-die-hoehe/20334780.html.
- HANDELSZEITUNG (2018): "Diabetes-Linse: Novartis und Google brechen Übung ab," https://www.handelszeitung.ch/unternehmen/diabetes-linsenovartis-und-google-brechen-ubung-ab.

- HANSEN, S., AND V. ZOTA (2016): "Amazon: Sprachassistentin Alexa kommt nach Deutschland," https://www.heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Amazon-Sprachassistentin-Alexa-kommt-nach-Deutschland-3321290. html.
- HARTMANS, A. (2016): "What it's like when Alphabet's venture arm invests in your startup - and helps grow it to a \$1.2 billion company," https: //www.businessinsider.com/what-like-when-google-venturesinvested-flatiron-health-2016-9?r=DE&IR=T.
- HARVARD T. H. CHAN SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH (w.y.): "Apple Research App The future of health research is you.," https://www.hsph.harvard.edu/applewomenshealthstudy/.
- HASELTON, T., AND C. FARR (2020): "Apple is gathering data from Apple Maps to show how well people are social distancing," https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/14/coronavirus-apple-tool-how-well-people-are-social-distancing.html.
- HAWKINS, L. (2021a): "Microsoft launches Tech for Social Impact for elderly care," https://healthcare-digital.com/technology-and-ai/ microsoft-launches-tech-social-impact-elderly-care.

(2021b): "Microsoft's move into healthcare - a timeline," https://healthcare-digital.com/technology-and-ai/microsoftsmove-healthcare-timeline.

- HCA HEALTHCARE (2021): "HCA Healthcare Partners With Google Cloud to Accelerate Digital Transformation," https://investor.hcahealthcare.com/news/ news-details/2021/HCA-Healthcare-Partners-With-Google-Cloud-to-Accelerate-Digital-Transformation/default.aspx.
- HE, S. (2020): "The Hype of Watson: Why Hasn't AI Taken Over Oncology?," https: //www.technologynetworks.com/informatics/articles/thehype-of-watson-why-hasnt-ai-taken-over-oncology-333571.
- HEALTH DUTCH (w.y.a): "Ambulance Care," https://telekom-healthcare.nl/ en/ambulance-care/.

(w.y.b): "Birth Care," https://telekom-healthcare.nl/en/birthcare/.

- HEATER, B. (2018): "Alexa now works with 20,000 devices," https://techcrunch. com/2018/09/01/alexa-is-now-available-on-20000-devices/.
- HEATH, S. (2015): "Epic EHR Use Not Widespread Internationally, Survey Shows," https://ehrintelligence.com/news/epic-shows-inconsistentehr-performance-internationally.

- HEISE ONLINE (2014): "Facebook kauft Fitness-Tracker Moves," https: //www.heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Facebook-kauft-Fitness-Tracker-Moves-2176731.html.
- HERBIG, D. (2021): "Amazon soll an Alexa-Gerät für Schlaf-Tracking arbeiten," https://www.heise.de/news/Amazon-soll-an-Alexa-Geraetfuer-Schlaf-Tracking-arbeiten-5005125.html.
- HERPER, M. (2017): "Company Will Raise \$1 Billion To Create Blood Test To Detect Cancer," https://www.forbes.com/sites/matthewherper/2017/01/05/ grail-which-aims-to-invent-blood-test-to-detect-cancerto-raise-1-billion/?sh=7c8eb7d83792.
- HERTZUM, M., AND G. ELLINGSEN (2019): "The Implementation of an Electronic Health Record: Comparing Preparations for Epic in Norway with Experiences from the UK and Denmark," *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 129, 312–317.
- HEUZEROTH, T. (2019): "Apple Watch warnt vor Herzproblemen," https://www. welt.de/print/die_welt/wirtschaft/article191016883/Apple-Watch-warnt-vor-Herzproblemen.html.
- HIRSCH, L. (2018): "A year after Amazon announced its acquisition of Whole Foods, here's where we stand," https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/15/a-yearafter-amazon-announced-whole-foods-deal-heres-where-westand.html.
- HIRSCH, L., AND J. DASTIN (2017): "Amazon to buy Whole Foods for \$13.7 billion, wielding online might in brick-and-mortar world," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-whole-foods-m-a-amazon-idUSKBN1971QJ.
- HOCHSCHULE KOBLENZ (2014): "Neuer Studiengang "Software Engineering im Gesundheitswesen"," https://www.hs-koblenz.de/hochschule/ organisation/pressebereich/aktuelles/detail/_n/neuerstudiengang-software-engineering-im-gesundheitswesen-anden-start-geschickt.
- HOLLSTEIN, P. (2017): "Amazon will Shop-Apotheke übernehmen," https://www. apotheke-adhoc.de/nachrichten/detail/markt/amazon-willshop-apotheke-uebernehmen-versandhandel-otc-medikament/.

(2021): "Amazon beendet Bienen-Projekt," https://www.apothekeadhoc.de/nachrichten/detail/markt/amazon-beendet-bienenprojekt-prime-now-wird-eingestellt/.

- HOROWITZ, B. (2012): "Microsoft, GE Name Health Care Joint Venture Caradigm," https://www.eweek.com/news/microsoft-ge-name-health-carejoint-venture-caradigm/.
- (2013): "Caradigm Relaunches Amalga Health Care Intelligence Platform for the Cloud," https://www.eweek.com/cloud/caradigm-relaunchesamalga-health-care-intelligence-platform-for-the-cloud/.

- HORWITZ, J. (2021): "Elder care, wireless AI, and the Internet of Medical Things," https://venturebeat.com/ai/elder-care-wireless-aiand-the-internet-of-medical-things/.
- HUTCHINSON, A. (2021a): "Facebook Partners with Technology and Healthcare Providers to Improve Key Health Messaging," https://www.socialmediatoday. com/news/facebook-partners-with-technology-and-healthcareproviders-to-improve-key-h/601649/.

(2021b): "Facebook Shares New Insights on the Effectiveness of its Blood Donation Alerts Program," https://www.socialmediatoday.com/news/ facebook-shares-new-insights-on-the-effectiveness-of-itsblood-donation-ale/601780/.

IBM (2011): "IBM to Collaborate with Nuance to Apply IBM's "Watson" Analytics Technology to Healthcare," https://www.medicaldesignandoutsourcing. com/ibm-to-collaborate-with-nuance-to-apply-ibms-watsonanalytics-technology-to-healthcare/.

(2019): "IBM Client Center locations by country," https://www.ibm. com/ibm/clientcenter/img/IBM-Client-Center-locations-bycountry.pdf.

(2021a): "Digital Solutions Help Support New York State with Reopening Plans," https://newsroom.ibm.com/Digital-Solutions-Help-Support-New-York-State-with-Reopening-Plans.

(2021b): "IBM Tops U.S. Patent List for 28th Consecutive Year with Innovations in Artifi cial Intelligence, Hybrid Cloud,Quantum Computing and Cyber-Security," https://newsroom.ibm.com/2021-01-12-IBM-Tops-U-S-Patent-List-for-28th-Consecutive-Year-with-Innovationsin-Artificial-Intelligence-Hybrid-Cloud-Quantum-Computingand-Cyber-Security.

(2021c): "IBM Watson Health Introduces New Opportunities for Imaging AI Adoption," https://newsroom.ibm.com/2021-11-30-IBM-Watson-Health-Introduces-New-Opportunities-for-Imaging-AI-Adoption.

(w.y.a): "Chronological History of IBM," https://www.ibm.com/ibm/ history/history/decade_1910.html.

(w.y.b): "Hardin Memorial Health," https://www.ibm.com/casestudies/hardin-memorial-health-watson-health.

(w.y.c): "IBM Benefits Mentor with Watson," https://www.ibm.com/ products/benefits-mentor-with-watson.

(w.y.d): "IBM Phytel is now Merative Phytel," https://www.ibm.com/ watson-health/about/phytel. (w.y.e): "IBM TRIRIGA, part of Watson Works," https://mediacenter. ibm.com/media/IBM+TRIRIGA%2C+part+of+Watson+Works/1_ d5kipzpr.

- ------ (w.y.f): "IBM Watson Annotator for Clinical Data," https://www.ibm.com/ cloud/watson-annotator-for-clinical-data.
- (w.y.g): "IBM Worker Insights," https://www.ibm.com/downloads/ cas/OMXBA5RA.

(w.y.h): "Prudential Financial,Inc.," https://www.ibm.com/casestudies/prudential-financial-watson-health.

(w.y.i): "Reinventing Healthcare," https://www.ibm.com/ibm/ ideasfromibm/ae/en/healthcare/111306/index1.shtml.

(w.y.j): "Return to Work with IBM Maximo Worker Insights: Social Distancing Use Case," https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7FiKkaJs1ko.

- IBM WATSON HEALTH (2021): "IBM MarketScan Research Databases for life sciences researchers," https://www.ibm.com/downloads/cas/ONKLE57Y.
- INTERMEDIX (w.y.): "Intermedix: Die Experten für Pharma-Marketing mit Mehrwert," https://www.intermedix-healthcare.com.
- IX.MID (2021): "Es kommt zusammen, was zusammengehört," https://www.ixmid. com/aktuelles/es-kommt-zusammen-was-zusammengehoert.
- JAK, J. (2020): "Microsoft partners up with Infermedica," https://blog. infermedica.com/microsoft-partners-up-with-infermedica/.
- JAMF (2020): "iPad at the Bedside at Geisinger," https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=tTHZdX7yDnE.

(w.y.): "Automate the vision of better care," https://resources.jamf. com/documents/products/documentation/jamf-pro-for-patientbedside.pdf.

- JENNINGS, K. (2021): "The Billionaire Who Controls Your Medical Records," https://www.forbes.com/sites/katiejennings/2021/04/08/ billionaire-judy-faulkner-epic-systems/?sh=19fbbbd2575a.
- JERCICH, K. (2021): "Google has another go at patient health record software," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/google-has-anothergo-patient-health-record-software.
- JIN, K.-X. (2021): "Over 100 Million People Have Signed Up for Local Blood Donation Notifications," https://about.fb.com/news/2021/06/100-millionpeople-signed-up-for-blood-donation-notifications/.

JOHNS HOPKINS (2013): "The Facebook Effect: Social Media Dramatically Boosts Organ Donor Registration," https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/news/media/ releases/the_facebook_effect_social_media_dramatically_ boosts_organ_donor_registration.

(w.y.): "EpiWatch - Collecting data and alerting about seizures with Apple Watch," https://tic.jh.edu/work/epiwatch/.

- JOHNSON&JOHNSON (2015): "Johnson & Johnson Announces Formation Of Verb Surgical Inc., In Collaboration With Verily," https://www.jnj.com/mediacenter/press-releases/johnson-johnson-announces-formationof-verb-surgical-inc-in-collaboration-with-verily.
- KAISER, T. (2014): "Apple zahlt Mitarbeiterinnen Einfrieren von Eizellen," https://www.welt.de/wirtschaft/article133283048/Applezahlt-Mitarbeiterinnen-Einfrieren-von-Eizellen.html.
- KANSTEINER, F. (2021): "Bristol Myers Squibb, after massive Celgene takeover, plots \$15B buyback plan," https://www.fiercepharma.com/pharma/bristolmyers-squibb-hot-off-celgene-takeover-plots-15b-buybackplan.
- KANTOR, G. (2022): "The Academy and Nuance, a Microsoft Company, Partner to Launch The AI Collaborative," https://www.prnewswire.com/newsreleases/the-academy-and-nuance-a-microsoft-companypartner-to-launch-the-ai-collaborative-301545018.html.
- KASS-HOUT, T. A., AND M. WOOD (2018): "Introducing medical language processing with Amazon Comprehend Medical," https://aws.amazon.com/de/blogs/ machine-learning/introducing-medical-language-processingwith-amazon-comprehend-medical/.
- KEENE, D. (2020): "New York State Builds Rapid Contact Center Solution in Four Days," https://blogs.oracle.com/government-education/post/newyork-state-builds-rapid-contact-center-solution-in-fourdays.
- KELLY, H., AND E. GUSKIN (2021): "Americans widely distrust Facebook, TikTok and Instagram with their data, poll finds," https://www.washingtonpost.com/ technology/2021/12/22/tech-trust-survey/.
- KERKMANN, C. (2021): "14 neue Rechenzentren geplant: Oracle greift Amazon, Microsoft und Google im Cloud-Geschäft an," https://www.handelsblatt.com/ technik/it-internet/cloud-computing-14-neue-rechenzentrengeplant-oracle-greift-amazon-microsoft-und-google-imcloud-geschaeft-an/27696014.html.
- KESEPOHL, P. (2019): "25 Jahre Deutsche Telekom AG vom öffentlichen Unternehmen zur Aktiengesellschaft," https://www.telekom.com/de/medien/
medieninformationen/detail/25-jahre-deutsche-telekom-ag-589914#:~:text=Der.

- KESHAVAN, M. (2016): "Biogen VP: Google wants to be a payer and take over CMS," https://medcitynews.com/2016/01/google-biogen-payer-cms/.
- KEWON, A. (2018): "Drug Giant Roche Buys Former Google Execs' Flatiron in \$1.9B Deal," https://www.biospace.com/article/unique-drug-giantroche-buys-former-google-execs-flatiron-in-1-9b-deal/.
- KIM, E. (2019): "Amazon plans Alexa wireless earbuds with fitness-tracking built in, bigger Echo with better sound, source says," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/09/ 23/amazon-plans-alexa-earbuds-with-fitness-tracking-echowith-subwoofer.html.
- KIM, E., AND C. FARR (2017): "Amazon has a secret health tech team called 1492 working on medical records, virtual doc visits," https://www.cnbc.com/2017/07/26/ amazon-1492-secret-health-tech-project.html.
- KMA ONLINE (2020): "Siemens Healthineers und IBM rollen E-Health-Markt auf," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/it-digitalhealth/detail/siemens-healthineers-und-ibm-rollen-ehealth-markt-auf-a-44533.
 - (2022a): "Das Geschäft brummt wie lange nicht," https://www.kmaonline.de/aktuelles/it-digital-health/detail/kis-markt-2022-anbieter-health-it-47389/artikel-seite-0.
 - (2022b): "m.Doc holt sich Michael Franz als CPO," https://www.kmaonline.de/aktuelles/koepfe/detail/mdoc-holt-sich-michaelfranz-als-cpo-47753.
- KNITTERSCHEIDT, K., AND C. KERKMANN (2021): "28-Milliarden-Dollar-Deal: Was Oracle mit der Rekordübernahme von Cerner bezweckt," https://www. handelsblatt.com/technik/it-internet/technologiekonzernrekorduebernahme-oracle-kauft-it-dienstleister-cernerfuer-28-milliarden-dollar/27910916.html.
- KÖLTZSCH, T. (2017): "Microsoft präsentiert Thermostat mit Cortana," https: //www.golem.de/news/smart-home-microsoft-praesentiertthermostat-mit-cortana-1707-129033.html.
- KORT, K. (2021a): "Amazon drängt ins Geschäft der digitalen Arzt-Visiten," https://www.handelsblatt.com/technik/medizin/amazoncare-amazon-draengt-ins-geschaeft-der-digitalen-arztvisiten/27018964.html.

(2021b): "Buffett, Bezos und Dimon geben ihr ambitioniertes Gesundheitsprojekt auf," https://www.handelsblatt.com/technik/medizin/usgesundheitsmarkt-buffett-bezos-und-dimon-geben-ihrambitioniertes-gesundheitsprojekt-auf/26768548.html. (2022a): "Amazon-Cloud-Managerin soll Peloton als neue Finanzchefin helfen," https://www.handelsblatt.com/unternehmen/handelkonsumgueter/liz-coddington-amazon-cloud-managerin-sollpeloton-als-neue-finanzchefin-helfen-/28406464.html.

(2022b): "Amazon wagt drittgrößten Zukauf seiner Geschichte: Erneuter Vorstoß in einen Multimilliarden-Markt," https://www.handelsblatt.com/ technik/thespark/us-konzern-amazon-wagt-drittgroesstenzukauf-seiner-geschichte-erneuter-vorstoss-in-einenmultimilliarden-markt/28540342.html.

- KOVACH, S. (2021): "Microsoft buys speech recognition firm Nuance in a \$16 billion deal," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/04/12/microsoft-buys-nuancecommunications-in-16-billion-deal.html.
- KÖVER, C. (2020): "Zentrale vs. dezentrale Corona-Tracing-Apps Welche Technologie bietet den besseren Datenschutz?," https://netzpolitik.org/2020/ welche-technologie-bietet-den-besseren-datenschutz/.
- KREMPL, S. (2020a): "Corona-Lagebild: Hessen verwirft Entscheidung für Palantir-Software," https://www.heise.de/newsticker/meldung/Corona-Lagebild-Hessen-verwirft-Entscheidung-fuer-Palantir-Software-4713355.html.

(2020b): "Gaia-X: Big-Data-Firma Palantir aus den USA ist bei EU-Cloud vorn mit dabei," https://www.heise.de/news/Gaia-X-Big-Data-Firma-Palantir-aus-den-USA-ist-bei-EU-Cloud-vorn-mit-dabei-4995921.html.

- KUCHLER, H. (2020): "Can we ever trust Google with our health data?," https://www.ft.com/content/4ade8884-1b40-11ea-97df-cc63de1d73f4.
- KURAITIS, V., E. ANDERSON, AND G. PARKER (2021): "Will Google Health Platformize the Electronic Health Record Market?," https://thehealthcareblog. com/blog/2021/05/26/will-google-health-platformize-theelectronic-health-record-market/.
- KURE, M. (2021): "How A Dallas Hospital Transformed Itself During The Pandemic For Better Patient Care," https://www.forbes.com/sites/sap/2021/07/ 15/how-a-dallas-hospital-transformed-itself-during-thepandemic-for-better-patient-care/.
- LAKSHMANAN, R. (2019): "Period tracker apps caught sharing sensitive health data with Facebook," https://thenextweb.com/news/period-tracker-apps-caught-sharing-sensitive-health-data-with-facebook.
- LANDI, H. (2019a): "Aetna, IBM launching new blockchain healthcare network," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/aetna-anthem-hcscand-ibm-creating-new-blockchain-healthcare-network.

(2019b): "Mayo Clinic taps Google Cloud as strategic partner to accelerate innovation in AI, analytics and digital tools," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/ tech/mayo-clinic-taps-google-cloud-as-strategic-partnerto-accelerate-innovation-ai-digital.

(2019c): "Xealth lands \$11M funding round from investors Novartis, ResMed and Philips," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/xealthlands-11m-funding-round-from-investors-novartis-resmedand-philips.

(2020a): "Amazon launches new tool to help healthcare organizations standardize data," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/amazon-launchesnew-tool-to-help-healthcare-organizations-standardizedata.

(2020b): "Babylon teams up with Mount Sinai to launch AI-based app in New York City," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/babylon-healthpartners-mount-sinai-to-launch-ai-based-app-new-york-city.

(2020c): "How Walgreens leveraged its Microsoft partnership to respond to COVID-19," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/howwalgreens-leveraged-its-microsoft-partnership-to-respondto-covid-19.

(2020d): "Lyft deepens its healthcare ties with Epic integration," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/lyft-deepens-its-healthcare-ties-epic-integration.

(2020e): "Startup PatientPing lands \$60M funding round backed by Google Ventures, Andreessen Horowitz," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/ tech/startup-patientping-lands-60m-funding-round-backedby-google-ventures-andreessen-horowitz.

(2021a): "Amazon, Crossover Health expand employee health clinics to 2 more states," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/amazoncrossover-health-expand-employee-health-clinics-to-twomore-states.

(2021b): "Amazon plans to expand Amazon Care virtual health service nationally to employees, other companies," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/ tech/amazon-plans-to-expand-amazon-care-virtual-healthservice-nationally-to-employees-other.

(2022): "IBM sells Watson Health assets to investment firm Francisco Partners," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/ibm-sells-watsonhealth-assets-to-investment-firm-francisco-partners.

LARICCHIA, F. (2022): "Market share of mobile operating systems worldwide 2012-2022," https://www.statista.com/statistics/272698/globalmarket-share-held-by-mobile-operating-systems-since-2009/.

- LAUDE, C. (2017): "Fragwürdiges Prämiensystem: Amazon soll gesunde Mitarbeiter finanziell belohnen," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/kritik/899praemiensystem-amazon-gesunde-mitarbeiter-finanziellbelohnen.html.
- LEE, J. L. (2020): "Japanese insurer Sompo investing \$500 million in data analytics firm Palantir," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-palantirfunding-idUSKBN23P3R0.
- LEE, P. (2017a): "Microsoft and partners combine the cloud, AI, research and industry expertise to focus on transforming health care," https://blogs.microsoft.com/blog/2017/02/16/microsoft-partners-combine-cloud-ai-research-industry-expertise-focus-transforming-health-care/.
- (2019): "Microsoft for Healthcare: new people, products, and partnerships," https://cloudblogs.microsoft.com/industry-blog/health/ 2019/10/24/microsoft-for-healthcare-new-people-productsand-partnerships/.
- LEE, S. M. (2017b): "Two Top Ex-Google Scientists Have Left A \$1 Billion Cancer Startup," https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/stephaniemlee/ grail-departures.
- LEVENTHAL, R. (2014): "KLAS Report: Providers' Interoperability Success Due To Own Efforts, Not Their EMR Vendors," https://www.hcinnovationgroup. com/interoperability-hie/article/13024087/klas-reportproviders-interoperability-success-due-to-own-efforts-nottheir-emr-vendors.
- LEVY, A. (2021): "Palantir gets aggressive in SPAC investments, backing digital health, aviation and robot companies," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/04/palantir-gets-aggressive-with-spacs-investing-in-babylon-health.html.
- LINDNER, R. (2014): "Milliarden für Visionen," https://www.faz.net/aktuell/ wirtschaft/netzwirtschaft/milliarden-deal-facebook-kauftoculus-12865286.html.
- (2021): "Ray-Bans von Facebook," https://www.faz.net/aktuell/ wirtschaft/unternehmen/facebook-und-ray-ban-bringendigital-aufgeruestete-brillen-heraus-17529813.html.
- LINDQUIST, M. (2021): "This vaccine-safety app built for COVID-19 offers a model for people-friendly health data collection," https://www.oracle.com/news/connect/v-safe-app-people-friendly-health-data-collection.html.

- LINEAWEAVER, N. (2018): "Amazon will begin selling an exclusive line of health devices," https://www.businessinsider.com/amazon-arcadia-groupchoice-medical-devices-2018-10.
- LOMAS, N. (2017): "Form an orderly queue! Google wants your blood (and other bodily fluids). Oh and your medical records," https://techcrunch.com/2017/ 04/21/form-an-orderly-queue-google-wants-your-blood-andother-bodily-fluids-oh-and-your-medical-records/.
- LOOMIS, A., A. O'BRIEN, L. DUNBRACK, J. BEAUVAIS, AND C. BURGHARD (2020): "IBM Watson Works on Reinforcing a Safe Return to the Workplace," https://www. ibm.com/downloads/cas/ZN7RA8DQ.
- LOVELL, T. (2022): "Google and DeepMind face legal claim for unauthorised use of NHS medical records," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/emea/google-and-deepmind-face-legal-claim-unauthorised-use-nhs-medical-records.
- LOVETT, L. (2020a): "Health insurtech company Oscar scores \$225M in new funding," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/health-insurtechcompany-oscar-scores-225m-new-funding.

(2020b): "Verily launches new health insurance venture," https: //www.mobihealthnews.com/news/verily-launches-new-healthinsurance-venture.

- LUNDEN, I. (2013): "Amazon Gets Into Voice Recognition, Buys Ivona Software To Compete Against Apple's Siri," https://techcrunch.com/2013/01/24/ amazon-gets-into-voice-recognition-buys-ivona-software-tocompete-against-apples-siri/.
- LUPTON, D. (2014): "The commodification of patient opinion: the digital patient experience economy in the age of big data," *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 36(6), 856–869.
- LYONS, K. (2020): "CDC uses Microsoft healthcare chatbot service to create coronavirus symptom checker," https://www.theverge.com/2020/3/21/21189227/cdc-microsoft-chatbot-coronavirus-symptom-checker.
- MACKENZIE HEALTH (2017): "Mackenzie Health Launches First in Canada Epic End-to-End Electronic Medical Record," https://www.newswire.ca/newsreleases/mackenzie-health-launches-first-in-canada-epicend-to-end-electronic-medical-record-635053073.html.
- MACMILLAN, D. (2015): "Google Backs Startup Oscar Health Insurance," https://www.wsj.com/articles/google-backs-startup-oscarhealth-insurance-1442374756.
- MADSON, R. (2018): "Mayo Clinic completes installation of Epic electronic health record," https://newsnetwork.mayoclinic.org/discussion/mayo-cliniccompletes-installation-of-epic-electronic-health-record/#.

- MAGEIT, S. (2021): "Software giant Palantir made £22M profit after NHS data deal," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/emea/software-giantpalantir-made-22m-profit-after-nhs-data-deal.
- MAKRIS, C. (2022): "How Oracle hopes to cash in on healthcare," https: //venturebeat.com/technology/how-oracle-hopes-to-cashin-on-healthcare/.
- MANAGEMENT UND KRANKENHAUS (2013): "Patientendaten über E-Health-Portal verwaltet," https://www.management-krankenhaus.de/topstories/itkommunikation/patientendaten-ueber-e-health-portalverwaltet.
- MANANCOURT, V. (2021): "'Millions of people's data is at risk' Amazon insiders sound alarm over security," https://www.politico.eu/article/data-at-risk-amazon-security-threat/.
- MANNING, J. (2014): "Cover Oregon: State moves to federal exchange, but Oracle technology lives on," https://www.oregonlive.com/health/2014/05/cover_ oregon_state_moves_to_fe.html.
- MASCELLINO, A. (2022): "Deutsche Telekom considers expanding use of Nuance voice biometrics after early success," https://www.biometricupdate.com/ 202205/deutsche-telekom-considers-expanding-use-of-nuance-voice-biometrics-after-early-success.
- MASCHEWSKI, F., AND A.-V. NOSTHOFF (2020): "Wie Big Tech die Pandemie "lösen" will," https://www.republik.ch/2020/05/09/wie-big-techdie-pandemie-loesen-will.
- MATTHEWS, K. (2020): "Google Is Building An EHR Tool: What To Know," https://electronichealthreporter.com/google-is-buildingan-ehr-tool-what-to-know/.
- MAU, J. (2016): "Der US-Gigant und die German Angst," https://www.kmaonline.de/aktuelles/it-technik/detail/der-us-gigant-unddie-german-angst-a-30967.
- (2018): "Spannung um mögliche Konsolidierung des Marktes steigt," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/it-digital-health/ detail/spannung-um-moegliche-konsolidierung-des-marktessteigt-a-37293.
- MCCLAIN, D. L. (2011): "First Came the Machine That Defeated a Chess Champion," https://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/17/us/17deepblue.html.
- MCCRACKEN, H. (2018): "Facebook's Building 8 research lab is no more," https://www.fastcompany.com/90282476/facebooks-building-8-research-lab-is-no-more.

- MCGEE, P. (2022): "Apple ekes out revenue growth on iPhone sales and services," https://www.ft.com/content/3892fd43-d03c-4c5b-9012-d2a64f94c103.
- MCGORMAN, L., AND A. POMPE (2019): "Helping Organizations Respond to Health Emergencies," https://about.fb.com/news/2019/05/diseaseprevention-maps/.
- MEDCITY NEWS (2022): "How Microsoft can transform healthcare delivery," https://medcitynews.com/2021/03/how-microsoft-cantransform-healthcare-delivery/.
- MEIER, C. (2018): "IBMs virtueller Arzt macht Fehler," https://www.nzz.ch/ wissenschaft/ibms-virtueller-arzt-watson-for-oncologymacht-fehler-ld.1410111.
- MEITINGER, T. (2021): "Impfstoff-Plattform: "Push und Pull im Pharmabereich zusammenbringen"," https://logistik-heute.de/news/impfstoffplattform-push-und-pull-im-pharmabereich-zusammenbringen-33648.html.
- MERATIVE (w.y.): "Merative's half-century of history," https://www.ibm.com/ resources/watson-health/merative-history/.
- MERCK (2017): "Merck und Palantir gehen Partnerschaft zur beschleunigten Gesundheitsversorgung ein," https://www.merckgroup.com/de/news/palantirhealthcare-acceleration-partnership.html.
- META (2021): "Introducing Meta: A Social Technology Company," https://about. fb.com/news/2021/10/facebook-company-is-now-meta/.
- (w.y.): "AR/VR Creating the future of personal and shared reality," https://research.facebook.com/research-areas/augmentedreality-virtual-reality/.
- META NEWSROOM (2018): "Hello. tbh, We're Moving On," https://about.fb. com/news/2018/07/hello-tbh-moving-on/.
- MICROSOFT (2019): "End of support for the Microsoft Health Dashboard applications and services: FAQ," https://support.microsoft.com/en-us/ topic/end-of-support-for-the-microsoft-health-dashboardapplications-and-services-faq-ae78b810-5acb-6f00-bf5fe0935aca84af.
 - (2020a): "MVP Health Care uses Dynamics 365 to personalize member support, promote healthy communities," https://customers.microsoft.com/enus/story/773408-mvp-health-care-health-payor-dynamics-365.
- (2020b): "St. Luke's critical care doctors use Microsoft Teams to create COVID-19 protocol, saving lives and improving recovery time," https:

//customers.microsoft.com/en-us/story/841058-st-lukescritical-care-collaboration-health-provider-m365.

(2021a): "Doctors aim to reduce diabetes-related amputations with Azure IoT Central," https://customers.microsoft.com/de-de/story/779843-rancho-los-amigos-health-provider-azure.

(2021b): "HCA Healthcare secures its endpoints to ensure highest quality patient care," https://customers.microsoft.com/de-DE/story/ 1432071140245408877-hca-healthcare.

(2021c): "Northwell Health shortens hospital stays, empowers clinicians, and improves patient care with Microsoft Teams," https://customers.microsoft. com/de-de/story/1365752324419546496-northwell-health-m365landing-page.

(2022): "What is Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare?," https://learn. microsoft.com/en-us/industry/healthcare/overview.

(w.y.a): "Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare documentation," https://learn. microsoft.com/en-us/industry/healthcare/.

(w.y.b): "Project InnerEye - Democratizing Medical Imaging AI," https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/research/project/medicalimage-analysis/.

- MICROSOFT DEVICES TEAM (2015): "Microsoft Band: Use the Microsoft Health web dashboard to dig deeper into your data," https://blogs.windows.com/ devices/2015/06/05/microsoft-band-health-web-dashboard/.
- MICROSOFT NEWS CENTER (2021): "Microsoft accelerates industry cloud strategy for healthcare with the acquisition of Nuance," https://news.microsoft.com/ 2021/04/12/microsoft-accelerates-industry-cloud-strategyfor-healthcare-with-the-acquisition-of-nuance/.
- MILIARD, M. (2020): "Judge dismisses data privacy suit against University of Chicago and Google," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/judgedismisses-data-privacy-suit-against-university-chicagogoogle.

MINEMYER, P. (2021a): "Health Care Service Corporation joining forces with Collective Health," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/healthcare-service-corporation-joining-forces-collective-health.

(2021b): "HLTH21: Blue Shield of California, Google Cloud team up to take on claims management," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/ hlth21-blue-shield-california-google-cloud-team-up-totake-claims-managment. (2022): "CVS wins bidding war for Signify Health, will acquire company in \$8B deal," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/retail/cvs-winsbidding-war-signify-health-will-acquire-company-8b-deal.

- MIRANDA, S. (2022): "Amazon buying One Medical is only its most recent dive into the health care industry," https://www.npr.org/2022/07/26/1113427867/amazon-one-medical-health-care?t=1660051476007.
- MOBIHEALTHNEWS (2020): "Alphabet's busy 2020 in healthcare everything from AI tools to COVID-19 testing," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/ alphabets-busy-2020-healthcare-everything-ai-tools-covid-19-testing.
- MOEN, T. (w.y.): "IBM Micromedex: Improving efficiency and care with AI," https: //www.ibm.com/case-studies/tidalhealth-peninsula-regional/.
- MOLTENI, M. (2017): "How One Startup Built Better Health Insurance With the Magic of Data," https://www.wired.com/2017/05/one-startup-built-better-health-insurance-magic-data/.
- MONEGAIN, B. (2009): "IBM puts 3-D electronic patient record to the test," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/ibm-puts-3-delectronic-patient-record-test-0.
- MOORSTEDT, M. (2020): "Alexa, wie geht es mir?," https://www.sueddeutsche. de/digital/amazon-halo-gadget-tracker-1.5014899.
- MORALES, L. (2013): "Diagnose und Behandlung verbessern: Bildmaterial direkt ans Krankenbett," https://news.sap.com/germany/2013/11/diagnoseund-behandlung-verbessern-bildmaterial-direkt-anskrankenbett/.
- MÜLLER, A. (2017): ""Ich bin zu Amazon gegangen"," https://www.apothekeadhoc.de/nachrichten/detail/markt/interview-michaelgrintz-bienen-apotheke-ich-bin-zu-amazon-gegangen/.
- MÜLLER, G. (w.y.): "Bei der Visite ist die digitale Patientenakte auf dem Tablet," https://www.it-zoom.de/mobile-business/e/bei-der-visiteist-die-digitale-patientenakte-auf-dem-tablet-dabei-3965/.
- MUNICH RE (2016): "Kooperation zwischen Munich Re und Metabiota fördert Risikolösungen für Epidemierisiken," https://www.munichre.com/de/ unternehmen/media-relations/medieninformationen-undunternehmensnachrichten/unternehmensnachrichten/2016/2016-02-01-kooperation-zwischen-munich-re-und-metabiotafoerdert-risikoloesungen-fuer-epidemierisiken.html.
- MUOIO, D. (2018): "Roche acquires oncology EHR company Flatiron Health for \$1.9B," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/content/roche-acquiresoncology-ehr-company-flatiron-health-19b.

(2019): "Sanofi walks back Onduo, its joint venture with Verily, amidst companywide strategy shift," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/northamerica/sanofi-walks-back-onduo-its-joint-venture-verilyamidst-company-wide-strategy.

(2020a): "Big tech, digital health coalition forms to undercut COVID-19 healthcare disparities," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/bigtech-digital-health-coalition-forms-undercut-covid-19healthcare-disparities.

(2020b): "Verily, CVS Health join the budding back-to-work health screening market," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/verily-cvs-healthjoin-budding-back-work-health-screening-market.

(2021): "Facebook said to be building consumer smartwatch with health and wellness features," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/facebooksaid-be-building-consumer-smartwatch-health-and-wellnessfeatures.

- MURPHY, K. (2019): "Google Patent to Build Predictive Timeline Using EHR Data, FHIR," https://ehrintelligence.com/news/google-patent-to-build-predictive-timeline-using-ehr-data-fhir.
- MUTH, M. (2021): "Urteil im Prozess Apple vs. Epic Angriff noch mal abgewehrt," https://www.sueddeutsche.de/wirtschaft/apple-epic-game-fortnite-gericht-urteil-1.5409289.
- NCATS (2022): "Scientists identify characteristics to better define long COVID," https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/scientistsidentify-characteristics-better-define-long-covid.
- NELSON, E. (2020): "British retailer Arcadia Group, owner of Topshop, files for bankruptcy.," https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/30/business/ british-retailer-arcadia-group-owner-of-topshop-filesfor-bankruptcy.html.
- NEWMAN, L. (2021): "38M Records Were Exposed Online Including Contact-Tracing Info," https://www.wired.com/story/microsoft-power-apps-data-exposed/.
- NHE (2020): "The role of the iPad in healthcare," https://www. nationalhealthexecutive.com/articles/role-ipad-healthcare.
- NIA HEALTH (2021): "CGM CompuGroup: ärzte können Nia App unkompliziert empfehlen," https://www.nia-health.de/cgm-compugroup-arztekonnen-nia-app-unkompliziert-empfehlen/.

(w.y.): "Anfrage zur Kostenübernahme: Zwölfmonatige Nutzung der Neurodermitis-App Nia," https://www.nia-health.de/wp-content/ uploads/2021/03/20210326_Kostenerstattung-Neurodermitis-App-Nia_blanko.pdf.

- NICKEL, O. (2019): "Alexa und Drittanbieter speichern Daten unendlich lang," https://www.golem.de/sonstiges/zustimmung/auswahl.html? from=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.golem.de%2Fnews%2Famazon-alexaund-drittanbieter-speichern-daten-unendlich-lang-1907-142326.html.
- NOSTHOFF, A.-V., AND F. MASCHEWSKI (2019): Die Gesellschaft der Wearables Digitale Verführung und Soziale Kontrolle. Nicolai Verlag.

(2021): "Big Tech und die Pandemie - Smarte Retter in der Not?," https://zeitschrift-luxemburg.de/artikel/big-tech-unddie-pandemie/.

- NUNNS, J. (2015): "He said what? 5 things Larry Ellison actually said about cloud," https://techmonitor.ai/technology/cloud/he-said-what-5-things-larry-ellison-actually-said-about-cloud-4563323.
- NYCZEPIR, D. (2022): "CDC further expands use of Palantir's Tiberius platform," https://www.fedscoop.com/cdc-expands-tiberius-use-again/.
- OBERMAIER, P. (2022): "Epic on Azure gaining rapid momentum," https: //cloudblogs.microsoft.com/industry-blog/microsoft-inbusiness/business-transformation/2022/03/25/epic-on-azuregaining-rapid-momentum/.
- OCULUS VR (2015): "First Look at the Rift, Shipping Q1 2016," https://www. oculus.com/blog/first-look-at-the-rift-shipping-q1-2016/.

(2017): "VR's Healthcare Revolution: Transforming Medical Training," https://www.oculus.com/blog/vrs-healthcare-revolutiontransforming-medical-training/?locale=de_DE.

(2022): "A Single Way to Log Into Oculus and unlock Social Features," https://www.oculus.com/blog/a-single-way-to-log-intooculus-and-unlock-social-features/.

- O'DONOVAN, C. (2022): "Amazon to shut down its telehealth offering," https: //www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/08/24/amazoncare-telehealth-shutting-down/.
- OELTERMANN, J., AND J. LEUFGEN (2021): "Der digitale Impfnachweis mehr als eine App," https://www.ibm.com/blogs/think/de-de/2021/07/ digitale-impfnachweis/.
- OERDING, H. (2020): "So trackt Europa das Virus," https://www. zeit.de/digital/datenschutz/2020-05/coronavirus-appkontaktverfolgung-ueberblick-europa.
- O'HEAR, S. (2016): "Babylon, The U.K. Digital Doctor App, Scores \$25M To Develop AI-Driven Health Advice," https://techcrunch.com/2016/01/13/babylonhealth/.

ONE MEDICAL (w.y.): "Fall in love with your doctor's office," https://www.onemedical.com/.

ORACLE (2010): "Oracle Buys Phase Forward - Expands Oracle's Solutions for the Life Sciences and Healthcare Industries," https://www.oracle.com/corporate/ pressrelease/oracle-buys-phase-forward-041610.html.

(2013): "Oracle Buys Responsys," https://investor.oracle.com/ investor-news/news-details/2013/Oracle-Buys-Responsys/ default.aspx.

(2015): "NHS Business Services Authority identifies £1 billion in potential savings," https://www.oracle.com/cis/customers/nhsbsa-1advanced-analytics/.

(2017): "Oracle Service Cloud Helps Western Sussex Deliver Care," https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bvA--m7GdFo.

(2019): "Glens Falls Hospital maximizes productivity and reduces costs with Oracle Cloud," https://www.oracle.com/customers/glens-falls-1-hcm-cl/.

(2020a): "Adventist Health standardizes processes to support growth," https://www.oracle.com/customers/adventist-health/.

(2020b): "Award-Winning Children's Hospital Selects Oracle Fusion Cloud Applications," https://www.oracle.com/ar/news/announcement/ texas-childrens-hospital-selects-oracle-fusion-cloudapplications-111320/.

(2020c): "Blue Shield of California saves \$500,000 with automation," https://www.oracle.com/customers/blue-shield-of-california/.

(2020d): "EmblemHealth modernizes operations in Oracle Cloud," https://www.oracle.com/customers/emblemhealth-cloud/.

(2020e): "Humana moves to real-time claims with Oracle," https://www.oracle.com/customers/humana/.

(2020f): "Oracle Cloud Manages COVID-19 Vaccination Program in the United States," https://www.oracle.com/cis/news/announcement/ oracle-cloud-manages-covid-19-vaccination-program-121520/.

(2020g): "Tony Blair Institute and Oracle Launch Africa Vaccine Management in the Cloud," https://www.oracle.com/ar/news/announcement/tony-blair-institute-oracle-launch-africa-vaccine-management-in-the-cloud-112320/.

(2020h): "Turning Point uses Oracle Cloud as it treats addiction, illness," https://www.oracle.com/customers/turning-point/.

(2020i): "Woolcock researchers tap Oracle Cloud to treat insomnia," https://www.oracle.com/customers/woolcock/.

(2021a): "Harvard Pilgrim improves eligibility and claims efficiency," https://www.oracle.com/customers/harvard-pilgrim-health-care/.

(2021b): "Kaiser Permanente Transforms HR with Oracle Cloud," https://www.oracle.com/africa/news/announcement/kaisertransforms-hr-oracle-cloud-2021-04-29/.

(2021c): "Northwell Health streamlines Covid-19 staffing with Oracle," https://www.oracle.com/be/customers/northwell-health/.

(2021d): "Oracle Buys Cerner," https://www.oracle.com/de/news/ en-x-regional-emea/announcement/oracle-buys-cerner-2021-12-20/.

(2021e): "Oracle Healthcare Management System used in Senegal for COVID health pass," https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=82MRNrDCLb4.

(2021f): "Prospect Medical elevates patient care with Oracle Cloud," https://www.oracle.com/customers/prospect-medical-holdings/.

(2021g): "Tasmania Digitizes COVID-19 Consumer Vaccination Process with Oracle," https://www.oracle.com/nz/news/announcement/tasmaniadigitizes-covid-19-consumer-vaccination-process-withoracle-2021-05-30/.

ORACLE (w.y.): "Oracle Cloud helps Sejong Hospital fight heart disease," https://www.oracle.com/customers/infrastructure/sejong-hospital/.

- ORIZET, J. (2021): "Microsoft und Axa lancieren E-Health-Plattform," https: //www.netzwoche.ch/news/2021-04-16/microsoft-und-axalancieren-e-health-plattform.
- OSBORNE, C. (2021): "Over 60 million wearable, fitness tracking records exposed via unsecured database," https://www.zdnet.com/article/over-60million-records-exposed-in-wearable-fitness-tracking-databreach-via-unsecured-database.
- OSCHMANN, L., AND V. STEPHANI (2019): "GAFAM goes Digital Health," https://www.mig.tu-berlin.de/fileadmin/a38331600/2019. teaching.ws/2020.lectures/eHealthGrundlagen_GAFAM.pdf.
- OTIS, B. (2018): "Update on our Smart Lens program with Alcon," https://verily. com/blog/update-on-our-smart-lens-program-with-alcon/.

ORACLE (2022): "Oracle Purchase of Cerner Approved," https://www.oracle. com/news/announcement/oracle-purchase-of-cerner-approved-2022-06-01/.

- OXFORD SCIENCE ENTERPRISES (w.y.): "Shareholders," https://oxfordscienceenterprises.com/shareholders/.
- PAI, A. (2013): "Doctor on Demand app launches, raises 3M," https: //www.mobihealthnews.com/28075/doctor-on-demand-applaunches-raises-3m.
- (2015): "TinyRx raises \$5M to partner with local pharmacies on prescription delivery service," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/48588/ tinyrx-raises-5m-to-partner-with-local-pharmacies-onprescription-delivery-service.
- PALANTIR (w.y.): "Unlocking Real World Evidence for Commercial Pharma," https://www.palantir.com/impact/rwe-pharma-sanofi/.
- PALMER, A. (2022a): "Amazon is shutting down its telehealth service, Amazon Care," https://www.cnbc.com/2022/08/24/amazon-is-shutting-down-amazon-care-telehealth-service.html.
- (2022b): "Signify Health stock surges 32% on reports Amazon is bidding for the company," https://www.cnbc.com/2022/08/22/signifyhealth-stock-surges-on-reports-amazon-eyeing-a-bid.html? &qsearchterm=amazon.
- PANTUSO, P. (2018): "The status of online health communities post-Cambridge Analytica," https://www.mmm-online.com/home/channel/media-news/thestatus-of-online-health-communities-post-cambridgeanalytica/.
- PFAFF, E. R., A. T. GIRVIN, T. D. BENNETT, A. BHATIA, I. M. BROOKS, R. R. DEER, J. P. DEKERMANJIAN, S. E. JOLLEY, M. G. KAHN, K. KOSTKA, J. A. MC-MURRY, R. MOFFITT, A. WALDEN, C. G. CHUTE, M. A. HAENDEL, C. BRAMANTE, D. DORR, M. MORRIS, A. M. PARKER, H. SIDKY, K. GERSING, S. HONG, AND E. NIEHAUS (2022): "Identifying who has long COVID in the USA: a machine learning approach using N3C data," *The Lancet Digital Health*, 4(7), e532–e541.
- PFLANZER, L. R. (2017): "Health insurance startup Oscar has a new way to get all your medical details in one place for your doctor," https://www.businessinsider. com/oscar-health-clinical-dashboard-2017-6?r=DE&IR=T.
- PHARMA RELATIONS (2021): "Telekom und apoplex: Gemeinsam gegen Schlaganfall," https://www.pharma-relations.de/news/telekom-und-apoplexgemeinsam-gegen-schlaganfall.
- PILKINGTON, E. (2019): "Google's secret cache of medical data includes namesand full details of millions," https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/ nov/12/google-medical-data-project-nightingale-secrettransfer-us-health-information.

- PILLPACK (w.y.): "Simplify your life No more sorting meds, waiting in line, or chasing down refills. - How it Works," https://www.pillpack.com/how-it-works.
- PITTSBURGH HEALTH DATA ALLIANCE (2019): "PHDA Teams Up with Amazon Web Services to Improve Patient Care Through Machine Learning," https:// healthdataalliance.com/blog/phda-aws-team-up/.
- PLEWINSKI, T. (2016): "Amazon Lautsprecher: Alexa beantwortet Gesundheitsfragen, soll menschlicher wirken und ist nun auch als Uhr verfügbar," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/598-amazonlautsprecher-gesundheit-menschlicher-uhr.html.

(2020a): "Amazon: Neue Alexa-Funktion soll helfen, ältere Familienmitglieder im Auge zu behalten," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2412-amazon-neue-alexa-funktion-aeltere-familienmitglieder.html.

(2020b): "Amazon nutzt Wärmebildkameras, um Mitarbeiter mit Fieber zu erkennen," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/2126amazon-nutzt-waermebildkameras-mitarbeiter-fiebererkennen.html.

(2020c): "Umfrage: Deutsche stehen Amazons Apotheke positiv gegenüber," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/kritik/2427-umfragedeutsche-amazons-apotheke.html.

(2021a): "Alexa kann jetzt selbstständig auf Geräusche reagieren," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/technik/2681-alexaselbststaendig-geraeusche-reagieren.html.

(2021b): "Amazon eröffnet Impfzentrum und will Leben retten," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/2489-amazonimpfzentrum.html.

— (2021c): "Amazon will offenbar stationäre Apotheken eröffnen," https://www.amazon-watchblog.de/unternehmen/2679-amazonstationaere-apotheken-eroeffnen.html.

- PLUTA, W. (2019): "Facebook kauft Neuroschnittstellen-Startup," https://www.golem.de/news/ctrl-labs-facebook-kauftneuroschnittstellen-startup-1909-144052.html.
- POPA, B. (2014): "Microsoft Launches Band, Smartwatch Wannabe for Windows Phone, iOS, and Android," https://news.softpedia.com/news/Microsoft-Launches-Band-Smartwatch-Wannabe-for-Windows-Phone-iOSand-Android-463504.shtml.
- POPE, J. (2022): "AWS Chief Says Amazon's Most Profitable Segment Is Just Getting Started," https://www.fool.com/investing/2022/07/07/aws-chiefsays-amazons-most-profitable-segment-is/.

- POST, L. (2018): "Drug Users, Mental Health Sufferers Get Help Via Advanced Technologies," https://www.forbes.com/sites/oracle/2018/01/02/drugusers-mental-health-sufferers-get-help-via-advancedtechnologies/?sh=52c7e6dd3c02.
- POSTELNICU, L. (2020): "Babylon inks 10-year partnership with Rwandan government," https://www.mobihealthnews.com/news/emea/babyloninks-10-year-partnership-rwandan-government.
- POSTINETT, A. (2016): "Analysten sehen Übernahme als Notausstieg," https: //www.handelsblatt.com/finanzen/maerkte/aktien/microsoftkauft-linkedin-analysten-sehen-uebernahme-als-notausstieg/ 13731390.html.
- POWLES, J., AND H. HODSON (2017): "Google DeepMind and healthcare in an age of algorithms," *Health Technol.*, 2017(7), 351–367.
- PR NEWSWIRE (2018): "Oracle Cloud Applications Help Providence St. Joseph Health Deliver on its Digital Innovation Vision," https://www.prnewswire.com/newsreleases/oracle-cloud-applications-help-providence-stjoseph-health-deliver-on-its-digital-innovation-vision-300598512.html.

PRACTO (2022): "Our offerings," https://www.practo.com/company/about.

- PRAXISVITA (2014): "Google kommt in unseren Körper mit der Nano-Pille die Medizin umkrempeln," https://www.praxisvita.de/google-kommtunseren-koerper-mit-der-nano-pille-die-medizin-umkrempeln-8533.html.
- PRICE, E. (2015): "After Joining Google Life Sciences, Liftware Hopes To Help More Tremor Sufferers," https://www.fastcompany.com/3053708/afterjoining-google-life-sciences-liftware-hopes-to-help-moretremor-suffe.
- PRICE, L. (w.y.): "7 ways Google Glass is revolutionising healthcare," https: //www.healthcare.digital/single-post/2017/08/23/7-waysgoogle-glass-is-revolutionising-healthcare.
- PRZEGENDZA, N. (2017): "Amazon Prime Now startet in München mit Apotheken-Partner," https://www.healthcaremarketing.eu/_rubric/detail. php?rubric=Medien&nr=48746.

(2020): "Dedalus Gruppe übernimmt das IT-Geschäft von AgfaHealthCare in DACH, Frankreich, Brasilien," https://www.healthcaremarketing.eu/ unternehmen/detail.php?rubric=M%E4rkte&nr=69654&PHPSESSID= glstimclscgl2spsgfkp7omn36.

RACHAL, M. (2019a): "J&J takes over Verb Surgical asVerily exits roboticspartnership," https://www.jnj.com/media-center/press-releases/johnsonjohnson-announces-formation-of-verb-surgical-inc-in- collaboration-with-verily.

(2019b): "With partner iRhythm, Verilyramps up AFib efforts," https://www.medtechdive.com/news/with-partner-irhythm-verily-ramps-up-afib-efforts/562256/.

- RAINEY, C. (2021): "Can you trust Dr. Google? Data scientists say search engines are giving bad health advice," https://www.fastcompany.com/90693034/ google-search-health-study.
- RAPHAEL, R. (2019): "A shockingly large majority of health news shared on Facebook is fake or misleading," https://www.fastcompany.com/90301427/ashockingly-large-majority-of-health-news-shared-onfacebook-is-fake.
- RATLIFF, E. (2020): "We Can Protect the Economy From Pandemics. Why Didn't We?," https://www.wired.com/story/nathan-wolfe-global-economic-fallout-pandemic-insurance/.
- RAWAL, A. (2020): "Google's New Health-Search Engine," https://medium. com/swlh/googles-new-healthcare-data-search-engine-9e6d824b3ccd.
- READER, R. (2019): "Facebook wants to give you medical advice. But can you trust it?," https://www.fastcompany.com/90423040/facebook-wants-to-give-you-medical-advice-but-can-you-trust-it.

(2020): "Facebook is finally using a potent tool against COVID-19 misinformation," https://www.fastcompany.com/90586312/facebook-notifications-covid-19-misinformation.

(2021): "With a wearable reportedly in the works, Facebook continues a quiet push into health," https://www.fastcompany.com/90606044/facebook-health-tracker-wearable.

- REED, T. (2020): "Amazon ramps up healthcare competition with launch of online pharmacy, prescription savings benefit," https://www.fiercehealthcare. com/finance/amazon-ramps-up-healthcare-competition-launchonline-pharmacy.
- REUTERS (2010): "Buyout, fondo Mandarin investe in Dedalus (softwaresanitario)," https://www.reuters.com/article/dedalus-mandarinidITLDE6961RT20101007.
- REUTERS (2014): "Bund baut nach NSA-Affäre Kommunikationsnetz um," https://www.reuters.com/article/deutschland-sicherheitnetze-idDEKBN0F11P820140626.
- REUTERS (2016): "IBM to acquire Truven Health Analytics for \$2.6 billion," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-truven-m-a-ibm-idUSKCN0VR1SS.

(2018): "Amazon in talks to invest in India's MedPlus: FactorDaily," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-medplus-investmentamazon-idUSKBN1K81VS.

(2020): "Google, Walmart join U.S. effort to speed up coronavirus testing," https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirusgoogle-idUSKBN21036R.

- ROBERTSON, A. (2020): "Facebook is making Oculus' worst feature unavoidable," https://www.theverge.com/2020/8/19/21375118/ oculus-facebook-account-login-data-privacy-controversydevelopers-competition.
- RODRIGUEZ, S. (2019): "Facebook agrees to acquire brain-computing start-up CTRLlabs," https://www.cnbc.com/2019/09/23/facebook-announcesacquisition-of-brain-computing-start-up-ctrl-labs.html.

(2021a): "Facebook lowers expectations for its upcoming Ray- Ban smart glasses," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/03/02/facebooklowers-expectations-for-its-upcoming-ray-ban-smartglasses.html?&qsearchterm=facebook.

(2021b): "Facebook to begin testing ads inside Oculus virtual reality headsets," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/16/facebookto-begin-testing-ads-inside-oculus-virtual-realityheadsets.html?&qsearchterm=facebook.

- ROHRER, V. (2019): "Facebook Is Getting Into Healthcare. Is That A Good Idea?," https://www.fool.com/investing/2019/11/04/facebook-isgetting-into-healthcare-is-that-a-good.aspx.
- RONDINELLA, G. (2019): "Diese Unternehmen dominieren den globalen Wearables-Markt," https://www.horizont.net/tech/nachrichten/canalysdiese-unternehmen-dominieren-den-globalen-wearables-markt-179772.
- ROSENBACH, M. (2022): "Lauterbach will Warn-App "letztmalig" bis Mai 2023 verlängern," https://www.spiegel.de/netzwelt/lauterbach-willwarn-app-letztmalig-bis-mai-2023-verlaengern-a-254b50b5-3cd3-439b-bfc2-e359d512d448.
- ROSENBAUM, L. (2020): "Exclusive: Telemedicine Company Doctor On Demand Raises 75 Million USD To Expand During The Covid-19 Pandemic," https: //www.forbes.com/sites/leahrosenbaum/2020/07/08/exclusivetelemedicine-company-doctor-on-demand-raises-75-millionto-expand-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- ROSS, C., AND I. SWETLITZ (2017): "IBM pitched its Watson supercomputer as a revolution in cancer care. It's nowhere close.," https://www.statnews.com/2017/ 09/05/watson-ibm-cancer/.

(2018): "IBM's Watson supercomputer recommended 'unsafe and incorrect' cancer treatments, internal documents show," https://www.statnews.com/2018/ 07/25/ibm-watson-recommended-unsafe-incorrect-treatments/.

- ROY, S. (2020): "The power of Microsoft Teams: our commitment to enable business, learning, and healthcare continuity," https://news.microsoft.com/enin/samik-roy-microsoft-teams-learning-healthcare-businesscontinuity-covid-19/.
- RUHKAMP, C. (2022): "Klinik-IT-Riese Dedalus vor Verkauf," https://www. boersen-zeitung.de/unternehmen-branchen/klinik-it-riesededalus-vor-verkauf-daeffda6-cd20-11ec-9b79-2f195d52adc1.
- RUTHERFORD, J. (2022): "Oracle Acquires Federos: Empowering service providers with AI-optimized service and network assurance, analytics, and automated orchestration," https://blogs.oracle.com/oracle-communications/post/ oracle-acquires-federos.
- RYAN, T. (2016): "Harvard Pilgrim Achieves Transformation with Oracle Health Insurance Components," https://iireporter.com/harvard-pilgrim-achievestransformation-with-oracle-health-insurance-components/.
- SAGONOWSKY, E. (2018): "Amazon gets a drug distribution beachhead in PillPack buy," https://www.fiercepharma.com/amazon-gets-a-drug-distribution-beachhead-pillpack-buy.
- SAP (2021a): "How do Strategic Enterprise Analytics Enhance Critical Decision-Making in the Emergency Room?," https://www.sap.com/germany/documents/ 2020/03/4289b68b-887d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff.html.

(2021b): "Kiara Health: Delivering World-Class Medical Solutions to Patients on the African Continent," https://www.sap.com/documents/2020/ 12/2a03ecee-c47d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff.html.

(2021c): "SAP für das Gesundheitswesen - wie Kliniken digital werden," https://www.kma-online.de/aktuelles/it-digitalhealth/detail/sap-fuer-das-gesundheitswesen-wie-klinikendigital-werden-a-46381.

(2022): "Universitätsklinikum Bonn - Mit ganzheitlicher Personalplannung zum intelligenten Krankenhaus," https://www.sap.com/germany/documents/2022/03/561ebfc8-207e-0010-bca6-c68f7e60039b.html.

(w.y.a): "Charite - Aufbau einer skalierbaren Plattform für die Pflege und medizinische Forschung," https://www.sap.com/germany/documents/2020/ 06/9c331b48-9f7d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff.html.

(w.y.b): "How Can a Vision for Simplified Employee Experiences Help Patients and the Community?," https://www.sap.com/germany/about/customerstories.html?search=eskenazi&pdf-asset=2e9b0232-897d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff&page=1. (w.y.c): "SAP Road Map for Healthcare," https://www.sap.com/ industries/healthcare.html.

(w.y.d): "Vom badischen Softwarehaus zum Global Player," https: //www.sap.com/germany/about/company/history.html?pdfasset=ba8eef54-cc7d-0010-87a3-c30de2ffd8ff&page=1.

- SAP NEWS (2018): "SAP SE to Acquire Qualtrics International Inc., Sees Experience Management as the Future of Business," https://news.sap.com/2018/11/ sap-to-acquire-qualtrics-experience-management/.
- SAUTER, M. (2022): "Quest 2 erfordert bald Meta- statt Facebook-Account," https: //www.golem.de/news/virtual-reality-quest-2-erfordertbald-meta-statt-facebook-account-2207-166738.html.
- SCARABIS, F. (2022): "Dedalus HealthCare kooperiert mit Diamant Software," https://www.diamant-software.de/blog/dedalus-healthcarekooperiert-mit-diamant-software/.
- SCHÄFFLER, B. (2017): "Barmer, Telekom und Charite untersuchen Nutzen von 'Msense' bei Kopfschmerzpatienten," https://www.healthcaremarketing.eu/ _rubric/detail.php?rubric=Medien&nr=52829.
- SCHEUER, S., AND J. KLÖCKNER (2020): "Start-ups helfen SAP und Telekom bei der Entwicklung der Corona-App," https://www.handelsblatt.com/ technik/forschung-innovation/kontaktverfolgung-start-upshelfen-sap-und-telekom-bei-der-entwicklung-der-coronaapp/25806712.html.
- SERTOGLU, K. (2021): "Realize Medical and Logitech Partner to advance VR medical modeling," https://3dprintingindustry.com/news/realizemedical-and-logitech-partner-to-advance-vr-medicalmodeling-173727/.
- SHAUKAT, T. (2019): "Our Partnership with Ascension," https://cloud.google. com/blog/topics/inside-google-cloud/our-partnership-withascension?hl=en.
- SHEAD, S. (2021a): "Campaign launches to try to force Palantir out of Britain's NHS," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/04/campaign-launched-to-get-palantir-out-of-nhs.html.

(2021b): "Facebook develops A.I. to predict likelihood of worsening Covid symptoms," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/01/15/facebook-develops-ai-to-predict-likelihood-of-worsening-covid-symptoms.html?&.

(2021c): "UK government ends one of its data contracts with Palantir," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/09/10/uk-ends-one-of-its-datasharing-contracts-with-palantir.html.

- SHERMAN, J. (2022): "Data broker Oracle just acquired millions' sensitive health
 data," https://sites.sanford.duke.edu/techpolicy/blog-data broker-oracle-just-acquired-millions-sensitive-health data/.
- SHERR, I. (2020): "Apple Watch Series 6 unveiled: 'The future of health is on your wrist'," https://www.cnet.com/tech/mobile/apple-watch-series-6unveiled-apple-event-recap-smartwatch-new-health-fitnesssensors/.
- SHIBASAKI, J. (2020): "6 Reasons Why You Should Set Up a Medical ID on iPhone," https://culturegaps.com/emergency-medical-id-a02073fc17f3.
- SHU, C. (2012): "Biotech Startup Transcriptic Receives \$1.2M In Seed Funding Led By Google Ventures And FF Angel," https://techcrunch.com/2012/12/ 13/biotech-startup-transcriptic-receives-1-2m-in-seedfunding-led-by-google-ventures-and-ff-angel/.

(2014): "Google Acquires Artificial Intelligence Startup DeepMind For More Than \$500M," https://techcrunch.com/2014/01/26/google-deepmind/.

- SHUBARTH, C. (2020): "San Jose unicorn Rani Therapeutics raises \$69M for its robotic injection pills," https://www.bizjournals.com/sanjose/news/2020/12/ 10/rani-therapeutics-unicorn-robotic-pills-funding.html.
- SIDDIQUE, H. (2019): "NHS teams up with Amazon to bring Alexa to patients," https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/jul/10/nhs-teams-up-with-amazon-to-bring-alexa-to-patients.
- SIEMENS HEALTHINEERS (2009): "Siemens, SAP, and T-Systems in Austria Intensify their Cooperation for the Global Healthcare Market," https: //www.digitalhealthnews.eu/siemens/1541-siemens-sap-andt-systems-in-austria-intensify-their-cooperation-for-theglobal-healthcare-market.

— (2022): "Digitalisierung im Gesundheitswesen ist...," https://www. siemens-healthineers.com/de/news/executive-exchangedigitalisierung-im-gesundheitswesen-ist.

(w.y.): "Covid-19 Angebot," https://www.siemens-healthineers. com/de/digital-health-solutions/digital-solutionsoverview/service-line-managment-solutions/teamplay/ teamplay-performance-management-applications/teamplayimages.

SINGH, M. (2020): "Amazon launches online pharmacy in India," https: //techcrunch.com/2020/08/14/amazon-pharmacy-bangaloreindia-launch/. SIWICKI, B. (2016): "Duke liberates Epic EHR data with Apple HealthKit and FHIR," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/duke-liberates-epic-ehr-data-apple-healthkit-and-fhir.

(2017): "Timeline: How Appleis piecing together its secret healthcare plan," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/timeline-howapple-piecing-together-its-secret-healthcare-plan.

(2022): "Geisinger moving its EHR and 400 applications to the AWS cloud," https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/geisinger-moving-its-ehr-and-400-applications-aws-cloud.

- SMITH, A. (2022): "New mental health clinic to install Microsoft Cloud for Healthcare," https://www.technologyrecord.com/Article/new-mentalhealth-clinic-to-install-microsoft-cloud-for-healthcare-130242.
- SNELL, J. (2015): "Apple Watch ships in April, "basically when we thought","
 https://sixcolors.com/post/2015/01/apple-watch-ships-inapril-basically-when-we-thought/.
- SNYDER BULIK, B. (2018): "As Amazon takes page from pharma's EHR playbook, smarter DTC could be on the way," https://www.fiercepharma.com/ marketing/taking-a-page-from-ehr-prescription-drug-modelamazon-looks-to-enable-docs-to-prescribe.
- SON, H. (2021): "Haven, the Amazon-Berkshire-JPMorgan venture to disrupt health care, is disbanding after 3 years," https://www.cnbc.com/2021/01/04/ haven-the-amazon-berkshire-jpmorgan-venture-to-disrupt-healthcare-is-disbanding-after-3-years.html.
- SOUTHWICK, R. (2021): "What Oracle's acquisition of Cerner means for healthcare," https://www.chiefhealthcareexecutive.com/view/what-oracles-acquisition-of-cerner-means-for-healthcare.
- SPELHAUG, J. (2021): "Microsoft Tech for Social Impact announces its updated cloud-first grant program," https://blogs.microsoft.com/on-theissues/2021/10/04/microsoft-tech-for-social-impact-cloudgrant-program/.
- SPIEGEL ONLINE (2018): "Apple startet neuen Dienst für Medizindaten,"
 https://www.spiegel.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/applestartet-health-records-neuer-dienst-fuer-medizin-datena-1189706.html.
- (2021): "Microsoft kauft Siri-Miterfinder Nuance für fast 20 Milliarden Dollar," https://www.spiegel.de/netzwelt/gadgets/microsoft-kauftsiri-miterfinder-nuance-fuer-fast-20-milliarden-dollar-a-46b5d85a-8cf7-4223-ae2f-4a36744e7724.

- SPINNER, J. (2022): "AI use in life science not yet at full potential: IBM Research," https://www.outsourcing-pharma.com/Article/2022/05/03/AIuse-in-life-science-not-yet-at-full-potential-IBM-Research.
- SRIVASTAVA, M. (2020): "Amazon mulls USD 100 million investment in Indian pharmacy chain Apollo," https://kr-asia.com/amazon-mulls-usd-100million-investment-in-indian-pharmacy-chain-apollo.
- STATISTA (2020): "Ranking of the companies with the highest spending on research and development worldwide in 2020," https://www.statista.com/ statistics/265645/ranking-of-the-20-companies-with-thehighest-spending-on-research-and-development/.
- STATT, N. (2018): "Amazon sent 1,700 Alexa voice recordings to the wrong user following data request - That's not a great look," https://www.theverge.com/2018/12/ 20/18150531/amazon-alexa-voice-recordings-wrong-user-gdprprivacy-ai.
- STEENHUYSEN, J. (2016): "Illumina, partners make \$100 mln bet to detect cancer via blood test," https://www.reuters.com/article/usa-healthcareillumina-idINL1N14T00E20160110.
- STEFFENS, H. (2018): "Radprax bekommt eine Intelligenzspritze," https: //fuse-ai.de/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/20180405_RADPRAX-MAGAZIN_FUSE-AI-Artikel.pdf.
- STEIN, R. (2020): "In A 1st, Scientists Use Revolutionary Gene-Editing Tool To Edit Inside A Patient," https://www.npr.org/sections/healthshots/2020/03/04/811461486/in-a-1st-scientists-userevolutionary-gene-editing-tool-to-edit-inside-a-patient.
- STENDHAL, M. (2017): "Google-backed autism diagnostic firm SynapDx shuts down," https://www.bizjournals.com/boston/news/2017/05/11/googlebacked-autism-diagnostic-firm-synapdx.html.
- STIELER, W. (2018): "Doktorspiele," https://www.heise.de/blog/ Doktorspiele-4131180.html.
- STONE, B., AND S. SOPER (2014): "Amazon Unveils a Listening, Talking, Music-Playing Speaker for Your Home," https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2014-11-06/amazon-echo-is-a-listening-talkingmusic-playing-speaker-for-your-home.
- STRAND, S. (2020): "iThings in healthcare: a very unexpected journey," https://www.jamf.com/blog/ithings-in-healthcare-a-veryunexpected-journey/.
- STRASBURG, J. (2021): "Startup behind AstraZeneca Covid-19 vaccine files for U.S. IPO," https://www.livemint.com/companies/news/startup-

behind-astrazeneca-covid-19-vaccine-files-for-u-s-ipo-11618026441411.html.

- STROSSEN, N. (2022): "Finger weg von Zensur," https://www.derpragmaticus. com/r/fake-news-verbot/.
- SULLIVAN, M. (2014): "EHR giant Epic explains how it will bring Apple HealthKit data to doctors," https://venturebeat.com/business/ehr-giant-epic-explains-how-it-will-bring-apple-healthkit-data-to-doctors/.
- SVERDLIK, Y. (2012): "Deutsche Telekom to manage US healthcare provider's data center," https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/news/deutsche-telekom-to-manage-us-healthcare-providers-data-center/.
- T-SYSTEMS (w.y.a): "Bürokratieabbau dank Internet of Things," https://www.tsystems-mms.com/referenzen/universitaetsmedizin-mainz.html.

(w.y.b): "E-Health: Digitalisierung im Gesundheitswesen," https://www.tsystems.com/de/de/branchen/gesundheitswesen.

(w.y.c): "Mobile Patient Record," https://www.t-systems.com/at/de/ branchen/gesundheitswesen/mobile-patient-record.

- T-SYSTEMS AUSTRIA (2007): "T-Systems optimiert Abläufe im Pflegebereich des Krankenhauses Schwarzach," https://www.pressetext.com/ news/t-systems-optimiert-ablaeufe-im-pflegebereich-deskrankenhauses-schwarzach.html.
- TAGESSCHAU (2021): "Telekom prüft Verkauf von T-Systems," https: //www.tagesschau.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/telekom-tsystem-verkauf-101.html.
- TAKEDA (2020): "Takeda Accelerates Digital Transformation with Accenture and AWS," https://www.takeda.com/newsroom/newsreleases/2020/takedaaccelerates-digital-transformation-with-accenture-andaws/.
- TAM, D. (2014): "Zappos, MapMyFitness will tell you when you need new running shoes," https://www.cnet.com/tech/services-and-software/zapposteams-up-with-mapmyfitness-when-its-time-new-runningshoes/.
- TAZ (2008): "Ich weiß, woran du krankst!," https://taz.de/Schaarkritisiert-Google-Health-und-Co/!5178619/.
- TECH MONITOR (2015): "Google joins PwC in \$11bn US DoD healthcarebid," https://techmonitor.ai/technology/google-joins-pwc-in-11bn-us-dod-healthcare-bid-4491291.

TELEKOM HEALTHCARE (w.y.a): "Healthcare Academy," https://telekomhealthcare.nl/en/healthcare-academy/.

(w.y.b): "LMS 5," https://telekom-healthcare.nl/en/ pathology-information-systems/lms-5/.

- TERRY, M. (2016): "Biogen Exec Talks Google's Verily Partnership & Google's Ultimate Game Plan," https://www.biospace.com/article/biogen-exectalks-google-s-b-verily-b-partnership-and-b-google-s-bultimate-game-plan-/.
- TEXAS CHILDREN'S (2021): "Texas Children's on a voyage to the cloud with new software solution," https://www.texaschildrenspeople.org/texas-childrens-on-a-voyage-to-the-cloud-with-new-software-solution/.
- THE ECONOMIST (2007): "The vault is open," https://www.economist.com/ business/2007/10/04/the-vault-is-open.
- THE U.S.-U.A.E. BUSINESS COUNCIL (2016): "The U.A.E. Healthcare Sector: An Update," http://usuaebusiness.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/ Healthcare-Report-Final.pdf.
- TIEDGE, A. (2008): ""StudiVZ für Kranke"," https://www.manager-magazin. de/digitales/it/a-554356.html.
- TIKU, N. (2020): "Facebook has a prescription: More pharmaceutical ads," https: //www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2020/03/03/facebookpharma-ads/.
- TINDERA, M. (2018): "AbbVie-Backed Startup Raises \$133 Million To Fight Alzheimer's With Immunotherapy," www.forbes.com/sites/michelatindera/2018/ 07/25/abbvie-backed-startup-raises-133-million-to-fightalzheimers-with-immunotherapy/.
- TOBIAS, E. (2021): "Should Dr. Google Help Guide Your Treatment?," https://multiplesclerosisnewstoday.com/columns/2021/06/ 01/google-hca-healthcare-patient-data-privacy/.

TORRENCE, R. (2021a): "Amazon Care lands its biggest public customer yet in hotel chain Hilton," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/amazon-carelands-its-biggest-public-customer-yet-hotel-chain-hilton.

(2021b): "Microsoft integrates healthcare cloud service with Cerner EHR for smoother telehealth visits," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/ microsoft-s-cloud-based-healthcare-service-integratescerner-ehr-for-smoother-telehealth.

(2022): "Northwell Health taps Teladoc to expand virtual care across health system," https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/healthtech/northwell-health-taps-teladoc-expand-virtual-careacross-health-system.

- TOUSSAINT, J. S. (2021): "Why Haven Healthcare Failed," https://hbr.org/ 2021/01/why-haven-healthcare-failed.
- TRANSKRIPT (2019): "Blockchain: Boehringer und IBM kooperieren," https: //transkript.de/news/blockchain-boehringer-und-ibmkooperieren.html.
- TSUKAYAMA, H. (2018): "What cardiologists think about the Apple Watch's hearttracking feature," https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/ 2018/09/14/what-cardiologists-think-about-apple-watchsheart-tracking-feature/.
- TUNG, L. (2021): "Microsoft Teams will now let you do a 'virtual commute' at the end of the day," https://www.zdnet.com/article/new-microsoftteams-features-now-you-can-send-praise-to-colleagues-ortry-out-this-virtual-commute/.
- TURNER, G.-M. (2015): "Oregon's Failed ObamaCare Exchange Is A Warning For Other States," https://www.forbes.com/sites/gracemarieturner/2015/ 03/31/oregons-failed-obamacare-exchange-is-a-warning-forother-states.
- TYLER, N. (2017): "UK universities getting better at commercialising research," https://www.newelectronics.co.uk/content/features/ukuniversities-getting-better-at-commercialising-research.
- UNGERLEIDER, N. (2017): "Google, venture capital, and biopharma," https://www. oreilly.com/content/google-venture-capital-and-biopharma/.
- UNIVERSITÄTSKLINIKUM FREIBURG (2015): "Neue App treibt medizinische Forschung weltweit voran," https://www.uniklinik-freiburg.de/presse/ pressemitteilungen/detailansicht/515-neue-app-treibtmedizinische-forschung-weltweit-voran.html.
- UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN (w.y.): "Michigan Public Health Apple Hearing Study," https://sph.umich.edu/applehearingstudy/.
- UPTON, J. (2021): "Industry View: Henry McNamara, Oracle Health Sciences," https://www.pharmexec.com/view/industry-view-henrymcnamara-oracle-health-sciences.
- VAIDYA, A. (2021): "Mayo Clinic, Google eyeing 'AI factory' as collaboration moves forward," https://medcitynews.com/2021/02/mayo-clinic-googleeyeing-ai-factory-as-collaboration-moves-forward/.
- VASCTRAC (w.y.): "Vasctrac A Peripheral Artery Disease Research Study," http://vasctrac.stanford.edu.

- VELAYANIKAL, M. (2015): "What Tencent, Google Capital, Yuri Milner bring to the operating table for Practo," https://www.techinasia.com/why-tencent-led-90-million-funding-for-indian-practo.
- VERILY (2021): "Granular Insurance Company (previously Coefficient Insurance Company), Verily, and Swiss Re Corporate Solutions Close Investment Transaction," https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210315005078/ en/Granular-Insurance-Company-previously-Coefficient-Insurance-Company-Verily-and-Swiss-Re-Corporate-Solutions-Close-Investment-Transaction.
- VERILY (2022a): "Baseline Privacy Policy," https://www.projectbaseline. com/privacy/.
- ----- (2022b): "Project Baseline," https://www.projectbaseline.com.
- VERILY (w.y.): "Help protect yourself and the people around you by getting tested through this program," https://www.projectbaseline.com/studies/ covid-19/.
- VERILY (w.y.a): "Only 500 of the 10,000 diseases that afflict humans today have treatments," https://www.projectbaseline.com.
- (w.y.b): "A Skin Study You Can Do from Home," https://www. projectbaseline.com/studies/skin/.
- (w.y.c): "Study FAQs," https://www.projectbaseline.com/faqstudies/.
- (w.y.d): "Verily Study Watch," https://verily.com/solutions/ study-watch/.
- (w.y.e): "What is the Surgical Insights Platform," https://verily.com/ solutions/surgical-insights-platform/.
- VILLEGAS, A. (2016): "Ardian acquires 60% stakein Dedalus," https: //www.internationalinvestment.net/internationalinvestment/ news/3707573/ardian-acquires-stake-dedalus.
- VISUS HEALTH IT (2021): "Gemeinsame Wege der CGM und VISUS," https://www. visus.com/blog/gemeinsame-wege-der-cgm-und-visus.html.
- VOLKERT, J. (2022): "E-Health: IBM verkauft Teile der krankenden Watson Health-Sparte," https://www.heise.de/news/E-Health-IBM-verkauft-Teile-der-krankenden-Watson-Health-Sparte-6341725.html.
- VON GRÄTZ, P. G. (2007): "Europe goes eHealth," https://www.dgvt.de/ fileadmin/user_upload/News-PDF/G%2BG_Europe_goes_eHealth. pdf.

- Voss, O. (2020): "69 Millionen Euro: Warum die Corona-Warn-App so viel kostet," https://www.tagesspiegel.de/wirtschaft/warum-diecorona-warn-app-so-viel-kostet-4175887.html.
- WALDMAN, P., L. CHAPMAN, AND J. ROBERTSON (2018): "Palantir knows everything about you," https://www.bloomberg.com/features/2018-palantir-peter-thiel/?sref=ctSjKj2N.
- WALGREENS BOOTS ALLIANCE (2018): "Walgreens Boots Alliance and Verily Announce Strategic Partnership to Innovate on New Solutions to Improve Health Outcomes," https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20181219005892/ en/%C2%AOWalgreens-Boots-Alliance-and-Verily-Announce-Strategic-Partnership-to-Innovate-on-New-Solutions-to-Improve-Health-Outcomes.
- WALKER, A. (2019): "NHS gives Amazon free use of health data under Alexa advice deal," https://www.theguardian.com/society/2019/dec/08/nhs-givesamazon-free-use-of-health-data-under-alexa-advice-deal.
- WALTON, J. (2022): "How Oscar Makes Money," https://www.investopedia. com/articles/markets/100215/how-does-oscar-work-and-makemoney.asp.
- WEICHERT, T. (2019): "Der BigBrotherAward 2019 in der Kategorie Biotechnik geht an die Firma Ancestry.com," https://bigbrotherawards.de/2019/biotechnik-ancestry_com.
- WEIDENBACH, B. (2021): "Ranking der wertvollsten deutschen Marken 2021," https://de.statista.com/statistik/daten/studie/164638/ umfrage/wertvollste-deutsche-marken-2010/.
- WENDT, J. (2014): "Google speichert Erbgutdaten in der Cloud," https://www.zeit. de/digital/internet/2014-11/google-genomics-dna-cloud.
- WETSMAN, N. (2020): "The Apple Watch heart monitor sends too many people to the doctor - Only a handful of people the watch flagged actually had a heart problem," https://www.theverge.com/2020/10/1/21496813/ apple-watch-heart-monitor-ekg-false-positive.
- WEYMAN, K. (2018): "Anju Acquires Zephyr Health," https://www. anjusoftware.com/about/all-news/press-releases/1921.
- WIGGERS, S.-J. (2020): "Google Launches Healthcare Natural Language API and AutoML Entity Extraction for Healthcare," https://www.infoq.com/news/2020/ 12/google-healthcare-ai-ml/.
- WINSTON AND STRAWN (2021): "Alkuri Global Acquisition Corp. Completes Business Combination with Babylon Holdings Limited," https://www.winston. com/en/thought-leadership/alkuri-global-acquisition-corpcompletes-business-combination-with-babylon-holdingslimited.html.

- X (2018): "Transforming the way goods are transported," https://x.company/projects/wing/.
- YEO, S. (2021): "Tech Companies and Public Health Care in the Ruins of COVID," *International Journal of Communication*, 15, 1617–1636.
- ZEIZINGER, N. (2019): "Wann macht uns Google unsterblich?," https://www. computerwoche.de/a/wann-macht-uns-google-unsterblich, 3546780.